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STATE COMMISSION OF INVESTIGATION
Report on Public Hearing
and Investigative Findings on
Casino Credit Bbuses

Introduction

The SCI concluded its public hearing on casino credit on March 4
with the observation that four days of testimonv had produced an
"extremely harsh indictment" of the entire process. While deploring
the damaging impact of this indictment on the integrity of the
industry, the SCI also empasized 1its human cost. The hearing
testimony demonstrated without question that iiresponsible and callous
credit decisions and related enticements are luvsing many patrons --
including gambling addicts -- into personal degradation and financial
self-destrurtion. The abuses identified by the public hearing
testimony also included the revelation that criminal elements,
including organized crime members and associates, enjoyed an access to
the gaming tables that casino executives themselves encouraged by the
fawning disbursement of easy credit and lavish complimentary
services, Law enforcement and regqulatory witnesses warned that,
because of the inadequacies of statutory controls, the credit system
is so fertile a field for crime and corruption that a markedly
disproportionate share of their staff resources must be focused on
credit misconduct. These expert witnesses graphically illustrated the
built-in restraints against effective law enforcement that have
encouraged the perpetration ot credit scams based on forgery, theft,
perjury and collusion.

Overall, the investigative findings and public hearing disclo-
sures confirmed the logic and propriety of a recommendation by the SCI
six years ago when the Casino Control Act was being drafted. The SCI
said then that allowing casinns to grant credit would result in
"substantial social and law enforcement problems," including improper
credit collection practices, loansharking and gaming scams. As a
result this agency strongly urged in the spring of 1977 that the
Legislature prohibit the utilization of credit in casino gaming and,
instead, provide for the issuance of chips to patrons only in return
for "up-front" cash or for strictly defined and regulated cash
equivalents. Since the initial concerns of the SCI have been ratified
by both investigative findings and public hearing testimony, we
reiterate our original call for a prohibition against credit at
casinos and commend that position to the Legislature. Should that
request be declined by the Legislature, we have prepared the attached
reform proposals for alternative lawmaking and regulatory action.

We remain pessimistic that even the most stringent of corrections
will effectively reform the process. We are particularly alarmed
about the slackened zeal and objectivity with which a segment of the
regulatory apparatus is monitoring the industry. We regret to have to
say here that without a more aggressive oversight effort by the Casino
Control Commission, no attempt to bring effective law and order to the
casino credit process can succeed. There must be an increased will-
ingness on the part of the Control Commission to respond more
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effectively to enforcement problems laid at its doorstep by the
Division of Gaming Enforcement, and conversely there must be a more
vigorous effort by the Division to press for such resolutions, in the
state courts 1€ necessary. As Attorney General Kimmelman declared at
the SCI's public hearing, 1if an "honest effort"™ to eliminate the
credit abuses fails, "we may have no choice but to ultimately do away
with credit altogether.”

The SCI's proposed reforms should provide the tools for an
"honest effort” to create a better c¢redit system that can be
implemented on a sounder and more honest basis by both the industry
and its regulators. The citizens of New Jersey, upon whose trust the
casino industry depends for continued economic success, deserve no
less.,

As outlined at the conclusion of this report, the SCI submitted
to the Governor, the Legislature and to standing legislative
committees charged with casino credit oversight a broad range of
statutory and regulatory revisions of +the <(asino Control Act
(N.J.S.A, 5:12-1 et. seq.) and of the Casino Control Commission

regulations (as enumerated 1in N.J.A.C. 19-:40 et seqg.) These
detailed recommendations begin at P, 288 of this report. The

following summary 1illustrates the range and thrust of the 5CI's
detailed effort to reform the casino credit process.

Recommendations in Brief (Statutory)

A. Repeal Cradit

-- Repeal all statutory provisions which authorize the extension
of credit at casionos.

Comment

As the 8CI states in the Preface to this report, "we reiterate
our call for a prohibition against credit at the casinos...should that
request be declined by the Legislature, we ha.e prepared the attached
reform proposals for alternative lawmaking and regulatory action.”

B. Eliminate Tax Write-Off for Debts

—~-—- Eliminate the provision that alleows a casino licensee to
deduct a percentage of uncollectible gamhbling debts from gross
revenue subject to the State gambling tax.

-~ Redefine "gross revenue" to eliminate a possibility that this
tax base could be reduced by a violation, intenticonal or other-
wise, of a statutory provision governing the credit process.

Comment

The deduction for uncollectible credit debts, commonly known as
the "write off" provision, reduces the tax revenues available for the
benefitt of New Jersey's disabled and elderly citizens, The
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Commission'’s inguiry and public hearing disclosed that a large portion
of such uncollectible debts resulted from careless or irresponsible
credit decisions by the casinos and that many bad debt settlements, or
write-offs, were based on factors other than a debtor's ability to
pay. The Commission believes that the casino industry, rather than a
large segment of the state's c¢itizens, should carry the burden of
uncollectible gaming receivables.

cC. Exclude Undesirables Immediately

-= Require immediate exclusion or ejection by a casino of persons
defined by the casino law as being subject to such exclusion or
ejection.

-~ Authorize a casino to detain and questiin a person to deter-
mine if that person should be excluded or ejected.

-= Grant immunity from criminal or ¢ivil 1liability to &a casino
which detains, questions, excludes or ejects a person 1in a
reasonable manner.

-—- Provide that, if an agent of the Division of Gaming Enforce
ment or the Casino Control Commission observes a person who might
reasonably be subject to ejection from the premises, the casino
shall be so advised and shall report back in writing within 24
hours on what action i. took.

-~ Place on the Division of Gaming Fnforcement <-he burden of
proof at any hearing that an exclusion or ejection of a person
was lawful.

-~ Revise regulations governing exclusion and ejection to require
immediate placement on the exclusion list of a person deemed to
be subject to such an action pending a hearing.

-— Require a casino to exclude or eject a person believed to be
subject to the statutory exclusion or ejection criteria even if
such a person is not on the exclusion list, and require further
that the casino file with the State the identification of the
person ejected together the reasons for such action.

Comment

The public hearing was marked by both the testimony of key
regulatory officials and commentary by the Commission emphasizing the
need to prohibit the presence of criminal elements, including
organized crime members and associates, at the gaming tables. Even
witnesses from the casinos indicated that a more stringent exclusion
or .ejection process against undesirables would be welcomed by the
industty -- although the hearing record also indicated that on too
many occasions criminal elements were encouraged to gamble by offers
of such "“complimentaries" as free rooms, food and drink as well as
generous credit privileges. The Commission believes that its recom-
mendations for substantially strengthening the exclusion system --
particularly by assuring immediate ouster action -- complies with the
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legislative intent in enacting the Casino Control Act to safequard the
integrity of 1the industry from criminal debasement. The proposed
reforms would erase contentions by the industry that it could not
assess whether & person was excludable because of vague statutory
criteria and thac it could not make such determinations without State
direction. The reforms also would eradicate an industry fear of civil
or criminal liability under the exclusion process. 1In addition, the
recommendations clarify procedural guidelines for more effective
enforcement and adjudication of exclusionary requirements. As the
Commission has noted, although this problem has stirred increasing
public concern the Casino Control Commission has failed to react to it
with appropriate regulatory leadership.

D. Chip Cashers Must Pay Markers

-- Require that, before a patron leaves a gaming table with $200
or more in chips and has unpaid counter checks of $200 or more,
the casino must in the pit area collect and apply the proceeds
from those chips against the unpaid markers. An exemption from
this requirement would be permitted only if granted in writing by
a specified officer of the casino on the basis of a written
request by the patron. The forms for applying for an exemption
and for granting the exemption must be signed and otherwise
authenticated and must include the reasons for both request and
authorization.

-~ Reqguire that whenever a patron leaves a gaming table with
chips, personnel responsible for player-rating forms shall record
the amount of chips in the patron's possession.

Comment

These recommendations would curtail two particularly serious
abuses of the credit process -~ 1) "walking with chips," and 2)
"rolling markers."

A credit patron who walks with chips typical!y obtains chips in
return for his counter check and then either leaves the gaming area to
cash out the chips or has a confederate cash them out. In either
case, the money the casino has loaned is taken out of the casino's

jurisdiction. Even if a patron who walks with chips subsequently
redeems his counter check, he is, in the meantime, free to use the
casino‘s cash in any manner for 90 banking days -- the time period

(actually about 720 calendar days) before a casino must collect on a
marker. This means such a patron can invest the casino's interest-
free cash before paying it back, or the money can be used for criminal
purposes, including loansharking or drug trafficking. ©®Public hearing
testimony confirmed that walking with chips was an unusually critical
problem, which casino witnesses professed an inability to control, and
which law enforcement witnesses confirmed was the basis for widespread
and costly gambling frauds or scams. A patron who rolls his markers
must first walk with chips. The next step is to use this cash to pay
off the patron's oldest markers before expiration of the 90 banking
days' grace period, thus creating an illusion of credit worthiness.
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Public hearing testimony demonstrated that an inordinate number
of credit limit misjudgments and subseguent uncollectible credit debts
resulted from walking with chips and rolling markers. . These practices
are not addressed by existing law., Indeed, under the statute, a
casino must redeem a patron's chips on reguest even if that individual
owes the casino money. The recommended reforms would curtail these
practices by requiring a written record of the chips in possession of
a credit gambler when he leaves a table and requiring that such chips
be applied against the most recent marker (S5ee regulatory section)
when cashed out, subject to a possible exemption that, if granted,
must be fully explained and authenticated in writing. The
recommendation for the redemption of chips and repaying outstanding
credit at the pit itself is based on testimony at the public hearing
that this would be the most effective wav to reduce abuses of the
system, At present chips are redeemed at cashier cages, at varying
distances from the gaming tables.

E. Expand Restrictions on Gratuities

-~ Prohibit the solicitation or acceptance of a tip or gratuity
by a casino supervisory employee and prohibit any other employee
from soliciting any tip or gratuity.

Comment

This recommendation would extend the ©prohibition against
supervisory employees soliciting and receiving tips and other
employees soliciting tips to &=y casino in Atlantic City rather than
only the casino where such employees wOrk. As rephrased, this
provision also would clarify the prohibition for the purpose of more
effective enforcement. Testimony at the public hearing indicated that
gratuities 1in one form or another, including gift certificat=es, were
offered by credit patrons from a casino other than that where the
tipped supervisory employee worked.

~F. 14-Day Deadline for Depositing Markers

-— Require that casinos must deposit all counter checks in a bank
for payment within 14 days of the date of the transaction.

Comment

Under present law varying deadlines are set for depositing
markers by casinos -- seven banking days for checks of under $1,000;
14 banking days for checks of $1,000 to $2,499, and 90 banking days
for checks of $2,500 or more. This proposal would eliminate these
provisions and substitute a 14-day requirement for depositing all
markers. This revision also would reduce the time limit for holding
counter checks by utilizing calendar days instead of banking days.

The current allowance of 90 banking days for holding markers -- a
time period that actually amounts to about 120 calendar days ~- has
been responsible for numerous abuses of the casino c¢redit process,
Competitive pressures among casinos have led to excessive utilization
of this provision. Credit players are aware that casinos can hold
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their markers for more than four months and tend to gamble where this
privilege .is more genercusly available, Testimony at the hearing
indicated that this provision has been primarily responsible for
promoting the practice of walking with chips by c¢redit gamblers who
know they can wutilize interest-free casino cash for personal
investments or for criminal purposes without fear of immediate
detection. The long check-holding time period has also promoted the
practice of credit players' rolling over o0ld markers to create an
illusion of reliability in order to obtain new 90-day casino loans.
Mocst tragic of the ahbuses attributable to the check-retention time
lapse has been -~ as evidenced by hearing testimony -- its seduction
of addicts and other types of problem gamblers who are lulled by easy
money and distant pay-up deadlines to literally self destruct at the
gaming tables.

The SCI believes that a time period of 14 days for holding checks
not only is sufficient time for requiring a debt to be paid but also
will enable casinos to more quickly evaluate the credit worthiness of
a player as well as his or her actual ability to afford gaming debts.
0f major importance, also, is the fact that, whether a credit scam is
perpetrated by outsiders or in collusion with casino personnel, law
enforcement and regulatory agencies would be more quickly alerted.
Law enforcement witnesses at +the hearing indicated the problems
plaguing investigations which did not begin until three or four months
after the crime occurred. A l14-~day restriction, the SCI wishes to
emphasize, could discourage many less affluent credit gamblers from
courting perscnal disastor since they would be forced to recognize
their obligations to redeem markers within two weeks instead of four
months after date of issuance. Finally, compulsive gamblers would
more guickly be detected and prevented from further sguandering of
thelir personal resources via the credit process.

Ga Fines Could Go To 51 Million

-~ Increase civil penalties to punish misconduct from $10,000 to
$100,000 1in the case of an individu. and from $50,000 to
$1,000,000 for a corporation -~ with a provisc that higher fines
also can be imposed if civcumstances warrant.

~~ Raise the level of an offense under this Act from a disorderly
person offense to a crime of the fourth degree, subject to fines
of. not more than $25,000 for an individual and not more than
$100,300 for a corporation.

Comment

When sanctions were established by the Legislature in 1377, few
lawmakers could envision that the casino industry would grow to its
present multi-billion-dollar stature. The increased penalties
proposed above are deemed by the SCI to be movre realistic than
present provisions in view of the huge cash flow and massive economic
impact ¢f the industry.
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Recommendations in Brief (Regulatory)

A, Identification Requirements

~- "Identification Credentials" in the definitions section of the
casino control regqulations must bhe expanded to require a creden-
tial which "bears a photo or a physical description..."

Comment

Existing regulations permit c¢redit applicants to submit almost
any document which contains their signature as a wvalid form of
identification. The SCI hearing demonstrated a need for a more
accurate, comprehensive and reliable means 2f identifying would-be
credit gamblers.

B. Closer Security—-Surveillance-Credit Liaison

-- Require a continuing responsibility for communication in writ-
ing by casino security and surveillance departments to credit
managers of information which may be useful in determining the
credit worthiness of a patron.

~- Require a credit manager to submit a list of new credit appli-
cants at least daily to a casino's surveillance and security de-
partment directors.

Comment

Public hearing testimony demonstrated frequent lapses in
communications by casino security and surveillance personnel with
credit managers and support staff and vice versa. As a result

applicants received credit unjustifiably or received larger credit
limits than their personal or financial backgrounds warranted.

C. Redeem Most Recent Marker

~—- Require casinos tn redeem a credit gambler's most recent
counter check. :

Comment

Unlike the present regulation, which allows a credit gambler to
pay off his oldest marker, this amendment would require counter checks
to be deposited on a more timely basis and would effectively eliminate
the abusive practice of rolling over markers, previously discussed on
Pp. 4-5. This revision would provide quicker reliable feedback on a
gambler's credit worthiness since his oldest markers would have to be
deposited before his newer markers c¢ould be redeemed within the
proposed new l4-day check-holding time period,

D. Strengthen, Expand Credit File

~— Require in the compilation of any patron's credit file, in
addition to present requirements, the receiving/preparing clerk's
signature and method of receiving application; the patron's
residence and telephone, employer, address, type of business,
patron's position and tenure and business phone, amount and
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source of 1income "to be considered, amount and source of
outstanding debts, number of patron's personal bank account for
which his signature is authorized, a specimen check, etc.

-- Reguire two photographs of a patron to be taken by the casino
licensee, with signatures of cashler and patron authenticating
the photographs.

-=~ Require two fingerprints of applicant taken by the licensee,
signed by cashier and patron as avthentication, to accompany
photographs, along with date of birth and physical description.

-- Require patron's signature to a statement attesting to the
truthfulness and accuracy of the application, authoriz zing
investigation of its contents and the release of same as reguired
by law, and conceding that Ywillingly furnishing false
information may subject me to criminal prosecution."

- Requ1re listing of credit limit regquested and names of other
casinos where patron has or had "established credit."

—-— Require more intensive verification than now required, prior
to approval of credit limit or increases, including reference to
"recognized credit bureaus" that can provide gambling credit and
non-gambling credit history.

—-— Require detailed data on patron's credit accounts at other
casinos, including status at time of verification, any derogatory
information and security and surveillance information.

== If no derogatory information is received, require the casino
to verify a patron's bank account prior to credit line approval,
and obtain bank verification in writing.

~~ Expand definition of "derogatory" to cover every relevant ad-
verse form of data.

~- If no credit history is available or if der.gatory information
is obtained, or if patron has had no credit gaming action for two
years, prohibit extension of credit until bank account references
are verified in writing according to seven catagories.

Comment

As indicated, the SCI has recommended almost a total revision of
this regulatory area, along with further extensive related reforms to
be described below. These recommendations are proposed in such detail
because they apply to what is regarded as the most crucial area of the
entire casino credit process. Public hearing testimony was replete
with admissions and allegations of credit abuses directly attributable
to the inadaquacies of the control system the above recommendations
would eliminate. A key theme of these proposals would be the require-
ment for more thorough verification of background data prior to exten-
gion of credit. The requirement for non-gaming credit histories would
be another crucial addition to the verification process.
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E. Casinc Penalty Egqual to Uncollectibles

—-- Impose a penalty on casinos egqual to the amount of uncollect-
ible debt that results from an extension of credit after deroga-
tory information is obtained during credit reference verification
process.

~—- Require that each casino furnish other casinos at least the
following information on a credit patron -- date of account,
highest approved credit limit, current limit, and full details on
status of account at:r time of verification.

-~ Require credit reference verification to be updated every six
months: clarify what constitutes a verif.cation.

—-- Reguire that any credit limit issued or changed "be commensu-
rate” with information contained in the credit file; require
credit approval signed by specified casino officials to include
player rating, credit debt balances at other casinos, reason for
approval if derogatory information was received.

—-—- Reduce credit limits to zero at any casinoc where a patron's
checks bounced until such checks have been paid in full.

Comment

The above recommendations are in tandem with those that would
fortify the credit file process in Section D and would reduce the
current unfettered contrcl by casino executives over credit exten-
sions. The SCI's public hearing demonstrated that not only was the
so-called "business judgment™ of certain credit managers inappropriate
but they themselves were unable to provide the rationale that led to
the extension of c¢redit to patrons who utilized the credit lines for
fraudulent purposes or wound u» hopelessly in debt. Strict business
guidelines and procedures to assure their implementation, as outlined
above, will inject more common sense and logic into casino credit
decision-making. The regquirement that casinos be penalized by fines
equal to uncollectible debts caused by inappropriate credit decisions
should reduce the carelessness and irresponsibility that was
illustrated at the SCI hearing. A mandated liaison among casinos on
credit patron references, vatings, gaming history and the like will
fill a wvacuum that witnesses also confirmed at the hearing as con-
ducive to credit system abuses.

F. New Player Rating Review Requirements.

-— Reguire each licengee to establish a method for reviewing and
monitoring player ratings to determine their accuracy and reason-
ableness.

-- Prohibit any player rating review by any persons with any "in-
compatible functions" such as internal audits or surveillance.

-— Submit review procedures to the Division of Gaming Enforcement
and Casino Control Commission for approval.
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Comment

The strengthening of the player rating process, which can be of
vital importance in reaching sound credit line judgments, is also a
mandated reform based on evidence presented at the SCI hearing.

G. Uncollectible Debt More Strictly Defined

—-- Mandate that a returned check is uncollectible "only if suffi-
cient documentation” has been obtained verifying uncollecti-
bility.

—-= Further define uncollectible checks for the purpose of comput-
ing any penalty to be imposed on account of inappropriately gen-
erated bad debt as all checks received by a licensee that remain
unpaid 180 days after date of issue.

Comment

The B8CI's 1investigation and testimony at its public hearing
established that large portions of credit debt were written off as
uncollectible for reasons other than inability of the patron to
repay. The SCI believes that the above amendments, combined with
related bad debt penalty and pay-back provisions, should reduce the
likelihood that a casino will classify a debt as uncollectible when
the debtor irdicates the financial ability to repay. The documenta-
tion demanded by this revision also would safequard the integrity of
casinos from allegations of favoritism or payoffs in connection with
decisions to write off debts.
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THE TESTIMONY -~ FIRST DAY
TUESDAY, MARCH 1, 1983

Opening Statement

The Commission's public hearing began with an introductory
statement by Chairman Lane. He said the testimony

will emphasize the Commission's investiga-
tive findings that 1) casino credit has been
disbursed in an erratic, irresponsible
manner; 2) enforcement and monicoring of the
regulatory process have been enceedinglv
difficult, and 3) —-= most important of all
-~ that the overall inadequacy of these
controls threatens the integrity of the
entire system of casino gambling regula-
tions.

Chairman Lane's statement continued:

Six years ago, when New Jersey's Casino
Control Act was being drafted, the issue of
gamhling on credit was particularly
controversial. The SCI was not alone in
warning at that time that casino cred:t
would be among the "most sensitive" problens
in an admittedly difficult effort to assure
the propriety of the casino gaming industry
and that casinos could become "a wvulnerable
target for ecriminal intrusion". Forthcoming
testimony will denonstrate that lax credit
controls have opened casino doors to
large-~scale frauds by c¢riminal elements,
including organized crime members and
associates. The Commission's further
warning that casino c¢redit will generate
"substantial social and law enforcement
problems" also will be verified at these
proceedings., .. Testimony by officials and
employees from Atlantic City's casinos will
confirm, reluctantly, that all casinos
ignore their own formalized credit policies
and guidelines and permit greed and rivalry
rather than business acumen and common sense
to determine who can gamble on credit. We
will hear testimony by past and present
credit gamblers, most of whom still owe many

: thousands of dollars to various casinos
because of irresponsible credit extensions.
These witnesses will include high rollers
whose huge gambling excesses woere spurred by
inappropriate and incompetent - credit
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decisions. They also will include lessg
affluent patrons who were seduced by liberal
credit and complimentary rooms, food and
drink until they literally self-destructed.
And there will be testimony by the most
tragic victims of the casino credit process
-— ‘he compulsive gamblers for whom the
casino industry has shown 1little or no
compission.

Finally we will hear testimony on how best
to eliminate the credit abuses that will
have been outlined in detail from day to
dav. Such testimony on proposed reforms of
the credit process will buttress the
Commission's bhelief that a stringent credit
control system is essential to assure public
confidence in the integrity and stability of

the casino industry. As the SCI said six
years ago, casinos will succeed only so long
as they gain =~ and retain ~~ Lhe public
trust,

Credit Procedures, Problems Bxplained

Because of the complex role of c¢redit in casino gambling --
its impact on 1industry finances, on managerial and personnel
policies and on regulatory and law enforcement efforts -- the SCI
began its firsi public hearing session with expert testimony. Such
testimony was provided primarily by the industry's regulators,
including key officials of Attorney General Irwin I. ¥Ximmelman's
Division of Gaming Enforcement, the Casinc Control Section of the
Criminal Justice Division, and the State Police., These witnesses
not only exposed the numerous inadequacies in the casino control
statutes and regulations but also explained how irresponsibhile
credit practices created credit leosses, ope >d gaming rooms to
criminal elements, including organized crime, redu-ed tax revenues
to the sgstate, encouraged many patrons to gamble far beyond their
means. Indeed, easy credit motivated by greed, as the testimony
demonstrated, caused many victims of the disease of gambling
addiction to literally self-destruct.

The Attorney General's Views

New Jersey's Attorney General Irwin I. Kimmelman was called as
the first witness, Questioned by SCI Executive Director James T.
0O'Halloran, Kimmelman noted that the two most important and active
entities 1in the enforcement of the Casine Contrnl Law, the
Divisions of Gaming Enforcement and of Criminal Justice, were under
his direct jurisdiction, He praised the SCI's 1initiative in
conducting its inquiry, declaring that "the move to reform casino
gambling <¢redit in this state 1is one whose time has come."
Although New Jersey in 1977 enacted "a stronger system of internal
controls over c¢asino operations than any other in the world,”
Kimmelman noted:
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Our experience has shown, however, that in the
area of patron credit, one of the most sensitive
within a casino operation, these regulatinns are
seriously deficient. 1Indeed, these very hearings
come in’ the wake of findings by the Division of
Gaming Enforcement resulting in a series of
criminal indictments and administrative
complaints detailing player c¢redit scams and
loose credit practices by casino executives. It
is obvious to us that the industry is placing
mounting reliance upon this practice as a ready
source of profit. It is also obvious that
credit, when freely available, can have a
pernicious effect on compulsive and imprudent
gamblers. Considered as a whole, we believe a
reevaluation of the entire casino credit system
ar.d the laws under which it operates is
absolutely necessary to maintain the integrity of
casino operations...

Although a cash-only practice would eliminate
many of the problems historically associated with
credit, I suggest that an honest effort first be
mwade to explore other alternatives. Using our
acquired casino gaming experience as a base,
attempts should be made to first identify
deficiencies in the p~ssent requlatory scheme and
then develop responses to tighten credit controls
uniformly in all Atlantic City casinos,

I caution, however, that unless this effort is
thorough and commitment to its outcome sincere,
the goal of eliminating abuses in the c¢redit area
will not be obtained. 1In that event, we may have
no choice but to ultimately seek to Ao away with
credit altogether.

Kimmelman described the "staggering increase" in casino credit
rsement during the first five years, to the extent of §1.5
on in 1982 alone, wore than a third of total credit issued

1978. Conversely, he described as "fantastic®

the 1loss of

tax dollars to the State as a result of casino credit abuses. He

said:

That 1loss 1is directly felt by our senior
citizens, who are the ultimate beneficiaries of
this tax program. From January, 1979, throuih
the end of 1982 approximately %64 million of bad
checks and unpaid markers remained uncollected by
casinos. In 1982 alone, bad debts are expectad
to reach over $25 million. 1In terms of the gross
amount of dollars wagered in Atlantic City, these
are not great percentages, But in terms of the
raw dollar amount, they are fantastic figures,
Commissioners,

i
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Under a law that permits casinos up to a four
percent write—-off of their gross revenues for bad
debts, the 1982 figure represents a loss to the
seniocr-citizen fund of over $2 million.

Regardless of the statistical arguments made,
the dollar level ot bad debts tolerated by
Atlantic City casinos 1is unacceptable and only
highlights the need for wmore stringent controls
on the front end of credit issuance. I submit
that the internal control requlations presently
in place in this area are grossly inadeguate to
do the job.

Opportunities for fraud and abuse abound. Yet
despite the inherent risk, many casino executives
are 1ssuing more and more credit in the fierce
competition for the gambling dollar. They
exercise their unfettered discretion in the name
of business judgment which they use as a cloak of
immunity. Credit executives take comfort in the
fact that there has been technical compliance
with the 1letter of the law which offers no
objective standards by which credit worthiness
may be measured,

any reform of casino credit practices to he
effective must require two things prior to the

issuance of credit: One, an adeguate financial
base disclosure; and, two, verification of the
information so disclosed. There are vitally

important tools for intelligently and objectively
evaluating credit worthiness. They also help to
identify the person receiving credit and the
location of any assets in the event of default,
as well as reduce the risk of deception .. fraud
perpetrated upon the casinos and, hence, upon *he
Gtate of WNew Jersey.

As you know, casinos are now able to reduce up
to four percent of their gross revenue to cover
their bad-debt losses, and the state loses tax
revenue as a result. As an incentive for casinos
to better control internally their credit losses,
I helieve serious considevation should be given
to eliminating the state tax write-off that
casinos are now permitted to take on uncnllected
debts. By limiting the potential for tax
write—-offs for bad credit, it 1is reasonable to
assume that we will reduce the extension of bad
credit as well.

The State's interest in casino credit goes well
beyond its taxing of casino revenues, It man be
explained in large measure by our commitment made
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at the outset of this entire casino venture in
New Jersey to maintaining the absolute integrity
of the casino process. One method,
Commissioners, of continuing to maintain that
integrity is to thoroughly look into this entire
business of the extension of credit, deciding
whether it should be continued; and if it is to
be continued, what additional controls should be
placed.

Division of Gaming Enforcement

The next witness was Robert B. Sturges, acting director of the
DGE for 10 months, until he entered privat=s practice early in 19883,
and deputy director for two years pricr to becoming acting
director. He was questioned by SCI attorney Michael V. Coppola.
Sturges at the outset was asked to discuss the casino industry's
role in New Jersey's overall legalized gaming activity:

Q. Can you give us an idea of how the casino
industry itself compares financially with
other forms of 1legalized gaming in this
state, which would be, I guess, the lottery,
and, also, the horse-racing industry?

A. I guess the hast way to do it would be to
refer to the chart.* And this chart shows
very clearly Lue large percentage of
activity which 1is related to casinos as
opposed to other forms of legalized gambling
in this state. The total drop for the year
1982 in the casinos was $9.8 billion which
represents 86.7 percent of the total amount
of gaming drop, legalized gaming drop, in
the state.

Q. All right. ©Perhaps you ought to give us a
brief definition of the word "drop" at this
point. '

A. Drop represents the amount of money or
markers that is used to purchase chips. ©&o
it represents the total value of the chips
purchased in the Atlantic City casinos. The
equivalent, there isn't really -- it's hard
to define an eguivalent in horse racing and
lottery where we have in those two
industries the term "handle" which can be
used where we actually know how much was bet
by the public legitimately in those two
enterprises. See, in a casino we can't do

' that.

*See Chart, next page.
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NEW JERSEY LEGALIZED GAMBLING
TOTAL DROP FOR 1082 )

TOTAL DROP

-

CASINOS
$9.8 BILLION
BE.78

BACETRACK LOTPTERY
24 MILLION $593 HILLION
8.1% 5.28
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COMMISSIONER PATTERSON: Mr. Sturges, does
the drop for the casinos also the amount of
money put in the slot machine?

THE WITNESS: Yes. And if you would like me
to clarify this drop-handle distinction I
can do that. If a person comes up to a 21
table, for instance, and purchases a hundred
dollars worth of chips, that hundred-dollar
bill is going to go into the drop box. He
may stay there and gamble for an hour back
and forth and at the end of an hour's worth
of gambling he may have gambled thousands of
dollars, yet at the end of nls hour of
gambling he may still have hio hundred
dollars worth of chips. We don't really
know what the handle was because there's no
record made of the individual bets back and
forth.

MR. COPPOLA:

Is that the same in the horse-racing
industry and with respect to state lottery?

No. Oof course, 1n those cases we Xnow
exactly the amonunt of money that is gambled
through purchasing lottery tickets or
through betting at the parimutual windows.

So what vyou are saying 1s that it's
impossible to determine exactly how much
money was actually bet in the casino
industry?

I'm sure the industry <could give 15
estimates, but they would only be
estimates. There's no way to determine with
precision how much 1is gambled in the
Atlantic City casinos.

MR, COPPOLA:

Now, are you familiar with the gross gaming
revenue tax with respect to the casino
industry?*

Yes, I am.

How much money was given to the state as a
part of that tax in 19827

*See Chart, next page.
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The gross revenue tax provides that eight
percent of the gross revenues of the casino
industry go into the Casino Revenue Fund.
Last vyear 1in calendar vyear 1982 the state
received $117 million as a result of the
gross revenue tax.

And the lottery industry, the chart
indicates $250 million were received bv the
state as part of a direct benefit to the
State of New Jersey, although the drop is
significantly 1less than the drop in the
casino industry.

Now, can you briefly explain how .redit, or
what credit is and how it is extended in a
casino in Atlantic City?

Yes. It would be helpful, first, to
describe what a marker or a counter check
is. These terms are used interchangeably.
Actually, I think that the most accurate
term 1is to call it a counter check, because
that's what it is, It is, in effect, a
check that is made payable to the casino
which is signed by the patron and drawn upon
an existing banik account that that patron
has. It's creawlit in the sense that the
casino is not required to deposit this check
until a certain period of time has elapsed,
If it's a check for a thousand dollars or
less, the casino has up to seven days to
deposit the check. If it's hetween a
thousand and $2%00, they have up to 14
days. and if the check is over 2500, the
casinos have up to 90 banking days in which
to deposit this check. So, in that sense,
this counter-check system is a credit
system.

There's some language in swmall print on the
marker. It states, "I represent that I have
received cash for the above amount and that
the said amount was on deposit in said bank
or trust company in my name. It is free
from claims and is subject to this check."
In practice, is the money or the wvalus of
the marker actually on deposit in the
patron's bank at the time that the marker is
signed and the patron receives the chips?
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No. In many cases it is understood, since
markers are going to be held in many cases,
or counter checks are going to be held for a
period of time before they're deposited,
many times the patron 1is, may have the
intention of having the money in the account
to cover it at the time it's deposited with
the bank, but through circumstances and
sometimes through direct fraud the money is
not in the account when the c¢heck 1is
presented by the casino to be paid.

Accuracy of Casino Industry Statement Questioned

BY MR. COPPOLA:

Q.

Now, the Atlantic City Casino Hotel
hssociation 1issued a press release, the
release was dated September 20th, 1982, and
it contained a statement that between 30 and
40 percent of the industry's income is based

on credit. Now, was that an accurate
Statement?
No . I think the statement 1s misleading

because it doesn't take into account the
tremendous sleot activity in Atlantic City
where there is no credit and it represents
the slot activity as the chart indicates, in
1982, represented 52 percent of the drop.
So when the total gaming activity is looked
at, the proportion that is attributable to
credit takes on a whole new meaning and it's
more accurately in the 15 perce * range,
rather than the 30 to 40 percent range cited
by the industry.

So credit, then, does make up approximately
15 percent of, well, the drop that takes
place within the entire casino industry?

Right.

Now, although it's a 15 percent figure, what
did djust the gquestion of c¢redit, its
issuance and its collection, represent to
you as the acting director of the division
in terms of problems, man-hours allocated,
resources allocated, that sort of situation?

First of all, there's no question that
credit is a headache from a enforcement
point of wview. It has always been. our
division has, basically, investigative re-
sponsibilities and enfcrcement responsi-
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bilities. I think at least an area of half
of our enforcement activity is related,
directly or indirectly, to the credit issue.

0. Mow, do you have an opinion as to why credit
is the source of so many problems and the
Division has to ¢gpend so0 much time in
reference to the question of credit? And I
would ask you to refer to what has been
marked C-7* for identification during the
course of your answer to this question.

n, Well, the amount of information that is
required on the typical <¢r~ino credit
application 1is really pretty s2o~rce, and
again from a law-enforcement perspective it
does not give us enough of the type of
information that really is needed.

Q. What is actually regquired to be on the
credit application pursuant to state law?

A. Okay. The regulation that we are dealing
with is 19:45-1,27, which 1is a lot of
numbers to get to a very few reguiraments.
The chart (irdicates) those areas where the
regqulations recuvire information: Name;
address; the ba-’., of course, on which the
counter check is going to be drawn; driver's
license number; the c¢ustomer's signature;
the employee's signature who was taking this
credit information, and then a question
about whether they would be a disqualified
persen from receiving credit, and that is
about it.

And it's interesting to note that the
regulations concerning this information are
not in the part of the regulations that deal
with the decision to extend credit. It's
merely a record-keeping reguirement, and at
no point in the regulations does it say that
any particular plece of information shall he
used in making a credit determination. So
there really is no way to judge how the
discretion was exercised and what factors
were used or taken into account. So,
really, the way it presently 1is established,
this is merely record-keeping to memorialize
some information about a decision that
really has already been made.

“See Chart, next page.
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Do you feel that the state requires enouqgh
information from a person before they
receive credit?

No, I don't. I think, for instance, that
along with the suggestion that has already
been made, it should be required that the
bank actually be contacted; and maybe there
can be some flexibility when it's not
regular banking hours or maybe there can be
a delay until there has been the opportunity
to check with the bank to make sure that
there is an account there and to make sure
that there are sufficient fundz. Of course,
we are still going to run into Li 2 problem
where there's going to be collusion. But,
at least, it will be a atep in the right
direction to make sure that there's actually
a verification that a bank account exists,
Right now the regulations say that one of
three sources can be contacted: A bank,
another legal casino or a recognized credit
bureau. The regulations require that one of

those three sources be checked. But the
regulations don't say what happens after you
check. Suprose there's no record at the
credit bureau? Well, casinos have

interpreted tha. to mean everything 1is
okay. Now, is that a verification of credit
references or not? It's no record. These
are things that have to be clarified and
these are the types of scams, I think,
presently exist and need to he filled by
regulation.

Right. With respect to C-7, there's
additional information that is on the
application that is not reguired by the
state.

Well, the problem, I think, Mr. Coppocla, is
that there's no uniformity. This is just a

sample fTropicana form. They have certain
information that they ask in addition to
what's required. Other casinos ask for
other type of information. I think more

information should be required and it should
be done in a uniform way so that, when we
are doing our investigations, we're going to
know where to look and how quickly, and we
will be able to more quickly determine
whether the right steps were followed in
granting the credit.
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"Too Much Discretion” for Credit Executives

Sturges next was asked to describe the rvole of casino credit
managers, including their responsibilities and the basis on which
they make individual crediit decisions. He pointed out that credit
executives are supposed to rveview credit information and decide
whether a patron "is or is not credit worthy" -- and that such
executives may have “too much discretion.” His testimony
continued:

Q. You menticned that the casino industry has
too much discretion. Is it fair to say that
a credit executive is one of the people
within the industyry who has almost
unfettered discretion?

A, Therefs a great deal of discretion, vyes.
I've had some credit executives tell me that
they can tell by the look in a person's eves
whether they're a good credit risk are not.
I think we have to do better than that.

0. When vyou lock at a credit application, if
your agency, or the division rather, is
reviewing it, can vyou tell by a review of
the chart what the decision of the credit
executive was based upon?

A, No., You put your finger on precisely one of
the problems; the lack of objective criteria
that can be pointed to or factors that vyou
require them to determine so that vou can
guestion the Jjudgment and determine whether
it really was a good-faith judgmer' or not,
because the possibility of collusion is more
than a possibility. There has been co.lu-
sion in cases that have been prosecuted by
the Division of Criminal Justice, and you
need objective criteria to determine and
help build a case to see whether collusion
ig taking place or not.

Q. Do the regulations require that a credit
exaecutive sget forth the reasons why he's
going to give somebody credit?

A, Absolutely not,

0. Now, within Atlantic City, I believe, a
marker c¢an be pald off at the cage as
opposed to the pit. Could you explain that
process a little bhit?

A, Yes, and this is another problem, I think
that we should be concernsed with.
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To me as a former law-enforcement official,
the thing that's frightened me the most
about credit is that you're giving somebody
a blank check and you're handing them
dollars in through chips and where does the
money go? Where do those chips go? Are
they going to go out the door? Is that
money going to be used for purposes it's not
supposed to be used for? And I'm concerned
about the 1lack of control on those chips
that are, that become chips after credit is
extended.

Right now if a person gets. for instance,
$100,000 worth of credit and site down at a
gaming table and gambles for a couple of
hours and has been fortunate encugh to, say,
win $50,000 so he now has a hundred fifty
thousand dollars, there 1is nothing that
‘requires that before they leave the premises
that marker, that counter check, be
redeemed. They can walk out the door with
that $150,000.

The thing that is even of more concern from
law enforcement's point of view, and there
have been case where this has happened where
two people who -.re in collusion obtain a
certaln amount of credit, say, St00,000
worth of credit; the two of them gamble for
a period of time, say, at the craps table,
but they offset one another's bet so they
know it's going to be a wash, In other
words, one will bet pass, one will bet don't
pass and this can go on several hours so it
looks like they're gambling in good faith
and then they head south with the money.
There have been organized-crime~associated
people that they have been engaged in these
type of conspiracies.

So I think 1it's important, it would
certainly be a help to law enforcement for
there to be the requirement and the
opportunity for markers to be redeemed right
at the pit before they leave the table so
that the money doesn't go out the docr. And
I think Tony Restuccia, the chief of the
Audit Section, Division of Gaming
Enforcement, has some specific technical
details as to how this type of thing could
be worked. 1I'm satisfied in my discussions
with our staff that there is a practical and
effective way to do just that to make sure
the markers are redeemed hefore the money
leaves the casino.




-

Based on youy experience, do the casinos
know where the chips go once they gave them
to the credit player?

They aren’t concerned in the same way that a
law-enforcement agency is going to be
concerned and they aren't concerned about
the compulsive gambling problem to the
extent they should be in terms of the social
impact of what they're doing. I think we
ought to impose upon them some additional
requirements that will help us assure that
the money doesn't go into the wrong hands.

In some case that marker can actually be
held up to four months before it goes to the
bank. Did those regulations that deal with
the depository time period cause the
Division of Gaming Enforcement 2 problem?

Well, certainly from an investigative
perspective when you have that delay between
the marker being prepared and it actually
being deposited in a bank, you‘re playing
catch~up ball and many times it's five or
six months down the 1line because it's 90
banking days. That's a long time. And by
the time the marker is returned and we are
aware that 1it's been returned, follow-up
investigation 1is difficult because you're
dealing with a trail that's not fresh.

COMMISSIONER GREENBERG: That's interest-
free 90 banking days?

THE WITNESS: Interest-free, And &~ a
matter of fact --

COMMISSIONER GREENBKRG: And this 90 days of
the free float, or 120 days, 1is only
available to those who sign markers of $2500
oY more, Is that correct?

THE WITNESS: That's right.

COMMISSIONER GREENBERG: So the little guy
doesn’'t get the benefit of this interest~
free loan, or the smaller credit gambler.
Is that right?

THE WITNESS: That's correct.

X X X
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Casino Propaganda Aga{p Questioned

BY MR. COPPOLA:

.

The press release that I referred to before
from the Atlantic City Cagino Hotel
Association also contained this statement:
"Atlantic City's casino operators in many
cases apply standards which are far more
rigid than those mandated by the state.”
Based on your experience, was that an
accurate statement, the application of more
rigid standards?

Again, I think when it suits their business
interests to be rigid, they are rigid and
they have been more rigid in those cases.
But when it comes to high rollers, the
rigidity, the standards are soon forgotten
for business reasons.

COMMISSIONER GREENBERG: What are they?

THE WITNESS: The business reasons are, if
somebody 1is coming to their casino saying
that they're prep.red to gamble §500,000 a
hand in baccarat, whi.n has been the case in
some occasions, we L.1nd a tendency rather
quickly for any type of standards that may
have existed for the five-~dollar player or
the twenty-five-dollar player at blackjack

to be soon forgotten. Again, TI'm not
suggesting that in all cases trey ignore the
legal requirements, although that's

happened, too, and w« have had problems
where the high rollers have come to town,
and even the force of law, requlations and
statutes have been violated for the end
justifying the means. The business judgment
was made that: What kind of a fine are we
going to get? And here we have a chance to
win literally millions of dollars and let's
take a chance. Let's take a chance that the
sanctions aren't going to be as stiff as how
much we win. Unfortunately, in some cases
that has been the case.

BY MR. COPPOLA:

0.

The press release also contained this
statement under the heading "Who Receives
Credit," "In theory, any financially
responsible individual is eligible to
receive credit at a casino hotel. In
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practice, however, credit is generally
limited to individuals with substantial
incomes and/or assets. While those with
lower incomes are considered for and often
receive credit, in general, casinoc credit is
a phenomenon of the upper~income bracket
individual who can repay gamblinag debts from
disposable income remaining after all
necessary living costs have been met."
Based on your exXperience, was that an
accurate statement?

I don't think we have enough information to
even make that judgment since income 1is not
the type of information that is presently
required. The credit applications don't
require that you indicate what your annual
income 1is, what kind of job you have, and
the most publicized cases of credit problems
in Atlantic City have been just the opposite
end of the spectrum where people have
obtained credit where they couldn't possibly
repay if they lost. They couldn't possibly
repay the debt. And this is, unfortunately,
where we get into the problem of compulsive
gambling, and this 1s a particular topic
that I am very concerned about and I've had
occasion to have numerous meetings with
Gamblers Anonymous people and compulsive
gambling groups to try to learn from them in
their experience with the compulsive gambler
what type of regulations they would like to
see in place that would help people with the
gambling, with the compulsive gambling
problem, because a casino again is not goling
to be concerned with that issue. The,'re
business people and they weren't -- it's all
—-= 1t's not even part of the formula as to
whether a person might have a gambling
problem.

Casino Competition Creates Credit Problems

BY MR. COPFPOLA:

Q.

pid you find that competition among the
casinos for the credit player is what
actually dictated who received credit and in
what amounts they received credit?

This is another problem. ...business
competition is so intense now with nine
casinos in Atlantic City, some doing much
better than others,; where a patron 1is able
to play one off against the other and get
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credit where maybe if the competition wasn't
so intense he wouldn't be able to get credit
and 1if one casino has given a person a
thousand~dollar or two-thousand=-dollar
credit 1limit, it puts incredible pressure on
the other casinos to at least match that if
not do better. So patrons are able to run
from casino to casino and get more and more
credit.

Do the regulations, the state regulations,
address that particular problem of someone
who bounces from casino to casino?

No, they don't...one thing that has always
concerned me is a person can have a returned
mecker, returned check for insufficient
funds that came back at one casino, and he
can go to another casino and obtain credit.
Now, if somebody already bounced one check
in town at a casino, 1t seems to me
ludicrous that we should allow another
casino to take another c¢hance with that
Terson., But the problem is, right now a
system doesn't exist for a «casino to
necessarily know that. And, of course, you
are dealing with cormnatitors where there's
some reluctance tc¢ share information. We
ought to be thinking about a way to
coordinate all the information, T think,
among the nine casinos so that that type of
thing can't happen.

COMMISSIONER GREENBERG: Isn't it a fact, or
is it a fact, Mr. Sturges, that the casinos
don't really care whether there are bounced
checks or returned markers or not? They're
anxious to get that gambler in there to play
in their casino. The odds are with them, as
you say, that they're going to gamble and
lose and maybe even pay that debt. They
want that action, that activity. Isn't that
what they're really concerned about?

THE WITNESS: They want the action, that's
right. But I think rignht now what they are
is complacent. They're perfectly willing teo
live with, as a matter of fact, they brag
about, the two percent bad-debt return and
they're happy with that.

But those of us involved in the state have
to be concerned with that two percent
hecause that two percent means a lot. It
means a Jlot to compulsive gamblers. It
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means a lot to law enforcement in terms of,
where is the two percent going? So I think
we've got to require more than complacency
on their part. We've got to start making
tougher reguirements so we know whers the
two percent is going.

Credit Lures Organized Crime

THE CHAIRMAN: 7Tt might also mean some added
activity from organized crime in connection
with credit, might it not?

THE WITNESS: Most definitely. ur
experience has been in Atlantic City, and my
experience in organized-crime prosecutions
before I got inveolved in casino gambling
enforcement, 1s that wherever the pressure
is the 1least 1s where organized crime is
going to go. Now, we all know about the
historic attraction that organized crime has
had to all forms of gambling activity and,
in particular, casino activity. When
Atlantic City casinos first opened, every
hood within driving distance figured he was
going to come to Atlantic City and get a
piece of the action somehow. I think we
have been successful in our investigations
of our applications for casino licenses and
the success that the Casino Control
Commission has had in eliminating persons
who have been attempting to become invelved
in the management o©of casinos who shouldn't
be.

But, in the meantime, while we have "“een

focusing upon the casino operators
themselves and the management of the
casinos, organized crime has been

infiltrating labor unions. And I personally
handled the Local 54 case before the Casino
Control Commission, very familiar with the
problems with that union in terms of

organirzed~crime involvement. Ancillary
industries are a problem since when I was
director we found approximately 25

businesses where there had been some degree
of integrity problem or organized-crime
problem that had arisen in that business,

and the same 1is true with credit. Where
they see daylight, they're going to be
running to 1it, There have been orqganized

credit conspiracies where, as far as we
know, low-level organized-crime associates
have entered into a conspiracy to take
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advantage of the gaps that exist in the
credit system.

THE CHAIRMAN: I think it’s a disgrace to
have people, known hoods, going in and out
of casinos at will.

THE WITNESS: I couldn't agree with vyou
more. When T became director in February of
82, one of the first things that I 4id was
recommend to the Casino Control Commission
that we change the exclusion list
procedures, because up until that point what
the exclusion list procedures ware =as that
a person was entitled to a hearing hefore
you could put him on the list. What that
me#~nt was, in the case of Nicky Scarfo, in
the case of Ralph Staino, it was a gocod year
and a half to two years before we could get
to the point of even getting to a hearing
because of the delays and the stalling
tactics and whatnot. And this regulation
was,; in my opinion, contrary to the statute
bevovse the statute says that you put the
person on the list and then let them come
forward and demon~trate why they shouldn't
be on the list.

Casino Control Section rrosecutor

T. Barry Goas, & deputy attorney general, has been chief of
the Criminal Justice Divisicn's Casino Control Section for four
years. The function of his section 1is to prosecute criminal
offenses which, as he describzd it, Yimpact on the integrity of
casino operations., Such offense include, primarily, swindling or
cheating by gambling patrons, commercial bribery, embhezzlement and
related crimes by casino licensees, and prostitution, theft by
deception, extortion and other crimes in which the casino or a
casino service industry is the victim. Most of the cases
prosecuted by Goas's Section are referrals from the DGE, although
cases also come from the State Police Casino Intelligence, Special
Investigations and Narcoties bureaus, He was asked by SCI counsel
Michael V. Coppola at the outset to describe the case load impact
of theft-by-deception offenses, known otherwise in the casino
industry as casino credit scams, His testimony follows, in part:

Q. Can you give us an approximate percent of
where your efforts are devoted with respect
to your total caseload?

A, Yes, I can. Of approximately 370 pending
criminal matters within our section at the
present time, &5 percent would involve
credit scams.
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All right. Can you describe for us the
various types of credit scams which vyour
office has investigated and prosecuted?

Yes, I can. To be a successful participant
in a credit scam, there are two obstacles or
hurdles which must be overcome by the
participant.

The first is, he must apply for credit and
he must obtain credit or be issued credit
from the casino. The second, as Attorney
General Kimmelman noted, is that he's got to
be able, after the extension of credit to
himself, to walk from that table with the
chips; and that's the term of art in the
industry, walking with the chips. He's got
to get the chips off the gaming table, not
lose them at the gaming tablz. and then
convert them to a cash form,

Basically, there's seven to eight different
types of credit scams which appear, in my
opinion, to be repetitive in Atlantic City.
These involve either real gaming patrons or
fictitious gaming patrons.

By "real gaming ©patrons,"” I mean the
fnllowing scenario will occur: A real
person will apply for credit at an Atlantic
City casino. He can make his application by
either a telephone, by mail, or by an
in-person appearance at the casino. When he
applies for credit, there are th -ee basic
requisites that he must comply witn: He's
got to give his name and his residen.ial
address: he's got to give a business, a

business employment; and he's got to give a

bank name and bank account number,. Most
casinos, in my experience, will exact a
little bit more detail from the applicant in
this regard in that they will get his name;
they will get his residence; they will get
his employment: his title with his
employment; maybe the number of years with
the employment, and the address of the
emplover. That is filled out on the card.
It is not in my experience verified,
however.

Simultaneous with the application for
credit, the would-be participants in the
credit scam will either open a checking
account at a bank or he, if he has an exist-
ing checking account, he will infuse it with
a gubstantial sur of money, the sum being 5
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to 10 to $15,N00 cash., When he goes now to
apply for credit at the casino in Atlantic
City, when a bank wverification or credit
verification procedure is accomplished, the
casino will find out from the bank that this
individual has possibly what they call a
low-four~figure account, a low-five-figure
account. That means he's got 5, 6, 7,
$10,000 in the account.

As has been previously indicated, there are
two alternative credit verification proce-
dures that the casino can employ, and that
is basically to check out his gaming bhistory
at another legalized casino within or -~ith-
out this jurisdiction; they can also get a
credit check on the individual from a recog-
nized credit bureau. It's been my
experience though that they basically rely
on the bank information.

In the regulations there is no specification
as to how much information should be
inycired into by the casino from the bank.
Generally, back in 1980 when the credit
scams were wmost tvampant in Atlantic City,
the casino would basically try to ascertain
the last existing bal.uce in the account so,
of course, if the person just opened the
checking account prior to the extension of
credit or had one infused it with a lot of
money, that would reflect wery favorably in
the issuance of credit to the individual.

411 right. Now, the .ndividual does that.
He comes down to the casino and he has to
demonstrate personal identification, which
is either a driver’s license basically,
maybe a Social Security card, to the casino
and he signs his casino credit application.
At that moment in time a discretionary
business decision is made by a casino credit
executive as to whether this person should
or should not be granted credit; if so, how
much.

That is then accomplished and let's say the
individual gets a ten-thousand-dollar line
of credit. He by this time, by the time
he's found out that the bank hasgs been
checked, he will withdraw the money from the
bank or c¢lose it out, so now there's no
money in that account, although the casino
does not know that, His next procedure, as
I've indicated, he's got to go to the gaming




w3

table and he applies for or requests a
counter check, which 1is euphemistically
called a marker in the trade, and that
means, as has been demonstrated on other
exhibits here, he will sign a check whic¢h is
made payable to the casino and it's drawn on
that bank account he specifiéd on his credit
application, and he signs it, and then in
return for the 1issuance of that counter
check or marker he réceives gaming chips
which are designated as representative of
money.

"Walking With Chips" bDescribed

Now, the second hurdle comes into play.
He's got to take those gaming chips away
from that game. How does he do this?

Basically, it's done by slight of hand. He
will inevitably go to either a blackjack
table or a craps table. Craps tables are
preferable because of ‘the high volume of
gaming activity at the tables. There can be
20 to 30 pedple playing craps. He will get
his chips and he will usually request them
to be in reasonably high denominations, such
as the black <chips or hundréed-dollar-
denomination chlps, He will then bet on or
wager on, let's ‘say, the don't pass line
$200 and he will have a confederate at the
other end of the gamlnq table wager -on ‘the
pass line. In esseénce, you're wagering odd
ahd even, so between the two of - “u you're
16sing nothing.

While this is accomplished, he will lean on
the rail and '‘a confederate will lean on ‘the
rail with him and he will surreptiously take
the chips off the gaming table and put ‘them
in his pocket to create ‘the illusion of a
gambling 1loss. This can be -accomplished
within fifteen, twenty minutes. Now he and
his confederates will Jleave the gambling
table with the illusion ¢reated he has lost
10, 15,000 worth of gambling 'chips.

They will then go to a hotel room or an
unobserved ‘1location and hand off ‘the chips
to a confederate who will go up to a
cashier's -wcage and cash ‘the chips in for
money. The only check on the ‘person is, "Do
you have ‘any outstanding credit?" If it's a
legitimate person, they will say no. Even
if 1it's the person himself who owss ‘the
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credit, he will say no and there's no
further check now.

Now, as I call him, the real patron who's
perpetrating the scam has approximately
$10,000 in his pocket of the casino's. He
can go home, and usually home in these cases
have been the state of New York, and he can
make a couple of decisions, He can decide
to come back in a week or two and he can pay
off that $10,000 worth of credit, and this
is commonly done. All of a sudden now he's
establishing a credit history or A track
record vis-a-vis this casino, and tney say,
"Not only was our initial judgment accurate
in giving this individual credit, but why
den't we give him a little more credit?" So
now they will pop that original $10,000 up
to $20,000. He will do the same thing. He
will get -~ first of all, he will steal back
his own 10,000 that he's put up to pay off
his initial debt and work out the same
scam. But what he also does is parlay the
original c¢redit history from Casino 1 to
Casino 2. Now he can go to Casino 2 and
say, "I've done a good job at Casino 1, I
pay off wmy debts. why donft you give me
credit, too?" He will work out the same
thing there.

That can go on until he basically in his
mind reaches a cut-off point which, in my
opinion, is in the neighborhood of 75 to
$80,000 in most cases, and he will walk away
from the whole operation.

THE CHAIRMAN: Now, this fellow, this scam,
you have gotten up to 35 or $70,000, then
what happens?

THE WITNESS: All right. What happens 1is,
the casino will not even know about this
generally for 120 calendar days or 90 bank
days. They're not even going to know they
have been stiffed. Law enforcement may not
know sbout it for a longer period of time
than that depending whether or not the
casino redeposits the markers or counter
checks for collection a second time, which
can’ happen. You don't know it happens for
at least a four-mcnth minimum. Then you are
depending on the casinos to refer the case
to you,
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THE CHAIRMAN: Now it's 70,000. He owes
70,000 and he's gone?

THE WITNESS: He's gone. As I said, this is
the category of the real patron who works
his scam. What he will do is inevitably -=-
probably 95 to 97 percent of these
individuals are from without the state of
New Jersey. They're from New York state:
specifically, the boroughs of Staten Island,
Richmond County, Brooklyn, lower Manhattan,
and Westchester County. That's where almost
all are from.

They will then receive some phone calls from
a casino in a collection effort, or letters,
and they will respond that they are
compulsive gamblers; that they are bankrupt:
many instances their wives indicate there's
marital discord and the fellow no longer
lives there. Whether it's true or not is
almost immaterial. You have. gct to start
making efforts to collect. Finally, they
disconnect their phone, or if they have a
listed phone number. Many of them dontt
have listed phone numbers.

In essence, 1it's now going to get into a
civil proceeding. And whether the casino in
their wisdom chooses to go after the person
as a litigant in & civil proceeding, that's
a business decision they have to make. But,
in essence, the person has disappeared with
that money and is waiting out there to say,
"Come get me."

I might add that that type of credit czcam
situation, the advice to the person when the
casinos come after them has been about
threefold. One is you can't collect a debt
because New York doesn't recognize gambling
per se...Tell them when you call up you're
bankrupt, they will not come after you for
social reasons., Or you are a degenerate
gambler, vyou're going to Gamblers Anony-
mous. Or throw them a bone, $20, and get
them off your back.

THE CHAIRMAN: I suppose if the casino went
all the way through the civil suit they
would end up with zero/zero anyway?

THE WITNESS: They probably would. You
can't get blood out of a stone,
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A second type of real-gaming-patron scam, as
I call them, is a front-money scam. That's
where the real person, again he's saying,
I'm here, I'm Barry Goas. I'm coming down
to get your credit. He comes down, will
post 10,000 at the cashier's cage called
front money. He dgets a receipt like
depositing money in a bank, He writes
counter checks or markers against his own
money and gambles with it, but again does
the illusion I have alluded to. He doesn't
really lose the money.

Now he's credited 'with a gambling history in
the casino. They say this aguy's a good
hitter. He's got money, he's liquid. Why
con't we give him credit? He will fill out
the same three answers: biographical, bank,
employment data. They may give credit on
the spot without checking too well because
he's got a gaming history or he may have a
nominal amount of money in his bank account,
but they don't care that much because their
vusiness decision has been influenced by the
depositing of that front money, the 10,000,
at the cage.

Again the same scom will eventuate. He will
do it at that casino and build up his credit
line and go to Casino 2 and do the same
thing.

A third variation of the real-patron credit
scam is T.T.0.; that': This Trip Only. The
real person comes in and gets credit as we
have indicated. He will get a very nominal
amount. By "nominal," I mean maybe §2500
line of credit. And he will get it, he will
gamble, maybe lose a little bhit of it. He
will come back in a couple of days and pay
that line of credit off, then he will go to
a casino credit executive and say, "I would
like to really get my credit line popped up
for this trip only," the T.T.0. Sc maybe
they will increase his credit line to $5000
for that night only.

And now he will take the money, maybe he'll
steal 1t and he'll owe the casino $5000
although his permanent credit line is only
$2500. He will o home, come back 1in a
couple of days and pay off the T.T.0. to
5000 and he doesn't change any of his bank
data, he will keep the permanent 1line of
credit down to $2500, but he will Kkeep
increasing the T.T.0., say, "I did one other
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time, why don't you cut me a break and now

go up to 10,000 and $20,0007" But while
this permanent line is still at $2500, he's
setting them up. He's paying them back

their own money.

Ultimately, he will just walk away from the
whole operation and he will end up owing
them a considerable amount of money even
though his permanent line was $2500, and no
further checks have been made to warrant
maybe the extension of credit for this trip
only up to 20, 30, or $40,000.

Another situation is, when the initial
people first came down to Atlantic City, I'd
said 1it's reasonably organized then, what
has transpired is they started recruiting
volunteers 1like franchises for McDonald's.
They would actively go out and solicit
pzople in a barroom, soclial c¢lubs. They
would provide ~- they would exact from such
a person his residence, real residence we're
talking about now, maybe an employment and a
bank account, and they would furnish that
individual money to place in his bank
account and at the time they did so maybe
they would exact he'd have to write checks
payable to cash to the person who is going
to send them down to Atlantic City. So you
couldn'‘t beat that person out of his own
money, they would go down to the casinn,
they could pay a credit executive off, they
can pay pit bosses off if they -5 desire,
and it does happen. They would ge. now the
volunteer to get a 1line of credit, He
didn't even have to know how to gamble.
They would stand by his side and tell him
what to do while a confederate at the other
end of the table bet in an opposite fashion.

The basic operation there, the volunteer
gets one-half of the credit extended to him
less expenses, so that would shake down to
40 percent. Of whatever credit was extended
to him, he would get 40 percent. Same
procedures would ensue. He would give a
proper excuse when collection time comes.

A more sinister situation is the person who
is compelled to come down and nbtain a line
of credit, and that's the person who may be
indebted to a bookmaking or loan~sharking
operation. They say, "Look, we're tired of
vou not paving our debt. We're taking vou
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down." They will put the money in the bank
account, take him down.

Now, effectively the debt has has trans-
ferred from the loanshark or the bookmaking
organization to the casino.

THE CHAIRMAN: This last one you just
related sounds pretty close to organized
crime.

THE WITNESS: loan sharking and bookmaking
are traditional crimes perpetr-ted by
organized crime.

The "Fictitious Person" Scam

THE WITNESS: (continuing} The two other
type of scams. One is a situation where one
of two things happens: Maybe a person has
an established line of c¢redit down at a
casino in Atlantic City, such as I have a
line of credit down there and I savy to my
friend, you go down and impersonate me, you
write the markers or counter checks on my
ceredit line. Wher they come up to my
account, I'1l say, o way, I wasn't down
there, I will sign affidavits of forgery.
Now they don't even know who you are, you
walk away and we will split the money.
That's the fictitious-patron scam.

The second one which is in vogue today, as I
would call it, the "ton of Pisces," is the
situation where you have a totally ficti-
tious person coming down, generally speak-
ing, imperscnates a doctor or lawyer. The
doctor or lawyer is a real person. They get
information from bank employees. They come
down, they get credit, they get credit based
upon identification furnished to them by the
organizers of the scam. Now they get the
credit line in the name of a real person,
but they're not the real person, and they do
this in much lower amounts of money. It's
usually 5000 to $10,000 and they try to hit
a bunch of casinos when they do it this

way . The problem for law enforcement in
that situtation is you don't even know who
you are dealing with any more. You know

what happened 120 days after the checks
bounced when the doctor or lawyer says what
are you talking about to the casino and I
never was down there, and he wasn't, and
it's not him, Now law enforcement has to
figure out who it was.
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I might add, going back to the real-patron
scam, one other problem that occurred during
Pisces commonly was vyou had bad bank
employees giving ocut information and in the
desire to get credit --

COMMISSIONER GREENBERG: You mean
incompetent employees or criminal?

THE WITNESS: No, criminal, criminal.

{Continuing) The casineo in its verification
procedures for the issuance of the credit
would telephonically call a bank, they might
ask for a certain person at the reqguest of
the customer. That could, number one, even
be @ fictitious bank employee, but he or she
knew the call was coming in. She would then
relate spurious information to the casino
that they would rely on to theiz detriment,
such as the fellow may have had an account
opened for four years when it was only
opened two months, or the average minimum
balance may have been 1low four to five
figures when it's 8§25, Maybe he couldn't
sign alone on it or whatever. But the bank
emplcyee would greatly enhance the track
record of that real gaming patron to the
detriment of the casino. Ultimately, they
would rely upon the same and issue credit
and again the Bame scam would be
forthcoming,

MR. COPPOLA:

How long did Operation Pisces last?
Approximately thirteen months.
How many casinos were involved in that scam?

Basically -~ it was Bally®s Park Place and
Caesars bBoardwalk Regency Casino. Resarts
very minimally.

Can you give us a figure on how much money
was stolen from those casinos during that
T3-month period of time?

I have indicated approximately $7.9
million. I do not include in my figures a
David-Zarin-type situation, who will be here
latey, who maybe got $3.4 million, becaucse
I don't consider it a part of a Pisces
situation.
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"Flow of Credit Scams"¥

0. Mr. Goas, I would like you to refer to C-8,
a chart entitled "Flow Of Credit Scams," and
perhaps explain what the chart shows.¥*

A. All right. You have over the right-hand
box, you have the c¢redit gambler. Basi-
cally, what he does 1s, he gets credit in
one of the ways I told you, but he has an
established line of credit and. he has got to
go to a gaming table to get the credit and
ultimately he's got to walk with the chips,
the second of the hurdles. In many cases
the credit qgambler will pay off a credit
exz2cutive a sum of money or give him a very
suabstantial gift to get that credit
executive to approve credit for the credit
gambler. The credit executive covers his
bases because the information on its face
looks gond on the credit application even
though it's not. He can say, "Based upon
this information, I wmade a wise business
decision. The fact that this gambler turned
south with the money at a later point in
time is not my fault." and he can back that
up by the situation =ere the credit gambler
keeps getting higher 1lines of credit and
paying them off till he finally walks away,
because now the c¢redit executive says, "I
didn't know about this. He looked good to
me all along," and on paper it does look
good, 50, therefore, he'll pay, not in all
cases, by any means, in many cases he will
pay a kickback to the c¢redit executive to
get the line of credit. He may pay it back
to inflate the T.T.0., this +trip only
situation,. The credit gambler, as T
indicated, after he accomplishes the one
hurdle in getting the c¢redit he will go to
the gaming table. Pit bosses are supposed
to, if they can do it, watch the gambler's
play. They gave him a rating on his
activity., They rate how much money and how
long he played, what kinds of action he
has. That's an informal c¢heck by the
casinos on the players.

Obviously, if anybody has been to the
casinos, it's totally impossible to watch
everything. You can't do it. Nobody can do
it.

*See Chart, next page.
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But the player in this situation, the credit
gambler, will maybe pay the pit boss a
hundred dollars to either look the other way
or to inflate that action sheet or credit
rating, player rating, so that the gambler
looks 1like he did, in fact, 1lose all the
money. The player or credit gambler in this
case will walk away with the chips as I have
previously described.

0. Was that scenario a part of Operation
Pisces?

A. Yes, 1t was.

Q. Was there, in fact, collusion between credit

gamblers and licensed casino people?

A. We have found that, definite indications of
that, yes.

Q. Now, are scams ocngoing today?
A. Yes, they are.

Q. Do they take the sam= form as what you have
spoken about with re .pect to C-87

A, They c¢an take that form although the more
prevalent form today 1s the fictitious-
patron situation; and if vyou have that
situation, you really don't necessarily need
to pay off credit —executives or @ pit
personnel. It can b : accomplished without
them.

Credit Scam Flow -- Another Version*

Q. Mr. Goas, I would like to refer you to the
next exhibit.* Could you explain that chart
in terms of what you found is taking place
in Atlantic City today?

A. All right. You start up here with the scam
organizer who 1s, basically, as 1 have
indicated from New York state. wWe ara
finding now that it's shifted from Staten
Island to predominantly Queens,; New York,
and Brooklyn, New York.  That's where the
instances are occurring.

Scam organizer does the following: He's got
the contacts in very big banks in New York

*See Chart, next page.
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City and they get valid information, as I've
indicated, predominantly from doctors and
lawyers which indicate where the gentleman
lives, where he's employed, the bank account
number.

This background employment and biographical
background is then parlayed into a phony
driver's license and phony Social Security
card. That information is now given to a
person that they're going to have go down to
the casino to become, in fact, a credit
gambler. He will go down threre, maybe the
scam organizer will even furnishi transpor-
tation down there., But he's going to take
this fictitious person down to become, in
fact, a credit gambler.

The checks are now made by the casino. You
don't necessarily have to have the credit
executive or clerical personnel involved in
this any more because the people at the
casino are going to call back to the bank
and find out the guy does have a legitimate
bank account and good figures in. They
don't notify the man usually, the actual
doctor or lawyer.

S0 now the credit gambler gets the line of
credit in the name of a totally fictitious
patron and he may pay off an executive to
get it if he's on the know. My opinion,
it's not as comron. They don't need this
person, or they use the pit personnel
because they have to go to the tables to
create the illusion of gambling and then
they walk with the chips. They will then go
back to New York and they will give
approximately, in the cases 1I've seen, Iif
the guy gets a ten-thousand-dollar line of
credit, he will have to furnish about 7 to
8000 to the scam organizer and he can keep
3000 for himself.

Now the casino is stuck with a situation you
don't know who the person is. You have no
idea who that person is right now and it's
gone, All that happened is 90 days later
the doctor or lawyer is going to contact the
casino and eay, "I don't know what you're
talking about. I was never 1in Atlantic
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City. I'll sign affidavits of forgery.
It*s not me." - And now the casino will be
stuck with a sum of money. And I would

parenthetically note that the credit
gamblers who do this now for the scam
organizers, it's a much lower amount of
money. It's quick one-shot deals, two-shot
deals, and get out. They don't keep coming
back.

Is one of the reasons they don't know who
the c¢redit gambler is because they don't
check out the information he gives them when
he comes down and fills out the card?

Yeah, the only thing they check out is the

bank information in this, That's all
they're goina to check out, They won't
bother to check if his office is located on
Avenue U in Brooklyn, They don't care.

They don't have time to. They will give it
to him. The bank information will come back
valid.

I might note that in the Operation Pisces a
high, high incidence of the persons who made
the application for the credit are in the
category of self hyphen employed and that
usually involved construction workers who
you will find that the, the place of
employment is the home , there's no
difference in the or home telephone, usually
it's unlisted, and they usually indicate
that they're president of themselves, that
is to say they're a one-man operation, and
they try to inflate that in terms of their
credit application on the credit card
itself.

Is there any evidence to support a
conclusion on your part that credit is
utilized by credit gamblers to finance
iliegal activities, in other words, take the
money and use it someplace else?

Yes, I have spoken with several informants
who have indicated that what they will do is
on the 80-day float they have in the
beginning, at least, ‘they have indicated
that they have invested in time deposits
with casino money and then pay it back and
there's certainly strong reason to believe,
and I've been told, that it is utilized to
push as loanshark money on the streets and
again the loanshark will then pay the monev
back within the proper time constraints.
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"Casinos a Magnet for Organized Crime"

The next witness, Edwin H. Stier, had been director of the
Attorney General's Division of Criminal Justice for five years
prior to entering to private law practice in October, 1982. Before
joining that Division in 1970, Stier had been a prosecutor for the
U.S. Attorney's Office for New Jersey. He noted at the
outset that during his 17 years as a public prosecutor, most of his
work "was in the field of organized crime law enforcement."
Because of this experience, he sgaid he was convinced that the
casino industry is "uniquely attractive to organized crime" and
that, in an effort to penetrate new mechanisms against criminal
intrusion of gambling casinos, organized crime elements "have
seized upon credit as a device by which profits can be skimmed out
of casinos."” SCI Deputy Director James .J. Morley guestioned Stier:

Q. As a result of vyour own knowledge and
experience with organized c¢rime in this
state, were you able to form an opinion that
you could give wus as to whether any
particular aspect of the gaming industry is
particularly attractive to organized crime
and if so, for what reasons?

THE WITNESS: I am convinced based on my
experience thab: there have been organized
efforts by vacketeers, by people who are
clearly organized crime in every sense of
that word to use our credit system in New
Jersey to skim money out of casinos. I
don't think it has reached the scale that it
had reached in Nevada at the time we studied
the situation. I think it has that
potential in New Jersey. I think it has the
potential for providing access directly into
casino operations by organized crime if it
is unchecked in this case.

Q. You previously told us that in the absence
of the opportunity to inject itself directly
into the <cash operations of a <casino,
organized crime has looked as an alternative
to credit as the place where it can
encroach. Could you suggest to us why
credit is so susceptible and inviting to
organized crime involvement?

A. It's because ultimately the decision to
extend credit and the decision on how far to
go in collecting debts are business
decisions in which the casino industry
exercises great deal of discretion. Xnowing
how that discretion 1is exercised, and 1in
some cases influencing the exercise of
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discretion through bribery and other forms
of corruption, provides an opportunity for
the skimming of cash out of the casino with
very little real potential for being caught.

Now, we have been lucky 1in this state
because of the enormous concentration of
resources that we have devoted to casino
industry for policing purposes and because
of the capabilities of the law enforcement
system in this state., We have been lucky to
"~ve ferreted out the schemes that we have
£ und so far, but I assure you that as we
conduct these investigations and engage in
prosecutions, the people who are thinking
about contin“*ng these schemes are fiquring
out ways in which to protect themselves, to
insulate themselves more from being caught.

BEarlier this morning it was brought out the
casino industry has defended present credit
practices by pointing out that the signifi-
cance of credit scams is small in light of
the relatively small percentage of casino
money that is diverted through such activi-
ties. Could you respond to that?

T don't think that that defense goes to the
heart of the problem, If we were talking
about Sears and Roebuck or a bank or any
other business activity that society permits
to operate, if they got into trouble with
their cred’t practices, that would simply be
too bad. They would go out of business if
it got too serious. I suppose that the
casino industry if it looks upon itself as
just another business has got to ask the
question, why do you single us out; why are
you so concerned about us; why are you so
concerned about protecting us; why don't you
let us protect ourselves from victimiza-
tion. We are doing a good job now.

The answer 1is the casino industry is not
like anything else in our judgment. The
casino industry is unigue. It's an industry
that has come into Mew Jersey only after a
tremendous amount of soul searching, a great
deal of public controversy and barriers
which were removed one by one, and it was
cnly at the point where the publi¢ became
convinced by what government said it could
do by way of protecting the public from the
industry and the evils that are attracted to
the industry, it was only after the public
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was convinced that we could contain the
industry and the problems that are
associated with it that the public
accepted. We can never lose sight of the
fact that we have been given in this state
an enormous public trust and no matter how
strongly the industry urges that its
economic well-being is based in part on its
ability had to freely extend credit, seems
to me that there are other interests that
have to be protected. The casino industry
is different because there has been a his-
toric association between organized crime
and the casin¢e industry. That c¢annot be
denied.

Other . than the direct impact that organized
crime involvement in credit will have on the
finances of the casinos and the impact that
organized crime involvement will have on the
public perception in the integrity of the
casinos and the success and the ability of
law enforcement to operate effectively in
the state, does organized crime involvement
in casino credit have any impact by way of
facilitating other kinds of organized crime
operations even outside the casinos?

We have found, where loan shark and gambling
victims have been used by organized crime
and organized crime has taken advantage of
credit as a way of - paying off organized
crime debts. 1It'r very difficult -~ I don't
want to try to convince this Commission or
the public that we fully understand all of
the ways in which the credit system in
Atlantic City has been or can be exploited
by organized crime. We have had an
effectiv~ eaffort in this state for many
years in dealing with organized crime. This
Commission, the FPederal law enforcement
establishment and the State law enforcement
system have done a very effective job in
demonstrating that organized crime, even at
its highest levels, is subject to effective
investigation and prosecution... But if
anyone assumes because that has been
accomplished that organized crime 1is no
longer a problem in this state, that these
people aren't sitting there waiting for the
day when we drop our guard, when we siphon
our resources away from the effort, 1if
anybody thinks that they are not looking at
the casino industry and a 1lot of other
places in this state as opportunities for
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exploitation and they are not making daily
efforts to try to gain a hold on those
industries, we are going to wake up one Aday
and find we are back where we were 20 years
ago 1in our efforts when organized crime
influenced virtually every level of
government in the state, I don't want to
See that occur.

From both the perspective of organized crime
in particular, as well as the general casino
credit perspective, <can you offer any
general recommendations which might assist
the Commission in suggesting reforms in the
laws in the state?

Anything that you can do that puts a burden
on the casinos themselves to tighten up
their practices, anything that you can do to
create barriers to fraud and corruption
within the industry, anything that vou can
do that reduces the extent to which gamblers
can overextend themselves and be encouraged
to 4o so by the casinos, I think will reduce
the potential for the kind of harms that you
have thus far and will continue to receive
some very vivid testimonv about.

The suggestion that I made before which may
or may not be a practical suggestion is one
that I would urge very carefull considera-
tion of and that is eliminating the credit
system as we know 1t and substituting a
system where patrons can provide cash or
other valuables on deposit in an account
with the casino against which they can draw
while they gamble, and that they be prohi-
bited from exceeding the amount that 1is on
depeosit with the casino.

THE CHAIRMAN: It would save an awful lot of
people an awful lot of misery when they find
they ave very much in debht with the present
system, wouldn't it?

THE WITNESS: Tt certainly would. We have
seen the development in this state of a
jurisprudence of compulsive gambling, That
is a defense which was virtually unknown in
this state until the advent of the casino
industry, and we have had, and you will see
examples of it in testimony that will be
offered to the Commission, vyou will see
examples of people who have defended
themselves in prosecutions involving
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hundreds of thousands and sometimes millions
of dollars -on the ground that they were
compulsive gamblers and, therefore, not
responsible for their conduct.

THE CHAIRMAN: What do you think of the
possibility of restricting -- of Adropwning
the four percent to one percent, zero
percent or one percent and eliminating from
the calculations the money that is spent on
slot machines that really shouldn't be in
there at all?

THE WITNESS: I think that thecvretically
that that would provide an incentive for the
casinos to tighten up. However, bas=d on
what I have heard since the beginnings of
our investigation the Division of Criminal
Justice investigation of credit practices in
the casinos, it seems to me that the casinos
are going to great lengths to keep the bad
debts that they report and that they
presumably incur, keep those bad debts under
control so they don't try to take advantag=
to too great =2n extent of the deductibility
of those baa debts from their gross
receipts. Makin, them pay tax on that would
provide some incentive, but I think there
are greater incentives in the casino
industry to overextend credit and I think
that that is where the problem lies.

COMMISSIONER CREENBERG: One final
question, Do ycu think the 1legislature
ought to do this or do you feel it should be
left to the Casino Control Commission to
deal with the question of credit, whether we
are talking about eliminating it entirely or
modifying some of these practices? Do vou
think this is something, an important issue
in terms of c¢rime or otherwise that the
legislature ought to address it rather than
that Commission?

THE WITNESS: If we are going to make
fundamental changes, I think it ought to be
done legislatively.

COMMISESIONER PATTERSON: That's where it
started.

THE CHAIRMAN: I would like to have your
views of having known associates of
organized crime with ready access to casino
after casino. It seems to wme that's
disgraceful,
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THE WITNESS: Not only is it disgraceful,
but it creates the impression in this state
that we are not serious about dealing with
organized crime. When ' people whom I have
prosecuted over the years and who have
finished serving their sentences for murder,
for extortion, for loan sharking and a
variety of other very serious crimes, are
permitted free access to the casinos when
they can't go to a race track, I find that
shocking and insulting to the l=w enforce-
ment system and I can't see any reason why
the casinos shouldn't do precisely the same
things the race tracks do. When somebody
like that is found in the casino, eject them
immediately. You don't need a two-year
hearing in order to determine whether or not
that kind of person belongs in the casino.
I think beyond the credit practices and all
the other rather sophisticated schemes that
have been developed for intrusion of
organized crime into the casinos, there 1is
nothing more impressive to the public than
to recognize the fact that when they are in
the casino, they are rubbing elhows with
known racketeers. That savs something and I
don't think that what it says 1s what we
want the public to believe about Hew Jersey.

Organized Crime and Casino Credit

Testimony demonstrating how insufficient credit controls have
permitted the incursion of organi~ed crime elements into New
Jersey's casinos came next, from Lt. Col. Justin Dintino, Executive
officer and = 30-year veteran of the State Police, Prior to
responding to questions by 8CI counsel Coppola, he made a brief
statement in which he warned that the integrity of both the State
and the casino industry "is at stake when the flagrant abuses we
hzre uncovered are permitted to continue unabated.” He recalled
that ia 1980 the State Police had found that ovganized crime
membere and assocliates were regeiving credit and free foord, free
rooms and other "complimentary® services at the casinos and that an
effort was made -~ in vain -- to exclude such elements from the
gaming tables. Again in 1982 the State Police initiated another
study, a random sampling of 500,000 credit records, which nintino
said disclosed continuing credit and complimentary services gning
to organized crime. He declareid:

We uncovered the following data:
Michael Taccetta, a soldier in the TLuchese

crime family was extended $25,000 in credit
and $4,128 in comps. Angelo Taccetta,
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soldier in the Luchese crime family, was
extended $40,000 in credit and $2,599.52 in
comps. Nicholas Russo, a soldier in the
Gambino crime family, was extended $15,000
in credit. Robert Bisaccia, a soldier in
the Gambino crime family, was extended $5000
in credit. Vincent Ponzio, a close
associate of WNicodemo Scarfo, was extended
credit at three casinos which was ultimately
suspended with $37,500 in outstanding
debts, In addition, he received $4,471.89
in comps.

Joseph Pedula, a paid contract «x:ller for
organized crime, depnsited $504,000 in cash
at Resorts Casino. anthony and Peter
Campisi, notnrious killers for organized
crime, received in excess of $27,000 in
comps during a three-month period. Lawrence
Merlino and Philip Leonetti, soldiers in the
Bruno crime family, received $1,773.32 in

cComps. Rosario Gambino an international
heroin trafficker, received $1,067.64 1in
comps . Benedetto Aloi, a soldier in the
Columbo crime family, received $25,000 in
credit and §$5,%95.99 in comps. Nicodemo

Scarfo, the boss of the Bruno crime family
and a documented contract killer, received
$2,397.04 in comps.

Dintino warned that the results of the most
Police sampling of casino credit files represents only "the tip of

the iceberqg"

recent State

and that a more thorough analysis would "uncover a

significant number of other organized crime members and associates

who have been extended credit and comps."

Dintino also questioned

the "embarrassing" contrast between the way casinos bhave been
"laboriously investigated" for licensure and the way "we allow paiAd

killers,

convicted murderers, drug traffickers and

known loan

sharks to enter the casinos and receive preferential treatment.”

He added:

I find it  rather unusual, given the
elaborate security and intelligence systems,
staffed in most part by former law
enforcement officials, that only prostitutes
and card-counters were being ejected from
the <casinos. While I am aware of the
concern by the casinos over potential civil
liabilities in the event they were to edject
the wrong person, this was not a concern
when the <casino management collectively
ejected card-counters,..it's obvious that
there are no 1incentives on the part of
casino management to exclude organized crime
members or their criminal associates from
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the casino. In fact, it appears that the
opposite is the case, Conceivably,
excluding Scarfo from the casino could
result in not only physical retaliation but
economic sanctions imposed as a result of
his control of several labor unions.
Clearly, the fear that a Scarfo brings to
the casino overrides any sanctions that the
State may impose. This is a deplorable
situation and one which the casino manage-
ment must seek to change in cooperation with
the state; that a paid contract xiller can
deposit 504,000 in cash at a casino, or a
boss of a crime family can receive prefer-
ence treatment at our casinos is repulsive
and a threat to the integrity of our exten-
sive regulatory and enforcement apparatus.

The moral integrity of the state cannot he
subservient to the economic well-being of
the casino industry. While the casino
industry has contributed additional tax
dollars to the state, it must not be per-
mitted to undo the progress that law en-
forcement has accomplished in the 1last
decade. The exploitation of casino credit
and comp practices by members of organized
crime deserves stricter regulatory controls
and if need be, additional legislation to
ensure that career criminals are not per-
mitted to enjoy the privilege of gamhling in
our casinos.

Dintino, who was questioned by SCI counsel Coopola, said that
while much of his testimony would reflect his organization's random
sampling, "I am of the opinion that the extension of credit to
organized crime members and associates far exceeds our findings.”
However, Dintino's own roster of organized crime figures who re-
ceived "premium playver" credit and gratuities at the casinos was
extensive. During the course of his recital, Dintino listed more
than 35 casino patrons with underworld backgrounds and associa-
tions. The following excerpts from his testimony indicate the
munificence with which the casinos provided credit and "comps" to
such clients:

0. You mentioned the name Michael fTacetta in
your statement to the Commission, What can
you tell us about his criminal background?

A. Tacetta is a soldier in the Luchese crime
family. He is involved in illegal gambling,
narcotics and loan sharking activities.
Tacetta has bheen involved in several murders
relative to his illicit activities.
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Can vyou tell us what casinos extended him
credit?
Bally on May 7, 1980, $25,000.
Did he also receive comps?

Yes, he received comps at Ballv in the
amount of $4,128 from May to August, 1982.

X XX

The name Nicholas Russo, you mentioned that
name also. What can you tell us about his
background?

Russo 1s a soldier in the Gamhino crime
family. He 1is 1inveolved in 1illegal crap
gambling activities in the City of Trenton.
His criminal record reflects . numerous
arrests for gambling and selling -and
possessing counterfeit money.

How much credit d4id he receive?

He received $15.000 in credit on August the
20, 1981, from Harrah's.

When and how much?

Harrah's, August 20, 1981, $15,000n0,

The name Robert Emril Bisaccia, fou mentioned
him. What can you tell us about his

background?

Bisaccia is a soldier of the Gambino crime

family. His c¢riminal record reflects
convictions for burglary, grand Jlarceny,
extortion and weapons offenses. He 1is

considered the principal Gambino crime
family representative in North Jersey.

He has received credit also; 1isn't that
true?

$500 from Resorts.
X X X

The name Robert Caravaggio, are you familiar
with that name?

Yes.

What can you tell us about his background?
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He is an associate of the Luchese crime
family and an operative in the Michael
Tacetta gambling network. Caravaggio
maintains a large-scale loan sharking
network in the Morris County area and is
also a documented bookmaker and locan shark.
His extensive criminal record reflects
arrests for bookmaking, conspiracy and 1oan
sharking.

Where has he received c¢redit in Atlantic
City?

Bally, March 3%, 1980, $25,000. Playbhoy,
November 30, 1981, $30,000.

Has he also received comps?
Yes, Playboy, July, August, October, 1982,
$3,554.78; July, August, October, 1282,
Bally, August and September, 1982,
$3,517.36, August, September, 1982.

X X X

You also mentioned, I believe, Angelo
Tacetta?

Yes,

What can you tell us about his background?

Angelo Tacetta is a soldier in the Luchese
crime family. He is involved in an illegal
gambling operation in MNewark, New Jersevy.
His criminal record reflects gambling
related arrests.

What casinos gave him credit?

Bally, April 4, 1982, §20,00n. Caesars,
September 9, 1982, $2n,000.

What was his comp situation? Did he also
receive comps?

Yes, he received comps at ®Bally, July and
August, 1982, $2,599.52,

X X X

The name Allen Grecco, is that name familiar
to you?
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A. Yes.
Q. What can you tell us about his background?
A, Grecco is an associate of the Genovese crime

family and controls an illegal lottery and
bookmaking operation in Bergen and Passaic

counties. He also operates a lcan shark
operation in Passaic County. Grecco's
criminal record reflects arrests for

burglary, larceny, bribery, obstruction of
police and public order violations.

0. Did he receive credit in the ce2sinos or a
casino in Atlantic City?

A. Yes. He received credit at the Sands on
June the 12th, 1982, in the amount of
$10,000.

X X X
Q. The name Joseph N. Farinella, what can you

tell us about his background?

A. Farinella is & prominent organized crime
figure in the Trenton area and is closely
assoclated with members of the Bruno crime
family. His criminal record reflects
arrests for homicide, kidnapping and

obstructing justice.

Q. Has he ever received c¢redit in Atlantic
City?
A. Yes.

0. What casino and how much?
A, Bally, April 17, 1980, $10,000.
XX X

Organized Crime Member Had Customer Deposit Privileges

Q. I believe you mentioned the name Joseph R,
Pedula before. . What elso can you tell us
about his criminal background and situation
in Atlantic City?

A, Pedula is a well-known paid assassin for the
Philadelphia organized crime family. = His
criminal record reflects arrests for stolen
vehicle, burglary, attempted murder,
criminal conspiracy and assault. He is also
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a leoan shark and bookmaker.
Did he ever receive credit in Atlantic City?

NO. However, he has customer deposit
privileges at Resorts and Caesars. 0On
November 26, 1978, he deposited $40,000 at
Resorts. During the months of November and
December, 1978, Pedula deposited over
$500,000 in cash at Resorts.

THE CHAIRMAN: Will vou explain the customer
deposit privileges?

THE WITNESS: Yes, Mr. Chairman. Deposit
privileges are where an individual would
deposit cash with the casino and then he
could play toward that amount, He could
draw towards that amount or any other use he
might want to make with it, such as rooms or
beverages or shows or whatever.

THE CHAIRMAN: Or give somebody else the use
of that money?

THE WITNESS: He could draw from it for
himself and give it to somehody else to play
with it, sure.

Is that also known as front money, customer
deposit; is that the same thing?

Yes.
COMMISSIONER PATTERSON: Let me ask vyou a
question: What legitimate business reason

would a casino have in accepting $504,000 in
cash from a player when credit is regularly
available in Atlantic City?

THE WITNESS: I think from a casino
standpoint it would be good business to have
the cash up front and if he winds up losing
that entire half million dollars, the
casino's a half million dollars to the gnod
and they don't Thave to WOrry about
collecting credit.

COMMISSIONER GREENBERG: That he walks in
with a half million dollars in cash,
presumably he walks out with that same half
million dollars in different cash later on,
can't he, Colonel?

THE WITNESS: Exactly.
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COMMISSIONER GREENBERG: Do you suspect that
that 1is what's been going on in this
particular case?

THE WITNESS: In this particular case I
think there 1is a strong indication that
might be the case.

XX X

The name Victor DeLuca, what can you tell us
about his background, Colonel?

Victor DeLuca is an associate of *+*he Bruno
crime family. He is a paid assassin for the
family. His criminal activities include
loan sharking and narcotics. DeLuca has an
extensive arrest record that includes
numerous charges  of stolen property,
gambling, weapons offenses and narcotics.

Was he ever extended credit?

Yesg. He was extended credit -~-~ no, he
wasn't extend~d credit. He has been a cash
player at Harrah's casino. He marde cash

deposits March ZJ5, 1982, §$91,000; March 31,
1982, $7,700 and April 12, 1982, $4,700, so
again he was depositing cash, front money.

XXX

The name Anthony Campisi, Senior; are you
familiar with that person?

Yes, sir.
What can you tell us about his background?

Anthony Campisi, Senior, was the leader of
the notorious Campisi organized crime
family, which engaged in gambling, narcotics
trafficking, armed robbery and homicide.
Campisi's extensive criminal record dates
back to 1939 and reflects convictions for
gambling, forgery, conspiracy and complicity
in several murders.

Did he receive comps from the casinos?

Yes; Campisi and his son, Peter Anthony
Campisi, received comps during May, June and
July of 1981 at Resorts International in
excess of $27,000.
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COMMISSTIONER GREENBERG: May 1 interrupt?
$27,000 in three months in comps; this is
food, heverages and the like, Colonel?

THE WITNESS: Yes.

Exclusion Process Took Almost Five Years

Q.

A.

The next person is Peter Anthony Campisi; is
that Anthony Campisi's son?

Campisi is the son of Anthony Campisi, who
was the leader of the notorious Campisi
organized crime family. The Campisi
organizations engaged in various criminal
activities including gambling, narcotics
trafficking, armed robbery and homicide.
During the 1970's Campisi was sentenced to
substantial prison terms for armed robbery
and conspirary to sell stolen securities.
His criminal vrecord reflects arrests for
operating an illegal lottery and homicide.

Were Peter and Anthony Campisi recently
placed on the exclusion list?

Yes. February the 22nd, 1983.

How long did the process take from when the
state first began to attempt to exclude him
until the order was signed preventing them
access to the casinos?

I know 1 personally have been trying to
exclude them before the first casino door
opened.

Approximately four-and-a-~half vyears?

Yes, four-and-a-half, five vears.

THE CHAIRMAN: Have you seen disposition at
all on the part of the casino to want to
exclude these organized crime people that
you have been talking about?

THE WITNESS: I believe while I haven't seen
them eject or exclude or attempt to put
anybody on the exclusionary list that fit
this category, 1 believe thev would like to
have it out of their c¢asinos, but I think
they may be apprehensive about it.

THE CHAIRMAN: They are afraid these hoods
may bring them to court and get a huqge
damage award?
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THE WITNESS: If you look at a guy, Nicodemo
Scarfo, who we maintain controls Local 54,
which has unionized about 10,000 of the
casino workers, he has one hell of a hammer
over the casinos. I wouldn't want to make
that kind of an individual too mad at me and
you would be inclined to maybe comp him or
allow him into the casinos. I think there
is a dull edge as to why the casinos are not
taking action.

THE CHAIRMAN: That takes care of Mr.
Scarfo. How about some of th~ others who
aren't involved in that type c¢f pressure
situation who might be able to exert that
type of pressure? Didn't these casinos come
into this state with the full understanding
that the criminal element was to be kept out
of casinos in all phases of the operation?
That's my understanding,

THE WITNESS: That was my understanding too,
sir.

XXX

The name Lawren.e Merlino; are you familiar
with him?

Yes, sir.

Please tell us what you know about his
criminal background and situation in
Atlantic City.

Merlino 1is a soldier in the Bruno crime
family. In 1979 Merlino, Scarfo and Philip
Leonetti were indicted for the murder of
Vincent Falcone. Merlino is involved in
narcotics trafficking.

Did he also receive comps?

Yes. Tropicana, $1,773.32, February 5, 6, 7
and August 9, 1982,

The name Philip Leonetti, Colonel, what can
you tell us about his background?

Soldier in the Bruno crime family and the
constant companion and enforcer for his
uncle, Nicodemo Scarfo, the current boss of
the Bruno family. " Leonetti has been
implicated in several violent crimes and was
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indicated along with Scarfo and Lawrence
Merlino for the 1979 murder of Vincent
Falcone. Leonetti's other criminal
activities include gambling, 1loan sharking
and narcotics distribution,

Was he also comped?

Yes. Tropicana, February 5, 6, 7, 1982,
$1,757.17. This comp was obtained by
Lawrence Merlino for his dinner party, which
included Leonetti and Nicodemo Scarfo.

Are you familiar with the name Rosario
Gambino?

Yes,
What can you tell us about his background?

Gambino is a soldier in the Gambino crime
family. He has an extensive arrest record
which includes resisting arrest, assault and
battery, felonious assault and extortion.
Moreover, he is actively involved in
international heroin smuggling. In 1980 he
was arrested by the United States law
enforcement officials in connection with
herion smuggling and has recently been
indicted in Italy for criminal conspiracy to
import dArugs into Italy, manufacture heroin
and export same to United States.

Did he also receive comps from the casino
industry?

Yes. He received comps from Playhoy under
the fictitious name of Joe Longo. This
occurred on August 12 and 20, 1982, the
value being $1,067.64.

David Goorland? What can you tell us about
his criminal background?

Goorland is a criminal associate of Nicodemo
Scarfo. His illicit activities include loan
sharking, narcotics and stolen property.

Goorland maintained a loan sharking
operation and sells stolen property throuagh
his jewelry store in Atlantic City. His

criminal history reflects arrests for
assault and public order crimes.

What casinos extended him that credit?
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Sands extended him credit on December 29,
1981, $5000.

Was he comped by the Claridge and Caesars?

Yes. He was comped by Claridge for §33,
July 22, 1982, and Caesars §$1,836.96 in
July, 1982, and 497.45 September, 1982.

XX X
Paul Zaccaria, are you familiar with that
person?

Yes.

What can you tell us about his criminal
background? -

Zaccaria is a member of the Gambino crime
family. In June, 1974, he was indicted on
conspiracy charges  for his role in
defrauding an Essex County bank of
5400,000. His criminal record reflects
arrests for gambling dating back to 1950.

Was he ever externded credit?

Yes.

What casinos extended him that credit?

Caesars, May 28, 1980, $50,000; Playboy, May

9, 1981, $50,000; Sandsg, July 24, 1981,

$25,000; Claridge, August 9, 1981, $50,000.
X X X

The name Dominick Racabaldo; what can you
tell us about him? '

Racabalde has been involved in illegal
gambling activity in Camden County since the

early seventies. He maintained a high
stakes card game at his residence 1in
Bellmawr. Racabaldo’s criminal record

reflects an arrest for gambling.

pDid he receive comps in Atlantic City?

He received comps . from Harrah's in the
amount of $1,199.99, June 17, 1982; at
Harrah's on July, 1982, $412.45; Harrahs on
October 12, 1982, in the amount of $275.

X X X
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Colonel, is it true that casinos are
generally supposed to extend comps based on
the amount of play a player generates?

Yes. However, we have found that certain
members of organized crime, such as Nicodemo
Scarfo, Philip ULeconetti,; Lawrence Merlino
and others have received these comps having
never gambled at the casino.

You have mentioned Nicodemo Scarfo a number
of times and vyou have given us  his
background. Where is Scarfo currently?

La Tuna Federal Prison, La Tuna, Texas.

To your knowledge, d4id he receive comps from
casinos in Atlantic City?

Yes.
What casino comped 8Scarfo?
Golden Nugget, Tropicana and Clardige.

Can you explain the circumstances, to your
knowledge, under which Scarfo received those
comps?

On February the 5, 6 and 7, 1982, Scarfo in
the company of Philip Leonetti and Larry
Merlino, both members of the Bruno crime
family, received a $1,757.17 comp from the
Tropicana. On February 21, 1982, he and his
associates received a $374.95 comp at the
Claridge Hotel Casino for dinner and
beverages. Again, on March 5, 19282, Scarfo
using the alias of Dave Morris veceived a
$5264.92 comp at the Golden Nugget. This
included a room and dinner.

To your knowledge, has Scarfo gambled in
Atlantic City.

No .

Casino Credit Finances Mob Activities

Q.

Do you have any information to support a
conclusion that credit extended 1is being
used to finance organized criminal activi-
ties?

We have developed reliable data that
gstrongly indicates that the extension of
credit to members of organized crime and/or
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their associates has facilitated such
illicit activitieg as 1loan sharking and
narcotic trafficking. We have developed
reliable sources who have advised us that
credit extended has been used for usurious
loans and purchasing narcotics on consign-
ment. Clearly, current credit practices
encourage the investment of credit obtained
from the casino into 1illicit endeavors.
This is quite apparent from the types of
individuals being extended credit, all of
which have a history of syndicated crimes.
Clearly, the potential for irnvestment in
illegitimate markets is great.

Is that a currvent problem in the industry,
to the best of your knowledge?

Yes., It remains a problem that must be
addressed through stricter regulation.

With respect to people who associate with or
are members of organized c¢rime, is it
possible for you to identify how much credit
has been given to such people?

No.
Can you tell us why not?

Number one, we are unable to positively
identify those persons who have been ex-
tended credit. That 1is, they are able to
use fictitious da:a and names; and associ-
ates who have no criminal records or are
unknown to the police will often receive the
credit or comp. Unfortunately, the regula-
tions do not mandate a thorough investiga-
tion regarding the data submitted on the
credit application. Moreover, the ability
of the casinos to write off a certain per-
centage of uncollectible c¢redit, creates
less incentive for the casinos to be selec-
tive in whom they grant credit to. Perhaps
if the casinos were required to pay taxes on
all credit, regardless of whether the monies
are collected, we would see a appreciable
decline in this activity.

Same gquestion basically as far as comps.
Can you tell how many comps or the value of
the comps that have been extended to
organized crime individuals?
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No; and the response would be the same as
the previous response because of fictitious
names and aliases,

You mentioned ==

THE CHAIRMAN: I take it you have no doubt
that the figures are astronomical?

THE WITNESS: Yes.

Colonel, in your expert opinion, are those
individuals and those people previously
mentioned in your testimony the type of
people that should -~ that the State of New
Jersey and casinos should even allow to set
foot within the casino?

Absolutely not. As a member of the Policy
Task Force responsible for developing casino
legislation, we were very concerned with the
casino industry maintaining both legitimate
image and a legitimate operation. While I
believe we have been able to maintain a high
standard of licensure for casinos personhnel,
we have failed in keeping organized crime
members from setting foot in the casinos and
exploiting the services the casino industry
offers to their otherwise legitimate
customers.

THE CHAIRMAN: In connection with that,
Colonel, there is no question in your mind
that the c¢asinos' personnel and so forth,
security people, know these hoods, these
people they know by sight, do they not, or
at least a great many of them?

THE WITNESS: I would think that anybody
that would tell me that he is connected with
security, if they did not know who Nicodemo
Scarfo was, it would be hard to believe
that.

THE CHAIRMAN: How about the rest of them,
the vast majority, would that same thing
hold true?

THE WITNESS: I think the point we should
make here, they have no problem identifying
card-counters, If they wanted to make an
attempt to identify these people, it's been
read in the Congressional Record who these
people are, They are ildentified. If they
wanted to establish books or whatever and
have them on file «-
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THE CHAIRMAN: I have no doubt about it. I
wanted your opinion of that on the record.

How Ome Casino Abused Credit

The next witness, Detecrive Sergeant Gregory Wallack, was an
18-year veteran with the State Police, currently assigned to the
DGE's Casino Gaming Section. At the time of his appearance he was
the supervising investigator of the Playboy Renewal Team of his
section's Entity Licensing Unit. Between April, 1981, and
September, 1982, Wallack's team examined a number of corporate
decisions and transactions by Playboy ard related companies and
also investigated the qualifications and background of key direc-
tors, officers and executives of the casino. The testimony, in
part:

BY COUNSEL COFPOLA

Q. What was the focus, the primary thrust of
your investigation?

A. Our investigation focused on the procedures
employed by Playboy 1in the issuance of
credit.

0. What did you learn from your investigation?

A. We learned that some credit was issued in
the face of derogatory information, whether
that derogatory information came from
central c¢redit, bank, Playboy surveillance
department, et cetera. We found that credit
was issued to individuals who were suspected
of being associated with people with a
criminal history or who themselves had a
criminal history. There were other
instances in which c¢redit was issued to
individuals where we questioned the ability
of the player to repay the casino.

Q. You mentioned the word derogatory. Does
that have a special type usage in the casino
industry and if so, describe it for us?

A. A bank account which would be too low to
support the credit line which was requested
by the gambler and it in some instances may
reflect balances by the bank itself. If the
account was opened within the past three
months, the bank would nct be able to give
you an average balance on that account, only
what was in the account at that time,

0. Does the term derogatory also refer to
information that 1is learned from central
credit?
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Central credit would provide derogatory
information in the case of a player having
returned checks from other casinos or
whether or not the central c¢redit agency
considered that player to be what is called
a rounder.

Maybe vou ought to tell us what that is.

A gambler who will go to one casino this
afterncon and establish a c¢redit line and
this evening to another one, and
subsequently go to six or seven casinos in a
relatively short period of time and
establish some credit 1lines with those
casinos.

Are you familiar with the term write-off?

Yes. Write-off is when the debt is written
off on the books of the casino after
dilligent collection efforts had been
employed to collect the money.

Between April, '81, and September, '82, what
was the total amount of write-offs at
Playboy?

£§4,122,640.
What is the total amount of write-offs with
respect to the individuals who are under the

focus of your investigation?

$2,096,250.

Probe Focused on Playboy Credit Manager

Q.

Who was the credit manager at Playboy during
the time period between April of 1981
through June of 1982.

Carol White.

Did Carol White authorize any of the credit
which was scrutinized by your staff in your
investigation?

Yes, she did. As c¢redit manager, she not
only made credit decisions herself, but she
supervised and reviewed the credit decisions
of the other credit executives.
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Q. Did you review the credit decisions made by
Ms. White during the course of your
investigation?

a. Only those decisions which pertained to the
individuals we were investigating. -

Counterfeiter Got $75,000 Credit

Among the Playboy patrons being investigated by Wallack's team
were Andrew Amplo and his close associate Vincent Bonafede, each of
whom had a criminal record that included arrests for possession of
counterfeit travel checks and currency. Both were provided with
extensive credit privileges by Playboy credit manager White. SCI
Counsel Coppcla asked Wallack about these individuals:

Q. Was one of the individuals whose credit was
looked at Andrew M. Amplo?

A, Yes.

Q. What can you tell us about what your
investigation revealed at the Playboy casino
and Andrew Amplo?

A, Our investigation showed that Andrew Amplo
has been arrested nine times for crimes
including burglary, assault and battery,
possession of dangerous drugs and
counterfeiting, He was convicted on the
counterfeiting charge and sentenced to one
year in prison. Andrew Amplo was awarded a
$30,000 credit line by ©Playboy credit
manager Carol White, despite her knowledge
of Andrew Amplo's criminal background in
counterfeiting.

The surveillance department of Playboy
notified Carol White that Amplo and a close
associate, Vincent Bonafede, were suspected
by the Secret Service of dealing in
counterfeit currency, and that both had
prior arrests for possession of counterfeit
American Express checks and counterfeit
CUrrency.

Additionally, Carol White was notified of
the specifics regarding an insurance fraud
scheme reportedly employed by Amplo and
Bonafede. Prior to the award of the $30,000
credit 1line to Andrew Amplo, Carol White
knew that Amplo's bank account reflected an
average of 100 to $300, and that he had
coutstanding balances at other casinos
totaling $95,000 in aggregate. In addition,
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central credit information reflected that
Amplo had issued a $5000 check to Las Vegas
Sands which was returned for non-sufficient
funds. With this information, Carol White
authorized a $30,000 credit line for Andrew
Amplo. Within one week of the initial
$30,000 credit authorization, central credit
information reflected an increase in Amplo's
outstanding indebtedness to other casinos
from 95,000 to $150,000. In spite of this,
Carol White authorized a credit line
increase up to $75,000 for Andrew Amplo.
Amplo's present unpaid balance with Playboy
is $75,000.

Did you look at the credit history at
Playboy concerning Vincent Bonafede?

We did. We found that Mr. Bonafede is
listed by Andrew Amplo as a reference on
Amplo's credit aovplication. We also found
that they both shared the same bank

account, Prior to the initial award of
$30,000 in credit to Vincent Bonafede, Carol
White knew Bonafede had outstanding

indebtedness to other casinos which totaled
$95,000. Because Bonafede initially applieqd
for credit on a weekend, no bhank information
was obtained prior to the initial award of
credit. When several days later Playboy
received the banking information for Vincent
Bonafede, it reflected a balance of
approximately 4 to $600. The same dav Mr.
Bonafede's outstanding indebtedness to other
casinos reflected an increase from 595,000
to a hundred and ten thousand dollars. Also
on December 21, 1981, Plavboy credit manager
Carol White was notified of derogatory
information relating to Bonafede's criminal
background. Tnis information, which was
provided in writing by the Playhoy
surveillance department, reflected that
Beonafede was  the target of an  ongoing
Federal investigation concerning insurance
fraud. It further showed that Bonafede and
a close associate, Andrew Amplo, was
suspected by the Secret Service of dealing
in counterfeit currency. This information
reflected in Amplo's history also applied to
Bonatfede. Eight &ays later Ms. White again
approved an 1ncrease in Bonafede's cradit
line to $75,000. Mr. Bonafede presently ows
the Playbhoy Hotel Casino £75,000.
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Got Credit After $25,000 Check Bounced

Q-

A.

pid you look at the credit play of John
Barbato?

Yes. Our investigation of Mr. Barbato
revealed he has been arrested seven times
for crimes including illegal gambling,
assault, robbery, possession of stolen
property, and dgrand larceny auto theft. He
was convicted on the robbery charge and sen-
tenced to Sing-Sing Prison. Fe was awarded
a $25,000 line by Playboy creait executive
William Small based on bank information re-
flecting both porsonal and business accounts
with balances between 1,000 and $3,000.
About one~and-a-half months subhsequent to
the initial credit award, Charles Cusick of
thhe Playboy surveillance department, entered
a caution notation on Barbato's c¢redit
application card and notified Carol White of
his association with Benny "Eggs" Mangano, a
reputed member of the Genovese crime
family. It should be noted, however, that
at some point in time an unknown individual
crossed out this notation. Cusick further
related details of Mangano's criminal
activities, No action was taken by Car»l
White to remove or reduce Barbato's credit
line at this time. However, approximately
one month later, after Playboy received
information from central 2redit concerning a
$25,000 check xcturned for non-sufficient
funds issued by Barbato to another c¢asino,
Playboy decided not to extend him any
further credit. A review of his credit card
at Plavboy shows that Barbato was, in fact,
extended $25,000 in credit after Playboy
learned of his returned check. Barbato's
unpaid balance at Playboy is $21,000.

Credit Granted to French Connection Drug Dealer

Q.

A,

Did you have occasion to look at the credit
history of Peter Giamarino?

We learned that Mr. Giamarino's background
has several arrests reported, among them
being possession o©of a pistol, felony
assault, forgery, robbery, high-jacking,
gambling, fraud and narcotics. He was
convicted on the robbery hijacking charges
and narcotics charges extending from the
French Connection drug investigation in New
York City, which involved the possession
with intent to distribute 160 pounds of
heroin.
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Giamarino was aporoved for a $7500 credit
line by Playboy c¢redit executive Dianne
Johnston, despite bank information which
reflected a bank account balance of less
than $100 and c¢entral credit information
which reflected no established credit lines

at any legal casino. Two months later,
central credit advised @Playboy that they
considered Giamarino to be a rounder. In

spite of this, Giamarino was subsequently
approved for an increase of hiy credit line
to $10,000.

Mr. Giamarino's present unpaid balance at
the Playboy casino is $134,000.

Got 550,000 Credit, Owes $50,000

Q.

Colonel Dintino also talked about Paul
Zaccaria. Was that person also the subject
of vour investigation at Playboy? What did
you learn with respect to him?

That Carol White authorized a $25,000 credit
line for Paul Zaccaria with the knowledge
that Zaccaria'’s bank account balance was
approximately $5000, and despite central
credit information, which reflected a
545,000 outstanding balance at other casinos
and a $6,000 write-off at another casino,
nine days later, without the benefit of any
additional information, Carol White doubled
Zaccaria's credit line to $50,000.

Paul Zaccaria's outstanding unpaid balance
with Playboy is $50,000.

Convict Got Credit

Q.

A,

Anthony Tortorello, was he also the subject
of your investigation?

Yos, Mr. Tortorello has been convicted on
charges of interstate transportation of
motor yehicles. Tortorello was aoproved for
a $20,000 credit line by Playboy credit
executive Dianne Johnston based on
information from central credit showing him
to be c¢lear, that is with no outstanding
balances at the c¢asines where he had
established credit lines. Howevey, bank
information showed an account considered by
the bank to be too new to rate, but having a
current balance of epproximately $5000.
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Additionally, the bank commented that credit
of $20,000 was not good for Tortorello.
About six months later, after being notified
by Charles Cusick of the Playboy
surveillance department that Tortorello had
recently been <c¢convicted of interstate
transportation of stolen motor vehicles and
had been sentenced to ten years in prison,
Mrs. White determined that no further credit
should be issued.

However, shortly thereafter, .ithout any
update from central credit files and without
any additional bank information <checks,
Carol White reinstated Tortorello's credit
line in an amount of $10,000,. Several days
later a bank check was performed revealing a
balance of between $100 and $300. shortly
after this bank check, central credit showed
that Tortorello had issued a check to the
Sands in the amount of $1,000 which was
returned marked non-sufficient funds. No
action was taken at this time to either
reduce or eliminate Tortorello's credit line
and, 1in fact, with the knowledge of an
imminent sentence . Tortorello's credit line
was increased to $15,000 a short time
thereafter. He used $7,000 in 15 gambling
days and his residence changed from New York
to Danbury PFederal Penitentiary.

New to Rate" -—= bhut Got $30,000 Credit

Mr. PFred J. Gallo:; was he also a part of
your investigation?

Yes. Mr. Gallo has a criminal record on
charges including bribery, gambling, bank
fraud and grand larceny. " Gallo was

initially refused a $25,000 credit line
because his bank account was six days old.
That was considered too new to rate, Two
days later without the benefit of any
additiconal information contained on credit
application, Carol White approved a $10,000
credit 1line for Gallo. Within the next
three months, Carol White increased Gallo's
credit line first to $20,000 and later to
$30,000. In attempting to verify Gallo's
stated telephone numbers and addresses,
Playboy credit clerks found no listings.
hApparently this did not deter credit manager
Carol White from extending this patron
¢redit., Mr. Gallo's unpaid balance with
Playboy is $30,000.
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To your knowledge, were any of the same
individuals collection problems at other
caginos?

Yes, Golden Nugget, Claridge, the Sands.

Did Playboy itself characterize what
occurred at the casino in any particular
way?

When we reviewed the patron collection work
cards there were some notations placed there
by collection department personnel which
read "Player may be part of the Brooklyn
scam.," It was a term used by the casino,
not by us.

Did you detect any particular pattern with
reference to the particular credit gamblers
that came under the focus of your investi-
gation?

Yes. The majority of individuals involved
all resided in the same neighborhood in
Brooklyn. It appears they all first came
into the Playboy casino at approximately the
same time period, and some of the indivi-
duals used others we considered to bhe
involved as referencez on their credit
applications. There were many of this group
we considered to be high-risk people who
should not have received credit in the first
place.

Po you have an opinion as to why all of this
took place?

Yes. Prior to opening Playboy had developed
what they call the casino credit executive
operating manuval which was prepared by Carcl
White with the assistance of other manage-
ment personnel at Plavboy. Just after the
casine opened the manual was considered to
be ugseless by Playboy credit people. There
was no attempt to rewrite the manual which,
according to the former vice-president of
casino operations, could have been rewritten
within four or five days.

Secondly, there were instances where there
were no verifications of either residences
or employment, that being done by the
collection depariment only after credit had
gone bad,
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Third, there was too much responsibility
either accepted or assumed by one individual
as to the issuance of initial or subsequent
increases of credit lines and, last, there
was a management position taken at that time
which reflected if credit play was
increased, business and profits would also

increase. This opinion seemed to be
prevalent in most Atlantic City gambling
houses.

Playboy's Forwmer Credit Manager

carol White, who was the Playboy credit manager from mid-1980
to March, 1982, was scheduled to testify next, with particular
reference to credit decisions described by State Police Detective
Sergeant Wallack, the previous witness. Although White appeared at
the hearing, she refused to respond to questions on the basis of a
claim of privilege. As a result, prior testimony taken from White
at Executive Sessions of the S8CI were entered into the public
hearing record. Portions of these transcripts were repeated at the
hearing through SCI Special Agent Wendy Bostwick, including the
folliowing excerpts:

"Question: Yiss White, have you ever
shopped at Gucci's at Caesars Boardwalk
Regency?"

MS. BOSTWICK: "Answer: Yes, I have."
X X X

MR. COPPOLA: "Ou :stion; Did you ever shop
in a store known as Tiberius or Tiberia,
Tiberius, I believe is the name of it?"

MS. BOSTWICK: "Answer: ['ve been there."

MR. COPPOLA: "Question: With respect to
purchases at that store, did you ever make
use of a gift certificate?”

MS. BOSTWICK: "Answer s I can't quite
remember. I may have. I don't know. I
know that I have purchased some things."

MR. COPPOLA: "Ouestion: Do you recall
anyone ever giving you a gift certificate
for use at Tiberius or Gucci?"

MS. BOSTWICK: "Answer: My lifetime I've
received a lot of gift certificates from
friends from boyfriends, you know."
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MR. COPPOLA: "Question: With respect to
any of the gift certificates that you did
receive, were any of those certificates from
any credit player?"

COMMISSIONER GREENEBERG: “Credit player at
Playboy?*

MR. COPPOLA: "In the casino industry?”
M5. BOSTWICK: The answer was "Yes."
X X X

MR. COPPOLA: "Question: Miss White, did
you ever accept a gift from a friend who was
also a cash or c¢redit player in Atlantic
City?™"

M5. BOSTWICK: "Answer: I would have to say
ves."

MR. COPPOLA: "Duestion: Can you tell us
who they were?"®

MS. BOSTWICK: "Answer: Well, then, I stand
on the Fifth Amendment. I will not answer
that."

MR. COPPOLA: "Questicn: One more question
in this area. Did the gifts, did you
receive from any friends who are credit or
cash players in Atlantic City while you were
employed in the casino ~- while you were
holding a New Jersey license with respect to
gambling?"

MS. BOSTWICK: "Answer: I would have to say
YESo” .
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THE TESTIMONY —-— SECOND DAY
WEDNESDAY, MARCH 2, 1983

Transition Statement

Opening the second day of the SCI's hearing on casino credit
abuses, Commissioner Henry 8. Patterson, II, noted that the
previous day's testimony by high-ranking law enforcement officials
had provided a foundation for all subsequent testimony. He stated:

We resume the hearing today with extensive
testimony -- from the casinos t-emselves --
which will illustrate the incompo*ence and
irresponsibility with which credit has been
disbursed., Such testimony will be signifi-
cant not only because of its self-incrimin-
tory nature, but also because it will
pinpoint, from the standpoint of actual
practice, where casino credit controls are
most deficient and how inappropriate
decisions and haphazard Jjudgments  have
increased the industry's vulnerability to
corruption and fraud.

Casino Executives Testify

Golden NWugget's Credit Manager

Norman Jacobson, the credit manager at the Golden Nugget Hotel
and Casino, was the first of a representative group of casino
credit executives to appear fox dquestioning about wvarious
decisions, policies and procedures in processing credit requests
for gamblers,. SCI Deputy Director James J. Morley began the
interrogation with a review of the Golden Nugget's credit process
under Jacobson's supervision:

Q. Do you personally make all credit decisions?
A. No, I do not.

Q. Who, typically, will make credit decisions?

Al My four credit executive and myself.

Q. And is there a limit to how much credit any
single credit executive can grant on his own
signhature --

A. There is no limit.

Q. —-- for any particular customer?

A. Not at all.

Q. Do you pexrsonally review all credit
decisions made by your credit executives?
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No, I do not.

Do you have any kind of a system for random,
after the fact, review?

Yes, I do.

Could you describe briefly what that system
in?

Well, we have a computer printout, which
comes out every wmorning, which lists all
transactions made the previous day. When I
look through that printout, I determine
which ones 1 will review and which ones I
will just pass up. Those for large amounts,
I will review.

When you make a decision to make a review of
an award of a larger amount of credit, do
you then go back to the application, the
credit card, and review the information on
that document?

Y¥es.

Is it the practice in the Golden Nugget to
require that the credit executive, who is
making a credit decision, perform a Central
Cerdit check in all cases?

It is required for our clerks to perform
that function, ves.

And is it required that the credit executive
review the information acquired by the
credit clerk?

Yes,

Could yon briefly explain to the Commission
what Central Credit is?

Central Credit is an organization located in
Las Vegas which is in business solely for
the purpose of gathering and disbursing
dgambling information on all applicants at
casinos which subscribe to their services,
which covers almost 9% percent of all
casines in the United States and also in the
Bahamas and France, et cetera.

And Central Credit is a vrivate enterprise?

Yea, it is.
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How 1long does it take to get a Central
Credit check?

The major way we get the information 1is
through a computer printout which indicates
whether the customer has ever applied for
credit and has an identification number, and
it will list on there every casino he has
ever applied at, and will list the latest
information they have in their files,

How much time does this take?

(A matter) of minutes to get thit initial
report.

Is it the practice of the Golden Nugget to
require a confirmation of bank information
on every credit application?

Yes.
How 1s bank information confirmed?

Bank informa_ion is confirmed two different
ways: we always send the bank a letter
requesting this information, and we'll
always make a phone call. Sometimes the
phone ¢all will not produce the results, and
a letter will always produce the results.

If the phone c¢all hasn't produced results
and you're going to rely on a letter, do you
wait until you get an answer to the letter
before you extend the credit?

If the bank information is what we are going
to rely on, ves, we'll wait for the letter.

What do you do 1if someone comes in on a
Saturday, makes an application, and you
can't check the bank information?

We'll get a Central <Credit report, and
within that Central Credit report possibly
could be curvrent bank information that the
other casino has gotten which they will
share with us,

what if there is no bank information?

Then, we'll make a decision without bank
information which, in most cases...we'll not
make an affirmative decision without the
bank information.
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COMMISSIONER GREENBERG: Can you give me a
percentage of how many cases or what
percentage vyou extend credit without this
bank information?

THE WITNESS: Well under one percent,

included a manual on

the Golden

Nugget's system of internal controls and a "Statement of Managemsnt

policy,"

credit process with Jacobson. The testimony continued:

(e

Would you nlease turn to the eleventh page.
The top of the page says, "In the event that
an applicant-customer has no credit record
with Central Credit and/or no meaningful
customer experience and no information is
available from other casinos, the c¢redit
c¢lerk shall verify the bank references."

What is the meaning of the term “"meaningful
customer experience information®?

We always get a consumer credit report we
have available to us throuah the system,
which at the present time we are now doing
100~percent of the time, which gives us
information on an individual's credit card
experience and department store credit
accounts,

(Witness and counsel confer.)

Yes, naturally, of course, also the
experience with our own casino.

One's gambling experience?
Gambling experience, yes.
What is CBA, Credit Bureau Assoclates?

Well, an organization, they are a subsidiary
of Trans-Union, I'm not really sure of the
parent company, although, they have an
affiliation with them, They operate out of
Camrden, New Jersey, and they have stored in
their files, run through a computer retail
credit information on -just about everybody
who has ever had retall credit in this area.

Does it also include information such as
judgments, liens, bankruptcies and things of
that nature?

Yes, Lt does.

Counsel Morley reviewed additional facets of the casino's
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Q. Do you get a CBA report in every case?

A. We now do. We used to get it in about 75 to
860 percent. We have since c¢hanged our
procedures. '

Q. Let me ask you this: What is the bottom
line guestion that has to be answered before
you decide whether to give someone credit?

A. That, in our judgment, we'll get paid.

How Nicky Scarfo Got Free Room, Fcod and Drink

The Commission questioned Jacobson about decisions to extend
casino credit and hotel "complimentaries" in a number of cases that
violated the Golden Nugget's own guidelines as detailed in its:
control manual and policy statement.

One case involved a credit patron, William Mele, on whose
recommendation the casino "comped" Nicodemo (Little Nickv) Scarfo,
the Atlantic City mob leader, under the alias of "Dave Morris."
Melc initially had a Golden Nugget credit line of $5,000, which was
doubled in January, 1981. Despite memos in March, 1982, revealing
Mele's promotion of gratuities for Scarfo under an assumed name,
and Mele's police record, the casino took no action to curtail or
cancel Mele's credit privsileges, Jacobson's testimony on this
situation follows:

Q. Would you refer in that package to a memo
dated March B, 1982,

A, Yes.

Q. And is that a memo from Sabino Carone to
Shannon L. Bybbe, Junior?

A, Yes.
Q. Who 1s Sabino Carone?
A. Director of surveillance.

C. And who is Shannon Bybbe, Junior?

A. President of the Golden Nugget at Atlantic
City.

Q. Subject of that memorandum is Nick Scarfo;
is that correct?

A. Yes.

Q. The memo says, 1in essence, that a person
named Dave Morris was heing comped R F and B
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{room, food and heverage) on the recommenda-
tion of Mr. Mele, who we're talking about
right now, and that this Dave Morris is
really Nick Scarfo:; is that correct?

That's what the memo says, yes.

At the time that you received the memo, d4did
you know who Nick Scarfo was?

By reputation, what I read in the
newspapers.

What did you read and what did you think?

I read that he was an alleged member of
organized crime and undesirable.

pid you think that, too?

Yes,

There's also a wmemorandum dated March 190,
1982, Again, Mr. Carone to Mr. Bybbe.
Subject again is Nick Scarfo. Have you ever
seen this memo before?

Yes.,

Again, vou're listed as vrecipient of a
cCopy . Did you recelive a copy at about the
time it was written?

Yes.

And is it correct that the memo says Mr.
Mele was arvested for bookmaking in 197472

Yes,

How, on the basis of these two memoranda,
“arch 8 and 0, 1982, did vyou consider
tasninag any action against Mr. Mele's credit
Tine?

I considered 1t, ves.

Did you, in fact, take any action?

Mo, I didnit.

Why not?

I discussed it with my superior and we
determined that our exnerience with Mr. Mele
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at that time had been rather extensive and
extremely favorable, and at that time he
owed us a considerable amount of money. And
we felt that, at least my superior indicated
to me, that we should take no action at that
time,

Q. If the decision had been your's alone, would
the decisinn have been the same?

A. If the decision had been mine alone, I would
have probably gotten into it deeper than I
had.

COMMISSIONER GREENBERG: How much deeper did
you need to get into it, Mr. Jacobson? What
more did you need to know before you lifted
Mele's credit?

THE WITNESS: When the information was
developed that Mr. Scarfo had, in fact, been
a recipient of the comp, Mr. Mele was
confronted and immediately went to Mr.
Scarfo and asked him to leave the premises,

COMMISSIONER GRECNBERG: Didn't anybody from
Golden Nugget ask nim to leave?

THE WITNESS: As a request from one of our
people at Golden Nugget, we told Mr. Mele we
did not know Mr. Scarfo was a recipient of a
comp, and that we would not want him in the
casino and that since he was the one that
had been instrumental in getting the comp
for Mr. Scarfo, we asked him to do that, and
in a matter of minutes, Mr. Scarfo was gone.

COMMISSIONER GREENBERG: Why didn't the
casino throw Scarfo out as soon as you found
out who he was?

THE WITNESS: I don't know.

COMMISSIONER GREENBERG: How much does Mele
owe the casino now?

THE WITNESS: $25,000.

Bankruptcy Report Didn't Prevent $2,500 "Courtesy Line"

The next case reviewed with the Golden Nugget credit manager
was that of Richard R. Savarese, who was granted a $2,500 "courtesy
line" of credit despite derogatory background reports that he had
been involved in a bankruptcy and had bad debts charged off by a
bank and a department store. Once again Scarfo's friend, William
Mele, influenced the credit decision, according to Jacobson. His
testimony on this subject follows:




Q.
A,
Q.

A,

Q.

A

@l -

You granted him credit?
I granted the credit.
How did it come about that he got credit?

There was a recommendation by a shift
manager that he was a close friend and
associate and came into our casino quite
often with a big player.

who?
William Mele,
Same William Mele we just talked about?

Yes, that's correct, And that Mr. Savarese,
himself, was a subsubstantial cash plaver
that would like to have a courtesy line in
the event that he happened to have a bad
streak and didn't have cash, and would like
to have a courtesy line to tide him through
the night.

Would you turn to the third page of the
exhibit, please, C-58. That page contains
two handwritten notes; is that correct?

Yes.

Locking at the one, the lower one that's on
a piece of paper bearing the Golden Nugget
logo, it's to Horman sianed Jane, po you
know who Jane is?

Jane Haverstick, my credit executive.

Second paragraph of that handwritten memo
dated 12-9-81 says, "Bob James really wants
us to reconsider this customer,"” that is
Savarese, “asg he was recommended and
guaranteed (if vou want to use such a word)
by Bill Mele.™ 1Is that an aggurate reading
of that memo?

Yes,

You got that note from Jane Haverstick and
that reported to vou the shift manager's
recommendation, Bob James, the shift
manager?

Yes,
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On the bhasis of that recommendation, were
you moved to grant credit to Mr. Savarese?

Not at all.

Well, what occurred between your not being
moved to grant credit and the time that you
put your signature on the $2500 approval?

Mr. James went to Mr. Wayson (vice presi-
dent-marketing) and explained the fact that
he was a good cash player and it would be
good for business to maintain Bill Mele as a
good credit player, which he was, and since
they were traveling companinns, he would
like to recommend a courtesy line for Mr.
Savarese.

Mr. Jacobson, would you look at the fifth
page of the exhibit? It's a copy of a
Central Credit ©printout, a handwritten
notation 4-4-827 What's the last entry on
that Central Credit report?

"vCC rndr," R-n-d-r, meaning rounder.
What is a roundeir?

A rounder 1is indicative of an individnal
applying at numerous casinos within a very
Sshort period of time, span of time.

Is it a red flag in a sense to a credit
executive to watch out for this person?

It's a warning flag, not necessarily a red
flag. Something to look out for.

Would it bhe fair to say that -Mr. Savarese
was given $2500 in credit to keep Mr. Mele
in the casino?

Yes, and with the intention, with the
feeling we would be paid.

And it didn'‘t enter your mind that it was
really the casino making the decision that
they were willing to risk losing the $2500
in order to keep Mr. Mele in the casino?

It was a risk, but no more than some others,
perhaps.

Wwhy was Mele so important? Wwhy would the
casino be willing to take a risk like this?
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A, Well, he was -~ he visited the casinos just
about every week, and had friends he brought
in with him, and they're all good players,
and we always got paid. Represented a lot
of business.

Q. The $2500 did, in fact, keep him 1in the
casino, didn't it? Did he continue to play
in the casino?

{Witness and counsel confer.)

A. Mr. Mele continued playing. For reasons he
continued playing, I really don't know.

Q. Does Mr. Savarese owe you anything?

A, $2500.

. And Mr. Mele, who you were able to keep in
the casino at least possibly becauss of
giving Mr. Savarese credit, he also owes you
some money now, too?

A, 25,000.

Credit Extended Without Any Background Check

The next credit patron discussed with Jacobson was Vincent J.
Ponsio, He veceived credit without a background chéck. When
derogatory information was received by the Golden Nuaget, it showed
that 550,000 worth of Ponsio's markxers had “bounced® at other
casinos. In addition, Ponsio's credit privilege had previously
been put on "hold" -- or suspended -~- until he paid off the debht,
but this temporary default had not prevented an automatic
restoration of credit. Although Jacobson did not know that Ponsio
was a member of organized crime, the gambler was identified in
earlier State Police testimony as a mobster who was arrested for
druq trafficking. Following are excerpts from Jacohson's testimony
on Ponsio.

Q. And how wmuch c¢redit was he allowed when he
was restored?

A. $5,000.

Q. Would you look at the bottom of the hack of
the second page of the exhibit? There's a
notation in hand initialed "J.H.:" is that
Miss Haverstick again?

A, Yes, it is.

Q. and the notation says, "Released hold and
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gave $5,000 credit, Customer picked up his
return marker with cash. 1Is a locally known
builder and has been out of the country and
says the bank won't pay anything when he is
out of town. I believe he will be good for
this credit."

Do you understand that notation to mean that
Miss Haverstick was putting Mr. Ponsio back
on credit because his bank won't clear his
checks while he's out of town?

That and the fact that he paid cash,

Is there anything on the card to indicate
that Miss Haverstick attempted to confirm
that story about checks not clearing,
because the writer of the check is out of
town, with the bank?

There's nothing on the file that indicates
that.

pid Mr. Ponsio later receive a temporary
increase in his credit limit after Febhruary
227

The following day, February 23, 1982.

To what level?

$7500.

On the day that that temporary increase was
granted, was a Central Credit check done?

There was a Central Credit done that day.

Was there any derogatory information on that
check?

N.S.F., non-sufficient fund check for

$15,000 at a casino locally. $15,000
N.S.F. in another local casino and another
15,000 =-- no, that was cleared. Another
15,000 -- yes, there were variety of

derogatory information reports on there;
yes, sir.

Is it true that the Central Credit report
indicates that Mr. Ponsio had bounced
$50,000 worth of checks in markers at other
Atlantic City casinos?

Yeah, they appear to add up to that fiqure.
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Q. And they were all ocutstanding at that time?
A, Yes, they were.

COMMISSIONER PATTERSON: So the increase was
given without any information, any
additional information?

THE WITNESS: That's correct.

COMMISSIONER PATTERSON: And when the
information was gathered, the information
indicated to you that the decision to give
him the increase was a bad one?

THE WITNESS: Yes, sir.

0. Does Mr. Ponsio owe the Golden Nugget any
money?

A, $7500.

THE CHAIRMAN: Isn't there some mechanism
where you can withdraw such an increase or
withdraw credit when you do get this after
the fact derogatory information?

THE WITNESS: Yes, sir, Chairman. We have a
mechanism now that 1s reported daily to us
by Central Credit that whenever any of our
players, and only reported on our particular
customers that we receive, that if any of
our players have dercgatory information in
any other casino wherever, we automatically
put a hold on the account.

We'll call the casino to find out because
between the time the report was issued and
the time we receive it, 1t mav have been
cleared and what were the circumstances.

"That One Got By Us"

The application of credit patron Frank D. DeConzo was next

reviewed with Jacobson. The witness confirmed that Delonzo was
given $5000 in credit despite information that he had $800 at the
most in his bank account. Subseguently his credit 1limit was

increased to $10,000 and then $12,500 -~- and he was allowed to
continue gambling on credit even after his counterchecks bhegan to

bounce. Excerpts from Jacobson's tesktimony on Frank D. DeConzo
follow:
Q. Was there a Central Credit check done that

revealed some problems with returned markers
at other casinos?
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A, Yes.

0. Can you euxplain why he was allowed to
continue to play on credit after that
information was obtained?

A, Using hindsight, I would say that should not
have been done. We were very much swamped
at the time, had a tremendous influx of
applications, and that one got by us.

0. Looking on the sixth page of the exhibit, is
there on that page another Central Credit
check done on February 5, 19827

A. Yes.

Q. Tt shows $10,000 in bad markers still
outstanding at Bally's?

A. Yes.

o Was he allowed to continue on credit after
that information was obtained?

A. Yes.

0. Can you explain that decision or can you
explain the failure to cut him off at that
point?

A. No, I can't.
Q. Does he owe you any money?

A. I believe it's, I'm not sure whether it's
7,500 or $10,000,

How "Junket Reps" Promote Credit for Their Customers

Frank D. Deconzo's cousin, Frank A., got a credit line of
$5,000 at Golden Nugget, on the basis of a $2,500 credit line at
Caesars and a personal checking account of no more than $400. The
case of Frank A. explained the influence of so-called Jjunket
representatives in promoting credit for the patrons they bring to
the casinos, as Jacobson noted during his testimony:

Q. Is it corvrvect that Frank A. Deconzo was
subsequently granted a number of increases
again on the recommendation of wvarious
junket representatives.

A, Yes.

0. But nothing else about his financial
information had changed as far as you know?
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A, That's correct, yes.

Q. Do any of these junket representatives make
their representations to you personally?

A, They all 4id.
Q. What kind of information d4id they give you?

A, Known to be good players, have always paid
their gambling accounts despite what the
bank information may have shown, because a
lot of people don't carry a lot of money in
their checking account.

Q. And you took them at their word?

A, 1 took them at their word because o©of their
reputation with us.

Q- How 1is a junket representative compensated?
What's the scheme for how a junket
representative gets paid?

. I heard based on the kind of activity of the
individual player.

Q. How much money is played by the people that
he brings into the casino; is that correct?

A. That's exactly what I meant by that, ves.
0. Isn‘t 1t to thes advantage of the junket
representative to have his people issued

high amounts of credit?

A, To that extent it would, but also has a
negative effect.

Q. What's that?
A, In that a junket rep can lose credibility
with us 1f he recommends individuals who

rurn out to be bad.

Got $15,000 Credit Despite Derogatory Information

Berl Rotfeld cbtained a $15,000 Golden Nugget credit line from
Jacobson despite adverse reports on him from Las Vegas casinos,
according to Jacobson:

0. You did a Central Credit check in this case
that revealed that #®r. Rotfeld had a 55300
write-off at Caesars, Bally's in Las Vegas
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and a %1000 deroqatory at the Puerto Rlco
Bally's Casino; 1is that correct?

Yes.

Did you give Mr. Rotfeld a line of credit in
spite of that information?

Yes, but prior -- just a moment. Prior to
that, he had sent us a letter explaining
that this was of a disputed nature.

He says to you, "You will also note that
many years ago there was a problem at
Caesars. However, this problem was created
by a man signing my name to markers. Since
that time the Las Vegas Hilton has checked
into the matter and found that I was correct
in my claim and thereby they established me
for a line at the Las Vegas Hilton."

Did you accept his explanation of the $5300
problem at face value or did you check with
Caesars in Las Vegas?

We knew what he lhiad said was true as far as
Hilton giving him a credit.

Would you look on the front vage of the
exhibit, please? In the middle of the page
is a clipping from Central Credit
information, handwritten information., You
see that?

Yes.

NDoes that indicate that somebody in vyour
casine called Caesars direct t¢ ask about
this information?

Yes.

Does it say next to it, "Derog on original
rundown correct. They have no further
info"?

Yes, that's correct.

Does that mean that Caesars does not confirm
Mr. Rotfeld's explanation?

Well, on face value it does, but there are
many cases where you run into where an
individual has derogatory information with a
casino which is of a disputed nature, and
casino will not have updated their files
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information.

Q. So you didn't know whether or not the
problem had heen resolved at Caesars when
you granted him credit; is that correct?

A, That's correct.,

Q. How much credit did you give him?

A, Initially $15,000,

0. Did you make any check on the thousand
dollars derogatory at the Puerto Rico
Palace?

A, I don't believe we knew that at the time.
I'm not sure.

0. Is there anything in this file that
indicates that you checked with the Puerto
Rico Palace to find out what the nature of
that problem was?

A, No, there isn't.

Q. Mr. Rotfeld owe you any money todav?
A, Yes.

Q. How much?

A. $25,000.

Details on Counterfeit Ingquiry Withheld

Vincent J. Bonafede and Andrew Amplo were known to the Golden
Nugget as "gambling partners," whose credit lines went as high as
$25,000. Jacobson recalled cancelling their casino privileges:

Q. Did there come a time when you found it
necessary to cut off the credit of these two
people?

A, Yes,

Q. When was that?
A. October 12 of 1981,

0. Why d4id you cut off their credit?
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There wer= reports that I received of abuse
in their comp privileges and their balances
were high, and in reflecting, I since found
out that the comp privileges were rather
excessive.

They were running sales promotion programs
in our rooms and inviting other people in
using our facilities and whatever.

Is it correct that that memorandum (exhibit
C-65) which 1is dated October 10, 1981,
reports that Amplc and Bonafede were
suspected of possessing large wmount of
counterfeit $100 bills?

Yes.

pid this memorandum, the information
contained in this memorandum play any role
in cutting off their credit privileges on
October 127

I did not see this memorandum.

Referring again to (exhibit) C-65, it says
that credit executive, Bob DiCesari, will
act as intermediary in developing the
information on Amplo and Bonafede and the
counterfeit bills, Does Bob DiCesare work
for you?

Yes, is one of the casino credit executives.
Would it be 1likely that Bob DiCesari would
report to you that he was working with
surveillance in developing a counterfeit
bill case in the casino?

He told me about it.

When did he tell you about it?

Sometime thereafter.’

After the 13th?

Yes.

So, at least three days went by before he
reported it to you?

Yes.

You're his superior?
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Yes.

COMMISSIONER PATTERSOWN: Did you fire him
for not telling you the information before?

THE WITNESS: No, I did not.

COMMISSIONER PATTERSON: You had no second
thoughts on that?

THE WITNES5S: Under the circumstances, no.

COMMISSIONER GREENBERG: What circumstances?
You think he's a good employee?

THE WITNESS: Yes.

Commission questioned whether the Golden

COMMISSTONER PATTERSON: Isn't it true Mr.
Amplo and Mr. Bonafede, were, 1in fact,
entertaining their customers, at your
expense up in a suite that you were, not
meaning you personally, but Golden Nugget
was providing at no expense to them?

THE WITNESS: That's the indication.

COMMISSIONER PATTERSON: Bnd they were, to
say the least, embarrassing other customers
in your restaurant by having somewhat of a
large enough fight go the police had to be
called?

THE WITNESS: Yes, that would be true.
COMMISSIONER PATTERSON: Did you have
occasion to c¢all another casino and ask
guestions about these two gentlemen?

THE WITNESS: Yes.

COMHUISSINNER PATTERSON: Was that not the
Sands?

THE WITNESS: Yes.
COMMISSIQONER PATTERSON: Did you tell the
Sands at that time that you cut them off

from further credit, further comps?

THE WITNESS: No.

Nugget

had

informed other casinos of its actions against Amplo and Bonafede.
The testimony on this subject follows:
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COMMISSIONER PATTERSON: It's obvious to me
that for one reason or another important
information is not disseminated within a
casino and apparently is not given to other
casinos. The attitude seems to be, oh, it's
wonderful, our problems have gone to
somebody else.

Credit Practices at the Sands

Don Wood, the next witness, testified about credit procedures
as well as instances of misjudgment in credit disbursements at the
Sands Hotel and Casino, where he had wnrked since March, 1981,
Wood, who was Director of Credit at the Sanrds, previously had been
a senior credit executive at Caesars and, before coming to Atlantic
City, had worked in Las Vegas since 1963, Counsel Coppola asked
Wood to discuss the liaison, 1if any, among the casinos 1in
connection with questions that might develop about individual
credit applicants or gamblers:

Q. Do you feel there's sufficient communication
among the casinos in Atlantic City with
respect to credit players?

A. No, sir, that is open for improvement.

Q. And what's the problem? What 1is the
specific areza where there is a failure of
communication regarding credit players?

A. Burn out, overextension of credit in some
cases.

Q. Is that a big problem in Atlantic City?
A, Yes, sir, it it.

THE CHAIRMAN: Let me ask you if at your
casino your people find something derogatory
about Mr. X, I understand you don't inform
the other casinos in Atlantic City of that
derogatory information on Mr. X; is that so?

THE WITNESS: No, sir, because usually when
we obtain that information it's wvia Central
Credit and they should have that information
as well as we have.

COMMISSIONER PATTERSON: Isn’'t it true that
you suggested to your fellow casino people
that they have a compatible computer system
so that you could get instant credit infor-
mation more readily than you can now?

THE WITNESS: Yes, sir, that's true.
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COMMISSIONER PATTERSON: Did that idea take
Of £7

THE WITNESS: No, sir, it didn't seem to go
over real well.

COMMISSIONER PATTERSON: Why not?

THE WITHNESS: I think it had to do with the
possibility of each casino divulging their
players' confidentiality of records.

COMMISSIONER PATTERSON: Aren’'t you telling
me that the caginos are reluctant to give
information on their high rollers to other
casinos for fear that the other casino will
steal the high roller away from your casino
or from another casino?

THE WITNESS: It's not just the high roller,
Mr. Patterson, 1it's Jjust any customer, a
55,000 customer, a $14,000 customer.

COMMISSIONER PATTERSON;: Isn't it parti-
cularly true with the high rollers?

THE WITNES5S: Sure, yes, yes,; Sir.

COMMISSIONER PATTERSON: What I'm trying to
do is paraphrase what you told me in Execu-
five Session, which was that the problem in
getting the casinos to work together is the
competitive problem, the problem of not
wanting to give away trade secrets,

THE CHAIRMAN: Shouldn’t there be a system
where 1f you have derogatory information in
any c¢asino it ought to be reported in Ffull
to some central group or office and that
central group and office have an absolute
obligation to give that derogatory
information instantly to all other casinos.

THE WITNESS: Yes, sir, that is the
procedure now through Central Credit,
although, it's not instantly.

X X X

COMMISSIONER PATTERSON: The FfFact of the
problem 1s that all of the information
necegsary to do the job is not being turned
into the Central Credit Bureau. That's the
problem.
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THE WITNESS: We don't know what customers
owe at other casinos is what we are getting
at as being the problem.

"Walking With Chips”

Wood

next reviewed the problem of "walking

with

chips,"

meaning patrons who obtain chips on credit, make a show of wagering
and who then leave the table, cash in the chips and depart with the
casino's money.

Q.

A.

Qo

How big a problem is it in Atlartic City?
I think it's a serious problem.

Is that a method by which a credit fraud is
carried out, the person actually leaves the
casino with money that he received on credit
and hasn't gambled with?

Yes, sir, although some of the credit
frauds, they did gamble, and they did lose
the money. But for the most part, I'd say
they try and walk out with it,

Can't your people on the floor watching the
game -stop the c¢redit player from walking
with chips?

We do, they try to notify us that that
occurred, but they cannot stop the
individual and have him pay back the marker
at the table,

COMMISSIONER GREENBERG: Why not?

THE WITNESS: Because the law doesn't allow
it, If the law would allow that =-

COMMISSIONER GREENBERG: Do you favor a
change in the law to allow patrons to pay
off their credit debt right at the table?

THE WITNESS: Bbsolutely...Yes, sir, with
any winnings or 1if they should happen to
break even, man takes $1,nN00 marker, if he
should play for an hour, break even, he pavs
the marker before he walks away from the
table.

A 540,000 Debtor

Counsel Coppola next reviewed with Wood a series of instances

in which credit was inappropriately granted.

The first case was
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that of gambler Terry Frank, who wound up owing the Sands $40,000.
The testimony, in part:

Q. For your information, you may be aware of
this, he also owes the Claridge 10,000 and
also owes the Golden HNugget 2500. Now

{referring to credit application) you'll
notice some credit increases that you
extended this man in December of 1981. On
12-8 you bumped him from 20,000 to 30,000 on
a T.T.0. or This Trip Only basis. On 12-9
you moved him from 30,000 to 35,000, On
12-10 up to 40,000. Can you tell us if you
did a Central Credit check on that person
during the course of those increases?

A I don‘t believe we d4id, no, sir.
Q. Now, using your recollection of this man's
play, would it be fair to say that this man

was definitely burned out?

A, In hindsight, yes, sir.

Q. Overextended?
A. Overextended.
Q. One way to prevent overextension is to do a

credit check at the time you grant the
inerease; is that correct?

A. Yes, sir.

0. Did you subsequently Ao a credit check on
Mr. Frank?

A Not until a much later time.

Q. And directing your attention to page three
of the c¢redit application, would that be
February of 19827

A. Yes, sir.

Q. And at that time did you learn that he owed
a substantial amount of money and that money
was owing back in December when you gave him
the increases,

A, Yesg, sir.

Q. Why was he given the increase from 20 to
$40,000, especially in 1light of his play
activity at the Sands, which showed he was
keeping a running balance? He was not
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paying down his debt for a long period of
time prior to December.

A. At the time we just felt that this gentleman
could afford it. He had played a substan-
tial amount of cash. Absolutelv, it was the
wrong decision. But at the time we £felt
that he could handle it, afford it, and knew
what he was doing.

COMMISSIONER GREEWBERG: What assets does
this man have that can lead you to
reasonably expecting to recover any or let
alone all of the 540,000?

THE WITNESS: I don't know.
BY MR. COPPOLA:

Q. Mr. Wood, the Casino Hotel Association
issued a press release a while ago, and in
it stated that credit is a phenomenon of the
upper-income people, and it goes on to say
basically credit is extended to people we
know who can pay back the debt based on what
we know about their living expenses.

Do you really ever know anything about
someone's living expenses, what they need
from week-to-week in order to sustain a
certain standard of living?

A. No, we did not ge“ into that.

Q. Concerning your credit decision with respect
to Mr. Frank, is it possible to look at the
card and see what your reasoning was as of
December 9, 1981?27 I mean do the regulations
require you to put on the card why you are
giving the man a certain amount of money?

A. No, it does not require that. However,
in-house ©policy, we'rsa now putting our
thought process down.

Q. When did (it) go into effect to require you
to put your thought process on the card?

A, I would say four, five months ago.

The next patron discussed with Wood was Ellen Glickstein, who
owes $31,400 to the Sands, $25,000 to Resorts, $7,500 to Playboy
and $3,500 to the Claridge. The witness testified that this
gambler was granted a credit increase to $40,000 on May 1, 1981,
even after Central Credit reported, as noted on her application
card, that only a week earlier her check for $6,000 had bounced at
the Las Vegas Hilton. Wood was asked to explain why a large amount
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of credit was issued and increased under such circumstances:

Q-

A,

Does the Sands have a policy now with re-
spect to the issuance of credit after
receipt of derogatory information?

Yes, sir, we do.

What's the policgy?

We generally do not give credit.

Generally, does that mean there are excep-
tions?

There are exceptions,

and is there a formal, written policy that
designates under what situations the excep-
tion can take place?

Mo, sir, there's not.

And my understanding of the regqulations is
that they don't address the problem of the
extension of credit after derogatory infor-
mation?

No, they don't.

Gambler Les Ickowics got a credit line at the Sands primarily
because he was listed as having obtained credit at three Las Vegas

casinos,

Ickowics owes $50,000 to Atlantic City casinos,

including

515,000 to the Sands which has been written off as uncollectible.
The witness was questioned about this customer:

Q\i

A,

Q.

A,

S0, there was virtually no Central Credit
history on this person?

Doesn't appear to be; no, sir.

Was a bank check done?

Not at the time credit was approved., Well,
there was a Central Credit report done, com-
pleted, which he d4did have credit and was

clear.

But you don't know how much; it could have
heen $100 at each one of those places?

That's correct.
Was credit extended basically on the fact

that he had credit lines at three Las Vegas
casinos?
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It appears from what this photocopy shows
that, yes, that was the reason.

Gambler Tom LaGoumis got $2,500 credit despite judgments and
nst him of almost $20,000. However, Wood testified that
e, in late 1981, the Sands never supplemented its Central
Credit service by a further check with a retail credit bureau which

liens agai
at the tim

could provide a non-casino credit history on a player.

testimony:
0.
A,

0.

2400 is that how much he owes?
Yes, sir.

You also have in front of you a copy of a
Credit Bureau check marked C=110 for
identification. Now, it shows that the man
had a substantial amount of judgments
against him prior to the time that the Sands
extended credit, and it also shows that
there was a federal tax lien in an amount of
$4400. The judgments total approximately
$15,000,

Now, this information, is that available to
the Sands credit people before they extend
credit to somebody?

Yes, sir.

Now, was this information known to the
credit executive at the time that he gave
this person, LaGecumis, credit?

No, sir.

What would he have had to do in order to get
the information?

Run a Credit Bureau report.

How long does that take?

It can take from a couple of minutes to
whatever. Generally, they're gquite fast if
we do it during normal business hours.

What was the Sands' policy back then with
respect to doing Credit Bureau checks at the
time or prior to the issuance of credit?

We 4idn't use them.

Was there a reason why they weren't used
back then since they were available?

Wood's
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A, I think we just felt we didn't need it.
Brroneously felt that way.

Q. Doesn’t the Credit Bureau show you or help
you find out exactly what debts a person
would owe outside of the casino industry?

A. Yes, sir, they did.

Q. Is it a policy now at the Sands?

A, Absolutely, yes, sir.

0. And how long has that policy been in effect?
THE CHAIRMAN: This new policy?

THE WITNESS: Yes, sir. It officially went
into effect on January 24, 1983, We had
used it prior to that, but not necessarily
on every card, Previcus to that date we
were using it when we felt it was needed.

THE CHAIRMAN: Why in January of '83 was
this new policy effected? What was the
occasion for it?

THE WITNESS: Part of it is because of this
investigation. Part of it is because our
own learning process, and hindsight, we
should have been using it from day one.

Gambler Rick Toca, who owes $25,000 to the Sands, had a record
that showed he got $25,000 credit at the Las Vegas Hilton -- but it
didn't indicate what his gambling activity, 4if any, was after
receiving the credit. He also had obtained a $15,000 credit line
at Caesars in Las Vegas, in June, 1981, only a few months before
the Sands gave him credit. Wood's testimony on Toca:

Q. So there was really no good play history
generated by looking at his Caesars, Las
Vegas play?

A, No.

0. S0 nothing good to rely on so far to extend
this man credit?

&, I wouldn’t use the words it's "nothing good"
to extend him credit. T think the fact that
the Hilton and Caesars choose to give him
that kxind of money shows it shouldn't be a
totally erroneous decision.
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A.

Matthew Wax, who was in his mid-20s, w~s given credit by Wood
largely because one of the Sand's vice presidents Kknew him as a
representative and as a gambler at Las
Wax owes the 8ands $50,000, having been given credit by
Wood despite an adverse credit-report.

lawyer and an entertainers!

Vegas.
Wax:

Qo

Q.
A.

Q.

A,

Q.

A.

Q.
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Why was this man given $25,000?

Mr. Coppola, I can't answer that gquestion.
I don't know. I think I testified last time
that a lot of times credit decisions are
made because people do lose substantial
amounts of cash which makes us think they
can afford it.

I don't know if that happened in this case

or not. It looks like a ridiculous decision
to me., What elso can I tell you?

Why wasn't his line taken away from him when
your casino became aware of that derogatory
information?

I believe that we verified that was paid at
Harrah's,

Is there anything on the card to show that?

No, sir, no, sir,

There's a sticker on the card and it says,
"Owes 20,000 Playboy. Having trouble
collecting. HMust see Don Wood."

Right, and I had suspended his credit.

Did you reinstate his credit a few days
after that? :

Yes, I did.

How much credit did you give him when you
reinstated him?

30,000.

Why did you give him 30,0007

The witness's testimony on
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A, Why did 1I? I had called Playboy to see what
the problem was, and Playboy stated that he
had made a payment on one level, was told to
go to another level to pick up his markers,
and when he got there, they were not return-
ing to him the amount that he had paid, so
he had a dispute with them going on.

COMMISSIONER GREENBERG: How is that a
reason to reinstate his credit at your
casino?

THE WITNESS: Because I consulted with him,
Mr. Greenberq, and those things do happen.
Disputes do occur.

Andrew Amplo and Vincent Bonafede, the same gamblers who
received extensive credit privileges at Playboy despite their
criminal records and otherwise unsavorvy reputations, were granted
credit lines that ranged up to $100,000 each by Wood. They wound
up owing the Sands $110,000 each. Wood's testimony on these
patrons:

Q. Were these people allowed to gamble on
credit after the bank account was closed or
overdrawn?

A, Yes, sir.

Q. Why was that?

A, Mr. <Coppola, I can't tell you, I don't
recall having seen the bank report, to tell
you the truth, but it was there,. I don't
know.

Q. Pid you become -~ these people gambled on
credit for quite a long period of time at
the Sands; correct? :

A. Yes, sir.

0. Now, you have a surveillance department at
the Sands: correct?

A. Yes, sir.

Q. Did they ever make you aware of any deroga=-
tory information with respect to these
people?

A. No, sir.
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Did you get any information £from any other
casino, let's say, the Golden Nugget, that
these people were involved in counterfeiting
or insurance frauds or scams or whatever?

THE WITNESS: No, sir, I never heard those
Yumors regarding counterfeiting and
insurance scams. :

COMMISSIONER PATTERSON: Do you remember a
telephone call from Mr. Norman Jacobson, the
credit manager (at}) the Golden Nugget on the
subject of these two gentlemen? You don't
remember that he called you and told you
that they had been removed from credit-
standing at the Golden Nugget?

THE WITHESS: I don'*t recall the conversa-
tion, sir. I very well may have spoken to
him. If he says he did, I'm sure he did.

COMMISSIONER PATTERSON: I'm not really
trying to £ind that out. I have a feeling
that the information in the telephone call
that was made to you, and I am -=- I think it
was made to you. was not sufficient for you
to have made ruy real judgment as to the
background of these two individuals. My
point is and wounld be that there's very
little interchange between casinos on
derogatory information.

THE WITNESS: That I agree with you, sir,
yes.

THE CHAIRMAN: Do you agree that reputed and
known associates of ovganized crime should
not have access to the casinos in Atlantic
City? Seems to me absolutely imperative
they not have it.

THE WITNESS: Well, I think that no, they
shouldn't. They certainly shouldn't get
credit. I don't think that if the state did
not want them in there, give us their name,
ves, sir, I agree with that, ves, sir.

THE CHAIRMAN: Well, whatever the
mechanisms, it seems to me that the casinos,
the state, in it's wvarious forms and
agencies and so forth all should get
together and exclude these people and do it
very, very promptly.

THE WITNESS: I agree with you, sir.
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Examples of Credit Grants at Harrah's

SCI counsel James A. Hart, III, questioned the next witness.
He was David S. Xrause, credit manager at Harrah's Marina Casino,
with a staff of four credit executives and about a dozen clerical
employees. Employed at Harrah's since November, 19880, Krause had
been a credit executive and a collection manager. Prior to 1980,
he served eight years as a loan officer at a bank. Despite this
experience, Krause was involved in a number of inappropriate credit
decisions at Harrah's. Some of these misjudgments resulted from
failure to verify credit application data and others reflected a
tendency to ignore derogatory information and other danger siqnals
about a gambler's credit worthiness, Indeed, little more than a
recommendation by a "quality of work life" executive employed to
promote morale among Harrah's workers led to the issuance of a
$50,000 credit line to gambler Ibranhim Awadallah ~- and
subsequently a $50,000 debt. Counsel Hart questioned Krause about
this patron:

Q. That's Harrah's credit file of Mr.
Awadallah?

A. Yes, it is.

Q. pid you extend credit to Mr. Awadallah on
September 8, 19817

A 25,000,

Q. Mow, in front of that card, I direct your
attention to an entry dated September 12,
i981. On that date did you increase his

credit line by way of T.T.0. to the amount
of $50,0007

A, Yes, we did.
Q. Coulrd you tell us what a T.T.O0. is, please?
A, It's a This Trip Only increase.

0. How much does Mr. Awadallah presently owe to
Harrah's?

A. 50,000.

Q. Was a Central Credit check done prior to
issuing him credit on September the 8th,
198172

A. Yes, it was.

Q. And did that Central C(Credit check show any
derogatory information?

A. Yes, it did.
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Did you do a bank check before you gave Mr.
Awadallah credit?

Yeah, we started on 9-8 of '81 doing bank
check on him.

What did the bank information show?

S8aid the date that it opened was 11-74,
special checking, and anything else we had
to obtain would be in writing.

So, in other words, the bank wouldn't rate
the account over the phone?

They would not go into any detail over the
phone.

Which, in essence, I take it means the bank
gave you very little information about his
account?

Right.

You were in the banking business I think you
said for some einht years, Mr. Krause. What
does a banker discern when he sees the words
"gpecial checking account"?

Just an account with no high balances,
nominal balances.

Normally such a3y account would have a
nominal balance?

Yes.

pid you get any banking information by way
of Central Credit in Mr. Awadallah's case?

Yes, we did.

What was that information?

That number one was a personal acccunt with
a high, I believe it to be a high five,
seven-year account...High five numbers from
75,000 to $99,999,

That bank information which was obtained by
way of Central Credit came out of Resorts
International; isn't that correct?

Yes, it did.
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And Resorts International, notwithstanding
the fact that they knew he had such an
account, denied him credit?

Yes, they did.

Was a CBA {Credit Bureau Associates) check
done on Mr. Awadallah prior to extending him
credit?

Yes, it was.

And what did the CBA check show concerning
Mr. Awadallah's credit history?

We put it in the system and it came back
with the same address as we had, and I think
he had a couple accounts with Equitable
Trust Company, TWAa , United and had
judgments in the Supreme Court -- judgment
which was satisfied.

The two accounts that vou mentioned with the
Equitable Trust Company, these were loan
accounts, were they not, whereby Mr.
Awadallah was indebted to that bank or that
trust company for $25,000 on sach loan?

Yes, that's the information we have.

And the outstanding balances on those loans
were shown as what on your CBA report?

23,384 and 23,784.

So, at the time he applied for credit at
Harrah's he had approximately 547,000 in
debt owing to the Equitable Trust Company?

Yes,
X X X

Are there any substantive reasons upon which
credit was extended to Mr. Awadallah?

Well, he was in =- one of the executives of
Harrah's knew the individual as a player
and, you know, said that he was a good
player so forth and so on, that he knew him
from London, from Atlantic City as a good
plaver.

Whoe was this executive from Harrah's?

Martin Drver.
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What was his position with Harrah's?

At that time I don't remember. I think he
was, I think he was what we call the quality
of work life program for credit executives
at that time.

COMMISSIONER GREENBERG: What's a quality of
life executive do at Harrah's?

THE WITNESS: It's basically a position for
the morale of the employees; the interfaces
between different departments to get
communications established.

COMMISSIONER GREENBERG: And he's the one
that recommended Mr. Awadallah to you as a
credit manager, sir?

THE WITNESS: Yes,.

COMMISSIONER GREENBERG: Isn't it a fact,
Mr. Krause, that vyour casino and all the
other casinos in Atlantic City are anxious
to attract the high rolling Arabs to the
casinos to gamble in their enterprises down
there?

THE WITNESS: Well, we would like to.
COMMISSIONER GREENBERG: That's right. And
Mr. Awadallah was in that category, at that
time, is that right, Mr. Krause?

THE WITNESS: I believe so.

BY MR. HART:

Q.

If I can summarize then what you're saying,
if I'm correct, is you extended this credit
to Mr. Awadallah in the amount of $50,000
based upon the fact that he was introduced
to you by Martin Dryer, based upon the fact
that he had at least had bank accounts,
notwithstanding that the banks wouldn't tell
you the status of those accounts and the
fact that he had a credit history at
Bally's; is that correct?

Yes.

And that credit was extended notwithstanding
the facts that Mr. Awadallah had a $15,000
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debt written off by Caesars, Bally's in
January of 1981; he had $3400 in markers
returned for insufficient funds at a second
casino; he had been denied credit at Resorts
in February of 198% due to returned markers
at other clubs; he had been denied credit at
the MGM due to returned markers in London;
he had a %250 write-off at the Sands Casino
which he eventually pald as you testified
to.

He currently owed Bally's §25,000, which
debt was incurred within one week prior to
coming to Harrah's. The high five figure
hank account information he received from
Resorts wasn't sufficient for that house to
extend credit to him and you also knew that
Mr. Awadallah presently owed some $47,000 to
the Equitable Trust Company.

Bll those facts notwithstanding you issued
him credit; is that correct?

A, Yes.

MR. HART: Commissioner Greenberg, in
response to vour inguniry before, I have some
information on Mr. Awadallah’s present
status, and that information is that he is
currently under indictment in Federal
District Court in Washington, D.C. for some
33 counts of aiding and abetting bank
embezzlement to the tune of some $3.2
million.

An "in-transit" in casino parlance is a report obtained from
Central ¢Credit showing the current status of a gambler at every
casino at which he or she has a credit account. When gambler
Vincent Regina was extended $5,000 in July 29, 1981, it was basad
largely on an "in-transit” report of a $200 credit limit at the Las

Vegas Hilton in 1977 that Krause said "was paid and was clear." By
the end of 1981, Regina owed Harrah's more than $36,000. ©On March
6§, 1982, another “in transit" was requested - and this report

showed that Regina was in debt to the extent of more than $52,000
at other casinos and that he also used the name of Vincent Cheur.
Indeed, the name Cheur was written on Regina's credit application
and then crossed out. Despite these warnings of potential credit
problems, Harrah's continued to issue markers to Regina. Krause
testified, in part:

Q. What about on March the &th of 1982, was an
intransit conducted on that date?

A, Yes, it was.
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and how much and to which other Atlantic
City c¢asinos did Mr. Regina owe on that
date?

He owed the Sands, he had a line of 2500;
Claridge was 35,000; Playboy was 15,000.

So that's approximately $50,000, $52,000;°'
is that correct?

Yes.

Did you learn anything derogatewy about Mr.
Regina on March the 30, 19827 noes vour
card show a $15,000 N.S5.F. non-sufficient
funds at Playboy, check returned for
non-sufficient funds?

Yes,

Mr. Regina was permitted to draw markers
from Harrah's after you knew he had that
$15,000 check returned to Playboy for
N.S.F., isn't that correct?

Yes.

In fact, he drew on March 31, 52500, a
second $2500, $3,000 and $3,500 totalling
$11,500 on March the 31st which was after
you had the derogatory information; right?

2500, 2500, 3000, 3500.

Why was he permitted to extend his credit by
another $11,500 when you knew he had written
a $15,000 N.S.F. to @Playboy in Atlantic
City? '

We don't know what the circumstances were
down at Playboy, why it was N,S.F. or what
the problems were with them, whether he was
trying to work it out, and he had alwavs
paid us and we had no problem with him.

pid you make any efforts to check with
Playboy to see what the situation was, why
he had that returned marker?

I didn't.

And as of today, Mr. Regina still owes
Harrah's $36,500; isn't that correct?

Yeah.
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Albert Tumbioclo, a reputed organized crime figure, was granted
credit extensions to as high as $75,000 by Harrah's despite reports
from Central Credit that a $10,000 marker bounced at Tas Vegas'
MGM, and a $20,000 marker bounced at Las Vegas' Dunes, which also
wrote off a $2,000 debt. And, according to Harrah's credit manager
Krause, credit privileges were continued for Tumbiolo even after a
newspaper story described him as an "alleged mobster® with a
criminal record. Only two weeks before Krause raised Tumbiolo's
credit line to $50,000, in August, 1981, an "in-transit" report
showed that he was in debt to the Playboy casino for §110,000.
Krause's testimony on this customer follows:

Q. In view of the information you received from
Central Credit, why did you give this man
credit at your casino?

A, Well, we did a bank check, did the
intransit, Central had found out he had
medium five figures in his accounts... He
had the ability to pay the debt back.
Basically, that was it.

Q. He obviously didn't use the money in that
account to pay his $30,000 in debts to MGM
and Dunes, did he?

A, Right.

Q. Do you recall testifying 1in Executive
Session before this Commission and stating
that an additional reason that he was
extended credit was because all the
derogatory information was from the Nevada
casinos as opposed to Atlantic City casinos?

A. Yes.,

0. Could you tell me what dlfference does that

make?

A. Well, Nevada gaming laws are not as strict
or they're not regqulated as much as the
Htate of WNew Jersey. Our policies and

procedures and regulations here in the State
of New Jersey are much more -~

Q. Notwithstanding the difference in
regulations, if an individual ==

A, We den't know what all the circumstances
were in Nevada, why they were written off,

COMMISSTONER GREENBERG: The guestion you
were asked, in view of that derogatory
information from HNevada, was why extend him
credit 1n New Jersey? What's the answer to
that?
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A,

Q.
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THE WITNESS: We don't khow why he had the
write-offs in Nevada, and what I tried to
explain earlier, Mr. Commissioner, was
Nevada has different gaming regulations than
we do in the State of New Jersey. Now,
there may have been reasons why they were
written off. I don't know what his play was
in Nevada. I don't know what kind of action
he gave the casinos out there. I don't
know.

MR. HART:

But if an individual doesn't pay his casino
debts, whether they be Nevada, New Jersey,
Bahamas or England, I don't understand what
difference that makes. If the quy is a
deadbeat he's a deadbeat, is he not?

I can't answer that guestion, if the guy is
a deadbeat.

Mr. Krause, would vou look at what's been
marked as Commission Exhibit C=68 which is a
news article dated December 16, 1981 out of
the Atlantic City Press?

Yes.
Are you familiar with that article?
Yes, I seen it before.

Amongst other things, that article deals
with Mr. Tumbiolo having a luncheon or a
luncheon meeting with a Bally's casino
executive. The article is entitled, "State
Probes Bally Exec's Lunch with Alleged
Mobster".

Yeah.

And the contents of the article set forth
Mr. Tumbiolo's arrest record for such crimes
as armed robbery, resisting arrest,
disorderly conduct and violation of parole
is that a fair and accurate representation
of the contents of that article, sir?

That's what is said.

Did the contents of that article have anv
bearing on whether or not Mr. Tumbiolo
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continued to receive credit at Harrah's
Casino?

Well, that wasn't my decision to make, that
would have to come from someone higher than
me if his credit line was to be closed,

After the the appearance of that article in
the newspaper, did someone higher than ysou,
that is one of your superiors tell vyou to
close Mr. Tumbiolo's credit line?

No, they did not.

Was Mr. Tumbiolo extended credit after the
appearance of that article in the Atlantic
City Press?

Yes, it appears to me that he was.

Mr. Krause, would you 1look at Exhibhit No.
C~-62, the second page of that exhibit which
is taken from Harrah's collection file on
this particular patron? Now, the second
page I'm referring to is a letter, 1is it
not? And the letter is dated October the 8,
19827

Yes, it is.

Addressed to Mr. Albert Tumhiolo from Jack
Coyle, casino collection manager; 1is that
correct?

Yeg, it is.

He's in charge of collecting bad debts that
the casino has incurred: is that correct?

Yes, he is.

Can you summarize for the Commission what
the contents of that letter are, sir?

Looks like, the content looks like repayment
schedule to pay back the debt to Harrah's.

Would you read, please, into the record, the
fourth paragraph of that record?

"We value you as a customer and we hope that
in the not too distant future the situation
works itself out and we can welcome you down
as our guest again.”
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Q. Mr. Krause, at the present time, Mr,
Tumbiolo still owes Harrah's $71,500; right?

A, I don't know.
Q. You don't have that information?
A, I don't have that information.

The credit record of gambler Stephen Vermiglio at Harrah's was
a graphic example of how the carelessness with which credit
privileges are extended throughout the casino industry in Atlantic
City c¢an lead to scams and other fraudc. Between February and
July, 1982, Vermiglio was granted a credit line that ultimately
reached the §50,000 mark, which 1is what he wound up owing
Harrah's. Krause c¢onceded that this incident would not have
occured had statements on Vermiglio's credit application been
verified. Krause's testimony continued:

0. Did Mr. Vermiglio use a driver's license for
identification purposes when he applied for
credit?

A. Yes, he did.

Q. I would like you to look please at Exhibit
C-71 which is Rarrah's collection file to
Mr. Vermiglio? The next to the last page of
that exhibit is a document with the heading
"Stephen Vermiglio locate for credit
collection," do you see that document?

A. Yes, I do.

Q. Would you read the first full paragraph into
the record, please?

A, "A check on an above driver's license
reveals that the license 1is a bad number.
All Connecticut driver's licenses have a
letter of the alphahet before the number,”
before they give a number,

Q. That's a Connecticut driver's license?
A. Connecticut driver's license.
Q. There 1is no letter preceeding that number,

is there?
A. I don't see one.

Q. You earlier testified todayv that vou have a
book in the cage which would enable the
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cashier or the credit executive to determine
whether or not a license has bheen submitted
is valid because of the characteristic of
the numbers contained in the driver's
license number: isn't that correct?

Yes, sir.

That check with that book obviously wasn't
done in this case, was 1it?

I don't believe it was. You know, I don't
know who did the check or what the situation
was,

Well, if it had been done, the cashier or
the credit executive would have realized
that something was wrong with the number, it
had no letter preceeding it, and if it had
been done, Harrah's wouldn't be out some
$50,000 today; isn't that correct?

Yes.

Mr. Krause, on March the 3, 1982 a hullet
hole was found on the inside window of this
patron's room at Harrah's, In addition to
that, the bullet itself was found between
the outside window and the inside window;
and thirdly, a spent casing, a shell was
found inside his room. Were vyou aware of
that information?

I heard something about it.

Didn't it occur to you that perhaps Mr.
Vermiglio might be the kind ~f a person
whose credit transaction with your casino
should be very carefully scrutinized?

I don't know what all the circumstances were
around the incident and it 1is not my
decision to make, that's from  higher
management.

But the incident occurred in your hotel?
Yes, it d4did.

Mr. Vermiglio continued to play at the
casino after that incident, didn‘'t he?

March 3, vyes, he did.
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"Walking With Chips® and "Rolling Markers”

The case of credit gambler Thomas W. Reid illustrated other
misjudgments by casinos that increased the potential for gaming
frauds, Counsel Hart discussed this case with the next witness,
Charles R. Judick, a credit executive at Harrah's. Judick's
testimony described how a gambler can build up a credit record by
"rolling markers," a practice that first requires a player to leave
the gaming table with chips he obtained on credit, i.e., walking
with chips. Reid's gaming record was such, initially, that he
eventually received a credit line of $50,000 -- but he wound up
leaving behind at Harrah's a debt of $80,000. At the outset,
according to Judick, the casino failed tc gquestion a vital omission
on Reid's credit application:

Q. Is that Harrah's credit file on Mr. Reid?
A, It appears to be.

0. When did he apply to Harrah's for credit,
Mr, Judick?

A, Appears to be February 1981.

Q. Can you tell me whether or not he gambled
alone or did ne gamble in conjunction with
other persons?

A. He was always a loner. He came in alone.

Q. What did he do for a living?

A, This is speculation. I do not know.

Q. Well, what is your speculation as to what he
Aid for a living?

A. There was talk that he was a stockbroker,
that he was a land investor in Florida, that
he owned a liner, that he was building a
gambling ship to travel to the 1islands.
That's all I know.

Q. Let me ask you this, sir: What employment
did he list on his credit application?

A. None.

Q. When you say "none,” do you mean he wrote in
the word "none" or do you mean that the
section of the application for employment
was left blank?

A, It was blank.

Q. What does the phrase rolling markers mean?
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A, Rolling markers means 1f yvou have a marker
due today you'll come in either today or
yesterday or very close to the due date,
take out a new marker and pay off the old
ane.

Q. Did vou ever determine that Thomas Reid was
rolling markers in your casino?

A. Yes, I did.

Q. That would have been the summer of '827

A, Correct.

0. How did vyou determine he was rolling
markers?

FoON As a credit executive, we go through the

soreenings, through the computer screens and
check on our major playvers® play and follow
them, and when you sSee something such as
this, we see high action and so forth, then,
you act accordingly, and this was how it

was .
Q. What is it vyou saw concerning Mr. Reid?

A Taking in markers and paying off mavkers.

o, What did you do upon making this observation

to the computer screen that led you to
believe that Mr. Reld was rolling markers?

A. Phoned 1t in to a superior.

0. And what did your superior tell you to do?
B, Cut Mr. Reild off.

0. pid you do so7?

A, Yewr, siv.

But, as Judiek's testimony indicated, no formal mechanism
existed so that one ecasino could benefit from another casino's
adverse credit experviences. As a result, Harrah's didn't know
until too late that Reid had Pwalked® with $30,000 in chips from
Plavkoy and, conversely, 1t would have been unlikely that other
casincs would get timely notice of Reidfs conduct at Harrah's.
Judick testified:

(3. What do vou know about HMr, Reid other than
that which appears on his credit
appilication, Mr., Judick?
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Not very much to be perfectly honest.

Do you recall giving a description of Mr.
Reid to this' Commission in Executive
Session, you characterized him in a certain
manner?

I characterized him, because Mr. Greenberg
picked it up, and I called him a mystery
man.

What about him led you to call him a mystery
man?

That's a personal phrase that I have of my
own. It's someone that vyou don't know
anything about, you onlyvy hear rumors about,
they come in alcone, they stay alone and so
forth. To me, that's a mystery person.

Was he treated as any high roller would be?
Oh, certainly.

He was comped in various fashions; 1s that
correct?

Correct.

Would you look at Exhibit C-75, Mr, Judick,
please which is Harrah's collection file on
Mr. Reid. On the first page under the date
of September the 3, 1982, would you state
for this Commission what's reported there?

"Called Playboy and spoke to Dan Watson,
Customer has home in Texas. Customer walked
with $80,000 in chips. Told them to sue
him. He has no money."

That information from Playboy's came ¢to
Harrah's after Mr., Reid went bad on his
markers at Harrah's; isn't that correct?

Yes, sir.

Now, at or about the time that Mr. Reid
walked with $80,000 in chips from Playvboy,
whenever that was, did Playboy notify
Harrah's of that fact?

I'm not aware that they did.

There's nothing contained in the file that
that was done; is there?
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Clifford Nordguist, another credit gambler processed

=120~

No.,

Would vyour knowledge that a patron had
walked with $80,000 in chips from a sister
Atlantic City casino have any bearing upon
your decision whether or not to grant credit
to that person when he came to Harrah's?

Certainly.

What type of bearing would it have?
Negative.

Wouldn't your job as a credit executive be
easier 1f all the casinos were required to
nctify either Central Credit or their sister
casinos of such information as a patron
walking chips or rolling markers: wouldn't
that make your job easier?

Yes.

Wouldn't it alsce help to avoid bad debt
problems such as you have with Mr. Reid?

Tt would he a big help, veah.

at

Harrah's by Judick, owes the casino $10,000, a debt that might have
been avoided had he been checked properly. Judick's testimony on

Nordguist:

Q.

A

Wnat is a bucket?

A bucket is an envelope that holds markers
and on the outside is a record of the
transactions,

Im Mr. Nordquist’s case the bucket shows
that he gambled on credit on May the 19,
1281: is that correct?

Un~hun, yes, sir,

What was his balance? What was the balance
owed to Harrah's as of May the 19, 19817

Looks ag though 1t was zero.

When did Mr. Novdguist next draw a marker at
Harrah's after May the 19, 1987172
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A. It was February 21, '82, sir.

Q. That was some ten months after his last
credit transaction =--

A. Yes, sir.

Q. ~- when Mr. Nordquist returned to Harrah's
in February of 1982 and was extended $10,000
in credit on that date; right?

A, Yes, sir.

Q. Was a Central Credit check or a wank check
done at that time?

A, No, sir.

Q. Well, prudent credit practice would dictate
that such checks be done, wouldn't it, after
a ten month delay?

L, Normally.

0. Why was it not done in this case?

A. I don't know.

Credit Misjudgments at the Claridge

The next witness, Elizabeth Ann Empson, who had worked in
various Las Vegas casinosg since 1966, hecame credit manager at the
Claridge casino in Atlantic City in 1980. 5CI counsel Paul
Amitrani reviewed with Mrs. Empson a series of credit decisions she

was involved in that created collection problems for the Claridge,
as follows:

Gambler Paul Zaccaria, Owes $25,000

Q. In spite of the fact that the patron had
only $500 in his bank account, in spite of
the fact that he had $§135,000 in debts
outstanding to cother casinos, he was isgued
$25,N00 in credit at the Claridge?

A. He was, in fact, issued the money.
Q. And how much dces he currently owe the
Claridge?

A. $25,000.

THE CHAIRMAN: Lieutenant Colonel Dintino
yesterday testified that Zaccaria 1is a
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member of the Gambino crime family and in
June, '74, he was indicted, not convicted in
this record, but indicted of conspiracy
charges for his role in defrauding an Essex
County bank of $400,000. His criminal
record veflects arrests for gambling dating
back to 1950, Did vyou have any of this
information at the time that vou extended
credit to this man?

THE WITNESS: No, sir, T had no such
knowledge.

THE CHAIRMAN: And vyeour security force did
not provide you with such information?

THE WITNESS: It is not their responsibility
to seek out any such connections on  an
individual without cause, sir.

THE CHAIRMAN: Whosge vesponsibility might it
be, 1f you know?

TH

=

WITNESS: T cannot answer that, sir.

THE CHAIRMAN: ¥ou should have that type of
information, anybody in your position, don't
you ajree?

THE WITHESS: I would certainly appreciate
it

THE CHATRMAN: The question is, how do we
get there? I'm not asking you. It's a
rhetorical question, It seems to me it
ought to get there pretty soon, however it's
done, that everybody ouaght to be in agree-
ment on that and put it in effect, not three
years from now or ten years from now, but
maybe even next month would be great. Don't
you agree?

THE WITNESS: It would be most helpful.

X X X

Gambler Louls Cohen, Owes £35,.00n0

Qn

Fven though Mr. Cohen had £€8700 in liens and
Judgments and a bank account of only $5000,
"te was lLssued a oredit line, an initial
credit line, of £25,0007

That is correct, sir, My primary criteria
is looking at other casino action and his-
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tory. He had gone to 28,000 before at
Caesars Boardwalk Regency, which he had in
fact paid back. I had indication from our
cagsino personnel that he had played the
money. This criteria comes into my decision
because I must maximize revenue via issuing
credit when I have a basis for doing so.

How about the fact that he had $8700 out-
standing to county and Federal governments?

That criteria, when you are looking at a
casine credit patron, must be taken in
perspective. The casino player is a unique
individual in that a gaming debt has a
degree of honor. In most cases that will be
taken care of before, say, another obliga-
tion because he desires to continue to play
and remain in play.

You mean he'd rather pay off a casino and
keep current with the casino then to pay off
governments?

That is correct, that is what I'm saying,
sir,

He was then extended credit up to $35,000.
Correct?

That is correct, sir.

And what does Mr. Cohen currently owe the
Claridge?

He 1is delihquent for the amount of the
35,000.

X X X

Gambler Gérry,Felberbaum of Canada

Q.

Mr. Felberbaum was given a credit line of
$3500 on November 14th of 19817

Correct.

And Mx. Felberbaum is a Canadian resident?
That is correct.

To your knowledge, is there any increased
length of time that it takes for Canadian

checks to c¢lear as opposed to American
checks?
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A, Tt can. It can do so.
Q. Significantly morve, if you know?
A. It can vary, of course, depending on the

Canadian bank, but it does take longer.

0. All right. Now, Mr. PFelberbaum had a credit
line of $3500. Correct?

A. That is correct,

Q. But he ended up owing the (Ularidge $6500.
Correct?

A, That 1s correct,

Q. Could vyou explain to the Commission how a
man with A credit Lline of $3500 ended up
owing 3650072

A, This was initially after opening, a few
months afterwards, Our procedures at that
time, we deposited Canadian checks
directly. We did not send them on a
collection basin, Because we deposited
directly, our computer system treats a
deposit, it's held against a patron's
account for 14 hanking days in the
computer., Mr, Felberbaum's 3500 had cleared
the computer making another amount of credit
available to him, which he drew. It so
happened bhoth items were returned to us -
because of the delay time in clearing the
Canadian bank.

We have since changed to make sure all
Canadian checks are sent on a collection
basis, and with this procedure a collection
¢heck cannot be resavailable to a patron till
we've been notified of payment of our bank.

¥ X X

Application Questioned, 8till Got Credit

A gambler who identified himself as Nicholas Aiello was given
$5,000 credit by Mrs. Empson on October 1%, 1981. A subsequent
verification effort resulted in the letters "UNKY -~ for "unknown®
-=~ being written next to his purported name and address. Counsel
Amitrani also questioned the witness about the applicant's listing
of his birth date as his wedding date. The testimony:
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Would you not have considered the confusion
in dates along with the other unconfirmed
information some type of a flag or warning
that this should be checked out a 1little
further?

Yes. This was a card that, once I became
aware of it, I cut the credit off, I
believe, two days later on Mr. Aiello. It
was a poor decision. There's no question
about this. There was information given to
us as noted on the card righ. after the
issuance,

All right. The issuance of credit was on
October 19th of 198172

That is correct.

and vyou had gotten a CBA (Credit Bureau
Associates) report as of October 17th of
1981. Correct?

17th, that is correct.

Now, there are s7me handwritten notations on
that presumably by a Claridge employee
pointing out the fact that there is a dis-
crepancy in the home address and business
address. Correct?

That is correct.

all right. So even before credit was issued
you had information that there were problems
concerning addresses here. Correct?

That is correct.

All right. Is there any notation that the
individual was ever questioned concerning
these discrepancies before he got the
credit?

I find nothing on the card to that effect,
sir. '

COMMISSIONER PATTERSON: aAnd he still owes
you $5000. Is that right?

THE WITNESS: “That is correct, 5000. Once I
became familiar with this card and reviewed
it, this was & poor decision. The executive
who made the decision is no longer 1in my
department and it was cut off, as a matter
of fact, the next day.
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MR. AMITRANI:

All right. Mrs. Empson, did you subse-
guently come to learn even after the patron
was cut off, and this is from your collec-
tion file portion of the exhibit, that this
defendant was, in fact, arrested at the
Tropicana Hotel? I believe the date would
be January 12th of 1982.

I believe Loretta Walker, the collection
manager, shared this information with me on
an after-the-fact basis, ves.

And he was arrested at the Tropirana for
theft-by-deception charges?

That 1s correct.

Was there any indication of what name he was
using at the Trupicana when he was arrested?

No, sir...I'm not aware of it, sir.

& X X

Credit Patron’s Collusion With a Bank Fmployee

Leonard Lipschutz was given 815,000 credit at

based,

in part,

the Claridge

"on a favorable bhank statement received from the

various banks® that he listed on his c¢redit application. A 815,000
debht vresulted. Mrs. Empson’s testimony:

Q.

Can I direct your attention to a notation
dated December 10th of 1982 under credit
comments and could you read that into the
record ftor us?

Yes, I will, This was, again, information

received after the fact. The man was
delinguaent with us at this time., The credit
was closed. This information was received
later.

"Received phone call from Central Credit
regarding Dr. Lipschutz. F.B.I. called
Central Credit and gave them information
that Dr. Lipschutz is working with a person
at Fidelity Bank and Industrial Valley Bank
to give inaccurate information regarding his
credit at banks.”

As I said, if I had this before, he would
not have received the credit...
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He did, in fact, during the course of his
credit with us draw $91,500 and paid it back
prior to the delinguent 15,000.

X XX

Gambler John Bertino Walked With Chips?

Q.

A,

Do you consider walking with chips a
problem?

Yes, sir.

Now, we have had some testimony about that
and I'm not going to get into that right now
with you, but it's an abuse of the credit
system. Right?

That is correct.

All right. In view of the fact that Mr.
Bertino had a nominal bank balance, he had
debts outstanding of $70,000 and he had this
information that he had possibly abused the
credit system by walking with chips, he was
still given $25.000 in credit. Correct?

That is correct. As I said, I loocked at the
high action that he had praid back before,
and that 5000 walking, I couldn't confirm
that it's necessarily a derogatorv. There's
enough question to go ahead and not make a
business judgment.

X X X

Albert Tumbiolo, "High Roller"

Q.
A.
Q.
A.

Q.

A.

Q.

He was considered a high roller?
He was, sir.

The Claridge wanted his business?
That was my indication, sir, yes.

Now, his final credit extension, 1 believe,
was on October 14th of 19817

Correct, November 14th, 'B1.

and at that time the Claridge did an
in transit check with the other casinos.
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Correct?

A, That is correct.

Q. And that showed at Bally he owed 5100,0007?

A. I know it was a substantial :sum. I haven't
found that piece of information yet, But I
must agree that that is correct.

Q. All right., and at the -Sands he owed
$100,0007

A, That is correct.

Q. And at Harrah's he -owed how much?
A, Okay. 50,000.

Q. And at Playboy?

A. 125,000,

Q. So he owed 375,000 at the other casinos in
Atlantic City?

A, That is correct, sir.
Q. And there had been no further update on his
bank information wherein vou learned that he

had $1500 in his bank account?

A. That is correct. He «came in on a regular
basis and paid markers with cash.

Q. And the Claridge extended him $100,000
credit?

A, That is correct, sir.
Q. How much does he finally owe the Claridge?
A 100,000.

Statement by Claridge Witness

Mrs. Empson read a statement into the hearing record which she
said expressed her feelings "and that of the company I represent.”

She declared that because the "basic thrust" of casino regqgula-
tions is directed at casino operators, "New Jersey presents oppor-
tunities for the gaming patron to take advantage of the casino
operator." The industry, she said, consists primarily of publicly
traded corporations with substantial investments and enough matur-
ity to be allowed "greater flexibility in how it can manage and
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He did, in fact, during the course of his
credit with us draw $91,500 and paid it back
prior to the delinguent 15,000.

X XX
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Do you consider walking with <c¢hips a
problem?

Yes, sir.

Now, we have had some testimony about that
and I'm not going to get into that right now
with you, but it's an abuse of the credit
system. Right?

That 1s correct,

All right. in view of the fact that Mr.
Bertino had a nominal bank balance, he had
debts outstanding of $70,000 and he had this
information that he had possibly abused the
credit system by walking with chips, he was
still given $25.000 in credit. Correct?

That is correct. As I said, I looked at the
high action that he had paid back before,
and that 5000 walking, I couldn't confirm
that it's necessarily a derogatory. There's
enough question to go ahead and not make a
business judgment.

X X X

Albert Tumbiolo, "High Roller"

Q.
A.
Q.

A,

Q.

He was considered a high roller?
He was, sir.

The Claridge wanted his business?
That was my indication, sir, yes.

Now, his final credit extension, I bhelieve,
was on October 14th of 19817

Correct, November 14th, '81.

and at that time the Claridge did an
in transit check with the other casinos,
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Correct?
A, That is correct,
Q. And that showed at Bally he owed $100,0007
A. I know it was a substantial sum. I haven't

found that piece of information yet, But I
must agree that that is correct,

Q. All right. And at the Sands he owed
‘ $100,000?
A. That is correct.

Q. And at Harrah's he owed how much?
A. Okay. 50,000.

Q. And at Playboy?

A. 125,000.

0. S0 he owed 375,000 at the other casinos in
Atlantic City?

A. That is correct, sir.
Q. And there had been no further update on his
bank information wherein vou learned that he

had £1500 in his bank account?

A. That is correct. He came 1in on a regular
basis and paid markers with cash.

Q. And the Claridge extended him $100,000
credit?

A, That is correct, sir.
0. How much does he finally owe the Claridge?
A, 100,000.

Statement by Claridge Witness

Mrs. Empson read a statement into the hearing record which she
said expressed her feelings "and that of the company I represent.”

She declared that because the "basic thrust" of casino requla-
tions is directed at casino operators, "New Jersey presents oppor-
tunities for the gaming patron to take advantage of the casino
operator." The industry, she said, consists primarily of publicly
traded corporations with substantial investments and enough matur-
ity to be allowed "greater flexibility in how it can manage and
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internally control its own credit function." She continued:

These companies, of which the Claridge is a
part, have a fiduciary responsibility to
their stockholders to provide the best
possible return on their investment, No
management team would last long 1if its
business judgments were such that signifi-
cant or substantial losses were incurred as
a result. Decisions made on how, when and
how much credit should be issued are subject
to that same touchstone.

Mrs. Empson contended that "credit is simply a tool used by
management to increase revenue," similar to "any other service

industry." She recalled the Claridge's start-up difficulties were
compounded by the need to import experienced key employees from
Nevada. She cited differences in both procedures and clientele

between New Jersey and Nevada casino operations. Unlike WNevada,
for example, New Jersey requires a separation of the credit func-
tion from casino pit and cage functions, she said, thus curtailing

management's ability to coordinate operational components. This
defect, she continued, has led to such credit abuses as "walking
with chips" and "rolling over markers." The Nevada experience,

Mrs. Empson said, "had not prepared us for these problems" which
the Claridge nonetheless is "aggressively addressing.”

Mrs. Empson urged that certain state restrictions be "modified
or eliminated,"” which would "enhance" reforms already instituted by
the Claridge. She particularly cited a need for permitting a more
effective debt collection process by casinos. As for the presence
of organized crime elements at casinos, she said anv exclusion
procedure would have to impose an identification responsibility  on
state regulators which is not provided under existing law. She
emphasized:

Certainly the Claridge Hotel and Casino does
not posses the needed resources or informa-
tion needed to make such determinations.
The claim that the casino industry must make
such determinations and expose 1its indivi-
duals to the very real civil liability of
defamation of character and libel suits is
grossly unfair, No such responsibility is
Placed upon the New Jersey race tracks, the
operators of bingo games, or other legalized
games of chance.

Mrs. Empson also stressed that "credit within the gaming
industry" is different than in other industries, particularly since
a promise to pay is traditionally bolstered by a gambling frater-
nity code "of honor, respect and status." on this point, she
observed:

Indeed, there are those who take advantadge
of the existence of such an arrangement, but
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that 1is true in any human relationship.
Therefore, experience has shown that those
who take markers credit and pay it back are
most likely to continue to do so. In
addition, those who have shown a propensity
to participate in gambling on a regular
basis are more likely to subscribe to the
code alluded to earlier, Thus, experience
has shown that the customer who has either
played and paid his c¢redit or has been an
established cash player is generally a good
credit risk in terms of the extension of
gaming credit.

She praised the Claridge's credit collection exverience,
noting that bad debt write-offs in 1982 were less than 1 percent of
total credit issued and that 40 percent of the write-offs were
necesitated by bankruptcies. She said:

In c¢onclusion, a good business executive
will only issue credit if it will ultimately
increase the profitability of the company.
This is especially true when that business
is a publicly-traded company whose stock-
holders are a constant reminder to the
executive to make sound and good judgments.

The statement generated the following commentary by the
Commission:

COMMISSTIONER PATTERSON: It misses a point
that bothers me, two points, I guess. The
Claridge and every other casino has an
obligation to stockholders. It also has an
obligation to the State of New Jersey,
citizens of New Jersey, and the people who
go to casinos, and you must not forget the
obligation.

The second point is that I don't think you
can compare giving c¢redit in the casino
sense exactly to giving c¢redit in the
refrigerator-manufacturing sense. There's a
limit to the number of refrigerators someone
¢can buy. In some cases there apparently is
hardly a 1limit to the amount of credit
people can get who shouldn't get credit, and
I'm not talking about organized crime. TI'm
talking about housewives, wno are sick and
who still get comped, get encouraged, get
almost coerced into coming to Atlantic City
to go to the casinos. And I'm not accusing
Claridge of doing that.,..I'm Jjust saying
that you must not forget that part, and very
important part, of the credit process...
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Caesars Boardwalk Regency amd High Roller Rosenblum?

Samuel Rosenblum, a wealthy, retired business man from
Philadelphia, was a high roller whose credit gambling was so
extensive that he ultimately wound up owing almost $1.3 million to
three Atlantic City casinos between October, 1978, and November,
1980. On various dates in 1981 the three casinos settled these
debts by writing off $873,000 and settling with Rosenblum for the
remaining $425,000. As the chart shows, Rosenblum ran up his
largest debt at Caesars, where Maxwell Goldberg, the next witness,
was chairman of the board. Goldberqg, in addition, was on the
casino's credit committee. During his testimony Goldberg noted
that any credit extensions above $100,000 required four signatures,
including his. Since Rosenblum's c¢redit play was so large,
Goldberg's signature was required in connection with 28 credit
decisicns affecting this patron. During one 24-hour period in May,
1980, Goldberg joined in raising Rosenblum's c¢redit limit from
$364,000 to $686,000. These large credit line advances were made
despite derogatory reports, including an $86,000 unpaid debt at a
Monte Carlo casino. The Rosenblum case illustrates the
peculiarities of the casino industry's debt "settlements," which
have no rationale or logical pattern, as well as the industry's
lgck ot concern about a patron becoming "oyerextended"
financially. SCI counsel Coppola questioned Goldberg:

Q. And based on (C-94, it seems as 1if Mr,
Rosenblum started gambling on c¢redit on
August 16th, 1979, and he completed his
credit gambling sometime in September of
1980. Were you familiar with his gaming
activity as he progressed through your
casino on the variocus days he was there?

A. Yes.

0. What was his game?

A. He was a crap shooter.

Q. How would you describe his style of play?

A, Very flamboyant, a big crap shooter.

Q. Was Mr. Rosenblum considered a high roller?

A. Yes.

Q. A very high roller?

. He was what we consider a "one" player,
which is one of our better players.

*See Chart, next page.
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Give us an example of a high table limit
that a one player would have to bet in order
to be classified a one player. Maybe we can
talk about Mr. Rosenblum, if you know.

I would say that he would play for at least
a minimum of a thousand-dcllar bet for two,
three hours at one sitting.

THE CHAIRMAN: Could you give us an idea of
what that might amount to in anybody playing
at that thousand-dollar rate for three
hours?

THE WITNESS: He could lose in one evening
$20n,000 with no problems at all, or win
$200,000...

BY MR, COPPOLA:

Q.

A review. of the credit application shows
that vyou were involved personally in
approximately 28 credit decisions concerning
Mr. Rosenblum. On May 23rd and May 24th,
1980, his limit was increased from $364,000
to $686,000. Those were four separate
decisions and I would like to know what it
was about his play or whatever that would
allow you to give him that sort of credit
increase in a one day period of time.

On many occasions he would go home winning
2-$300,000, so on this occasion he lost
2-$300,000, which was not uncommon.

X XX

Now, what did you base your decision on that
day to give him that kind of money?

He had been paying us on a very timely basis
and we never had a problem with him. If you
look all through the card, he's paid us
5200,000. on 5/24/80, which 1is the same
date that we raised his line, he made a cash
payment of $200,000 that time.

Are vyou familiar with the term ‘“over-
extended"?

Yes, I am.

Could vou tell us what that term means?




e

’,_
;
%

~134-

When a man bets more than he can handle.

All right. Now, do you feel the casino has
a responsibility to prevent that?

If they can, yes.

Do you know of any way a casino can prevent
that from happening to a player? '

If you look through this card you will find
on a few occasions they wouldn't give him
any more credit on certain evenings, and
it's signed by one of the casino executives,.

How can a casino prevent someone from being
overextended? And in this case, let's talk
about Mr. Rosenblum, he did owe vour casino
at one point $673,0007

That's correct.

He owed another casino 500,000; he owed
Resorts 125,000, and that's only in New
Jersey. Now, that's a lot of money to owe
three wcasinos in this state, aAnd the

question is: What could Caesars have done

during the c¢ourse of his play to prevent
that man from being in that position?

We were very careful and we d4did take a
couple of credit reports near the end of his
play and we did stop him from taking
additional credit right about that time.

When was that?

On 8/16/80.
How much did he owe you oh that day?

673,000.

‘How mach did he owe wyou when he finished

gambling, if you look at September T10th?
6€73,000. ‘But he was stopped that dav.

All right. Was he extended credit after
July 30th, 19807 ‘Was he allowed to gamble

‘on ¢credit after July 30th?

19807 Yes.
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But would it surprise you to learn that on
July 29th, 1980, the Loews Casino in Monte
Carlo wrote off Mr. Rosenblum for $86,0007?

They don't have the collection rights that
we have,.

The point is: What difference does it make
whether that debt is collectible? The point

is: At a particular peint in time, July
30th, 1980, Mr. Rosenblum owed a casino
886,000 that he couldn't pay. Now, the

question 1is, why does Caesars evtend him
credit after that date?

On July 30th -- July 20th he brought in
$200,000 to our hotel and paid us off.

And if you follow his card through, is his
balance increasing that he owes your casino?

His balance went up and down like a yo-yo.

Did you inquire as to his other debts to
find out what was going on with this verson
to see 1f he can ultimately afford $673,000
in credit?

He was paying us. If you look all through
July, every week he came in with fifty, a
hundred thousand dollars, s¢ we were always
being paid.

Did Mr. Rosenblum tell vyou that he had a
derog in Monte Carlo?

When we negotiated the settlement, that's
when I found out that he had owed Monte
Carlo $80,000. -

When did you find out that Mr. Rosenblum's
account was going to be a collection problem
for your casino?

When his attorney called me o©on the
telephone,.

And when was that?
Sometime at the end of 1980.

What did the lawyer tell you during the
initial telephone call?
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That he, Mr. Rosenblum, was in ill health,
his wife had had a heart attack, that he
couldn't afford to pay the markers.

Now, did there come a time when a meeting
took place to discuss the settlement?

Yes, they did.

THE CHAIRMAN: What about Bally; do we skip
that?

THE WITNESS: I can come back to Bally. I
spoke to Billy Weinberger also and Bally was
willing to accept 25 percent of his debt, I
wasn‘t, so I went to Philadelphia and
negotiated further and arrived at a higher
number.

BY MR. COPPOLA:

Q.

A,

What was your position when you first went
to Philadelphia?

I really don't think that we had to settle.
I wanted to see what the conditions were
myself.

What conditions were you looking for? What
sort of information were you looking to
gather?

I wanted to talk to Mr. Rosenblum eye to
eye.

Were you representing --

I don't usually make settlements. This 1is
the first and only settlement I ever made,

COMMISSIONER GREENBERG: You did not assure
yourself, and even to this day you do not
know, whether 1in April, 1981, Rosenblum
actually had the ability to pay you back if
he chose to, do you?

THE WITNESS: His lawyer assured he didn't
and so did he. I believed him.

THE CHAIRMAN: Did you know what securities
he had at that point?

THE WITNESS: He told us in order to make
the settlement with us he had to sell an
apartment house and borrow the balance of
the money from a friend of his and he told
me who the friend was that he borrowed it
from.
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XXX

The "Gamblers Anonymous" Cocktail

BY MR. COPPOLA:

Q.

There was a drink that you had in your
hotel, you called it Gamblers Anonymous.
How Aid that drink come intoc being at your
casino?

By mistake.

COMMISSIONER GREENBERG: Can you explain the
mistake? You have been accused of being
insensitive to compulsive gamblers when you
named your drink Gamblers Anonymous.

THE WITNESS: It was there for six months,
nobody said a word. All of a sudden it came
out and we changed it the next day. It was
definitely a mistake.

Excluding Organized Crime

THE CHAIRMAN: We have had testimony from
Lieutenant Coclonel Dintino of the State
Police to the effect that reputed members of
organized-crime families have received
credit from the casinos in Atlantic City in
the last several years. And he says it's
highly probable the number of persons
represented by hi: testimony were the tip of
the iceberg. These men not only received
credit but, at least a great many of themn,
also received gratuities. Do you approve of
associates of organized crime having free
access to your casino premise?

THE WITNESS: Absolutely not, and I think
it*s not really our job to police that. I
think it's really the state's job to keep
the people out.

THE CHAIRMAN: Everybody seems to hlame it
on the other fellow.

THE WITNESS: 1It's not our job. If they go
through credit. If they play for cash, we
never see them.

THE CHAIRMAN: You want them excluded?
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THE WITNESS: Yes.

THE CHAIRMAN: The state says the same
thing,

THE WITNESS: We have been saying the same
thing.

THE CHAIRMAN: Why don't you get together,
the state and the casinos, and see that it's
done in a few weeks?

THE WITNESS: Absolutely.

THE CHATRMAN: It would be a healthy thing
for the industry.

THE WITNESS: Yes.,
Regsorts International's Credit Reverses

Gary Grant, credit manager at Resorts International, was the
next witness. As with Goldberg of the Caesars, Grant was asked to
describe his experiences with Samuel Rosenblum as they reflected on
his casino's credit policies and procedures. As the Commission's
chart demonstrates, (on Page }, Rosenblum ran up a $125,000 debt
at Resorts between October, {878, and November, 1980, and wound up
settling it for $75,000. SCI counsel Coppola asked Grant about his
reaction to derogatory information obtained from credit checks and
about cooperation -- if any =-- among the Atlantic City casinos in
connection with the exchange of credit information about their
patronsgs

0. What is Resorts' policy regarding ‘the
extension of credit in light of derogatory
information?

A, The general policy on derogatory information
would be that if somebody had derog in
someplace else and that he had never -~- if

we've never dealt with the individual
before, in all probability we would not
issue him any credit. But there's different
situations with derog and there's different
kinds of derog.

Q. Let's say a write-off in an amount, well, in
Rosenblum's c¢ase, the TLoews Monte <Carlo
Casino wrote off him for %86,000 on July
29th, 1880,

You're not going to find it in ‘that card
because Resorts didn't do a Central Credit
check at the time. But if you had known it,
would you have given Mr., Rosenblum credit?
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Well, with the fact -~ I can't say whether I
would or whether I wouldn't, The fact that
he had had established c¢credit in two other
casinos in Atlantic City and was playing
with large sums of money, I can't say
whether that particular case would say -- I
couldn't say I wouldn't and I couldn't say I
would. I believe we did run a Central check
on him when he opened the card and I don't
believe we got that information.

Now, I would like to ask you a guestion
about actually the last page of this card.
There's a note, the note is a typed note, at
the top. It says, "Release no information
about this card or customer to anyone. This
includes Central or any other casino per
G.G. Transfer this page with every page that
is added," and then there are your initials,
I believe.

That's correct.

Now, we were under the impression, at least
we have been told, that, when there is
derogatory information or information such
as that abocut a patron, that there |is
communication between the casinos. This
piece of paper seems to indicate that there
was going to be a cut-off of information
with respect to Rosenblum's gaming activity
from Resorts to other casinos. What does
this piece of pap:r mean?

Okay. There are certain incidents where a
particular player will come up to you and
request that you do not release any
information pertaining him to anybody else.
It's a confidential thing between ourselves
and him. This was put on the card for the
sole purpose of that any clerk or anybody
that's working in the office or anybody who
picked up the card would automatically
contact me, would give no information but
would contact me and let me Xnow that
somebody wanted, wanted, made an inquiry
concerning this particular card.

Ninety-nine times out of a hundred, if, if
he was at another casino and one of the
casino executives from another casino phoned
me up on a one-to-one basis, I would give
him the information. But the main thing
with this thing was, was an answer to his
request and, also, that the information just
wouldn't -
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tlow freely. If I wanted to give the
information to somebody, I would and I do.
And we do it on a continuous basis.

XXX

Did you keep his gaming activity, then, out
of the main flow of casino information which
would be Central Credit information? And is
the level of communication that you're
talking about some unofficial 1level of
communication: it's not recordeqd, not
written down, just executive to executive?

No.
From casino to casino?

We have a policy, almost a general policy,
that any card concerning anybody that has a
twenty-five-thousand-dollar credit line or
more, that they contact a credit executive
before they give the. information out. That
is our policy.

Wwhat is the basis of that policy, if you
know?

Well, number one, I want a credit executive,
myself, or the people that work with me,
would like to be informed of this, of these
type of people that are in other -« when
they're in other casinos and when they're
requesting information from us. 1f a clerk
picks it up, aives Central the information
without notifying a credit executive, it can
go back in the file and we won't know it
until the next time we go to their card
where it's stated a particular casino had
called on them.

Is information withheld on occasion from
Central Credit for these twenty-five-
thousand-dollar-or~over players based on the
discretion of someone like yourself?

T very ~- on a very rare basis, and if it's
withheld from Central Credit, if I make ~=
if the casino that the person is in, if a
credit executive in that particular casino
makes direct, direct contact with me, he'll
get the information.,

THE CHAIRMAN: If one has a half-a-million-
dollar credit 1in your casino, wouldn't
another casino that he approaches for
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$100,000 credit regard his indebtedness to
you as derogatory?

THE WITNESS: No, sir, it wouldn't be
derogatory until it wasn't paid. I mean, if
he owed on a particular -- if what you're

saying is on a particular night he was in my
casino, or our casino, and he owed X amount
of dollars and he went to another casino,
that information, I mean that money that he
owed us would not be derog. It wouldn't be
held against him.

THE CHAIRMAN: Wouldn't the second casino be
running somewhat of a risk if he owed you
$500,000 and. they gave him, knowing that,
$100,000 credit?

THE WITNESS: It's all according to the
individual and the other information that
they could find ocut about him; his history
of playing, how 1long he's played, his
ability to pay, how much money he's paid
back over long periods of time, It involves
many, many things.

COMMISSIONER GREENBERG: What did you know
about Rosenblum's ability to repay?

THE CHAIRMAWN: Or his inability to repay.

THE WITNESS: I don't, I don't have anythng
to do with it. Once the debt goes bad or
nnce the checks come back, I'm not involved
in the collection process. We have, we
have, we have a group of people at Resorts
who deal with the write-offs. I sit on the
committee. I give input to the proceedings,
but I don't == I'm not a signer and I don't
have any input on collecting bad debts or
writing off bad debts. I don't have any
decisions to make on that.

X X X

Gambler Sumet Jantha and the $400,000 Bangkok Bank Check*

BY MR. COPPOLA:

Q. I would 1like you to look at the credit
application of Sumet Jantha. Mr. Grant, how
much does Mr. Jantha owe Resorts?

A, 8B20,000.

*See Exhibit, next page.
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All right. How long did it take for him to
go from zero to 820,0007?

From 4/3 to 4/11, 1 believe. From 4/3 to
4/11. ‘

COMMISSIONER GREENBERG: Is that eight days?

THE WITNESS: Yes, sir.

BY MR. COPPQOLA:

Q.

All right. Did you have anything to do with
the extension of credit to Mr., Jantna?

I believe it was 4/3 of '82.
How much did you give him?
$200,000.

All right. What kind of Central Credit
record did this person have at that time?

He had no recourd at Central Credit.

No record. He had no prior gaming activity
that you were aware of that you could
document?

True.

All right. What A4id his bank check -- did
he list a bank on his credit card? What was
the name of the bank?

Erawan Trust Bank in...Bangkok.

Thailand?

Yes, sir,

Have you ever since your experiences with
Jantha taken a check drawn on a Thailand
bank?

No.

Is one of the reasons because you can't get
currency out of that country?




~-144~

Yes.

So even -- well, with respect to the bank,
was a bank check done?

Yes.

Was it later determined that Mr. Jantha, if
there was such a person, certainly didn't
have an account at that bank?

I believe so, yes.

Well, did all the markers that were lissued
or drawn on that bank return?

Yes.

THE CHAIRMAN: pid you find any evidence
that he d4id have an account in that bank,
aside from the bad checks?

THE WITNESS5: No.

MR. COPPOLA: Referring to C-100, a letter
from the FErawan Trust Company, to the
manager of the Provident National Bank with
respect to Sumet Jantha. The letter says:
"Regarding the two checks that you sent to
us for collection, we are regret to inform
you that the person Sumet Jantha whom
indicated as a payee in the check is no
concern with our company at all.”

There is personal information on the credit
application; is that correct?

Yes, sir,

and, now, was any of that information
verified by Resorts prior to the extension
of your $200,0007

No .

All right. Now, what did you know that
would allow you to give this ©person
$200,0007

Well, what I knew then and, I mean,
hindsight, I didn't know now. When we A4did
get the bank report, we got a very, very
strong bank report. It indicated that he
had personal checking account there for over
three years and six to seven figures, 1.S.
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200,000 at present, also he had time
deposits, certificates of deposits.

COMMISSIONER GREENBERG: Wait a minute.
Before you get too far. Is this the same
bank that wrote back to you saying they
never heard of Mr. Jantha with his four-
hundred-~thousand-dollar counter check or a
different bank?

THE WITNESS: Same bank.

COMMISSIONER GREENBERG: Same bank. You got
this good credit reported back from the bank
in Thailand that after vyou deposited his
check said they never heard of him?

THE WITNESS: 1It's quite obvious that we got
taken. There's no two ways about that. We
could look at this the rest of the day and
discuss it. What happened with us was we
got taken. That's all. We did our checks,
we did what we were supposed to do. We
issued the man the credit and the man
defrauded us.

MR. COPPOLA:

What was checked out other than a call to a
bank in Thailand?

He had, he had a valid passport. He pre-
sented what we thought was a valid pass-
port. He had all the credentials that any-
body would normally have that is traveling
in that type o©of thing and that's why we
issued him the credit.

Now, you had those markers. This man owed
you $820,000 at a point, Correct?

When he left.

Okay. You explain what happened then when
he has an eight-hundred-twenty-thousand-
dollar outstanding balance.

Okay. His credit, the credit that we
extended him was 500,000. The wind up was
we extended him 200,000 to begin with. He
went and played and he lost that money. We
had conversation with him. We raised his
credit 1line to 500,000. Then we -- he
presented what we considered a cashier's
check, which is considered as a cash equiva-
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lent and then he played more, 1In actuality,
when he left the casino he owed us 420,000
in markers or counter checks which we ex-
tended him as credit, and he owed us for
this check here which represented 400,000,
which we took as a cashier's check to be as
cash equivalent; as the same thing as he
paid us cash.

Now, the gambler's name is Jantha?
Right.

Why accept a check made out to C.R. and Mr.
S. Wong to he applied to Jantha's money or
whatever that he owes Resorts? How did that
come about?

THE WITNESS: It's an amazing thing but a
common practice that most of the Orientals
that came into our casino, it is nothing, in
fact, it's ordinary, for them to have at
least two names and sometimes three names.
And they not only have names on their
passport, they have one name on their
passport, they have another name on
something else they have another name on
something else, and it's a way of life.
It's not illegal, it's not wrong. It's a
way that they exist. and I think that we
have, we have checked that out thoroughly
enough to be quite truthfal, I mean, that
is a way of existence over there in those
countries.

BY MR. COPPOLA:

Q.
A,

Q.

Do you have Mr. Alkhawaja's card?
Yes, I do.

Did you extend him credit on PFebruary 28th,
19827

Yes, I did.
And did you give him $25,000 on that date?
Yes, I did.

All riqght. Had you checked out his bank
account prior to?
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No, I didn't.

All right. What did you do before you gave
him $§25,0007?

We ran a Central check on it.

And what did you find that he owed?
That he owed Plavboy $225,000.

Now, why did you give him credit with that
information?

Well, he asked for $25,000 and he was with,
he was with a good customer of ours at the
time, which did not -~ that really didn't
influence it, and he wanted to take us --
supposedly he wanted to play for the
25,000. I thought in my mind if Playboy had
given, extended him $225,000, I, I was
hoping that they would probably know
something about him and I believe I d4id
phone up down there, I can't remember
exactly who I talked to. I d4id talk to a
credit executive and they indicated that
this man had, had paid them money and they
felt comfortable with the money that he owed
them, So I took a shot and gave him,
extended him %25,000. He subseguently lost
the $25,000 at the tables that evening and
he 4id not pay us.

Anyvthing else that led you to extend this
man 25,000 other than the fact that Playboy
had given him 225,0007?

No.

X XX

Gambler Norman Dell, Owes 510,000

Q.

A.

Now, you know what a CBA ({(Credit Bureau
Associates) check is, do you not?

I believe so, yes.
All right. Does Resorts have the capability
of doing a CBA check prior to the issuance

of credit?

Yeah, we could.
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Q. Well, CBA report on this person shows that
he had approximately $50,000 in Jjudgments
outgtanding against him prior to the time
Regorts gave him credit; in addition, there
was a Federal tax lien in an amount of
$3500. You didn’t have that information at
the time you gave Mr. Dell 10,000 4id you?

A, No, I sure didn't.
Q. Is it Resorts' policy now to do CBA checks?
A. No, it's not.

Q. Don't vyou thinmk that that would be a
valuable tool to find out where people stand
out in, perhaps we will c¢all it, the real
world: the debts that people say are owed,
judgments, liens, foreclosures, credit
cards, things like that?

A. It would help. Tt couldn’t hurt.

Q. Wouldn't yvou want to know that as a credit
manager when vyou have to make a business
decisicn on whether or not somecne is going
to repay you 519,000 in credit?

a, It would bhe involved in the decision,
but...it wouldn't he the only thing that
would make the decision for me.

THE CHATIRMAN: Nf ecourse it wouldn't be the

cnly thing, Everything should be
considered. He's asgsking whether it wouldn't
he helpful.

THE WITNESS: It could be, ves, sir, It

would be.

BY MR. COPPOLA:

Q. in this case you wouldn't have given Dell
10,000 if you were aware of this C.B.A.

report, would you?

A, ¥ can't say 1f T would or I wouldn't. In
all probability, I wouldn't.

"Biggest Player Ifve Rver Seen”

That's how Credit Manager Grant recalled David Zarin, a credit
gambler who wound up owing Resorts more than $3 million in 1980.
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Zarin subsequently joined Gamblers Anonymous as a gaming addict.
Grant's abridged testimony about Zarin follows, beginning with the
gambler's custom of appearing at the casino with a business
associate, Martha Nemtin:

Q. How long did he gamble at Resorts on credit?

a. I believe he started, well, he Ffilled out
the card in 6 of '78, and it ended in 4 of
'80.

Q. Are you familiar with a person known as
Martha Nemtin?

b, I am,.

Q. Did you associate Martha Nemtin and David
Zarin as one for purposes of gambling?

A. NO.

Q. Did Martha Nemtin have a credit 1line at
Resorts?

A. She did.

Q. Did David Zarin make use of her credit line
in addition to his own?

A. In what regard?

Q. Well, when Martha Nemtin drew a marker,
wasn't it common for her to take the chips
and give them to Mr. Zarin so that he could
gamble with them?

A, Not all the chips, no. She played herself,
Martha Nemtin was definitely a player,

Q. All I'm trying to establish is whether or
not he made use of her credit line. I'm not
saying all of it. Over a period of time did
he gamble using chips that were issued to
her?

A. No .
Q. Do vou know that for a fact?

A, Well, I mean, I never saw him do it, let me
put it that way. I never, I never saw her
sign a marker and give him the chips. They,
they played together, they played out of -—-
you know, they had chips in front of them.
They both were betting the chips. But I
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didn't have it in my mind that she exactly
took the credit to give to him, no.

X X X

All right. Would you agree that, when
everything was totaled up, there was a bad
debt or there was an outstanding debt of
about four and & half, 54.6 mwillion,
somewhere along those lines between him and
Nemtin?

Yes.

And Zarin's portion of the 4.6 million was
3.4 million?

Right.

How did it come about that he was able to
Jdet in that position with the credit line
that he had at Resorts?

Well, vyou got to go through the whole
process of Mr. Zarin, Mr., Zarin was
probably the, well, let me say, the biggest
player I've ever seen. He wasn't
necessarily =-- not in necessarily the
amounts that he bet individually, but the
time that he spent in the casino, the amount
of time he spent there over a period of
time, and continuously consistenly played.
We - Mr., Zarin gave us checks in excess of,
I believe, $13 million that we cleared that
were made through his bank.

Do you know where the money came from to
back up those checks that he paid you?

At the time, no,

Did you know whether or not any of that
money came from borrowed sources?

No, T didn't.

NDid you know whether or not that money was

the result of him or someone walking with

chips on his behalf and, in effect, using
Resorts® wmoney to pay Regsorts?

Oh, I didn't know that. I still don't know
that.

411 right. You can continue,
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Okay. And we just progressed. Mr. Zarin
was very prominent in Atlantic City at the
times He was a housing developer; he had
buildings and he was purchasing property
around town; he had buildings that you could
drive around town and see the buildings
going up; he was 1in, continuously in
meetings with the city officials; he dealt
with people from the federal government in
his housing developments. A&And I had a long
talk with Mr. Zarin and I spent a lot of
time with him. I continuously tried to hold
him down on his gambling. It wis my idea
that, you know, it was -= it always entered
my mind that just where he was goinj and
just, you know, how far this could continue
to go on. But he continued to plavy. He
never was abusive, He conducted himself in
the proper manner at all times. He was a
perfect gentleman at all times and it
progressed. And he kept giving us checks,
we kept cashing the c¢hecks and he kept
playing, and the end result is what you see.

All right. Let's Jjust talk about until,
let's say, the end of 1979. Is there. any
regqulation that woculd require a casino to
inquire of the gambler what his financial
situation 1is? Let's say his outstanding
debt.,

Not that I know of.

Is it a part of Resorts' policy to find out
where a person stands with his financial
situation?

No.

Is it simply a matter of play and pay, play
and pay, credit?

Basically, thatfs it, right.

Do you ever actually make the effort to find
out what a person's expenses are to see if
he can afford to pay back the c¢redit that
you're going to give him?

Ho, I don't get -- we don't -- I don't aget
involved with those people. I mean,
somebody comes in, they fill out a card, we
do the checks that we have to do, we issue
him the credit., We -~- all the credit that
we issue in any way, shape or form we hope




~152=

that we're going to get paid. We issue the
credit with the intent of getting paid.
We're not looking to overextend people -~ or
for people to lose more than they can
afford. And we Jjust go like that. You
start, some people start off small and they
build up and they continue to play. They
enjoy it. A lot of people enjoy playing
and you Jjust can't -~ we don't go any
further, If a man keeps giving you checks
and the checks continue to be good, and
you've cashed millions and millions and
millions of dollars worth of checks, it's
awful hard for me to look, you know, to
start making inquiries. I mean, the man has
done nothing wrong. He's played and he's
paid, and I think that's the overriding
thing.

bid you see any change in his attitude
towards gambling throughout, let's say, the
first year and a half of him being a credit
player?

No. Mr. Zarin's attitude basically remained
the same throughout the whole thing. Like I
say, 1 spent a lot of hours talking, I
probably spent more time with Mr., Zarin than
any other customer that I've ever dealt with
in my life, If he wasn't at the table,
which was the majority of the time, 1°d qo
in the coffee shop with him or I'd go sit
down while he was eating dinner, talk to
him. This man was a solid man. I mean, he
presented himself as a very, very solid
individual and he had enough going around
Atlantic City alone that it led me to
believe that there was no reason to doubt
that he was a very solid person. I think
today he's probably a very solid person.

X X X

All right. You sgeem to be giving the
impression here regarding Mr. Zarin that he
just had no trouble to continually pump
money into Resorts throughout the course of
his credit play. Is that vyour real
impression of what took place with respect
to him?

I have no reason. I mean, in hindsight it's
great. At the time that it was happening I
had no reason to think he was doing apnything
else but that.
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Weren't there occasions when, and many
occasions, and for substantial amounts of
chips, where Mr. Zarin would cash out at the
Resorts' cage and take that money and put it
in a safe~deposit box within that casino and
he would have outstanding markers that he
owed the casino at the time he 4did that?
Weren't you aware of that happening?

Yes, I was, Now, you're saying on numerous
and numerous occasions, It happened on some
occasions and I spoke to Mr. Zarin about it
and on more than on occasion after he had
cashed in a fairly sizable sum on money he
went out to the safe-deposit box and brought
it back into the casino and did pick up his
markers with it.

What about the occcasions that he didn't do
that?

Well --

Did he give you reasons why he wouldn't take
the chips and apply them against the money
that he owed the casino? '

That he needed some cash for some particular
thing that he was going to do.

Now, here again I'd like to get involved
with  a point that I dealt with Zarin on a
daily and continucus basis, but there again
I do have a boss and I talked to my boss
concerning Mr. Zarin on a daily basis. We
have sheets in the <cashier's cage that
indicate any counter check that's signed for
more than $2500 goes to the financial
section of the casino every day. So there
were manv, many people knowledgeable to the
fact what kind of credit that David had,
that Mr. Zarin had, and what kind of credit
we were extending him and what kind of money
we were dealing with.

Now, I talked to bavid on a daily, daily
basis and my idea was to try to hold him
down, and I conveyed that information to my
boss on a daily basis and we continue to go.

All right. But the point is, he was leaving
the casino with the casino's monevy.
Correct?
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That happened on occasion.

Did you also cash non-gaming checks for him?
We did.

Substantial amounts of money?

We did.

Do you know how would that work?

Well, at that particular time there were no
restrictions on wus cashing a non-gaming
check for a customer. The non-gaming check
was supposedly to be used not for gaming
purposes.

All right. Go ahead.

Any non-gaming check that we ever cashed for
Mr. Zarin, that I was ever present when he
cashed non-gaming checks, he took the money
and walked directly out of the casino with
it.

Did he walk out of the casino to the hotel
safe-deposit area and put the money in there
and the next day did he take the money and
put it in a bank and the next day use that
money to pay off mavkers that he had written
previcusly? Wasn't he using Resorts' money
to float the markers through the system?

I know that now, but I didn‘'t know it then.

What did vou think he was deing with all the
money you were giving him?

He told me he needed it for his various
businesses, whatever he was doina, or to
meet, to do scmething that he needed some
money £or a particular job that he was Aoing
oy parvticulay construction —=-

X ¥ X
When he was gaming up until, let's say,
April, 1980, was he wusing primarily or
perhaps solely Hew Jersey banks to draw his
markers on?

The best of my knowledge, ves.

Did there come a time when he switched his
bank account?
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Yes, yes.
And was that bank account in Canada?
Yes, it was.

Do you recognize the Xerox copieg of the
checks that appear on C=1057

Yes.
They're dated April 17th, 19807
Yes.

And they are drawn on the Royal Bank of
Canada, made out to Resorts?

Yes.
Signed by David Zarin?
Yes.

All right. Now,. were these checks accepted
by Resorts?

Yes.

Did this strike you a little strange? The
man has heen gambling at vyour casino on
credit for a long period of time; you have
been cashing many personal checks for him
over a period of three months; the figure of
non-gaming checks is close to $2 million;
you know that he's leaving the casino
sometimes, according to your testimony, with
chips while he has outstanding markers, and
now he's opened up a Canadian bkank account
and is paying Resorts off with checks drawn
on the Canadian bank account. Did you check
this bank account before you accepted the
checks?

No, with =-- I did not. We gave it -- I
believe it was in the eveninaga when he came
in with the check. Within fifteen minutes
of us -~ of him giving us the first Canadian
check I contacted the, I believe at that
time his position was the chief auditor for
the corportion, who happened to be on the
casino floor that particular night.
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Just stop for a second. We'll get to the
conversation with him. But what 1is your
feeling, what's going through your mind when
Zarin, the man that you know very well,
hands you the checks depicted on C~105?

Well, it was a change, but, also ~- many
things @ntered my mind. One thing entered
my mind that Martha Nemtin was from Canada
and she'd been using, I believe, the Royal
Bank of Canada for a long time and they were
very closely associated. It also gave me
some yeason to believe that he might, he
might ‘have needed some time,. By writing a
check on a Canadian bank, it conceivably,

with my experience with Canadian banks, it

could have taken us a little bit more time
possibly to clear the check.

X X X

Okay. MNow, did you talk to Zarin about your
concern?

I, I really can't remember if I said
anything to him or not if 1 mentioned
something about where did you come up with
the Canadian bank account, or I honestly
can't remember if I said anything to him or
not.

One of the concerns was, you say, you
thought he may possibly have needed more
time for it to clear?

It entered my mind, yes.

Okay. It entered your mind. pid you talk
to him about your suspicion ‘that he was
possibly in trouble now?

No .
What did you do?

I went, I took the check, a copy of the
check, and, 1like I -say, the head, the
auditor, the c¢hief auditor or whatever his
position was for the corporation, happened
to be on the casino floor at that particular
time. I went over to him, gave him a copy
of the check, indicating to him that David
had, Mr. Zarin had given us a check on a
Canadian bank, it was not the normal
procedure that he used and it was something
out of the ordinary and I thought we should
check into it.
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Yes, yes.
And was that bank account in Canada?
Yes, it was.

Do you recognize the Xerox copies of the
checks that appear on C~1057

Yes.
They're dated April 17th, 19807
Yes.

And they are drawn on the Royal Bank of
Canada, made out to Resorts?

Yes,
Signed by David Zarin?
Yes.

All right. ©Now, were these checks accepted
by Resorts?

Yes.

pDid this strike you a little strange? The
man has been gambling at your casino on
credit for a long periocd of time; you have
been cashing many personal checks for him
over a period of three months; the figure of
non-gaming checks is close to §2 million;
you know that he's leaving the casino
sometimes, according to your testimony, with
chips while he has outstanding markers, and
now he's opened up a Canadian bank account
and is paying Resorts off with checks drawn
on the Canadian bank account., Did you check
this bank account before you accepted the
checks?

No, with -~ I did not. We gave it -- I
believe it was in the evening when he came
in with the check. Within fifteen minutes
of us -- of him giving us the first Canadian
check I contacted the, T believe at that
time his position was the chief auditor for
the corportion, who happened to be on the
casino floor that particular night.
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Just stop for a second. We'll get to the
conversation with him. But what 1is your
feeling, what's going through your mind when
Zarin, the man that you know very well,
hands you the checks depicted on C~105%?

Well, it was a change, but, alse -- many
things entered my mind. One thing entered
my mind that Martha Nemtin was from Canada
and she'd been using, I believe, the Royal
Bank of Canada for a long time and they were
very c¢losely associated. It also gave me
some reason to believe that he might, he
might have needed some time. By writing a
check on a Canadian bank, it conceivably,
with my experience with Canadian banks, it
could have taken us a little bit more time
possibly to clear the check,

X X X

Okay. Now, did you talk to Zarin about your
concern?

I, 1T really can't remember if I said
anything to him or not if I mentioned
something about where did you come up with
the Canadian bank account, or I honestly
can't remember if I said anything to him or
not.

One of the concerns was, you say, you
thought he may possibly have needed more
time for it to clear?

It entered my mind, vyes.

Okay. It entered your mind. Did you talk
to him about your suspicion ‘that he was
possibly in trouble now?

No .
What did you do?

I went, I took the check, a copy of the
check, and, 1like I say, the head, the
auditor, the chief auditor or whatever his
position was for the corporation, happened
to be on the casino floor at that particular
time. I went over to him, gave him a copy
of the check, indicating to him that David
had, Mr. Zarin had given us a check on a
Canadian bank, it was not the normal
procedure that he used and it was something
out of the ordinary and I thought we should
check into it.
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Q. Did you ever call the bank?
A, I did not.

Q. Do the regulaticons that are in effect today
require a casino to verify the bank account
on which a marker is drawn or a check
accepted in payment of a marker?

A, We have to verify a bank account on the
- card. But a man can pay us with another,
with a different bank account than what's on
his card. We have to verirty the bank
account to issue him credit, but he can give

us a check on another bank.

Q. There is no regulation --
A. No.
Q. -- that requires casinos to verify bank

accounts past the first bank account that's
given by the patron. Correct?

A. Right.

SCI Chairman Lane briefly dquestioned the witness about two
areas of particular concern to the Commission. One was the:
possibility of utilizing "front money" =~ cash in the form of
letters of credit, cashiers checks or other financial instruments
whose stated wvalue has been verified by appropriate casino
authorities ~-- as an alternative to the customary credit process.
The second concern was the apparent inability of the industry to
keep eriminal elements out of casinos.

EXAMINATION BY THE CHAIRMAN:

Q. I notice that this Bangkok check is dated, I
think, February 22, and he came, 1 think
your testimony 1is, he came into the casino
in April. We have had perhaps a naive
suggestion while we have been here the last
couple of days that front money might help
in a credit situation and it occurred to me
that this gentleman vyou're dealing with,
this Bangkok situation, if he sent these two
checks he had in his pocket in February, if
he sent them to you and you had a chance to
clear them before he came on in, that you
wouldn't have had the problem that you have
had with him. 1Isn't that correct?

h. You're a hundred percent right.

Q. Did you ever consider, anybody in the
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industry ever consider, front money for
credit?

Well, we've asked, on most of the people
that we've brought in from, from the Far
Bast, we, we like them very much to bring
front money. We much rather that they
brought front money than issue them credit.
But there are some very, very substantial
people that are coming in and there's some
very large credit lines and there's some
people that have paid us a lot of money.
But you're vright, front money 1is great.
There's nothing better than front money.

But you couldn't put in a requirement for
it. 1Is that what you're telling me?

I think over, for the whole idea of bringing
in this type of business or any type of
business from either various parts of this
country or various parts of the world, I
think 1t would curtail it a 1little bit
because a lot of these people are used to
playing on credit in Europe and so on and so
forth.

X X X
We have had testimony here about the extent
that some reputed memberz associated with
organized-corine families have received
credit from th casinos in the last several
years, and this is apparently just a small
number of such people. Does the industry or
your casino want associates of organized
crime in on your pPremisegs ~-
No.
~=- gambling?
No.,
You @don’t want them?

NG .

Do you know of any casino that 4does want
them?

No, sir.

Well, why don't you do something about it?
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How? If a man walks in, I don't know these
people. I don't deal with themn.

You have security people. Some of these
fellows had reputations for being associates
of organized crime for the last 88 years.
That sticks right out on them and your
security people know that very well,

If the security people would filter that
information down ~-

They don't tell you about it?

It's never been brought to my attention to
any degree, no, sir.

You're one of management, But all the
management of your casino certainlvy has the
ability to know and must know that hoods are
participating in gambling in your premises,

But I don't -- you know, 1it's very, very
difficult for me to ~- a man's a hood. I
mean, there's people that come into our
casino that conduct themselves in a very
proper manner, They play with their money,

they -- they don't want credit, they play.,
they do whatever they're going to do, they
conduct themselves properly and I don't -~ I

can't, I just can't -- I mean I don't know
these people.

I'm suggesting the industry in coming into
this state on the full understanding that
organized crime will be kept out of the
casinos has an obligation to work with the
state, and actively work with the state, to
see that organized crime doesn't blatantly
walk through your casinos day after day.

I think you're a hundred percent right.

Well, do something about it. That's what
I'm suggesting.
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THE TESTIMONY —— THIRD DAY
TEHURSDAY, MARCH 3, 1983

Transition Statement

Commissioner William S. Greenberg, opening the third day of
the SCI's hearing, recalled the previous session's testimony by
casino officials who, he said, described "how shocking 1liberal
credit decisions affected casino revenues, produced millicns of
deollars in bad debts and promoted criminal intrusion and
cerruption.” He said additional exemplars of irresponsible credit
practices had to be transcribed before the hearing’s focus could
shift later in the day to the impact of credit misuse and abuse on
certain types of patrons, "including compulsive gamblers", Before
turning to that subject, he said the Commission would first hear
testimony Yon the credit activities of Albert .J. Tumbiolo, who
wound up owing the casinos a half-million dollars in the wake of
numerous, highly inexplicable credit extensionsg.”

Problem Gamblers

Tumbiole Investigator Testifies

SCI Special Agent Dennis McGuigan, who investigated Tumbiolo's
gaming activities as part of the Commission's credit probe, was
questioned by 5CI Counsel Michael V. Coppola about certain facets
of his inquiry. The testimony follows:

Q. Directing your attention to (Exhibit) ©-10
for identification, does it accurately set
forth Mr. Tumbiolo's c¢redit debt in the
Atlantic City casionos?* ‘

A. Yes .

Q. 2nd does that chart reflect his debt as of
Februarv 22, 19837

A. That is correct.

0. During the c¢ourse of this Commission's
credit investigetion, did vyou 1learn about
Mr. Tumbiolo's background?

AL Yes, I did. Our initial investigation
revealed that Mr. Tumbiolo is 56-years of
age and resides in the West Babylon section
of Long Island, New York BState. He lists
himself as the opresident and owner of the
Sunset Taxi Company also located in the West
Babylon section.

*See Chart, next page.
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ALBERT TUMBIOLO

CREDIT GAMBLER

BALLY'S

CLARIDGE

HARRAHS

PLAYBOY

BANDS

TOTAL

DEBT OWED AS OF

2/22/83

$100,000

$100,000

$ 71,500

$125,000

§ 96,500

$493,000
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We have contacted New York State authorities
and they have indicated that Mr. Tumbiolo
has a rather serious criminal history, In
1950 he was arrested and subsequently
convicted on charges of armed robbery and

carrying a concealed weapon. For that
conviction he received a prison sentence of
15=to 20~years. In 1959, he was again

arrested and charged with the violation of
patrol, I would add that in addition to
that information, we have received
intelligence information indicating that
Mr. Tumbiolo runs one of the largest
fleoating crap games in the Long Island area.

Q. Did you also have the opportunity to review
variocus casino records relating to Tumbiolo
and his associates?

A Yes, I did.

Q. Specifically, did vyou have occasion to
review Sands' records?

A, Yes, I did. 1In reviewing the Sands' records
on the application of Nicholas Joseph Russo
of Trenton, New Jersey, the name Albert
Tumbiolo is listed as a reference.

0. Who 1is Nicholas Russo and what do you know
about him?

A, As [Lieutenant Colonel Dintino of the RNew
Jersey State ©Police pointed out in his
testimony, Russo 1is a member of the New
York-based Gambino crime family. In
addition, Mr. Russo was incarcerated from
June of 1971 until October of 1973, on a
charge of civil contempt for his refusal to
testify before this Commission, which at
that time was investigating organized crime.

Caesar's Gave Tumbiolo Credit Despite Loan Shark Background

Agent McGuigan said his vreview of surveillance records
subpoenaed from Caesar’s casino included a September, 1981, memo
that indicated Tumbiolo was a loan shark connected with the
Genovese organized crime family, McGuigan quoted the memo as
saying, "it is possible that Tumbiolo 1is using credit from various
casinos to finance loan sharking operations which he conducts on
the casino floor." McGuigan also quoted from another memo which
said that Tumbiolo used a confederate to cash in his chips,
enabling him to take thousands of dollars out of the casinos.
McGuigan was asked about Caesar's reaction to Tumbinlo as a patron
in the face of these derogatory reports:
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Q. Did Caesars extend credit to Tumbiolo after
their own surveillance department described
him as a loan shark and an organized crime
associate?

A. Yes, they diq. They extended a total of
$150,000 in credit to Mr. Tumbiolo following
the initial surveillance report.

Playboy Had Derogatory Data But Gave Credit Anyway

Agent McGuigan next described records on Tumbiolo's gaming
action at Playboy, including a 1981 memo saying that the gambler
was "reported to be close to organized crime figures" and was being
investigated by the FBI. McGuigan also recalled a 1982 memo in
which Tumbiolo was characterized by New York law enforcemen
authorities as a loan shark. McGuigan testified further: :

Q. Did Tumbiolo receive credit at the Playboy
after the memo of December 16, '81, where he
was identified as subject of a federal
investigation?

A. Yes, he did. As a matter of fact, on
January 3, 1282, and again on Jahuary b,
1982, he receivazd a total of $125,000 in
credit markers, which I might add were

returned and marked "account closed”
following his 90-day disposition on May 28,
1982,

Claridge ARlso Ignored Its Surveillance Reports

The Claridge surveillance reports linked Tumbiolo with two
former credit executives in schemes to cash in chips and leave the
hotel with large sums of money obtained on credit. According to
surveillance memos, Tumbiolo between September and November, 19871,
used these and other associates to convert more than $64,500 in
chips to his own use. McGuigan's testimony:

Q. Puring the entire period of time that the
surveillance reports from the (Claridge
covered, did the Claridge continue to extend
credit to Mr. Tumbiolo?

A, Yes, they did. They extended extensive
amounts of credit to Mr. Tumbiolo while they
were conducting the surveillance. As a

matter of fact, they issued him a total of
$100,000 in credit markers which were
eventually returned marked "account closed."

Bally's President Himself Okayed Tumbiolo Credit

On Jaunary 23, 1983, Agent McGuigan interviewed William
Weinberger, president of Bally's Park Place, about his role in that
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casino's extension of credit to Tumbiolo. Others present at the
interview included Special Agent Kurt Schmid of the SCI and lawyers
representing Weinberger and the casino. Testimony on this
interview and excerpts from Weinberger’'s previous executive session
testimony at the S8CI were put into the hearing record because
illness prevented Weinberger from attending the hearing. The S5CI
agents’ interview with Weinberger, according to McGuigan, centered
on the casino executive's association with Tumbiolo and his
promotion of credit for a patron of such gquestionable repute,
McGuigan's testimony continued:

Q. Specifically on August 31, 1981, aid
Weinberger approve a credit increase in an
amount that vraised Tumbiolo's line to
£100,0007

A, Yes, he did,

0. pid Tumbiolo's credit file set forth any
derogatory information concerning Tumbiolo's
past gaming history?

A, Yes, it did. My review of the credit file
revealed that on August 31, 19287, Bally
conducted a Central Credit check on Mr.

Tumbioclo, That check revealed he had a
total of $12,000 in outstanding derogatory
write-offs from two Las Vegas casinos. In

addition to that, he had a total of $285,000
in outstanding credit balances in the other
Atlantic City casinos.

Q. Did you ask him why he gave Tumbiolo the
¢credit increase in light of the information
that was in the credit application of Mr,
Tumbiolo?

A, Yes, I did. Mr. Weinberger's explanation
was that he considered Mr. ‘Tumbioclo's
history of play and pay with Bally to be
more  significant  than the information
obtained from outside sources, referring to
the Central Credit report.

Q. According to Mr, Weinbevrger, was there
competition among the casinos in Atlantic
City for Tumbiolc’s business?

A, Yes, he related to myself and Agent Schmid
that the Atlantic City casinos where
Tumbiolo was a credit player were very
actively wvying for his business. As a
matter of fact, on New Year's FEve of 1982,
according to Mr. Weinberger, each of these
casinos comped Mr. Tumbiolo for suite or
penthouse zocommodations.,
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Did Mr. Weinberger present any gifts to
Tumbiolo?

Yes, he did. He stated during the interview
that on Tumbiolo's birthday he presented him
with a clown portrait in which Tumbiolo .was
a character. I estimated the value of this
particular gift to be between 250 and $300.

Did Weinberger socialize with Tumbiolo
outside of the casino?

Yes, he did, on one specific occasion. Mr.
Weinberger indicated, and our review of
other records also revealed, on July 8§,
1981, Mr. Welinberger attended a luncheon
engagement with two other Bally's Park Place
Casino executives in the Montville section
of Long Island. The luncheon, according to
Mr. Weinberger, was an effort to promote
favorable customer relations. He described
it as a strictly social event.

THE CHAIRMAN: Was Tumbiolo the only outside
person other than casino persons at the
luncheon?

THE WITNESS: Tumbiolo’'s attorney was also
present., I would also add that following
the luncheon, at Tumbiolo's insistence, the
party went to the home of an individual
identified as Jerome Weisner.

BY MR. COPPOLA:

Q.

A,

Did your investigation reveal anything about
Mr. Weisner?

Yes, it did. Our investigation revealed
that Mr. Weisner has a rather extensive
criminal record. It includes arrests dating
back to 1937 for burglary, rape, assault,
abduction, possession of burglary tools and
most recently, in December of 1981, Mr.
Weisner was arrested by the Secret Service
and charged with possession of counterfeit
currency. Those charges are still pending
and there is currently a fugitive warrant
outstanding for Mr. Weisner. His
whereabouts are presently unknown.

Easy Credit Led to Scam

Counsel Coppola next questioned Agent McGuigan

about
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Weinberger's role in extending a big credit line to a suspected
credit scam perpetrator. The testimony:

Q. During the interview, did you also discuss
Mr. Norman Dell's credit activity at Bally's
Casino?

A. Yes, we did. The credit file revealed that
Mr. Dell owed Bally Park Place a total of
$117,500. I might add that Mr. Dell is also
indebted to Caesars for $61,897 and to
Resorts International for $10,000.

Q. Did your review also include an
investigation of the information that Mr.
Dell presented o7l the face of the
application and what Bally's did with
respect to it?

A. Yes, it did. According to that review, Mr.
Bell applied for a $40,000 credit line on
March 11, 1980. Indicated on the employment
section of the card was the fact that he was
the vice president of a New York City-based
corporation.

Q. Is there anything in the Bally's card,
itself to indicate that or show that Bally's
verified that particular pilece of
information?

A. There is absolutely nothing indicating that
employment was verified,

There was confusing bank information on Dellfs credit
application. At one point, McGuigan testified, the casino obtained
information by telephone that Dell had a bank balance of $10,000
and that the account was opened in February, 1979. However Bally's
on March 25, 1980, veceived written verification from the bank that
indicated the information was spurious. The written notice stated
that Dell's bank account was opened on March 11, the same day Bally
extended him a $40,000 credit line. McGuigan was asked about this
incident:

Q. Is that particular fact significant in light
of what you've learned during the course of
this investigation?

A, Yes, it is wvery significant. One of the
primary methods of carrying off a credit
scam  i1g  to inflate your bank account
immediately prior to applyving for credit and
then when the markers are eventually sent to
your bank for collection, you withdraw that
money, and there's absolutely no money to
draw against.
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Q. pid that happen in this case?

A, According to my review of Mr., Dell's
collection file, his markers were returned
and marked non-sufficient funds.

Q. Did your review of the credit application of
Pell reveal anything else that was very
significant?

A, Yes, it did. On the second page of the
application there is a notation and it
states gquoting ~-- discussed with Regency
customer fraud. Bank in West 1Indies is a
phony. Many suits in judgments against a
player -- end of gquote.

0. Had Bally's accepted any checks from Mr.
Dell drawn at the bank in the West Indies?

A. Yes, they did. They accepted a $40,000
cashier's check dated March 20, 1980, and
also a $50,000 cashier's check dated April
4, 1980. I would add that both of those
checks were returned and marked
uncollectible.

Q. Was Mr. Weinberger involved in any credit
decisions after May 167

A. Yes, he was . On May 18, two days later,
Mr. Weinberger co-approved a continuation of
Dell's credit limit at $95,000.

0. Did you ask him why he did that?

A, I d4id ask him. His only response was that
it must have been an oversight on his part,
and had he seen that particular notation,
he would have suspended Mr. Dell's credit
privileges at that point.

Q. Prior to Bally's extending any credit to
Dell, was Dell in debt?

A, Yes, he was. He owed a total of $64,600 in
various judgments, and he also had a $3,500
federal tax lien against him.

How Bally Wrote OQOff $350 Million Debt

As previously noted, Weinberger's executive secsion testimony
was read into the record by Agent McGuigan since the Bally's
casino's president had been excused from the hearing because of
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illness. The testimony highlighted the manner in which Bally's
through Weinberger, wrote off $350,000 of the 5500,000 debt that
the casino had permitted credit gambler Samuel Rosenblum to run up
during a period of eight months ending in August, 1980. Counsel
Coppola read the guestions from the executive session transcript
and witness McGuigan repeated Weinberger's answers, as follows:

0. "Questions Over what period of time are we
talking about before you became, as you put
it, very good friends?"

A, YAnswer : In the casino business, excuse me,
you become very good friends when someone
needs something and you give it to them, so
to speak, and that may sound crazy. Sam
Rosenblum was a fellow that played high and
heavy and he always met the people 1in
authority and made it his business to meet
the people 1in authority, and who could
overrule who; and as time went on we became
friends and had dinner once in a while, had
mutual friends, had dinner with them. I
never visited him in Philadelphia prior to
my coming here, but I had dinner with him
many times in Las Vegas and his wife and ay
wife, ®

0. "Question: When he showed up at your casino
in December of '79% were you expecting him?"

A, "answer: I invited him. 1In fact, before we
opened T went to Philadelphia and
entertained him at a Variety Club dinner
along with some other people, and then we
went to a nightclub to see some kind of an
act and then he came to the opening of
Bally's Park Place, he insisted on throwing
out the first dice and we said, Sam, it
would be our pleasure,®

0. "Question: He gambled on credit at vyour
casino for guite a long period of time?"

A, "Answey: Yes, sir."

0. *NDuestion: And T believe the final tally
was something like 500,000 owed to Bally's
on credit?®

A, "Answer: Yes, sir.®

Q. "Question: And eventually there was a

settlement reached and that settlement
amounted to, I believe $150,0007?"
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"Answer: I think I better tell the story
how it came out.

"Question: Go right ahead."

"Answer : Fine. Sam, he came down to see
me. He said, Bill, I'm in trouble and, as I
say, we were close friends...He said that he
owed a great deal of money to gaming casinos
and he wanted to settle. I said, well, Sam,
New Jersey 1is not like Nevada and you have
an enforceable obligation in New Jersey.
However, the only thing, if you want to sit
down and write a letter with a reasonable
settlement and be ready to lay down the
money, I will be glad to take it to our
credit committee which requires three of
us. We talked back and forth. At first I
recommended 50-percent. He recommended
25. Things went back and forth,. I said,
look, Sam, write the letter and we'll see
what happens.

"When I talked to the people on the credit

committee, I thought it was a good idea at

any price, to be honest with you, because if
we could make a cash player out of Sam and
not give him credit, it would be much better
for us as businessmen. It would be a good
business decision.

"I might add, Sam Rosenblum was not
delinguent in any New Jersey casino; and in
foreign casinos and Nevada casinos they are
unenforceable obligations, so you couldn't
call them delinquent either...I recommended
this.

"Anyway, we came to the conclusion it would
be to our advantage and a good business
decision to do this...

"Question: Mr, Weinberger, will you tell me
the reason that vyou are satisfied that
making Mr. Rosenblum into a cash customer
and writing off $350,000 out of a $500,000
debt was a prudent business decision on your
part?"

"Answer: Sam has become closer to me as a
friend. He 1s c¢loser to Bally's Park
Place. If he is going to play, and Sam will
be playing on the way to the cemetery, and I
don't mean to be facetious, but that's the
kind of guy he is, But I know that feeling,
and 1I've been married 45-years. On my
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honeymoon I went broke shooting crap in
Havana and every now and then I'm reminded
of it.

"uestion: That's one debt that hasn®t been
forgiven?®

"Answer: And it never will be because I
wouldn't let my wife buv a suit for §3§
because we were short of money.

"But Sam thinks we befriended him and he
gives us credit. I don't know if anyone
else in the state has talked to him, but we
are his friends. I am his friend. Sam is
going to play and if he plays at Atlantic
City, I think he will give Bally's Park
Place a great deal of his business. He
kKnows 1it's cash. He will not become
of fended,. The proof of the pudding is, he
didnft like our suites in the hotel because
they were too far from the elevator for his
wife to walk, so0 they used to stay at
another hotel and come to our place to
play.”

"Question: In New Jersey you have to make a
reasonable collection effort before vyou
write somebody off, is that true, according
to the regulations?”

"According to the regulations and according
to our corporate policies.®

"Ouestion: In your mind doesn't a reason-
able collection effort mean accumulating as
much information as you ean about an indivi-
dual? In other words, his financial situa-
tion to aid you in making the determination
whether or not to write him off or not?"

"answer: The answer is yes."

"Ouestion: What source of information Adid
you utilize to accumulate information re-
garding this Samuel Rosenblum indebtedness?®

"Answer: HNone., I knew Sam for many years.
I knew him as an affluent man. I knew him
as a man who paid his bills. I knew him as
a man who kept his word. I knew him as a
man when he used to come to Las Vegas and
there would be eight or ten couples with
potential of half-a-million dollars to draw
against.
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Q. "Question: Were you aware that | Mr.
Rosenblum had funds, lexc's even say
sufficient funds to payoff the whole balance
of the indebtedness at the time that vyou
were proposing a 30-percent settlement to
the committee?"

A. "answer: No, I did not know, but I d4id know
that if it ever had to go to a lawsuit or
one thing or another that he probably had
enough assets,. I know he must have owned
some real estate, Sam is an &affluent man
and $500,000 or a million dollars is not a
lot of money to Sam, in my opinon."

Q. "Ouestion: Would you tell the other casino
that he owed us 500,000 and we accepted 150
and we wrote off 3507?"

A. "Answer: All depends on how well I knew
you." '

0. "What about Central Credit?"

A, "Answer: No. I would tell them it was a

settlement ."

Q. "Ouestion: You would not give them the
particular amounts?"

A. "Answer: I would not want to hurt that
man."
Q. "Question: The 350,000 that was written off

by your casino, was that also written off
for tax purposes in New Jersey?"

A, "Answer: I don't know, but I'm sure it
was.” :

CPA Audits High Roller Zarin

In preparation for the subsequent appearance of David Zarin,
the one-time high roller who won and lost millions of dollars at
the New Jersey casinos before joining Gamblers Anonymous as an
addict, the SCI called for testimony by Anthony D, Restuccia,
supervising agent of the Division of Gaming Enforcement's Audit
Section. Restuccia, who was scheduled to discuss credit control
reforms on the final day of the hearing, appeared at this juncture
in order to give a synopsis of an investigation he was assigned to
conduct into the gambling activities at Resorts International by
Zarin and his then-constant gaming companion, Martha Nemtin.
Questioned by SCI Counsel Coppola, Restuccia said Zarin began
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gambling at Resorts in June, 1978, and Mrs. Nemtin in October,
1978, and that, until they ceased gaming at Resorts in April, 1980,
they were treated, 1in effect, as a single patron because of the
manner in which they shared chips and paid each other's debts. By
May of 1980 they had become critically over-extended as credit
plavers and checks totalling $4.8 million had bounced. Restuccia
was asked to describe Zarin's gambling activity by means of a
chart* that was introduced as an exhibit. This testimony ensued:

Q. Mr. Restuccia, would you please explain what
this exhibit 1is? Perhaps you could come
down here and walk vyour explanation through
this chart.# :

A, Well, this diagram deals with Resorts
International. We found that Dbavid Zarin
and Martha Nemtin, combined, cashed
approximately $2 million in non-gaming
checks at the casino cage. In effect, they
gave Resorts their checks and Resorts gave
them cash. The remainder of the S16.7
millien involves $14.2 million iIn markers
which were issued at the casino cage for
which they received chips in exchange.

0. Dpid you examine those particular
transactions, the marker activity and the
non-gaming check activity?

A, Yes, I did.
Q. And what did you find?

B, Well, as the investigation continued, the
next item we wanted to identify was how that
money was utilized. What we found was the
checks that were written in the casino, a
number of things happened to them. First of
all, there was a porticon of the money which
we could not determine how it was utilized.
That®’s included in this $4.8 million and is
$2.6 million which is undetermined.

The next step was to review player ratings.
Player ratings are the measure of the amount
of money that a patron wins or loses or
maybe doesn't gamble in the casino. And we
found that approximately $2 million or $2.2
million was 1lost in the c¢asino by David
Zarin and Martha Nemtin during that time.

*See Chart, next page.
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In addition, we saw through records in the
casino cage that $2 million in markers were
paid in cash. And we were able to
determine, through other recoris, that
approximately 59.9 million ended up being
deposited in the account in the name of
PDavid Zarin in the Atlantic City bank
account.

What conclusions can you draw about that
$9.9 million fiqure?

It apoears that the patrons did not return
to the cage for the purposes of repaying the
markers, They returned to the cage for the
purpose of transferring those chips into
cash and leaving the casino and depositing
the money into this bank accout. In effect,
they walked with the chips.

This all occurred between the time period
February 1, 1980 and April 17, 19807

That's correct.
Wwhat happened next?

Next we traced the flow of funds in this
Atlantic City bank account, the funds left
that account. There were a portion of the
funds which we couldn't determine,
approximately $300,000. There was a million
dollars that was deposited into a domestic
U.S. bank account; and in addition, there's
approximately $8.6 million which was
transferred into some Canadian banks. Many
of these accounts were opened just shortly
before this time period.

What does that pattern of activity suggest
tc you from Resorts to New Jersev banks to
the Canadian banks?

It constitutes elements of check kiting
Scheme.

Did the pattern of activity, in effect, give
them a float period of time to conduct their
activities?

Yes, they had use of the money from the time
they left the casino with it until those
checks were ultimately presented to the bank
and then clearing. S50, depending on where
the bank was, they could have anywhere from
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two weeks -~ 1f the bank accounts were in
Canada, there was a six-week clearing time.

pid you look at the Canadian bank
transactions?

Yes, we did.

What did you find from your review of those
documents?

Well, first the Canadian bank accounts show
a lot of activity. We didn't look at all
the activity. What we did find was
approximately $14.7 million was written to
Resorts International to pay off gambling
debts. The next step we found was that of
approximately a half-a-million dollars was
non-gaming checks. So $4.2 million had
bounced which had been used to pay markers.
These figures indicate there were more
checks written than there was in the bank
accounts =-- the total amount of checks
exceeded the funds in the bank.

Now, does this pattern of activity
demonstrate the 1nadequacy of certain credit
regulations or inadaquacies within the
casino control account?

Well, there are several areas which could be
improved, I would think that, number one,
when these two patrons left the gaming
tables and they had chips in their
possession, 1t would have been helpful if
there was a method to gain payment at the:
gaming table.

Next, when they went to the cashier's cage
and they attempted, not attempted, when they
did exchange these chips for cash, it was
done, in spite of the fact they owe
substantial sums to the casino, there was no
requirement since they had an outstanding
balance they had to apply the chips in their
possession to those outstanding markers.

Next, when David Zarin opened up a number of
Canadian bank accounts, had the casino been
required to verify any of the bank accounts
which he had been writing checks on to pay
markers, they found the accounts had been
opened for just a short period of time with
nominal moneys and they never would have
accepted those checks, With respect to
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non-gaming checks; since that time,
regulations have been changed to allow only
an amount of $200 per patron, per day to be
cashed in the casino to prevent this type of
activity.

Former Pit Boss Recalls Crap Shooter Zarin
Roger Deaton, who was an assistant shift boss at Resorts at

the time of the hearing, was a pit boss at the time of Zarin's
multi-million dollar gambling splurge with Mrs. Nemtin at the

casino. Indeed, Zarin gambled only in the area that Deaton
supervised and, according to the witness, would bet as much as
$7,000 on a roll of the dice,. Counsel Coppela discussed the

Zarin-Nemtin gaming activity with the witness, as follows:
0. What kind of player was he?

A, Basically what we rate as one of our top
players. A one-rated player.

Q. What is a one player?
A, Anyone that gambles...in the dice pit for
anywhere from $300 to $500 per decision on

the game.

Q. How much could one player have down at the
game on one particular roll of the dice?

A, When Mr. Zarin was playing it could be
around six to $7,000.

Q. Did you know a person by the name of Martha
Nemtin?

A. Yes, I do.

Q. Did she and Zarin gamble together?

A, Yes.
Q. Did Mr. Zarin pass off chips to Nemtin on
occasion?

A, Yes, he did.

Q. And after she received the chips from Zarin,
did she leave the gaming area?

A, At times, yes,
0. Were there occasions when Mr. Zarin could

leave the table with substantial portions of
chips in his possession?
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A. Yes.
Q. Do you know where he went?

A. No, I don't,; but all players will leave the
table at times with chips, all players, not
just Mr. Zarin.

Q. Based on your observations of his activity
at the table, did he leave the table with
substantial chips in his possession?

A, At times Mr. Zarin won a lot of money, ves.
At times he lost a lot of money und, you
know, 1f you win a lot of money, yes, you're
going to leave with a lot of chips.

Zarin Tells How He Lost Millions at Dice®

David Zarin, by his own admission, lost $2.5 million dollars
and wound up owing almost $5 million additional at casino gaming
tables -~ primarily at Resorts International -- during 1978 and
1979. He recalled that he began gambling at the rate of four or
five hours a day, three or four days a week, but that by 1379 he
"got progressively worse and, toward the end of 19Y9, I was there

seven days a week, 12 to 16 hours a day." Zarin was president of
the DRZ Corporation which, with another of his companies, Sencit,
was a low-income housing developer in Atlantic City. Zarin

indicated he borrowed huge sums, including more than a million
dollars from the DRZ company, to finance his gambling spree. Zarin
also recalled how he and his gambling partner, Martha WNemtin,
shared credit, chips and debts during their gaming activity. Z2arin
ultimately succeeded in convincing himself that he was a compulsive
gambler and, having with that self-admission met the most stringent
membership requirment, joined Gamblers Anonymous. As a recovered
gambling addict, he has become one of that organization's strongest
advocates. Zarin was guestioned by counsel Coppola. His condensed
testimony follows:

Q. What, in fact, brought you to Atlantic City
in 19787

A. I came to Atlantic City because I felt that
housing would be needed with the advent of
gambling. We had been doing housing in New
Jersey, Pennsylvania, and Florida. So, I
came because I felt housing would be
absolutely vital in Atlantic City.

Q. Now, how would you describe your gaming
activity at Resorts throughout the vyear
19787 In other words, was the situation

under control for you?

*See Chart (repeated), next page.
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Yen, [t was under control in '78,. I had
losses, but nothing of the magnitude that
occurred later.

And basically, d4id you gamble on credit
between June of 1978 and April of 198072

I did.

And can you give us an estimate of the money
that Resorts claimed you owed them at the
end of this time period?

They claimed I owed them something 1like
three-and-a+half million dollars,

And was there also an additional 1.2 million
approximately, that councerned itself with
the gaming debt related to Martha Nemtin's
activity at the casino?

Yes, sir, there was.

Now, 1in fact, were you and Martha WNemtin
sued for total of approximately $4.6
million?

Approximately, yes.

We show you what's been marked Exhibit C-125
for identification. It includes a Personal
Statement, dated January 31, 1979, and it
concerns your financial situation as of
9-30-1978. It shows a note payable to DRZ
Corporation in the amount of $915,000 and,
well, §$952,301. Did you borrow from DREZ
Corporation in 19787

Yes, sir.
And what did you do with the borrowed monev?

Well, some of it was used to sustain my
gambling losses, others was for mv personal
use, other items.

I would like to direct your attention to the
page of the exhibit entitled David R. Zarin,
statements of assets and liabilities, June
30, 1979 unaudited, and there's a section on

the page entitled liabilities. Now, that
shows a note payable to a person in an a-
amount of $300,000. Do you know that

person?
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A Yeah, he was one of my partners,

Q. There 1is also a note payable to a bank
indicated on this page in an amount of
$201,080. Was that money borrowed from that
bank in order to assist you in maintaining
your current situation at Resorts?

A, Yes, sir, it was.

0. Did you borrow that money specifically to
keep gambling at Resorts and pay Resorts
money during the course of 19797

A, I did.

Q. Was the $300,000 that you borrowed from your

‘ business partner as a note payable alsc used
to continue gambling at Resorts?

A. Most of it, ves.

Q. There's also a note payable to DRZ

Corporation in an amount of 51,086,f46. Was
that money borrowed by you from the

corporation?
A. It was, Counselor,.
0. Did you use that money to finance your

gaming activities at Resorts in 19792

Al 1did, yes, sir.

Q. Did vou ever tell Resorts that you were, in
effect, having a cash flow problem where
you, yourself would have to go get money
from an outside source to pay them the
gaming debt? .

A, No, sir, I didn't.

Resorts'! Housing Shelter Proposal

Zdarin recalled a proposal by executives of Resorts that they
would buy an interest in his Atlantic City housing development as a
"tax shelter.” According to Zarin, who had =at the time just
completed a $50 million 1low <c¢ost ‘housing development, he
subsequently vrejected the deal after Resorts proposed making a
public announcement which, he said, suggested that the housing
Proposition would demonstrate to the Casino Control Commission that
the casino was responding to ‘pressures for -a larger industry
commitment to housing development in ‘Atlantic City. Zarin said
‘Jack Davis, president of Resorts, first suggested that the
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commany's executives would be interested in purchasing
in some housing tax shelters I was building" and that Steve Norton,
a vice president, later reiterated that interest in the tax sheltervr

plan.
follows:

Q.

A,

Q-

Zarin testified about the outcome of the

Based on your understanding of that
conversation with Jack Davis, did you feel
that the proposed tax shelter was for Mr.
Davis as an individual, or Mr. Davis on
behalf of Resorts, the tax shelter for
Resorts Corporation?

No, the tax shelter for Resort executives
were certainly of an individual character.

S0, the fact that they worked for Resorts
had nothing to do with your understanding of
the situation?

Nothing to do with Resorts, That's correct.

Did you have the impression that Resorts
itself was going to hold itself out as being
involved in the tax shelter?

Not at that time, Counselor.

Did there come a time when you got that
feeling?

Yes, when we were approaching the climax of
negotiations. The offering paper was being
prescribed by their attorneys. It was at
that time that they were going to issue a
press release on the purchase of the tax
shelter.

What was the nature of the press release
that Resorts wanted to issue?

Well, Resorts at that time wanted to issue a
press release saying that Resorts would
participate in housing in Atlantic City.

Were you told why they wanted to oput out
that particular release with that
information in it?

They were being pressed by the Casino
Control Commission to provide housing for
Atlantic City.

What was your response to that suggestion?

Well, I told them that couldn't be, that

"an interest

proposal, as
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these were individual tax shelters, and that
we could not and would not put out a press
release sustaining Resorts as the purchaser
of the tax shelter.,

Were there any further negotiations with
respect to this issue of tax shelters?

Just that I issued a statement to the press
that there would be no deal with Resorts.

Credit Fed Zarin's Gambling Addiction

Q.

Mr. Zarin, a review of your credit
application showed that in 1979 vyou drew
markers on 139 days. The total amount that
vou paid Resorts in 1979 was approximately
$1,8 million, that payment was in checks and
cash, and at the end of the year you had a
balance at Resorts of $443,000. Would it be
fair to say or to characterize your gaming
activity in 1979 as a loss?

Yes, sir, indeed it would.

buring that period of time were you losing
everything that you had worked for?

buring that period of time I certainly was.
Without realizing it, Counselor, and in
retrospect, I now begin to understand what
was happening. But in that period of time,
ves, I lost a great deal of what I had spent
a lifetime working for, yes.

Would it also be fair to say that you were
gambling beyond your means in 19797

Yes, it would.

I want to ask vyou about credit increases and
how they took place at Resorts, let's say
for 1979. You received, according to your
credit application, 26 credit increases
during that time period, and Gary Grant was
involved in most of those credit increases.

Can you tell us how it comes about that one
gets or you recelved a credit increase at
Resorts? How does the transaction take
place?

In *79 towards the latter part, October,
November, December, I was losing excessively
and reaching my credit limit very quickly,
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and I was always pushing the casino to
increase my credit limit so I ¢an continue
gambling. And I would ask Mr. Grant for an
increase in my credit limit.

Q. Were you asked any questions by Mr, Grant
such as what are your living expenses?

A. No, sir.

Q. Were you asked how much money Qo you owe
outside of, let's say, Resorts Casino?

A. No, sir.

Free Rooms, Food, Drink Spurred Credit Gaming

Q. What was your own feeling about what was
happening during that period of time in your
life, 19797

A, Well, in 1979, I was gambling most of the
time. There was an estrangement from my
family and my business., That was the later
part of '79. It was devastating.

Q. Did you have a suite at Resorts?

A. Yes, sir.

Q. Describe it for us.

A. It was a large room, it was a large living
room including telavision set and a bar and,
then, there was a large bedroom and two
baths.

Q. Who paid for that?

A. Resorts.

Q. npid you have the benefit of any other comps
at Resorts or from Resorts during 19797

A. Yeah, the beginning of '79 I was comped for
my room. The end of '79, I was comped for
everything.

Q. What does everything include?

A. Well, entertainment, £food, living, travel-
ing, that kind of thing.

Q. When you say "traveling" did they provide a

limousine to he at your disposal bhasically?
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Yes, sir,
Where would you go with the limousine?

I had an office in Elizabeth and an office
in Harrisburg, and I would go to my offices.

Caesars "Competed" For Zarin's Patronage

Q.

Q.

Q.

Did there come a time when you attempted to
or, in fact, did establish a credit line at
Caesars in Atlantic City?

Yes, sir.

I refer you to an exhibit marked C-127 for
identification, a «copy of your credit
application at Caesars. It also sets forth
your credit gaming activity. Do you recall
when you applied to Caesars for credit?

August 10, '79,

Now, can you tell us why did you go to
Caesars, and by the way, what credit line
were you given at Caesars?

I think $50,000.

pid you eventually, at least according to
Caesars, owe them, I believe, over $200,0007

Yes, Sir.

Why did you go to Caesars to ‘establish a
credit line in view of the fact that Resorts
was giving you everything you wanted as far
as your gaming activity in 19797 Why the
need for an additional credit 1line?

It wasn't a need for funds or even credit,
Counselor. It was as a gambhler does when
he's running bad in one place, you try to go
to another place to gamble as such, and you
can*t, it wasn't propitious to carry cash
from one casino to another.

Now, did there come a time in 1979 when,
I1'11 characterize it as competition between
Caesars and Regorts took place for your
gaming activity?

Yes, sSir.
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How did the competition show itself, if vou
can tell us that?
Well, Martha (Nemtin) was suggesting, was
telling me that Caesars was asking her to
bring me over there so that we could play,
that we would be comped and that's the first
I had inkling I had of it.

What did Caesars do for you, 1if you
remember?

Just comped us for meals, that's all.

Did there come a time when they presenteqd
you and Martha Nemtin with gifts?

Received a large screen television set that
camme to my home one day in Elizabeth.

Did Martha Nemtin also receive a similar
T.V. set?

A T.V. set came to her home in Canada.

Did Resorts give you anything in particular
during that period of time that you can
recall?

Gave me a wristwatch around Christmas time.

Did Martha Nemtin receive anything from
Resorts?

Yeah, she received a watch also.

Did there come a time in 1980 when you went
on a boat trip?

Yes, sir.

Who paid for the boat trip?

Caesars.

Where did you go?

We went to the Bahamas to Nassau.

And how long did you stay there?

About two days.

COMMISSIONER PATTERSON: Mr. Zarin, this

wasn't an ordinary boat, this was a private
yacht, wasn't it.
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THE WITNESS: Yes, sir, it was.

COMMISSIONER PATTERSON: And you were the
only people on the yacht, your party?

THE WITNESS: My party only, yes, sir.

"My Only Desire Was To Gamble"”

Q.

Now, at the end of 1979 you owed, according
to Caesars card, 200,000:; according to
Resorts card 433,000. Were you in control
of the situation?

No, sir, I wasn't.

Can you give us an idea of what it was like
to be in that position?

Well, very traumatic for me. At that time
my only desire was to continue gambling.
Again, my attention to my family was
depleted and my attention to my business was
curtailed a great deal and my only desire
was to continue gambling.

What kind of bets were you making?
The end of '79 I suppose -- I suppose I
could have had a thousand dollars on a

number,

How many numbers would you have bet on one
roll of the dice?

Mostly all of them. It's been three years
since I played dice, but I think there are
still six numbers.

COMMISSIONER GREENBERG: That means $6,000
on every roll of the dice?

THE WITNESS: Yes, Commissioner.

BY MR. COPPOLA:

Q.

When you were getting credit increases, how
would these increases come? What would you
have to do in order to get them?

Well, all I'd have to do is ask for the
increase and now with becoming more freguent
and there wasn't any time lapse, my checks
did not have to clear. This was the latter
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part of 179,..No bank information was
checked. It was almost automatic.

Now, in 1980 did the situation change at
Resorts insofar as how they looked at your
checks that you were giving them?

Yes, sir it did. When I came back from the
Christmas holidays I had an apartment 1in
Florida and I spent Christmas and New Year's
with my family. When I came back I wanted
to know from Gary whether all my checks had
cleared so I could gamble, and he said you
don't have to worry about that anymore. He
says you have unlimited credit.

He actually used those words?

No, I don't think he used those words, but
that was the significance tc me. He said
that they would consider the checks good as
soon as I had written them.

In January, a review of your card, January
'80 shows that you were 1in the casino
drawing markers on 19 days, and you drew
approximately $1.6 million in markers. In
February of 1980 you were in the casino 17
days drawing markers, and you drew over S2
million in markers. In March you were in
the casino 25 days, you drew approximately
$3.3 million in markers. In April you were
in the casino 28 days and you drew
approximately six-and-a-half million dollars
in markers.

What was going on during this period of your
life that you could possibly draw that much
money during that short a period of time?
How did you gamble all that money?

I wish I knew, Counselor. I was completely
out of it, and to trv to, in all the times
I've been before committees, to try to
recapitulate is incrediblely impossible. I
had no idea of the checks I was writing.
The only thing I wanted to do was to Kkeep
gambling. I was completely, absurdly,
devastatingly out of it,

Did you have a cash flow problem during that
time period?

Yes, sir.
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Were you able to borrow any more money from
outside sources during that time period?
Yes, sir, T think I was.
Do you remember, you don't have to tell us
who, but can you tell us the amount of money
that you borrowed and what you did with the

money when you received it?

I borrowed approximately six, $700,000 in
that period and I gambled it.

Did you use that money to pay off markers
that were previously written?

T used that money to continue gambling.

Cashed "Non-~Gaming" Checks To Pay Resorts Markers

Q.

Now, as to your cash flow problem, do you
know that Resorts in a way helped you get
over the cash flow problem during the early
parts of 19807

Well, T don't know how Resorts helped. I
presume by that you're meaning I was using
the casino money to cover the checks that I
had been writing.

That's it. Tell us how that happened.

It's hard to reconstruct it, Counselor, it
really is. But whenever I would be short in
the bank, T would simply cover it with
whatever moneys I had available, borrowed,
or moneys from Resorts or whatever.

The money from Resorts, did that include
money that you received by converting chips
into cash?

Yes, sir.

Was Resorts alsc cashing, quote-ungquote,
non~gaming checks during this particular
period of time?

Yes, sir.

Do you remember the first time you presented
a non-gaming check to Resorts for them to

cash?

Yes, I asked Mr. Grant to cash the
non~gaming checks and he agreed,
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How much was the first check for, if you
recall?
It was $50,000, I think.

And over a period of time did Resorts cash
non-gaming checks worth over $2 million?

I think 80, Counselor, yes.

pid Mr. Grant ask you when you presented
this $50,000 check to him what you needed
the money for?

The first time he asked me and I told him I
needed it for salarles, which was not true.

That was it. What did you do? You got the
approval to cash the check for §50,000.
What did you do with the cash?

I simply used it to cover any deficiencies
that I had in the accounts due to gambling.

Cash-Short Zarin Opened Canadian Bank Accounts

Q.

AI

0.

Q.

Now during this period of time you were
short of cash in order to cover your gaming
debts at Resorts; is that correct?

Correct.

Now, did there core a time when you opened a
Canadian bank account?

Yes, sir.
Why did you open a Canadian bank account?

Well, Martha was using her bank account to
sustain my gambling in that terrible period,
and then what had happened was that she said
she couldn't sustain my gambling losses any
longer and all I did, what I 4id was simply
open up the Canadian account to replace
Martha's account, which had been in use for
three, four months. Which was also in
Canada. Both accounts.

pid the use of that account give you and
Nemtin additional time to cover your gaming
activity at Resorts?
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Well, ves.

¥You recall the date April 17, 19807 Did you
go to Canada on that date?

Yes, sir.

Did you open bank accounts at two banks in
Canada?

Yes, sir.
Pid you deposit any money?
Some ten or $20,000.

Did you come back to New Jersey that same
day?

Yes, sir. I came back to gamble. Went
right to the crap game.

I show you Exhibit C-105, a Xerox copy that
I believe shows three checks, the second
page shows two checks. The total amount is
some $180,000. What bank were those checks
drawn on?

Royal Bank.

Did you make those in Canada ~-

Yes.

Did you make those checks out pavable to a
certain corporation?

Resorts, yes.

Did you present those checks to Resorts on
April 17, 19807

Yes, I did.

Now, why did you give them that amount of
money in that form on that day?

That's the amount of menev I last,

Did you have money in the Canadian account
at the time? To cover the checks?

No.
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Who accepted those checks from you on that
date?

Gary Grant.

What did you say and what did he say?

Well, Gary looked at it and he says what's
this. And I said I had opened up an account
in Canada, Gary, because I need the

additional time to clear my checks.

Did he respond to that? What did he do?
Just took the checks?

Yes, sir.

Resorts Cuts Zarin Off After $3 M Checks Bounced

Q.

A.

Now, what Dbrought an end to your gaming
activity at Resorts on credit?

At the end of April, April 30, I was told by
one of the people in the casino that they
had found a way to expedite the clearance of
these checks.

Shortly thereafter did over $3 million in
chiecks drawn on that account bounce?

Oh, yes, surely. When he told me that, I
told him I couldn't clear those checks in
that short pericd of time,

Did they give you anv reason why they were
now, at this point, cutting off the whole
Situation? I mean, there was nothing
different going on now than was going on for
the 1last five or six months ‘with you at
Resorts; correct?

I don't know, but they gave me no reason,
Counselor.

I show you a copy of a complaint filed by
Resorts naming yourself and Martha Nemtin as
defendants. Does that document hasically
set forth that you were sued for $3.4 milion
and Martha Nemtin was sued for approximately
$1.2 million?

Yes.

We also show you two additional
documents...The document T would 1like to
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refer to is a copy of the complaint filed by
yourself against Resorts...And can you tell
us what the basis was of your lawsuit
against Resorts?

At that time, Counselor, my attorney was
Goldstein. After spending many, many, manv
days with Goldstein describing what had
happened, Goldstein was utterly convinced
that I was the wvictim, and Resorts was a
culprit, and he structured this complaint in
legalistic fashion just as he saw the case.

pid there come a time when both of those
lawsuits were withdrawn?

Yes, sir.

And were they drawn as a result of a
settlement agreement entered into between
you and Resorts?

Yes, sir.

Now, what amount of wmoney 4id you agree to
pay Resorts in settlement of the obligation
that's reflected in your gaming card of over
$3.2 million?

Half-a-million dollars.

And was there a settlement or rather a
payment schedule worked out for payment of
the $500,0007?

Yes, sSir.

T hand you what's heen marked (=130 for
identification and ask vyou to tell us what
the payment schedule is between David Zarin
and Resorts International?

The payment schedules shows first payment of
$50,000 on signing the agreement, and that
was signed, I believe, in September of '81.

1. A third payment of 100,000 on Novemher
"82. A fourth payment of 100,000 on

A second payment of 50,000 on November 15,
]
15,
"g§3. Fifth on '84 and sixth on 'B5.

8

5
8
Is there any interest that attaches to these
payments throughout that schedule?

No, sir.
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Did you also reach an agreement between
vyourself and Boardwalk Regency Corporation,
also known as Caesars, in settlement of a
debt?

Yes, sir.
Gaming debt?
Yes, sir.

Did that settlement take into account the
credit obligation of not only yourself but
also Martha Nemtin?

Yes, sir, yes, sir.

Did you agree to pay the debt to Caesars in
full?

I agreed to pay the debt to Caesars in full,
dollar-for-dollar...I owed Caesars, I think,
200,000 and Martha owed Caesars 250, or may
have been vice versa. S50 it was a total of
450. I took Martha's debt and agreed that
that would be paid. Martha's debt would be
paid first, accnrding to the payment
schedule, and that also was approximately
$100,000 a year.

Can you tell us why you agreed to pay Martha
Nemtin's debt?

Because I used her money £for my gamblinag
purposes.

COMMISSIONER GREENBERG: What 4o you think
they did wrong and why do you think you are
the victim of Resorts for what they did to
you or what they failed to do for you during
1980, sir?

THE WITNESS: Commissioner, it is hard to
admit that one is a compulsive gambler.

COMMISSIONER GREENBERG: I understand.

THE WITNESS: But in the '78 and '79 period,
I 4id not know I was compulsive. I 1980, I
didn't know I was compulsive. I didn't know
I was a compulsive gambler until I -+oined
Gamblers Anonymous December 9, 18%80...I felt
that in the period from January 1, 1980 to
Aapril 30, 1980, I was gambling absolutely
compulsively. My familv knew 1it. My
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friends knew 1it. I'm sure the casino knew
it., aAnd I don't believe that credit should
be extended to compulsive gamblers...

Zarin Urges Help For Compulsive Gamblers

Zarin concluded his testimony by putting a personal statement

into ' the hearing record. While he conceded that a "major
responsibility for requlating gambling behavior must rest with the
gambler himself,” he contended that until recently neither

government nor the gambling industry has acknowledged gaming
addiction as a problem. He stated that "there is now conclusive
evidence that such gamblers are readily identificable." Be added:

There must be concurrent attempts to
identify the potential or active compulsive
gambler and a concerted effort to treat
these individuals. Regulations, identifica-
tions and treatment are all needed. These
hearings £focus on only regulations. Al
though this is important, it will not re-
solve the problem of the compulsive gambler
...There are groups such as the National
Foundation for Study and ‘Treatment of
Pathological Gambling, 1located in Wash-
ington, D.C., which can assist in identifi-
cation of compulsive gamblers and can treat
them when requested. Unfortunately, the
compulsive gambier, himself, does not
always want to be identified and even tries
to hide his identify. He also is reluctant
to seek out treatment. But more
importantly, he should not be permitted to
continue gambling.

Zarin urged that the problem of compulsive gambling should be
addressed by a nunber of steps -- 1) establish educational
programg, 2) assist the gaming industry in recognizing the problem
and developing "methods of intervention,” 3) set up treatment and
referral systems, and 4) support legislation to provide funds to
help control the problem. Zarin concluded:

I am one of the fortunate few compulsive
gamblers who has been able to face up to my
gambling problem and overcome it with the
help of my family and the professionals who
have worked with me. As a recovered
compulsive gambler, I hope that my
experience as outlined to you today will
encourage this Commission to make the
recommendations I have suggested to support
the treatment and rehabilitation of
compulsive gamblers.
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Gambling Addiction Shackles Prison Guard

When Michael E. Campanaro was a prison guard for Essex County,
at a salary of §16,000 a vyear, he took a side job at the
Meadowlands race track in Secaucus -- and from that point embarked
on a prolonged gambling spree that ultimately cost him two heart
attacks, his job and a combined personal indebtedness from casino
losses and forged bank checks of $750,000. Campanarc, the next
witness, was yet another example, perhaps more tragic than the
apparently still affluent Zarin, of the personal debasement and
financial destruction the disease of gambling addiction can cause.
SCI counsel Gerard P. Lynch guided Campanaro through his recital,
as follows:

0. During the time that you were a correction
officer did you hold any other side jobs?

A, Yes. I worked at the Meadowlands Race
Track.
0. Was there a period of time when you worked

at the Meadowlands Race Track when you were
considered a very heavy gambler?

A. Yes, a while after I started, was employed,
I started gambling very much,

0. Would you tell us how that occurred?
A. I was given information on a trifecta,
6-3-1- were the numbers. I wagered §£50 on

it, won 520,500 in one race.

0. Do you still camble at present, Mr.

Campanaro?

A, No, but I have gone back on occasion.

0. Have you been examined by -any doctors
specializing in the treatment of compulsive
gamblers?

A. Yes, I was examined by Dr. Custer 1in
Washington, D.C., and by Dr. Sanger in New
York City.

Q. Have you been diagnosed by these doctors as

a compulsive gambler?

A Yes, I have.

Q. Prior to your gambling in Atlantic City
casinos, had you incurred any other gambling
debts?

A, While employed at the Meadowlands and
gambling at the Meadowlands, I took out
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loans in excess of §70,000 to support the
gambling. I had a mortgage on my home and
then a second mortgage,

Q. Were these bank loans that you took out the
means by which you paid off vyour gambling
debts at the Meadowlands?

A, It was means by which I gambled.

Counsel Lynch next reviewed Campanaro's application for
credit at ‘the “Caesars casino on March 7, 1980. On this
application, Campanarno listed his $16,000 annual salary as a prison
guard and his personal checking account, which he said had a
balance during the prior six months of "anywhere from zero to $260
actual cash money." He reqguested a credit line of $5,000, and was
granted a $2,500 line the very next day. The casino didn't verify
his credit application data -- apparently having been convinced
that Campanaro was a high roller, based on his heavy cash play the
day he arrived. Campanaro told about how he started gambling at
Caesars: :

Q. Did you make a cash deposit with Caesars on
March the 7th, 19807?

A, Yes, I did.
Q. How much was that for?
A, $12,500.

Q. What was the source from which you ohtained
this $12,5007?

A. From cashing a bad check at a bank...to
obtain the cash to go to the casino with.

0. Did you subsequently request a credit line
at Caesars?

AL When 1 originally opened the account, vyes.
55000.

Q. Could you tell us how much was granted to
you?

A. $2500.
Q. When was this granted?

A. The 8th, which was the day after I made the
application,

0. Prior to the approval of the credit line was
your employment verified?
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A. No.

0. Prior to the approval of the credit line,
was your bank information verified?

A. No .

Q. Prior to the approval of your credit 1line,
to your knowledge, was there any credit
bureau check?

A No.

Even after Caesars received written notice from the bank
listed on Campanaro's credit application that it had "no record" of
his account, the casino not only continued to allow Campanaro to
bet on credit, but even raised his credit 1line to $20,000.
Campanaro told how he managed to continue as a credit gambler:

Q. In that time period I'm referring to, March
8th, 1980, and March 24th, 1980, were you
bringing in large sums o©of cash into
Caesars? &and by "cash," I mean either cash
or cash equivalent such as treasurer’s
checks or cashier's checks.

A, Yes, 1 was.

Q. Were you alsoc winning big at the casino
during this period?

A, Yes, I was.

0. Were you able to pay off any of your debts
with checks that you were depositing with
the casinos as well as with the winnings
that you were making?

A. Yes.

Q. On March 22nd, 1980, did you issue a
personal check to Caesars in the amount of
$4500 which reduced your indebtedness to
Caesars to zero?

A. T™at is correct.

Q. pid you have sufficient monies in that bank
to cover that forty-five-hundred-dollar
check?

A. No, I d4id not.

Q. On March 22nd, that same date, did you have
a permanent credit line increase to $10,0007?
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Yes, It was increased from $2500, the
original permanent credit line, to $10,000
on the 22nd.

Could you alsc check that same date and
could you tell us whether or not you had a
further increase in your credit line?

Yeah, on 3/22/80 1 was increased from the
10,000 to 15,000,

Again 1looking at that application, did you
also make a five-thousand-five~hundred-
dollar payment, 5000 of which was a personal
check, which reduced your outstanding
balance to zero?

That is correct.

Was there sufficient monies in your bank
account to cover the five-thousand-dollar
check that you just issued?

Noo, there wasn't.

Does the credit card indicate in May 6th
that these checks at that time came back as

not sufficient funds?

Yeah, they were given on approximately March
22nd and it did not come back till May,

How He Tricked a Bank Out of $29,500

Q.

On March 130th, 1980, you made a thirty-one-
thousand~five~hundred-dollar payment, thus
reducing your outstanding balance again to
zero. Is that correct?

That is correct.

The application also indicates that $29,500
of this was 1in the form of a cashier’'s
check?

That's correct.

Would vyou tell us how vyou obtained that
cashier®s check?

Yeah, I had called the bank and made a
deposit in the bank with a bad check for
$35,000 and T had more or less set the bank
up to believe that the check that I had
deposited was a Merrill ULynch c¢heck, a
stock-sale check. I had asked them to
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override the account. (I said} I was in the
middle of negotiation of buying some land in
Atlantic County and would they made the
cashier's check out to Caesars Boardwalk
Corporation. My idea was to turn it over to
Caesars Boardwalk Casino at the time and I
made it to the corporation so the bank would
believe that it was for a land deal.

Were you, 1in fact, involved in such a land
deal?

No.

Was the twenty-nine-thousand-five-hundred-
dollar cashier's check accepted immediately
by the casinos without any verification of
its authenticity?

It was accepted as cash, as another cash
deposit in the account.

On that same date, March 30th, 1980, did you
receive a temporary credit extension?

Yes, I was increased from 15,000 to 20,000
this time.

This credit application also shows that on
April the 5th, 1980, you received a
temporary credit increase again. Is that
correct?

Yes, from 10,000 to 20,000 again.

When vyou received the second increass to
$20,000, what was your outstanding balance
owed to Caesars?

$24,000.

Could you tell us, when you finally stopped

gambling at Caesars, what was your
outstanding balance with them?

$99,500.

Was that your total indebtedness at that
time?

To Caesars only.
Right. What was your outstanding

indebtedness to Caesars, Bally's or any
other casinos and the banks?
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$750,000.

COMMISSIONER GREENBERG: Well, was any of
the money that you borrowed or defrauded
from the banks used for any other purpose
except gambling at the casinos in Atlantic
City?

THE WITNESS: All that time I gambled I was
behind months in my mortgage payment, never
paid my electric and gas, It was strictly
100 percent used for gambhling.

COMMISSIONER GREENBERG: You chose to pay
your gambling debts, or try to pay them at
least, ahead of your other debtsg?

THE WITNESS That's correct.

EXAMINATION BY MR. LYNCH:

Q.

Was the bhalance vyou owed Caesars, the
9,500, was that subsequently reduced when
one of the banks you got a cashier's check
from honored that cashier's check?

Yes, That was Chase in. New York, $25,000.
They had stopped payment on the original
cashier's check and they they had notified
the State Police that would pay the
cashier's check and they subseguently paid
Caesars the $25,000, which lowered 1t to
574,500,

The State Police Investigation

Q.

Mr . Campanaro, did you ever have any
discussions with casino credit executives
concerning an investigation which was being
conducted of vyou by the law-enforcement
agencies in this state?

ves, upon entering Caesars one weekend to
gamble, after registering at the hotel, I
was told that I was under investigation for
various banks that had been in touch with
the State Police (about) bad checks that I
had written.

wWho informed you about this?

Jimmy Ovr.
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Was Jimmy Orr a credit executive at Caesars
at the time?

Yes, he was.

Were you subsequently arrested for any of
this, any of these bad checks?

Yes, I was arrested the following week by
the State Police in Atlantic City.

After your arrest, could you indicate to us.
whether or not you had any diccussions with
any of the credit executives at Ca-2sars?

Yeah, I was locked up in the Atlantic County
Jail and I made a call to Caesars and 1
asked for Bernie Resnick and I had told
Bernie that I had been arrested for the
things I had done with the banks and with
the casino. He WAS aware of the
investigation. He had told me that he would
get in touch with corporate counsel to see
if there was anything they could do for me.

Was he a casino credit manager?

He was beyond the credit manager. He's
manager of all the credit managers.

Did you subsequently have an additional
conversation with Mr. Resnick?

Yes. After being let out on bail about two
weeks passed and I went back to Caesars
after cashing another check and I had told
Bernie that I had about 535,000 on me; that
I wanted to put it in the account, He had
told me if I put it in the account it would
go against my indebtedness and they can no
longer qive me any credit because of the

investigation. I told him I was
uncomfortable holding that money for a
two~day period maybe in my room. He had

suggested a box at the registration desk, to
put it in there for safekeeping.

He then suggested we go see Larry Wolf, the
vice-president of Caesars, in reference to
opening another account under the name of
Michael Campo and depositing that money in
that account,

This was Mr. Resnick's suggestion?

Yes, it was.
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THE CHATIRMAN: FRxcuse me. This $35,000 you
said you had on your person, where did that
come from?

THE WITNRESS: Yes. From another bank. I
had used the influence of the Senate and the
Congress and impersonated myself as both a
senator and a Congressman to get my wav into
banks and obtain that kind of monev. I
called various banks impersonating myself as
a member of the Senate and a member of the
Congress telling these bank presidents that
I was the Senator or the Congressman, and I
had a friend of mine by the name of Michael
Campanaro who had a serious problem at the
time with a brother and needed to cash a
check and would they do me, the Senator, a
favor and cash it for him.

COMMISSIONER GRERNBERG: Now, when you get
to Atlantic City and you tell Mr. Resnick
and Mr. Wolf that you have got 535,000 in
cash that vyou want to play with but vyou
don't want to keep it in your room, who was
it who suggested that you open up an account
in the fictitious name of Campo?

THE WITNESS: Bernie Resnpick. That is
correct. The suggestion was originally made
downstairs by the registration desk and then
when we went up to meet Larvy Wolf, he had
given that idea to Tarry Welf and Larry Wolf
had turned it down.

COMMISSTONER GREENBERG: Then what happened?

THE WITNESS: Wa went back downstairs. I
was toeld by Bernie Resnick 1 was entitled to
full comp, RFB, room/food/beverages, but T
would only play for cash and I put the money
in the gafe-deposit box and I gambled for
cash.,

BY MR. LYNCH:

Q.

Were the Caegsars credit executives aware
that you were still gambling with casnh at
Caesars at this time?

Yes, they were.

While vou were gambling at Caesars with this
cash during the State Police investigation
of you, did you have any cutstanding balance
st1ll with Caesars?
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Yes, T did. $99,500.

COMMISSIONER GREENBERG: They knew you had
$35,000 in cash to play with and they didn't
ask you to pay back the $§99,000 that you
owed them?

THE WITNESS: That's correct. As a matter
of fact, 1 had won about $20,000 that
Saturday and I went to the casino cage to
cash the chips in and the giri, who
recognized me from this investigation, that
cashes the chips went to the phone with this
Ted Abbey, who's a c¢redit manager, was
called over by me and he told to the girl
not to take the money against the account,
to cash me out and let me have the cash.

This is after your arrest?
That's correct.

So they allowed you to take it out and
leave the casino or do whatever?

That's correct.

Got Credit At Bally's Despite Debts

Q.

I show you the credit application from
Bally's Park Place in the name of Michael
Campanaro. Do you recognize this
application?

Yes, my application.

Could you tell us under what circumstances
you were able to establish a credit line at
Bally's on April the 4th?

Yeah, T could no longer get c¢redit at
Caesars and T had run out of money and I nad
talked to Jimmy Orr and he had suggested 1
go over to Bally where I had an application
in; that he had a friend of his who was a
credit manager there and he would see what
he can do, and I did do that on April 4th
and I was given a five-thousand-dollar
credit line.




=204~

Now, on April 4th, 1980, they approved the
credit line for $5000. Does the Central
Credit check on that application indicate
that you owed Caesars $13,000 at that time?

That's correct.,

Does this also indicate whether or not any
bank information was obtained by Bally's
when you applied for credit there on April
4th?

On April 4th, no.

Does the card indicate that on April 14th a
bank check was performed on you?

Yes, 1t does.

Would you read for the record what that bank
information indicated?

It's dated 4/14/80. "Bank called."” Bank
No., 1. "This account was opened only four
days ago. Is now closed. Any checks this
customer writes are not good. Customer is
also wanted in New York by Chase Manhattan
for a very substantial amount of monev.”
It's signed per Mr. Johnzen, who was the
vice~president and bank manager of that
particular branch at that time.

When did you stop gambling at Bally's?
4/13.

So they did this bank c¢heck after vyou
stopped gambling there. 1Is that correct?

That's correct.

What was the total amount you owed Bally's
as a result of your credit play there?

A tokal of $15,000.

Could you tell us how vyou were able to
increase your credit line at Bally's from
$5000 to $15,000 in ten days?

When 1 lost the original &5000, I had
approached Bob Pelligrino and, I believe it
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was, Carol White, the girl behind the
counter, and I had given them a five-
thousand-dollar check which dropped my
indebtedness to zero, and they increased me
an additional $10,000 in credit for that
stay.

Was any financial background check done
before they increased your <credit to
$10,0007

No, it wasn't.

THE CHAIRMAN: Was the five-thousand-dollar
check a good check?

THE WITNESS: No, it wasn't.

VIP Treatment Spurred Gaming Addition

BY MR. LYNCH:

Q.

Did you ever receive any complimentary
services from Atlantic City casinos? And
what were these complimentary services that
you received?

Well, it was RFB; room, food and beverage.
It was the room at Caesars: it ws a gold
card which entitled me to call for room
service day and night, everything would be
paid by the casino: it was tickets to shows
at Resorts or in Ca2sars itself; it was one
particular time my mother my father and my
brothers were taken by limousine to the Sand
Castle Restaurant, which is, I think, 1in
Brigantine, and they were taken care of
there.

Were these comps not only for you but for
the members of your family and close
friends?

If I requested it, yes,.

How would the complimentary benefits have
affected you as a gambler?

It made me at that time feel great. Even
though I was losing large amounts of money,
I said before I felt like I was president of
I.B.M., Anything I wanted I could have had.
I was actually treated that way.
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Casino Approved False Registration

Q.

Well, vyou indicated that Caesars would not
grant you any more credit after the police
investigation of you came to light. Did the
complimentary benefits that they were giving
vou, did thev cease also as well as the
credits?

No, for a short period of time I continued
getting complimentarvy benefits under the
name of Mike Campanaro. What had happened
was one of the State Police officers had
spotted me in the casino and had gone to the
credit executives and wanted to know why T
was still a complimentary guest to the
casino. So the following stay I was told
that they would resgister me under the name,
any name I wanted, and I told them to
register me under Mike Campo instead of Mike
Campanaro.

I continued to come under the name HMike
Campo as a full complimentary guest, and on
certain occasions my ex-wife Grace was put
down under her name. another friend of
ours, Diane, it was put under her name.

So the comps were just for you and they were
avoiding contact with the 5tate Police in
giving you these complimentary services. Is
that what you're stating?

T™at's correct.

Did the State Police at any time notice you
gambling in Atlantic City and check out
whether or not you were receiving
complimentaries under any other name?

Yes, Detective Sergeant Glen Reynolds
spotted me one day, asked me to come up to
this office with him. He was the original

arresting officer.

He said he looked on the registry and did
not find me registered, was I staying at the
casino, T said vyes,. He asked under what
name and I told him Mike Campo, and I told
him, vou know, I've been under Mike Campo
awhile and sometimes under Diane's name or
Grace's name.,
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Gaming Addiction Was Insanity

Q.

Were you ever indicted and tried for the
writing of the bad checks as a result of
your gambling?

Yes, I was indicted in five different
counties and I stood trial in two counties.

What county 4id you stand trial in, first of
allz

I stood trial May 5th, 1981, in fInion County
on eight-count indictment of defrauding five
banks out of, I think it was $94,000. I
stood trial in Atlantic County March of '82
for theft by deception with the casinos.

With regard to the Union County trial, was
there a disposition at that time?

Yes, there was a five-day trial. The
defense was not guilty by reason of
insanity, compulsive gambling, and the jury
found me not gquilty by reason of insanity,
compulsive gambling.

In preparing for your trial in the Atlantic
City case, did you have any discussions with
any of Caesars credit executives?

Myself and my attorney went to Caesars prior
to the Union County trial. My lawyer wanted
to talk to Bernie Resnick, who was the head
manager on the floor at that time, as to
exactly what the facts were, and Bernie
Resnick after giving us a complimentary
dinner that day told us that when we were
ready to go to trial in Atlantic County he
would put both me and my attorney up as a
complimentary gquest for the full length of
the trial. '

Did you ever take Mr. Resnick up on this
offer to give yourself and your attorney
complimentary services while your trial; is
being prepared?

Well, we were agoing to do it, but when we
went to trial in Atlantic County the
Attorney General's office went with the
recommendation from the Union County trial,
that jury acquittal, and they went with
aquittal, so we never stood trial.

Were the charges dismissed on the grounds of

insanity by means of your compulsive
gambling?
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Yes.

Casino Kept Inviting Addict te Gamble

Q.

Q.

Mr. Campanaro, since your acquittal in March
of 1982 in Union County, have you received
any correspondence from any of the Atlantic
City casinos?

Yesgs, I have.

I show you exhibit marked C-~-144, Was this
an example of some of the covrrespondence
that vou had received from the Atlantic City
casinos?

Yes, this is a picture that was taken for a
command performance in Caesars Grand
Ballroom for 200 invited guests., It's dated
Saturday, May 24th, 1980, and it was a
carnival is what it was.

And this date that this command performance
was put on, was that after you were arrested
for passing bad checks to Caesars?

Yes, it was. It was May 24th, Saturday,
1680,
and was Caesars -- then 4id you still have

an outstanding balance of $99%,000 with
Caesars?

Yes, I did.

Mr, Campanaro, I'm now dgoling to show you
four items of corregpondence to you from
Plavboy Casino Hotel. They're dated
December 1st, 1982, December 24th, 1982,
January 3rd, 19283, and January 15th, 1983.
Could you look at that and read what one of
those invitations says?

The one from January 3rd is for a weekend
with Natalie Cole and Eleanor Boosler. It
says, "Natalie Cole is cne of the top female
vocalists of our time...S8he'll be coming to
Playboy over the weskend of January T14th,
and two complimentary tickets are available
for the show of your choice.”

I show vOu @ letter from Resorts
Intevynational Casino. Could vyou tell us
what that provides?
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Yeah. It says:
"Dear Superstar Gambler.

"Yyou are one of an exclusive group of
qualified players  Resorts International
Casino Hotel 1is inviting to £fly free to
Atlantic City.

"The enclosed complimentary boarding pass
entitles yoy to:

"One complimentary round ¢trip flight to
Atlantic City on Resorts Flight 7-11. (A
flight leaves each night fyom LaGuardia
Marine Air Terminal.)

"Complimentary split of champagne on board.

"JIP treatment reserved for Resorts
Superstar- Gamblers.

"Enjoy a gquick 35 minute flight down, 5
hours of non-stop action in Atlantic City's
largest casino, and a convenient 35 minute
return trip.

"Confirm your seat for an action-packed
night now,

"We 1look forward to seeing you," it gives
the name who sent it.

That was after your aquittal on compulsive
gambling, is that correct, in Union County?
You were acquitted already in March 22nd of
that year? On the grounds of insanity by
means of compulsive gambling?

That's correct.

You received this that same year in
September?

That's correct.

Now, the examples that I have introduced
into evidence here, Mr. Campanaro, are they
merely examples of what you have been
receiving over the past several years?

Since my charges in Atlantic County in March
and my stopping to go to casinos in
September, Labor Day weekend, I received
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approximately 200 invitations from Caesars,
Bally's, Playboy; Resorts.

Do all these enticements or cortrespondence
you received from the casinos, do they in
any way affect your desire to gamble even
today?

Well, the desire is s5till in me, there's no
doubt about that. But, yes, when I receive
it, it brings back not the 1losses 1in
Atlantic City, not the misery, but really
the good times while I was there. And, you
know, could be Frank Sinatra, I find myself
saying we won't gamble, let's take a ride, I
can get the tickets, we can stay for nothing
overnight. Fortunately, I have someone with
me now that's helping me...

State Police Probed Playboy Credit Inticement

Q.

Could you tell us whether or not after you
were arrested in Caesars any other casino
offered to establish a credit line for you?

Yes, Playboy sent me a letter and a form to
be filled out which indicated the kind of
liquor I drink, the kind of cigaretes I
smoke, my wife's birthday, my mother's
birthday, gquestions of that nature, what
kind of food I liked, and T had to fill it
in with an application, send it back with an
application for credit at Playboy, which I
did do.

How much 4did you reguest?

I don't think I put a figure down at the
time. I Jjust asked for «¢redit, never
believing that I would get it. I was 1in
touch with a credit manager who was formerly
with Caesars who now was with Playboy and
who signed the original 1letter I received
and I informed her that I did have a problem
at Caesars, you know, I still owe money.
She says, "Fill ocut the application, mail it
in, anyway. We'll see what we can do."

What was the nam2 of this individual?

Ceil Ferrara. Approximately ten days later
I got a denial from Playboy that I would not
get credit at the casino. I again called
Ceil Ferrara. I told her I was denied. She
said, "bon't worry about that. When do yon
want to come down?" I told her I wanted to
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come down that weekend. She said, "I'll set
you up for complimentary RFB and 10,000 in
credit." I said, "Okay.”

That same Friday we had a meeting, a
Gamblers BAnonymous meeting which Mr. Carl
Zeitz attended from the Casino Control
Commission. I had spoken to another member
of Gamblers Anonymous about the credit. He
didn't believe it at the time, but we
approached Carl Zeitz with him, I informed
him. Carl Z%eitz said, "That's impossible."
I said, "No, it's not." And he had a State
Police investigation run intg it.

Did the State Police investjgation of this
credit coffer by Playboy evpr come to any
fruition?

Yes, when my attorney received the
disclosure from the State Police prior to my
trial in Atlantic County, there was a State
Police memorandum and it was termed
inducement to gamble. When they looked in
the computer for Playboy, they found me
registered as a complimentary guest for that
weekend for which I did not show up and it
also 1listed me on the computer as a
ten-thousand~dollar credit player approved.

Credit Did to a Gambling Addict

Q.

Just one last question. Could you tell us
how the effect of credit, easy credit in
Atlantic City, has affected your personal
life?

Well, through all the pressure of the
gambling and getting the money and finagling
with banks and still gambling and going
every weekend, sleeping a total of six hours
a weekend, because that's all I would sleep,
in the end it took its toll. 1In fact, I had
two heart attacks., I lost my job as a
correction officer, on suspension, and after
the determination of the court I was
reinstated. But because of the heart
attacks I couldn't perform my ijob, so I
receive a pension from that. Me and my wife
split ukp. It affected the kids somewhat
because I was never there any more, and
that's basically it.
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Top Casino Officers Must Accept Blame for Problems

COMMISSIONER DELTUFO: We have heard both
yesterday and today evidence that suggests
lax credit practices and some credit abuses
and I think we've seen very demonstrably
today the effect, the plight of the
compulsive gambler.

Yesterday we spent a considerable amount of
time talking to credit managers and credit
executives, Credit executives do not act on
their own, though I think we have seen they
must bear some of the responsibility for the
consequences of their actions. But the
fundamental responsibility for easy credit
and for its ramifications must be borne by
those in high corporate echelons. That's
where the policies originate and if we're
going to get relief, that is where the
policies have to be changed.

Extended Credit Without Checking

Jimmy Orr, group operations director at the Sands casino and
former credit executive at the Sands and Caesars, was questioned by
SCI counsel Lynch about house policies requiring a second signature
on all applications for a credit line of $10,000 or more. However,
this requirement apparently had little or no meaning, according to
certain incidents that were reviewed with Orr. The testimony, in
part:

Q. When you signed as a second signature, did
you examine the reasons for the credit being
extended by the initial individual?

A. 1f I was there &t the time, I did. If I was
not there, in certain instances it was left
there Erom the tiight before whenh someone was
working alone. They would sign 10,000 or
better and leave it for someone to sign the
next day because they were by themselves.

THE CHAIRMAN: Tfhen you would sign as a
matter of form?

THE WITNESS: ¥Ye#s, a matter of in-house
policy.

BY MR. LYNCH:

Q. But the c¢redit would have already been
extended or given?

A. The credit would have already been given,
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Are you familiay wilith an individual Xknown as
Ted Abbey?

What position did Ted Abbey hold at Caesars?
He was a se2nioy credit executive.

Did you evey work with T=d 2hbey on the same
shift at Casgara?

I never worked +the sama shift with Ted
Abbey.

Did vou evar co-sign o1

‘ r gilveg signatures to
any credit that was extendad

by Mr. Abbey?

On some situations he worked at night, I
worked during the day. Yo would be there
late at ailg ht 1 leave them for me to sian
the next morning when got there.

I show you 2 credit application <for an
individual by the nams of Salvatore DaSaro.
I would like you to look at the date...Do
vou see 2 eredit extension glven by Mr.
Abbey from 510,000 to $15,08007

I have March 4th, '80, and it's from 15 to
25,000.

All right, Do you see your initial as a
second signature there?

Yes,
When vyou dgranted *rhat increaze, did you
check the card to see whether or not that

increase was at all justifieg?

This was done the night before and I signed
it the next morning.

So you didn't check the card?

No.

Well, on the third page there's a notation
from Central Credit that ha had a
five~-hundred-dollar not-sufficient-fund
check returned and it was sgtill owed. Do
you sSee that notation on the third page?

Yeah. That's S$50G.
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boesn't this application also indicate that
Mr. DeSaro owed as of WNovember of 1980
$48,000 to Caesars on the second page after
his checks had beéen returned N.S.F.'s, the
top, 11/24/807 .

Yes, that's true.

COMMISSIONER GRERNBERG: Wwho told you to
extend this man $25,000 in credit?

THE WITNESS: I did not extend it. I
co-signed it because it was left there from
the night before.

THE CHAIRMAN: THese things that were left
the night befote for your signature in the
morning, all you did with them is just affix
your signature b&cause the house rule was
they had to have two signatures?

THE WITNESS: That is correct,
THE CHAIRMAN: You didn't look at it, didh't
do a blessed thing except affix vyour

signature?

THE WITNESS: That's correct. There wag no
need to.

Got Credit Granted Despite Gaming Debt

Q.

Q.

A,

Mr. Orr, I show you now a credit application
of one Frank Miano. You were the individual
who extended credit to Mr. Miano in the
amount of $£10,000 on March 22nd, 19807

Yes, I 4id.

Do you see the hote that you yourSelf sighed
in the top rightshand corner where, or you
initialed, where it says, "No credit until a
bank check is made"?

Right.

Was that bank chetk made?

Apparently so, yeah,

s
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Q. Did you also see a notation on that same
application on March the 7th, 1980,
concerning a notation by Tou DiGreg where it
says, "Refused at this time until Bally 1is
paid off"?

A. That is correct.

Q. When vyou extended c¢redit to Mr. Miano on
March 22nd, 1980, had Bally heepn paid off?

A. I don't see that, no.

0. Would you 1lgok on the left~hand side top
under the date 3/22/80 whers it indicates
that Mr. Miano still owes Bally $3500?

A. Right. He paid some of it off, yes.

Q. But he still owed $3500 whep you extended
him credit on March 22nd. 1Is that correct?

A, That is correct, yeah.

Q. Is it not a fact that he gambled on March
30th to April 1ist and that he gambled the
full 10,000 that you gave him and that to
date he still owes that §10,000 to your
casino?

A. It looks as if he didn't pay it back, ves.

Easy Credit Led to 575,000 Bad Debt

0. Exhibit 140 1is an application for an
individual known as Michael C(Campanaro. Do
you know an individual by the name of
Michael Campagnparo?

A, I do.

0. Did you ever have any dealings with Mr.
Campanaro while you were credit executive at
Caesars?

A. I did. I extended Mr. Campanaro credit.

Q. You gave him credit for $2500. Is that
correct?

A. That's correct.

0. When you gave him that credit line on that
date, was g bank check performed?

A. I don't think so.
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Was a Central Credit check performed?
I don't think so.

pboes the carq not 1indicate that Central
Credit came back, "No record®™?

On March 8th, that’s March 24th, no record.

Now, you indicate that March 24th there was
a bank check, did you not?

That's correact.

Could you read what that bank check
indicatesg?

Zero balance.

Well, on March 22hd did not you increase his
credit to $10,0007

I did.,

And when vyou increased it to 510,000, were
there any bank checks or Central Credit
checks done then?

There were not.

Could vou fell us on March 24th, when you
found out that he had the bank account of
zevo, why did you extend him credit to
510,000 on March 29tn, 19807

Because he had a_@ood record of paying up to
this point. Ahd all these retutrhed checks
hadn't come back &t that particular point.

S50, it would appfar from the last entry on
that credit card ﬁhat Mr. Campanaro now owes
your casino £75,000. Is that not correct?
74,500 to be exact,

That's what this says.

in retrospect, don't you think that vyour
reasons for dgranting Mr. Campanaro credit
without obtaining satisfactory bank
information or Central Credit information
were deficient?

Well, 1'd say it doesn't look too good on
this card. 1'd certainly say that.
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Hooded Witness Describes Credit Plunge

The next witness insisted on wearing a hood to guarantee his
anonymity. A compulsive gambler, he described how easy credit at
Atlantic City casinos led to his personal and financial downfall.
He was identified only as John Doe. 5CI counsel Lynch led him
through the following testimony:

Q. Have vyou been treated for your compulsive
gambling?
A. Yes.

Q. Mr. Doe, couyld you tell us whether or not
you were a compulsive gambley prior to your
going down to any of the casipos in Atlantic

City?
A, No .
Q. You began your gambling career at Caesars in

Atlantic City. 1Is that correct?
A. Yes.
Q. Could you tell us how that came about?
A. They invited me in.
0. And Aid you take advantage of the

complimentary benefits that were offered to
you on that very first trip to Atlantic

City?
A, Yes.
0. Did you see g show and did you get food?
Al Yes.
0. Did you at any time get introduced to the

credit practices at Caesars on that initial
date?

A. Yes, I did.

Q. Could you tell us whether or not you did, in
fact, obtain credit from Caesars on that
very first weekend?

A, Yes, I did.

Q. How much?
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A thousand dollarg.

Did that credit 1line increase during that
first weekend? If you recall.

My next trip.

Why did you go down there on the second
weekend?

Try and get back the thousand dollars I
lost.

When you went down the second weekend, did
you have to redquest an increase in vyour
credit line?

Yes, I did. I Aidn't have any money, so I
used their money.

Would you tell us what the c¢redit line was
that you obtained from Caesars when you went
down the second weekend?

510,000.

What was your annual income when vyou went
down to Atlantic City on this second trip?

About $25,000.

When you filled out your application, did
you list any bank accounts at allvz

Just checking.,

Was that a persdnal checking account or a
business checkihg account?

Both.

On the personal checking account, did you
have any running balance in there?

500.

On the business account, 4id you have any
running balance?

Less than 500. Maybe a 1little more
sometimes,

When vyou applied -~ when vyou received the
ten-thousand-dollar credit line on the
second weekend, did you use it up?
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Most of it, but I don't recall exactly how
much.

When you filled out your application, did
you have any prior experience in any of the
casinos in Atlantic City?

NO .

Got Credit Despite $200,000 Debts

Q.

Would you tell us whether or not you owed
any obligations prior to your going down to
Atlantic City?

Just funds on real estate, my house and
business. 2Q0,000.

If a TRW or a CBA check was run against your
name, would that reveal that you were
indehted to g sum in excess aof $200,0007?

Yes, it would.

Do you know whether or not such a check was
run on you?

They definitely 4id not because I was in the
credit bureau and looked up my credif and no
one like that ever checked on me.

Besides Caesars, what other casinos did you
receive credit in?

Anyone that would open for business would
give me credit.

Did you receive credit at Playboy?

Yes. |

Did you receive credit at Golden Nugget?
Yes.

Did you receive credit at the Claridge?
Yes.

Did you receive credit at Brighton, -- which
is now the Sands?

Yes.

Did you recejve credit at Bally's?
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Yes.

"Whatever I Requested They Gave Me"

Q-

A.

Q.

When you applied for credit in thése wvarious
casinos, what credit limit would you have
requested?

Whatever I reguested, they gave me.

What was the highest amount of credit vyou
received from any casince on the initial
request?

25,000 or more.

When you received the credit from the other
casinos, were you still under any obligation
to pay Caesars money that was due and owing
them?

Yes.

Could you tell us why vyou went to a second
casino while you were still gambling at
Caesars?

Because I didn't have any money to pay off
my markers. I had to go borrow from another
to pay them off.

30 you are indicating that you owed Caesars
money as a result of your gambling and you
went to a second casino to obtain credit so
that you could pay off your indebtedness to
Caesars?

Yes, I did.

Now, as far as going back Eo_ﬁthe first
casino, which would be Caesars, did you take
the chips that you received from cashing any
marker and 4id you cash those chips in?

Yes.

And what did vyou do after you cashed the
chips in at the second casino?

Took the cash to the other casino.
And what would you do at the other casing?

Pay the markers.
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Now, why would you have to pay the marker at
the second casino at that, at any given
time?

Because it was maybe due at that time and I
had to pay it, otherwise they would send it
to the bank and the bank would send it back
no good.,

When you say markers are due, what kind of
pericd 1is it that you were able to use a
marker for before it was cashed?

Well, they said 90 days they were allowed
to, but it's a hundred and twenty calendar
days, but 90 banking days. 8o I had a long
time.

Now, when you took the markers from one
casino and paid off another casino, what
would the effect of that payment of the
markers at the second casino be?

They would be happy to see me and introduce
me to all the executives there and tell him
what a great guy I was and a high roller.

Well, when you paid off the marker, were you
able to get additicnal credit at that other
casino?

Gh, yeah.

Casinos Told Him How to Roll Markers

Q.

So every time you would pay off a marker you
would be able to gamble that much longer at
another casino?

Yes.

This process you're talking about, would
this be known as rolling over markers?

Yes, rolling markers.

How did you 1learn that this process of
rolling markers could be accomplished in
order to increase your gambling days?

I was taught.

How were you taught?
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Casino credit hosts and credit executives
tell you how to do things and what to do to
cover yourself.

Did any of the casino hosts tell you that
high rollers would be treated differently
than an average gambler of, say, five- or
ten-dollar chips?

Yes, If I bet a twenty-five-dollar chip, I
could have food and beverage: and if I bet a
hundred-dcllar chip, I would have rooms and
everything else that I wanted and then they
would give me gifts and things and they
would give a suite of rooms for people to
come there; friends, relatives, anybody I
wanted to invite,

Were you considersd a high roller?

They kept4calling me a high roller all the
time.

Had to Share Comps With Casino Personnel

You mentioned the first weekend you were
comped food and a show, What other
complimentry benefits were you given besides
the first week when you got comps?

Suites of rooms.

What would be the value of the complimentary
benefits? What would a typical dinner cost
you?

300, 400. I was allowed to spend up to $700
or so per dinner or I would just ask and
they would give me more if I wanted it.

bid you at any time have complimentaries
granted to you that were used by other
casino personnel? '

Yes, always.

Could you explain how this would occur?

They would always invite themselves for
dinner and bring friends, their wives, their
friends, and had other people put through on
your complimentary ticket.

When the casinc personnel would come and
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join you for dinner, how would that
initially make vyou feel when vyou first
started having casino executives join you
for dinner?

I was really a big shot at that point. They
would have the president of the casinos
shake my hand and tell me what a great guy
he heard I was, and I felt like a real king.

Did you ever win while you were down at the
casinos?

Yes, many times I won, but I gave it back to
them immediately.

How did the wins make you feel when you were
winning big?

I was a big shot, Just ask any c¢asino
executive and he would tell you who Mr. Doe
was. They all knew Mr. Doe. They used to
call me, invite me there all the time.

Nothing to Show for Millions of Markers

Q.

A.

What was the percentage of your wins as
opposed to your losses? Which was greater?

Well, I have lots of markers that I lost and
I don't -~ I know I got millions of dollars
in markers right here with me.

COMMISSIONER GREENBERG: Now, what does that
pile of markers represent, Mr, Doe?

THE WITNESS: Millions of dollars in markers
at the various casinos that I gambled at.
And I could have had more, too; if I wanted
to, but I had enough of that stuff down
there what they did to me.

On the markers that you have before you,
were you worth 2 or $3 million worth of
markers during that two-year period?

No, not at all. They were just markers that
were kept getting rolled. I would give one
a check, take it back with another check,
and kept renewing the dates on it, That's
all I Adid is renew the dates., You could do
it, too. It's easy. Just go there,

Besides the casino executives taking part in
the meals and the complimentaries, without
giving any names, did any of the casino
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personnel redquest any monies of vyou for
extending credit to them?

Yes. Yes, they d4did.

How did this agambling in Atlantic City
affect your personally?

Ruined my life. I lost my family, my wife
and my children, my things that I had, any
assets that T had, and now they'vre still
hounding me. I lost everything there,

COMMISSIONER GREENBERG: Mr. Witness, what's
the reason that vyou requested to be hooded
to give your testimony in public today?

THE WITNESS: I'm scared to death, I fear
for my life.

Credit Praud by Porgery Described

Laying groundwork for testimony by a following
Captain Richard Jankowski took the witness chair next to describe
what constitutes fraud by forgery at casinos.
the State Police, assigned for 78 months to the Division of Gaming
Enforcement, Jankowski was guestioned by 8CI Counsel James A, Hart,

I11:

Q.

Can vyou degcribe for this Commisgion,
please, the various types of credit frauds
that you have investigated?

Two of the most freguent types would include
one where an individual would come to a
casino and establish a ecredit line by using
fictitious information and when the markers
are forwarded to the bank they are veturned
insufficient funds, account closed, no
account. :

Apother type would be where an individual
lezarns of another person's credit at a
casino and would then impersonate the person
who has a legitimate credit 1line and he
would go to the casino impersonating the
other person, obtain the chips, which are
converted into monev through using a marker,
signing the other person's name. Of course,
when these markers are forwarded to the bank
they are honored by the bank, and when the
individual receives his monthly banking
statement he then sees that markers have
been wnaid to the weasino and he makes a
complaint to his bank or to the casino or to
the Commission or directly to us, and at

witness,

A 21-year veteran of
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this time an investigation is conducted and
reveals that someone else had used his
credit line.

In these impersonation cases, do they entail
the use of false or forged identification
presented to the casino credit department?

Yes.
What types of identification have you seen
in your experience?

Fraudulent driver's licenses or Social
Security cards.

Can you tell wus, please, which of the
Atlantic City casinos have been the victims
of this type of fraud, the impersonation or
forgery type cof fraud?

Both types of crimes have been perpetrated
at all nine casinos.

And can you give us an idea, an estimation
or approximation, if you can, of the number
of credit fraud cases you have investigated
since 19807

Yes, sir. Since 1980 through June of 1982
we had 550 cases.

Can you give me an estimation of that 500
and some odd cases that you just indicated
how many of those entailed forgery type
frauds?

T don't have those figures right in front of
me, but I would probably say 30 to 40
percent.

The credit frauds that have been investi-
gated by your unit, can you tell us have
they been perpetrated by persons who can be
classified or associated with members of
organized crime or have these credit frauds
been conducted by other individuals?

There's evidence to indicate where there's
no question the perpetrator was an organized
criminal conspiracy that came to Atlantic
City to perpetrate those crimes, and on the
other hand we have evidence to indicate it
was a lone individual.
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Captain, based upon vyour training, education
and experience are you in a position to make
recommendations to this Commission as to how
casino credit practices, procedures and the
regulations themselves perhaps can be
improved to make the types of credit frauds
that vyou described today more difficult to
accomplish?

Well, one of the suggestions would be ko
have the casino photograph the applicant for
the credit. That would prevent the type of
forgery where if I have a credit line and
you went down to use my c¢redit line and they
had a photograph available they would merely
look at the photograph and say you're not
Mr. Jankowski.

Another recommendation I feel to improve the
situation would be where when the applicant
applies for the credit perhaps a thumbprint
could be taken, because in many cases we'll
have a suspect: and, of course, he's not
admitting to the c¢rime, bukt vyet when he
applied for that application, if he used
fictitious information and had to give that
thumbprint, at least we could go through the
judicial system, get the thumbprint of the
suspect, compare it with the thumbprint
taken at the time of the application, which
would certainly improve our investigation
methods.

Another I think would be the sanctions that
would be imposed upon the entity for failing
to follow the rules and regulations
promulgated by the Commisgssion. T think if
the sanctions were severe certainly the
upper management in the entity would see
that they'*re adhered to.

& Credit Prazud Forgery Attempt

Raymond P. Broccoli, the next witness, who said he

515,000 to 817,000 a vyear from a limousine
operation in New York, once attempted a credit forgery at Warrah's,
He gave hig version of the story under guestioning

about

but was caught.

by Counsel Hart:

Q.

Mr. Broccoli, I'd like you tn look at this
Commission HExhibit, a two-page document
containing credit information from Harrah's
casino in the name of Dr. Joseph Sidoti. Tt
also contains a driver's license in the name
of Joseph Sideti and a Social Security card
in the same name. Are vou familiar with
those documents?.

franchize
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Yes.

Where have you seen those documents or where
did you first see those documents?

I used them in Harrah's to try to obtain
credit.

I direct your attention to the 12th day of
February in 1982. Did you have occasion to
be in Harrah's on that date in Atlantic
City?

Yes.

What time did you stop gambling at Harrah's
that day?

It was about seven o'clock. I want into the
lounge.

Did something unusual happen in that lounge?

Yes, I met this fellow, Sal, who was
sitting at the table next to me. We
started talking, invited me over for drink,
and he explained this situation to me how to
get money. He says they got it down in Las
Vegas under the same name,

What did he tell you exactly?

He told me about this deal that somebody got
money down in Las Vegas the week before
under the same name with the driver's
license and I think the credit 1line was
7,500, and he says to apply under the same
name. He had the application £illed out.

He had the application?

Yeah, I signed the name and something else
on there. I don't remember,

Who had the driver's license?

He had. He had the driver's license, Social
Security card.

Which portions of that card, of the
application card did you £ill out?
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I signed the name, I signed the brother's
name, you know, the reference, and I put the
address down here because it was close to my
address.

What about in the top vright-hand corner,
reguested limit, $7,500, who put that down
there?

I put that there.

What about the bank information, City Bank,
you put that information there?

Right.
Where did you get that information from?
I must have got it from him.,

You didn't make that bank information up,
did you?

No, I don‘t think so.

Where did you work before working for Fugazy
Limousine?

Manufacturers Hanover.
That's a bank, 1s it not?
Right.

You signed the name Joseph Sidoti on the
bottom of that credit application?

Yes, I signed it.

After you filled out the application and Sal
gave you the driver's license, what did vyou
do?

I brought it to the credit cage.

And what happened at the cage?

He took it, says cowme back in a half hour.

pid you go back to the cage after the
half~hour period?

Yes.
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And what happened there?

Two of the security gquards from the casino
came over and topk me inside.

And they arrested you?

Just told me to be gquiet, and that was it,
and the next thing I was with the detective,
and the next thing I was in jail.

What did the security gquards tell you ahout
the driver's license that they had submitted
to the credit cage?

They didn't tell me anything. The detective
told me it was a phony license.

When vyou submitted the credit application
did you know whether or not Dr, Joseph
Sidoti was a real person?

No, I had no idea.

At the time vyou submitted the driver's
license and the application and the Social
Security card, did you realize you had
spelled the name Sidoti differently on each
of those documents, or on two of the three
documents.

COMMISSIONER PATTERSON: You didn't copy the
name very well.

THE WITNESS: He explained to me I had to
sign the application because 1if I did get
the credit I would have to sign for credit,
because the signature would have to be
similar, the same. -

On one document the name was spelied
~i and another one it was spelled

Maybe. I don't remember.

Did you realize that the color of the
driver's license was different from that of
an authentic driver's license?

No.

Isn't it true you brought that driver's
license with you from New York City to
Atlantic City with you that day?
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A, No .

Q. Didn't you buy that driver's 1license for
5100 in New York City?

h. No, sir.

Q. Isn’t that what you told the officer the
hight you were arrested?

A, Yes, I told them.

O. Didn't you tell them, sir, you heard about
this type of scheme in New York, how easy it
was to get credit in this manner, it was
supposedly a foolproof method?

A. They told me, I just agreed with themn.
Jane Doe's Gambling Addiction

Another witness was =0 afraid to reveal her identity -- and
her addiction to gambling -~- that she resisted appearing at the
public hearing. The Commission respected her desire for anonymity,
SCI Deputy Director James J. Morley pointed out, and ruled "that
the wvalue of her live testimony would be outweighed by the
potential for damage to her psycholeogical well-being.™

For that reason, SCI 8Special Agent Wendy Bostwick was called
to testify about the absent witness's history, and downfall, as a
credit gambler and to read excerpts from her prior Executive
Session testimony, Although certain c¢redit files as well as her
private session testimony were put intoe the hearing record, they
were 5Sealed to protect her identify and throughout the public
proceeding she was referred to only as “Jane noe.”

Agent Bostwick recalled that when Jane Doe first applied for
credit at Resorts on January, 1979, she was a supermarket clerk
earning 518,000 a year and that her husband's salary was about
515,500, However, there was no indication on her Resorts credit
application that either her salary or her husband's was listed. A
bank account verification in February, 1979, showed a balance of
$500. No savings account was noted on the credit application but
Jane Noe had told the SCI that she had had a savings account of
about 5100,000. Counsel Morley reviewed through Agent Bostwick a
chart showing Jane Doe's gambling pattern at Resorts in 1979 and at
Resorts and Bally's in 1280.%

0. Referring to the chart marked C-14, could
you tell us what was the total amount of
markers drawn by Mrs. Doe at Resorts during
197987

*See Chart, next page.



JANE DOE

CREDIT GAMBLIER

1979
MARKERS DRAWN PAYMENTS HMARKERS/CHECKS RETURNED
RESORTS $8,000 $4,000 (CHIPS) 0
$4,000 (CASH/CHECKS)
{8 DAYS)
TOTAL $8,000 $8,000 0
N
1980
RESORTS $30,000 $13,000 {CHIPS) 0
$17,000 (CASH/CHECKS)
{13 DAYS)
BALLY'S $27,000 $16,000 (CHIPS) ]
$11,000 (CASH/CBECKS)
{12 DAYS)
TOTAL $57,000 ' $57,000 ]

~TEZ~
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In eight days of play at Resorts Interna-
ticnal Mrs. Doe drew $8,000 in markers.

And what payments did she make against those
markers?

She made payments of $4,000 in chips and
$4,000 in cash and checks.

and is it correct then, as the c¢hart
indicates, that she had satisfied all of her
credit obligations to Resorts at the end of
187972

That's correct.

If you would refer again, please, to the
transcript of Mrs. Doe's executive sesgsion
testimony on page 12 at line 14, she was
asked: "What was your attitude toward
gambling at the end of 1979?"

What was her answer?

"Answer: I think I was controlled. It was
more than I normally ever did, but it seemed
to be I was capable of gambling and winning
or paying the situation.”

Doe At Resorts, Bally's in 1980

Q-

Referring again to the executive session
transcript, on page 13 at line 2 Mrs. Doe
was asked: “Can you tell us why it was
necessary for vyou to establish another
credit line in early 1%80 when you did have
access to a credit line at Resorts?"

What was her answer?

"Answer: I don't know, It was the first
time I visited Bally's and the money I had
brought down and gambled with, I lost.
There was a fellow there who knew me from
Resorts and asked me did T want to get a
line of credit.”

She was also asked to describe the events
which led to her being granted credit at
Bally's. Would you please read her answer
which beging on line 19 of the same page?

"ANnSwer: What had happened was T went to
the credit cage on the information of this
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guv in the casino, floor walker or pit-hoss,
something to that respect, and he didn't
think T'd have a problem getting credit. As
a matter of fact, they invited me to go to
dinner.

"I was with my husband and a friend and the
three of us went up to Isle of the Sea,
which is a very plush restaurant. And when
we came down after dinner he did say the
credit executive wanted to meet wme, but I
was issued $2,000 worth of credit just like
that.”

When was Mrs. Doe first granted credit at
Bally's?

The same day she completed her application,
January 15, 1980.

Was what her initial credit limit?
$1,000.

Was Mrs. noe’'s credit 1limit at Bally's
increased during 19807

Yes, it was., On February 16, 1980 her line
was permanently increased to $3,n00. One
day later her 1line was again permanently
increased to $4,000.

If you refer again to the chart, what was
the total value of markers drawn by Mrs. Doe
at Resorts and Ballv's, respectively, during
18807

In 13 days of play at Resorts during 1980
Mrs. Doe drew $30,000 in markers. In 12
days of play at Bally's Mrs. Doe drew
$27,000 worth of markers.

Now, were the 12 days at Resorts and Ballv's
mutually exclusive?

No, they were not. She gambled at both
casinos occasionally on the same day.

Now, what payments were made against those
markers?

At Resorts she made payments of §13,000
worth in chips and 17,000 in cash and
checks. At Bally's she made $16,000 chip
payment and 11,000 in cash and checks.
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And was it correct that during 1980, as was
the case in 1979, Mrs. Doe regularly brought
her credit balance down to zero within a few
days after having visited the casinos?

Yes, that's correct.

Referring once again to the executive
session transcript on page 20 at line 3 she
was asked: "The payments that you made in
1980 at Resorts and Bally's, how much of
that came out of your cash flow or vyour
savings account?"

What was her answer?

"Answer: I was at a loss at one time for
$16,000 or better and, then, I made a turn
around and I won it back and T paid with
that.”

"Question: Could vyou tell us what your
attitude toward gamhling was at the end of
1980 when vou had credit lines at two
casinos?"

"Answer: My attitude was gquite a different
attitude than I previously ever had. I came
into a world there, Xxind of like a glamour
world, and something started to come over me
which I 1likeqd. I was a hard working
person. They use a little psychology down
there, not only as far as the gaming goes,
and coming around with "Mrs. D" and what can
T do for you, and I know it shouldn't have
brought me out of context, but it did.

"I don't know how to tell vyou. It was
different. It's different for a lot of
pecople. And the employees and the workers
just bring vou along. I found myself in a
regular betting and gambling situvation and
with inducements and enticements and the
atmosphere, the bets began to go a little
bit bigger and carelessness came into it."

On  page 23, line 2: "Nnuestion: Your
mentioned enticements. nDid Resorts give you
comps during this period?”

"Answer: I think as soon as the gambling
increased the comps came around."

"Ouestion: Did you have to request the
comps? "
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“Answer: If you want to go to dinner you
just ask and somebecdy writes you out a
complimentary ticket or okays you and your
party to go to dinner or what have you,.
That's the way it started."

Her Gambling Fever Heats Up in 1981

Q.

Referring again to the Resorts file, what
was the first day that Mrs, Doe gambled in
198172

January 15,

What was her credit limit on that day?
$5,000.

When was her first permanent limit increase,
in 19807

On February 14 she was increased to $10,000.

How soon thereafter was her 1limit again
increased?

Nine days later on February 23 she was given
a temporary increase of $5,000, again taking
her total to 15,000.

From Februarv 21 through 24 of 1980 what was
the total wvalue of markers drawn by Mrs,
Doe at Resorts?

$36,000.

Had she paid off all of those markers by the
end of the four-day period?

Yes, she had.
When did she next play on credit at Resorts?
May 24 of 1981,

Was there any change in her c¢redit limit on
that day?

Yes, she received two temporary credit
increases bringing her total 1line now to
$20,000.

Pid she use all the credit?

Yes, she did.
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And did she pay it all off on the same day?
Yes, she Adid.

When did she next play on credit at Resorts?
July 4th, 1981,

What was her permanent credit limit on that
day?

$20,000.

For how many consecutive days from July 4
did she gamble?

Three consecutive days, July 4th throuqh
July 6th.

Did she receive any temporary increases in
her credit limit during that period?

Yes, she 4id, She received two temporary
increases for $10,000 each bringing her
total limit now to $40,000,

How much money did she owe Resorts at the
end of this three-day period?

The full $40,000.

Did she, consistent with her past history,
satisfy her debt within a few days and
before she drew any more credit?

No, she did not. This time she made only a
$10,000 mpayment on July 14, which left her
with a $30,000 balance.

During her testimony at Executive Session
Mrs., Doe described the events surrounding
her credit increases from July 4th through
6th of 1981 beginning on page 26, line 17.
Would you please read her description.

"Answer: Well, it was the July 4th weekend
and I had gone down there, and to think
about it now, my attitude was a 1little
different. It was a bhig shot image. As a
matter of fact, I called up for
accommodations and somebody told me they
were going to give me a suite, and when I
went down there there was a problem and this
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kind of upset me. But I went to dinner and
proceeded to come downstairs and they told
me they definitely had a suite for me now.
As a matter of fact, they put somebody out
of it. I didn't really appreciate the fact
they had to put somebody out of it., I felt
a little funny and kind of bad. I went to
the show and was comped and everything. I
did some gambling. I had 1losses and I
really only wanted my line to $10,000 at
this time, but you have to understand,
credit was very easy for me to get down
there.

"I walited until the next day and I gambled
and I had losses and all this night I went
to the credit man and all I said was let me
have another 10, which made it 20, and I
proceeded to lose that in a ridiculous
amount of time, and the casino man could see
me and watch me. I believe I 1lost this
$10,000, I know it for a fact on baccarat,
which I never played. I was in a frenzy and
then I went to this fellow again and I said,
let me have another 20, I said it's okay.
That was the word, just those brief words
and I was put tco $40,000."

nid she ever bring her balance down to zero
again,

No, she did not.

Did she, nonetheless, continue to receive
temporary credit limit increases?

Yes, she did. She received 10 additional
temporary credit increases.

and what was the highest credit limit she
had reached at Resorts?

$55,000.

On page 30 at line 9 she was asked: *pid
the credit execuive come to you and say
what's the matter, you're no longer bringing
your balance down, you're keeping your
balance around $30,000, is there a problem?"

"Answer: No."
On page 31 at line 22: "Question: Did you

ever tell the credit executive or anybody
from Resorts that this whole gambling
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situation was causing you a lot of
problems?®

"Answer: I said to him, don't be so liberal
with me with this credit. You give me
credit like it's nothing.”

"Question: Did he give you credit after you
had that conversation with him?"

"Answer: Yes.,"
"Question: Did he ever try to convince you
or did he ever suggest to you that you

should just stop?®

"Answer: No. The only thing he said to me

.was toward the end, the very end. One time

I walked up and I asked for more time on the
markers and it was granted immediately.
They said 90 days was the time allowed on
the markers. So I had that.

"There in the end, the very end, the credit
executive said to me, if you're having a
problem, we can talk about it., By that time
it was too late,"

"Question: Did you talk about it with him
then?*

"ANSwWer: No, I couldm't, I eouldn't talk
about it. I was 1into a chase, It was
unbelievable.®

"Question: The chase that you're talking
about is the chase to win to payoff, is that
what you're saying? Is that why you were
drawing these additional markers?"

TAnSwWer: Right, trying to win my money
back ."

Mrs. Doe also described the atmosphere
wherein the credit decisions were made. The
description begins on page 34 at line 19.
Would you please begin reading there.

"Answer: There's all kinds of money being
negotiated or what have you, and it's done
on the floor. It's unhbelievable. Tt*s
ridiculous. I never went into an office.

"Ouestion: When you say it's done on the
floor, does this thing take place in the
middle of the gaming activity or off to the
side or how does that work?"
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A. "Answer: When I requested the $40,000 it
was done right on the middle of the casino
floor. I had come from the baccarat room
where I couldn't believe the things I had
done."

Q. "Question: In other words, how much time

passed from the time you got beat really bad
playing baccarat until the credit executive
gave you the $40,0002"

A. "Answer: I couldn't believe it. I don't
believe it was more than a half hour."

Q. Does the Bally's file indicate that Mrs. Doe

was also gambling on credit there during
19817

A. Yes, it does.

Q. How high 4id her credit limit jet at Bally's
in 19812

A. $5,500.

Q. Referring to the Caesars Boardwalk Regency
file, does it indicate that she established
credit there in 19817

A. Yes, it does, on July 5.

Q. Did Caesars have any financial information
about Mrs. Doe that was not available to
Resorts or Bally's?

A. Caesars was aware of the savings account
with a balance of aporoximately 15,000.

Q. And was Caesars also privy to Mrs. Doe's
credit history at the other casinos as it
existed up to July, 19812

A. Yes.
Q. What was her 1initial credit 1limit at
Caesars?

A. $5,000.
Q. What was her final limit there?
A. $10,000.

0. Refer now to the chart that's being put up
on the easel.* What was the total value of

*See Chart, next page.




ORTS
27 DAYS)
LY'S
10 DAYS)
SARS

7 DAYS)

4

JANE DOF

CREDIT GAMBLER

MARKERS DRAEN

1981

PAYMENTS

$243,000

$ 29,500

$ 31,500

$304,000

$1306,000 (CHIPS)
70,000 {CASH/CHECKS)

$ 15,000 (CHIPS)
3,000 (CASH/CHECES)

$ 7,000 (CHIPS)
14,500 (CASH/CHECES)

$245,500

MARKERS/CHECKS RETURN

$ 5,500

$10,000

$58,500
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markers drawn by Mrs. Doe at Resorts,
Bally's and Caesars respectively during
198172

A, Mrs. Doe drew $243,000 worth of markers from
Resorts, $29,500 markers from Bally's. And
$31,000 worth of markers, $31,500 worth of
markers from Caesars.

Q. What payments were made against her markers
at each casino?

A. At Resorts Mrs. Doe made $130,000 worth in
chips and $70,000 in cash and check
payments.

At Bally's Mrs. Doe paid $15,000 in chips
and $9,000 in cash and check.

At Caesars Mrs. Doe paid $7,000 in chips and
$14,500 in cash and checks.

‘ 0. How much money 4id she owe to each casino at
the end of 19817?

A. She owed Resorts International $43,000,
Bally's $5,500, and Caesars $10,000.

0. Referring to C-16,* another chart, does this
chart reflect Mrs. Doe's total credit
gambling activity at all three casinos for
the three years, 1979 through 19817

A. Yes, it does.

Q. and does she still owe the amount indicated
in the right-hand c¢olumn to each of the
casinos?

A. Yes, she does.

0. And according to the latest information
provided to us are all three casinos still
attempting to collect on Mrs. Doe's debt?

A. Yes, they are.

Q. On page 47 of Mrs. Doe's Executive Session
testimony at 1line 20 she was asked: "I
gather that as of sometime in 1981 vyour
savings balance was at zero Or near 2Zero Or

*See Chart, next page.




IRTS

8 DAYS)

Y'S

2 DAYS)

ARS

DAYS)

JANE DOE

CREDIT GAMBLER

1979

HARKERS DRAWN

$281,000

$ 56,5400

$ 31,500

$369,000

1981
PAYMENTS
$147,000 {CHIPS)
91,000 (CASH/CHECKS}
$ 31,000 (CHIPS)
20,000 (CRSH/CHECKS)
$ 7.000 (CHIPS)
14,500 (CASH/CHECKS)
$310,500

HARKERS/CHECKS RETURNE

$43,000

$ 5,500

$10,0060

$58,500
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wiped out, or virtually wiped out; 1is that
correct?"

What was her answer?
"Answer: Pretty much."

"Question: That's the savings you said of
yourself and your husband?"

"Answer: Pretty much 20 years or better of
savings."

On page 16 she described the intended use of
funds in her savings account. Would vyou
please read her answer beginning on line 9.

"Answer: It was savings there for children,
children's education. It was there for a
purpose. It took a lot of hard work to put
it there."

Lastly, Miss Bostwick, at the end of the
Executive Session testimony Mrs. Doe was
asked to summarize her feelings about casino
credit. Would you please read her answer
which begins on page 46 at line 25.

"Answer: Well, my experience with this
situation has been horrendous. I don't
know. Maybe now I've come a long way back.
Wendy has spoken to me on the telephone
where I've been out of my head. I pretty
much could go in a corner and sit down,
That's how horrendous the business has heen
to me.

"As far as casino credit goes, I think it's
ridiculous. I think it's ridiculous that
the State doesn't care, nobody cares.
People are just going down there and killing
themselves. We're in a very bad economic
situation and this whole casino industry is
a marketing of a hope to gain money.

"I think the marketing of the industry can
be dealt with, definitely the casino
credit. I would never have destroyed myself
without this easy situation. And I'm not
alone., I'm ncot alone."
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THE TESTIMONY —-- FOURTH DAY
FRIDAY, MARCH 4, 1983

Transition Statement

Opening the final public hearing session, Commissioner Robert
J. DelTufo said "we come now to the most important day of these
proceedings, a day when we will take testimony on how to recon-
struct the casino industry's credit system." He added:

That the credit process is in need of maijor
overhaul can hardly be gquestioned on the
basis of the frightening revelations that
have been put into the public hearing record
during the past three days. The reforms
that will be proposed will focus on the
particular aspects of the casino credit
process that have been highlighted here -
the law enforcement and regulatory obstacles
caused by lax credit controls, the invita-
tion to criminal incursion, fraud and
employee misconduct that current credit
practices offer, the rising tide of uncol-
lectible debts that irresponsible and
excesgive credit decisions have caused, the
ever enlarging casualty list of patrons who
become disastrously overextended -~ burned-
out, 1if you will -- and most tragic of all
the gambling addicts, actual and potential,
for whom easy credit spells personal shame
and financial ruin.

Testimony On Casino Credit Reforms

what Is Gambling Addiction?

Before guestioning expert witnesses on procedural and regula-
tory reforms, the Commission put into the hearing record an illus-
tration of the degrading, self-destructive personal impact of
gambling addiction. This testimony came from a witness who himself
is5 a recovered compulsive gambler, Arnold Wexler, an advisory bhoard
member of the MNational PFoundation for the Study and Treatment of
Pathological Gambling, a privately funded organization; a vice
president of the National Council on Compulsive Gambling and of its
New Jersey affiliate, and a member of the New Jersey State Health
Department!s Task Force on Compulsive Gambling. He appeared as a
witness only one day following the inauguration of the New Jersey

council's 24-~hour hotline for aid to gaming addicts -- 800~
GAMBLER., Wexler, who vividly remembered the last day he made a het
-~ April 10, 1968 -- was guestioned by SCI counsel Gerard P. Lynch

with the aid of a chart demonstrating the various stages of
gambling addiction*.

*See Chart, next page.
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Could you briefly take wus through the
various stages of that chart and explain how
gambling affects a compulsive gambler?

We're going up to the top to the winning
phase, when the compulsive gambler actually
starts. Almost all compulsive gamblers
started gambling before the age of 14. So
we're talking about occasional gambling.
We're talking about small gambling. We're
talking ahout frequent wins,

Usually the compulsive gambler will win the
first time out, or win the first couple of
times out. The excitement before and during
gambling is very high when you're calling
the bookmaker or you're gambhling at a casino
or you'‘re at a racetrack. It's just like
the drug addict putting a needle in his
arm.

pDuring this excitement, before and during
gambling, does the glitter and the glamour
of the casine and betting thousand-dollar
chips have anything to do with increasing
the chances of an individual becoming a
compulsive gambler?

Well, there's no question about that. I
remember the first time I placed a bhet at
Roosevelt Raceway, and the lights were shin-
ing and the board was flickering and 1 was
very excited about it, And, absolutely,
that kind of glitter and excitement in a
casino will do it to you.

Mr. Wexler, with regard to fantasy about
winning and being a big shot, does the
complimentary service that the casinos offer
to gamblers such as room, fcod, beverages,
limousine service, does that affect the big
shot stage of the winning?

It affects the big shot. It affects the ego
feeling, as a compulsive gambler cleaning
up, you're here (indicating) and everyone
else iz up here, and when you're in that
kind of situation, vyou feel up here 1like
everybody else or maybe up a little higher,
so that absolutely has a lot to do with it.

You have unreasonable optimism. No matter
when you place a bet, 1if vou're betting
a one thousand dollar chip or yvou're betting
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40 ballgames, you still have the feeling
that I'm going to win,

In the winning phase, the compulsive gambler
is having a good time. When we go into the
losing phase, you start to gamble alone.
You're thinking only about gambling, and
that consists of eating, sleeping, drinking,
gambling. There's nothing else in your life
except gambling. The only thing you think
about day and night is gambling, and it
happens 100 percent of the time.

The compulsive gambler is constantly lying.
He's 1lying to people about he needs money
because the kid is sick. He can go to his
mother and take money from the mother and
say, don't tell dad, and take money from the
father and say, don't tell mom, and end up
with money from everybody in the family and
anybody he comes in contact with.

You say to yourself, I'm never going to
borrow from a bank because of gambling, and
you find yourself borrowing from a bank.

The next thing, you're never going to borrow
from the finance company, and you find
yourself borrowing from the finance
company. You're never going to borrow from
your boss, and you end up borrowing from
your boss. And the cycle goes on and on and
on, and you borrow from anybody, even though
you've said you're never going to do that,
yvou end up doing it.

You don't care about yourself, so vou aren't
going to care about your spouse or family.
You're losing time from work.: You delay
paying debts because you're borrowing from
Peter to pay Paul. Your personality
changes. You're unable to pay debts, and
it's near the bottom of the losing phase,
and you'll do anything at that point to get
money. Bailouts bring you back to the
fantasy and the unreal optimism. Once you
get a bailout, it's just a big win, because
once you have a big win, then you say to
yourself no matter what's going on, you
still believe you can bring back that big
win because it happened once bhefore,

Now we're getting 1into the desperation
phase, and that's where the compulsive
gambler is really destroying himself. Your
reputation is affected. and you're
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borrowing money from people who, you know,
really look at you kind of ridiculously.
There are marked increases in the time spent
gamblng. Again, in the desperation phase,
it's total gambling, not only where we
talked about eating, sleeping and drinking,
gambling in the losing phase, 1in the
desperation phase there 1s nothing else
going on. Then there's alienation from
friends and family; by that point vyou have
no friends,

In the remorse phase, every day vyou're
driving home from the track or casino or
wherever you’re gambling and thinking to
yourself vyou want to die, You really don't
want to face the next day. &and you wish and
hope somehow God will make you die and
somehow vyou have enough guts to just take
your car and run it over the highway and
smash into another car.

You blame others. Fverybody seems to be
bothering you and you're blaming everybody
else for what yvou're doing because you can't
really face the fact that it is you that has
caused that.

Now you're coming to the panic area, and
when you're in for the panic thing you will
do anything. How we're at the bottom of
the stage  where we're talking about
hopelessness., You really feel like it's all
over. You think you're never going to be
able to stop gambling. You don't know what
you're going to do. Arrests, Divorce.
Emotional breakdowns,

Would the easy availability of credit that
we have heard over the past three days and
testimony here in the Atlantic City casinos
have any affect on the compulsive gambler?

Well, there's no guestion that would have an
affect on a compulsive gambler. If you had
time to pay back a debt, that gives you time
to continue gambling, and have the
unreasonable optimism that no matter how
much you owe, you still can pay it back; and
you do anything to continuge that thing
because until that last day that you have to
pay it back the ball game is not over,

Are vyou familiar with the 90~day period
among casinos where & gambler has 90 banking



w249

days or 120 calendar days to payoff markers
that are issued to him at casinos?

When you're dealing with compulsive gambler,
the drug is money, and when he can get money
and money can lay over for a period of time
until he has to pay it, that's the greatest
bailout you can get. If you've got 120-days
to come up with the money, you're in fantasy
land because you can go to nine casinos, get
more money, because legally you haven't got
a bounced check or you haven't got a
situation where there*s a problem.

Would you recommend that that period be
eliminated or shortened?

Absolutely.

Do you feel that a TRW or CBA credit inquiry
of a credit gamblerfs history would be
beneficial prior to extension of credit?

I think credit should be given in a casino
just like they give credit when you go to
buy a house. I think it should be fully
checked at a reputible credit bureau and I
think no casino should give credit to
somebody just after checking somebody's
checking account.

COMMISSIONER PATTERSON: Why do you think
they should give credit at all?

THE WITNESS: That's a good question. Maybe
they shouldn't give credit at all.

Mr. Wexler, do you have any suggestion on
how the credit practices at the Atlantic
City casinos could be changed in order to
help the compulsive gambler and prevent
individuals from becoming compulsive
gamblers?

Yeah, I have a list of them. I believe that
all applications should be sent directly to
the home, not to your business. I think the
wife would get an idea of what's going on
and she would be shocked.

I think that there should be a full credit
check, like I said before, just like when
you buy a house, that kind of credit check
and not through Central Credit in Nevada. I
think you would find a compulsive gambler
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has some legal loans that would show up on
there. There's no question about it.

Mr. Wexler, in vyour opinion, since the
advent of casino gambling in the state, has
there been an increase in the number of
compulsive gamblers enrolled in bprograms
throughout the state or become known to vyou
who might not vyet have enrolled in these
programs?

Well, from the people at Gamblers Anonymous,
I hear that their membership has tripled in
the last three-and-a-~half vears. There were
18 meetings of Gamblers Anonymous 1in the
State of New Jevsey three-and-a-half vyears
ago; there are 35 meetings today.

THE CHAIRMAN: Let me ask you about up-front
money. Wouldn'*t up-front money, to sSoOme
degree, alleviate these credit problems?

THE WITNESS: Well, Mr., Lane, the business
I*m in, we sell dresses all over the country
and all over the world. In fact, we Jjust
had an incident yesterday where a man came
in and left us a 512,000 check. We packed
the merchandise and didn't ship it. Check
bounced. We don't send anything out of our
business until that check clears even 1if we
had to wait 7—~, 109~ or 20-days. Absolutely,
100 percent, I agree with vou.

COMMISSIONER DELTUFO: Mr., Wexler, I was
interested in vyour description of the
profile of the compulsive gambler as vyou
went through it. Do you think that there
are compulsive gamblers with profiles that
are a little less dramatic than the one you
posture? In cther words, I'm talking about
somecone who is compulsive but, perhaps, does
not take those deep troughs and highs, but
who 1is still doing dJdamage to thenselves
day-by-day.

THE WITNESS: I'1]l tell veou a story 1 once
heard. A man came to the National Council
for help. It was Christmas week about seven
years ago. Man walked in, and he wore a
jacket, and it was frayed on his sleeve.
And he said, T never gambled more than $6 in
any gilven race. I'm usually a 2 and §4
bettor. There were no casinos at that
time. He said that he had never been on a
vacation, he never owned a car, he doesn't
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have too much furniture in his house. He
never made more than $150 a week and the man
owed $3,000 and it was the most pitiful case
I ever saw.

COMMISSIONER DELTUFO: If there's easy
access to credit and borrowing to people
like that, it can obviously also have some
very bad affects.

THE WITNESS: When I stopped gambling, I was
making 175 a week. I owed 8514,000. I
didn't owe a million. I didn't owe
$100,000. It was devastating to me. It was
two years annual salary. I had %8 in the
bank. My wife was living with a destruction
in her house, and I 4idn't know the kinds of
money that those people that you saw
yesterday were talking about.

CPA Suggests Credit Reforms

Anthony Restuccia, the supervising agent of the Division of
Gaming Enforcement's Audit Section, returned to the hearing for two
purposes -- to describe briefly the fiscal operations of casinos
with the aid of charts, and to suggest reforms to curtail abuses in
the industry's credit system.

Restuccia was gquestioned by SCI counsel Michael V. Coppola:

Q. Mr. Restuccia, you've previously told us
that you've been with the Division of Gaming
Enforcement for the past five years and that
your responsibilities relate to the casinos,
their accounting controls, andg, more
specifically, on a day-to-day basis you deal
with the c¢redit regulations and internal
procedures of the casinos relating to the
issuance of credit. Can you describe for us
how a casino operates in general terms?

A, Well, in very general terms, a casino is
divided into two separate and distinct
departments: primarily the table games
department and slot department. Both of
those departments usually report to a vice
president of casino operations. On the slot
department side, you'd have a number of
different types of slot machines and for
different denominations o o nickels,
guarters, dollars. You'd have progressive
slot machines with very 1large Jjackpots,
which have been becoming increasingly
familiar and popular and on the table side,
you have five types of table games --
blackjacks, c¢raps, roulette, big six and
baccarat.
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Chart on Casino Win For 1982%

Q. May we please have charts 19 and 8A?* (Can
you indicate for us the extent to which each
of these departments, the slot department
and the table game department, contributes
to casino win, and before you do that, 1T
think it would be best if you would explain
for us what casino win means?

A. Casino win is essentially the amount of
chips that's lost by a gaming patron in the
casino, or, another way to put that, the
amount of chips won by the casino,

In looking at the chart on ®"Industry Total
Win for 1982, one thing becomes very
evident: in 1982, the slot department side
of the casino operation, which is
essentially all the different denominations
of slot machines and progressive slots,
accounts for 46-percent or $69%94 million in
19482 for gross revenue.

Now, the gross revenue is divided into two
distinct areas; slot win and table gane
win. On the table game side, we have the
operation of all the five types of table
games, and that accounts for 54-percent of
all the 1income in the casino. very
distinctly here, slots is all cash and table
games 1is part cash,

Q. Are there any differences between the income
received from the slot department and the
income that 1s generated out of the table
games department, the source of the income?

A. As T indicated with respect to the
revenues. If we could just look at the
table game side, the chart shows that 70
percent of what's taken in, or revenue, is
all cash, This chart shows the entire
casino operation. 17-percent of the income
of the casino operation is from credit.

Chart On Industry Total Win, Slot Win, Table Win#*#

Q. The chart on the right*#* ghows the trend for
the last five years and how table games and
slots make up similar percentages to this
last year, so this is not an isolated

*See Chart 6A, next page.
**CSse Chart C19, page 254,
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instance. Could you run through the diagram
and explain what the figures actually mean?

This chart €19 depicts, in a bar-graph
format, the amount of income or revenue from
table games and the amount of income oOr
revenue from the slot machines. It depicts
each year working backward from 1982, Table
games contributed $799 million in 1982, and
that was 54-percent of the operation.
Conversely, 46-percent came from slots or
$694 million. As we can see, the amount of
income is increasing in the casino industry,
and this has to do primarily with the
increased number of casinos that  are
opening, and this relationship -- 46-percent
this year which happens to be the highest
year so far. This may due to the fact that
the progressive slot machines, which give
out very large jackpots, are increasingly
pepular in Atlantic City.

The percentage that slots contributes has
increased from 42 percent, and this last
year it was 46-percent.

Now, does credit make up any percentage of
the win that is generated from slots?

Essentially slot machines are an all cash
operation. People bring that money down
with them in advance. They obtain rolls of
coins and they gamble it in the casino.

As I indicated before, only a small portion
of the revenue in the casino comes from
credit play. We must keep in mind that the
operation at a table game involves a number
of wagers among thousands of patrons and
each specific wager in the amount that each
person  wins in the <c¢asino <cannot be
identified.

However, there are certain relationships
that do exist in the casino between the
amount of chips purchased. There's a
certain amount of chips purchased on cash
and a certain amount purchased on credit.
Keeping that relationship in mind, we've
estimated the amount of casinos' win from
cash at the tables and from credit at the
tables.




What was the total win in 19827
Total win in 1982 was £1.49 billion.

Of that total figure, how much d4id the slot
department contribute to the win?

Slots contributed $694 million. The table
games contribatad 553 million of cash, and
£246 million of credit play.

Casinos® Statement On Credit Is Misleading

Q.

Now, when the industry states that 30~ to
j0-percent  of the industry income is
attribured to the credit opevation, is that
an accourate statement?

That statement alone would be very mis-
leading in that it totally eliminates and
does not address the amount of income from
slot machines. Actually, credit play 1is
approximately 30-percent to 40~percent of
the table game operation, but this does not
address at all, as T indicated, the cash
that comes in on the cash machines.

THE CHAIRMAN: You've already said only 17
percent was derived.

COMMISSIONER DELTUFO: If you take into
account the slot revenues: is that correct?

THE WITNESS: That's correct.

COMMISSIONER DELTUFO: Which they did not in
making the 30-parcent estimate?

THE CHAIRMAN: And you have testified 17~
percent ls a tyrue figure, have you not?

THE WITNESS: That's corvect. 17-percent is
the best estimate from flgures avallable. I
should indicate, I've asked a number of
casino executives how much they actually win
or take into gross revenue from credit, and
no one has rveally identified that figure
specifically, but in 1982, our estimate is,
and the figures I have that are supplied by
the casino industry, show 17-percent came
Ffrom credit. In 19871, it was Té-percent and
in 1980 it wasg (5-percent.
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COMMISSINONER DELTOUFO: If you take all of
the revenues? :

THE WITNESS: The entire casino operation,
that's correct.

How Credit Has Increased

BY MR. COPPOLA:

Q.

Can you give us an idea of how the amount of
credit issued in Atlantic City has
increased?

Well, back in 1980, there was $515 million
issued in casino credit. In 1981, that
amount doubled to $1 billion, and in 1982,
that number increased by 50-percent up toO
one-and-a-half billion dollars.

May we please have Chart C-21?* And would
you please explain or define the term
[1] dropll ?

Drop is essentially the total amount of
chips purchased in a casino by patrons.
This is essentially nothing more than a
cashiering transaction, where an equal
amount of chips is exchanged for an equal
amount of dollars. There's no income
derived from the drop transaction, just an
exchange. A patron would arrive at a gaming
table, supply the dealer with §100, the
dealer would push back to him $100 in chips,
and if he did not gamble he could get up
with those chips, go back to the cashier's
cage and receive $100.

Table Drop Vs. Table Win

Q.

A.

Now, would you explain the relationship
between table drop and table win?

Table drop 1is amount of chips that are
purchased in the casino. When a patron
gambles in the casino over a period of time,
on the average, the patron doesn't lose all
his money. He leaves with a portion of his
money. The amount he leaves at the table or
loses is the casino win, and this
relationship between table win and table
drop sometimes is referred to as the hold

*See Chart, next page.
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pPercentage. So on the average, 1in the
entire industry, from Atlantic City, 1in
1982, considering all the casinos and all
different types of table games, 17-percent
of the chips purchased in the casino were
won by the casinos. The remaining amount of
chips the patrons had in their possession
when they left the table,

Does the relationship between drop and win
alsoc hold true for chips purchased on cash
as well as for chips purchased on credit?

Yes, i1t does. As a matter of fact, once you
sit at a gaming table and you've borrowed
this money from the casino and you have
chips, you've exchanged a marker for some
chips, once you have those chips, the cards
and the dice <can't tell the difference
between those chips. The relationships hold
the same. The same cards are dealt from the
same deck, whether you're gambling on chips
purchased on credit or on cash,

As -a matter of fact, this percentage may
even be lower for credit gamblers in that
the casino may win less from credit drop
than it does from cash drop because of
several factors; but the two most important
would be that number one, usually a credit
gambler is more intelligent and makes more
intelligent betting decisions and makes a
wiser bet.

In addition, the credit gambler, since he
has a lot more money at his disposal, can
ride out a bad streak of luck in the casino,
utilize the casino's money until the streak
turns around and may, in effect, end up
winning money. So this whole percentage may
be less for credit gamblers. And as a
matter of fact, we isolated some table games
in the casino that are predominantly credit.

For example, blackjack tables with very high
denominations, or 80-percent or 9(0-percent
of the action is credit, and there are some
craps tables which fall into the same
category. Now, we compared the blackjack
and the craps tables that were predominantly
credit to those that were predominantly
cash. We saw consistently the tables where
most credit is played win a lower percentage
of the money.
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Chart on Credit Issued and Credit Win=*

Q. Could we now please review Chart (C-2772%

A, If you noticed in the last diagram, in 1982,
the amount of chips purchased was 4.9
billion. That included all the chips
purchased o©n cash and alil the chips
purchased on credit. This chart, for the
years 1980, 'B} and ‘B2, isolates the amount
of chips purchased on credit. In applying
that same percentage, we find that chips
purchased on credit was 1.453 billion or
approximately a billion-and-a-half dollars
in 1982, And the amount that we estimate
was won or revenue received from that credit
activity was $246 million. Likewise, in
1981, the same percentage existed when we
calculated it, and in 1980, the percentage
was 16-percent, somewhat less,

Q. Are there any conclusions that you can draw
from the relationship between credit issued
and credit win?

A, I would indicate that this relationshin
would show that credit patrons who gamble in
the casino would lose approximately
17-percent of this figure, the remaining
83~percent would be in their possession when
they left the table available to pay off
markers immediately,

Chart On Provision For Bad Debts##

n. May we please have Chart (C-23p*w Could you
please explain this?

A. This diagram compares that credit drop
figure for total c¢hips purchased on credit,
which is indicated by a hundred percent with
the amcunt of bad debts, with the bad debt
experience in the casino industry for the
last three vyears. We see total chips
purchased on credit in 1880 was
approximately $600 wmillion, and of that
amount %19 miilion was uncollected.

In 1981 it was approximately a billion
dollavs purchased on credit and 18 million
was uncollected. And last vear, in 1982,

*See Chart C22, next page,
#h3ee Chart C23, page 267.
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approximately a billion-and-a-half dollars
in chips were purchased on credit, and of
that amount it's expected that $25 million
would not be collected.

Q. Does the chart actually tell the whole

story?
A. I think there's a factor that's missing in
this diagram. Nowhere does this indicate

the amount of revenue that is received from
the credit operation and how these bad debts
compare to that revenue figure,.

Chart On Credit Win, Credit Issued*

Q. May we please have Chart C-247? Now, does
this Chart C~-24, include the missing
element, credit income?*

A. Exactly. "That last diagram contained total
amount of chips purchased on credit and also
contained the amount that's expcted to go
bad. What we've done here is inserted the
amount that we believe is credit win in the
casino from chips purchased on credit, and
as the diagram indicates, for example, in
1982, it was billion-and-a-half dollars
purchased on credit,

0f that amount, a certain portion is won by
the casino which relates in revenue which is
$246 million or 17-percent of all the chips
purchased on credit. As we come down to the
figure which they expect will go bad, $25
million—-

Q. Could you explain that figure, the provision
fiqure? ‘

A. This may be a little confusing. Since they
really don't know 1if they're going to
collect the money, the casinos estimate from
their experience what they expect to go bad,
and in essence,; for every dollar that's
issued in credit, they estimate two percent
is going to be uncollected.

That is, in effect, the money they loan to
the patrons. But when you 1isolate the
amount they win from credit and compare that
to the amount they expect to go bad, we find

*See Chart C24, next page.
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that in 1982, 10-percent of the revenue
they're going to take in is expected to go
bad.

In other words, for every $10 that's taken
in on credit, $1 will not be collected.
Similarly in 1981, the same relationship
exists. 10-percent of the amount of credit
win, $176 million, was uncollectible. And
moving back to 1980, we find that our
estimate of credit win is %96 million, and
approximately $19 million was not collected,
and that's a staggering 20-percent.

This is the case, because in 1980, we've had
previous testimony from Mr. Zarin, this was
the year in which he was issued his credit
and went bad. In addition, we've had
representives from Criminal Justice and
other people in Gaming Enforcement talking
about credit scams, and this was when that
took place, in 1980,

Those figures indicate that in 1980 the
amount for every $10 the casino industry
took in credit revenue, $2 was not
collected, 20-percent was not collected.

Now, how does the industry's provision for
credit issued compare with other industries?

To be perfectly honest, there is no other
industry that's totally 1like the casino
industry. It's unigue unto itself, in that
what happens is that the casino industry is
different, and it's very difficult to find
another industry that has similar
circumstances. I would, myself, not wish to
compare that to another industry.

Casino Credit Comparison Also Misleading

Q.

Have you heard or are you aware that the
casino industry has made claims that their
credit debt history is as good as retail
establishments such as Sears?

That comparison is usually made.

Is it an accurate comparison?
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I believe it's very misleading comparison.

Are you familiar with any of the figures
that were generated from a retail
establishment such as Bears?

Well, I have the BSears' figures for 1981,
and in 1981, Sears—Roebuck had credit income
of $9%.7 billion. Of that amount, a mere
$124 million was not collected and that's
1.3 percent of their income.

Now, if you want to compare casino income
figures, we can lock at 1982, and we see
t0~percent. They are ten times worse than
Sears. In 1981, they're also ten times
worse than Sears, and in 1980, they're much
more than that.

“Credit Controls Are Inadeguate"”

Q.

Based on your five years of experience, do
you have an opinion as to whether or not the
current regulations and statutes with
respect to casino credit are adeguate?

My opinion is that they're inadequate, and
things 1I've heard in the testimony before
this Commission from other law enforcement
officials, from the gamblers and credit
executives, confirm that.

Would you be able at this point to address
those those specific problems?

Yes, I have a 1list of recommendations I
would like to make at this time.

I believe many of these problems can bhe
addressed by stronger regulation 1in the
casino credit procedures. But we must take
notice that none of those problems can be
entirely eliminated. Regulatory amendments
must give the responsible credit executive
and the credit worthy patron the flexibility
they deserve, but at the same time, we must
hope to frustrate the irresponsible credit
executive and credit cheats.

Patrons Should be Photographed

The applications for casino credit must be
expanded to require that the patron supply
more information about himself and the
casino must supplement this information with
facts obtained from verifiable credit
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sources. . Patrons should be required to
present a more reliable form of
identification credential when they apply
for credit.

Presently, anything with a signature 1is
acceptable. Casinos should be required to
take and to keep a photograph of the patron
in their credit file. Photographs should
deter criminal activity, as well as aid
casino personnel in monitoring gamblers in
the casino, and as Captain Jankowski with
the Division of Gaming Enforcement, and
Barry Goas from Criminal Justice indicated,
these pictures should help law enforcement
in the investigation and prosecution of any
crimes which occur.

There's a need for more background
information on credit applications.
Gamblers should be required to request each
credit limit in writing. There 1is a need
for more references to be verified.
Presently the regulations require that
credit references be obtained from only one
source, either a bank, a casino or a credit
bureau. This level of verification is
inadequate.

Casinos Shoﬁld Exchange Data

Contact with other legal casinos, a credit
bureau and any bank the patron intends to
write checks from, is a minimum standard.
When credit references are requested casinos
should be regquired by law to release
information about credit balances
outstanding to other New Jersey casinos.
The ability now for casinos to withhold
derogatory information about casino patrons
should be discontinued.

Credit patrons with certain classes of
derogatory information should be denied
credit by regulatory mandate. There's a
need for the credit manager to have access
to information contained in the security and
surveillance department's files regarding a
patron's credit worthiness. Derogatory
information obtained by these departments
many times can be as important when making a
credit decision as the information obtained
from the financial institutions and other
legal casinos.
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If the gambler is a criminal, and
surveillance is aware of 1it, the credit
department should also have this information
and be required to take responsive

measures. The name of each credit
application should be scrutinized by
Security personnel, The ¢asino industry

needs the tools to combat gamblers who walk
with chips. Any chips purchased on credit,
remaining with the patron after gambling,
should be repaid before he leaves the
premises. Casino credit is issued to
facilitate gambling, not to supplement
personal finances.

Player Rating Process Needs Improvement

Accurate player ratings must be obtained and
be utilized in determining a patron's credit
worthiness. The sole purpose for issuing
credit is to facilitate gambling. Accord-
ingly, we recommend that the plaver rating
be entered on the credit file each time a
credit limit is established or increased,
thereby requiring that a patron's method of
play along with his c¢redit references,
including the history of repaying casino
credit be considered when making this
decision.

We believe that player ratings reguire an
independent review. Since this rating
determines a patron’s ability to maintain
and increase his credit limit, as well as
his 1level of complimentaries, we belisve
that steps need to be taken which will
enhance the reliability of this informa-
tion. We bhelieve the same type of "people
watching people” control which is exercised
in other areas of the casino should be
present with player ratings.

Another recommendation would be to allow
casinos to obtain payment on counter checks
from gaming patrons in an area near the
pits. The transaction would be conducted
under the direction of the casino cage.
However, markers must be kept 1n a cage.
These transactions must have adequate
internal controls.

Clear Checks Quicker

The ability for casino patrons to roll over
markers and obtain interest~free loans must
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be interrupted. Counterchecks should be
held by the casino no more than 14 calendar
days. This gives sufficient time for the
debt to be honored and will provide for a
quick way to determine a patron's true
ability to afford his gambling debts.

This lapse of time for patrons to utilize
the casino's money over a four month period
is unacceptable. Further, problem gamblers
who receive credit have essentially four
months to complicate their gambling
problems.

Reforms Also Address Addiction Problem

COMMISSIONER DELTOUFO: We've heard, and
again I don't want to get you into a policy
area that you don't feel comfortable with,
but we've heard a lot of testimony about
compulsive gamblers on a large scale and
about compulsive gamblers on a smaller
scale, but it seems there are a lot of them
out there, and certainly, the types of
reforms you've suggested would tighten up
credit practices, but it would not be of
much assistance to this, to the miseries of
the compulsive gambler who c¢an't stop and
just gets in deeper and deeper over his head
assuming that he had a credit reference.

THE WITNESS: I think some of the recom-
mendations in here, in fact, many of them
address two problem areas; they do address
the issue of compulsive gambling in that if
credit is restricted and more information on
the credit card and there's more information
about a person's personal finances, the
credit executive is going to be in better
position to be able to make a decision and
defer a credit increase.

In addition, suggestions such as only
allowing a casino to hold checks for 14-days
is not going to give a person four months to
ride out the problem.

THE CHAIRMAN: I have another policy gques-
tion for vyou. Wouldn't it bhe healthy for
everybody, including casinos themselves, if
there were a regulation of some sort that
would enable the casinos, the state police,
the casino commission, so forth, to keep
anybody associated with organized crime away
from casino premises?
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THE WITNESS: That seems 1like a very
worthwhile suggestion, I think it would
help.

Law Enforcement View On Credit Reforms

T. Barry Goas, chief of the Casino Control Section of the
Attorney General's Criminal Justice DpRivision, testified at the
opening of the hearing on law enforcement problems generated by

casino credit abuses. He returned on the final day of the
proceedings to suggest corrections of the process from the law
enforcement point of view. Goas was dquestioned about his

proposgals by SCI Executive Director James T. O'Halloran:

Q. Mr. Goas, based upon your own experience and
your expertise as a prosecutor, would you
give this Commission your views on

recommendations that would assist in the
prosecution of casino credit crimes?

A, Yes. My views are perceived from a law
enforcement perspective and, accordingly,
they will be more  mundane and less
statistically oriented than those propounded
by Mr. Restuccia.

If you will recall, in my testimony on
Tuesday 1 indicated that there's two basic
obstacles for the would-be credit scammer to
overcome. It's 1like talking and walking;
he's got to talk his way into getting a line
of credit issued to him and he's got to walk
with thos= gambling chips. So if we can,
Ehrough more stringent or strict
regulations, make those hurdles or obstacles
harder or higher for him to scale or climb,
I think you'‘re going to deter crime and I
think you're going to solve the ecrimes that
do occur. I'm not naive enough or
idealistic enough to believe you can stop
crimes occurring with the existence of
credit, but I think we can do a lot to
tighten it up.

Strengthen Bicgraphical Reguirements

I think at a bare minimum and a bare
inconvenience to the casino industry, the
following should be done: In terms of the
biographical portion of the credit
application, I think that the name obwicusly
has got to be required, and the address.
You want to rerguest a date of birth, or
mandate these now is what I'm saying, a date
of birth, a homa telephone number. In the
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employment section of a credit application I
think you want to mandate, which that isn't
even called for as of the present time,
although I do believe most casinos call for
employment, I think you want to know the
name of the business, the address of that
business, how 1long the person's been
employed in that business, his position or
title if any, and the phone number for that
business.

In terms of credit verification, currently
regulations call for either the verification
of a person's bank account, a check with a
recognized credit bureau or the check with
another legalized casino. I would submit
that you might want both of these things.

Now, in terms of the information that the
casino should be required to obtain from the
bank, number one, it's got to be in
writing. One of the big problems we have
had in these c¢redit scams 1is the bank
employee who is bad.

That leads me into the second prong of the
bank information proposal. It should be in
writing and it should include, at a minimum,
the following: It should indicate how long
the account's been opened; it should
indicate the average minimum balance of that
account over the period or the length of
time it's been opened; it should indicate
whether the person can sign alone on that
account; it should further indicate the
present balance in the account and, also, a
present rating of that accouont by a bank
official.

Color Photographs Would Aid Crime Probes

I might add, going back to the biographical
data, the most important thing to me is, I
would reguire and recommend that a photo-
graph be taken of the applicant who applies
for credit, and it should be a color photo-
graph and there should be a person within
that cage, whoever 1is going to take this
information, who signs off her name and can
testify that the person depicted in that
photograph is the person who signed that
credit application. Too many times in
proving the 1identity of the person who
committed the crime we have to backtrack and
do it by handwriting exemplars, which is a
very cumbersome process because most of the
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people, as I indicated, have come from the
state of New York, not from Hew Jersey.

I put up for consideration == I'm not wedded
to it -~ the concept of having a thumbprint
placed upon the credit-card application.

Moving along, if in the credit verification
procedures after the bank account is
checked, if we check another credit history
or another casino history and either of
those two items prove derogatory, then there
should be a written explanation in that file
by the credit executive issuing the credit
why he is still giving c¢redit 1in the
presence of such derogatory information.

Redeem Chips In Pit Areas

In the area of walking with c¢hips, you have
got to prevent these chips from leaving that
table somehow. Perhaps the idea would be --
I have not thought it out in detail -- to
redeem those chips in proximity to the pit
in where the credit is issued., How that is
structured and set up I leave that to the
wigsdom of the Division of Gaming Enforcement
officials and perhaps the industry. But
that is the only way I see that you can
totally stop people walking with the chips.

One or two final notes on the credit card
application. I think that there might be
something said for, number one, uniformity
of the information to be required on that.
There might even be reason to  have
uniformity of the credit card itself. That
would facilitate, I'm sure, the Division of
Gaming Enforcement. I know it would
facilitate the prosecutors working for me.

BY MR. O'HALLORAN:

Q.

I think you made some reference in your
earlier testimony, and I think you may want
to comment again, do you feel that the time
should be reduced for the presentation of
the marker?

Yes. I strongly believe the time for the
redemption of the checks as it exists now
should be reduced considerably. The reason
I say this 1is that we don't know of the
commission of the crime for a minimum of
four months after it's done now.
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EXAMINATION BY COMMISSIONER PATTERSON:

Q-

A.

On "This Trip Only" credit, assuming we are
going to continue credit, I can't quite in
my own mind figure out why there should be
T.T7.0.'s. I think if a player has a credit
line, whatever the credit line might be, and
if the casino wants to, 1if he wants to
increase his credit line and the casino then
should look at the increase request the same
way they gave the original credit; that too
often T.T.O. means nothing but more
permanent financing to the individual.

I would agree with that, Commissioner. What
I have found happen repeatedly 1is that
person will then pay off the T.T.0. to show
he's liquid, then the next T.T.0. will be a
lot bigger than the first one while the
permanent line is still the same,

In many cases the T.T.0.'s haven't been paid
of f. and that gets them ultimately in
trouble. We have heard the person ask for
$5000 and we know, speaking as a casino
credit person, we believe they're good for
10. Fine. If they're good for 10, give
them 10. Don't say 1t's a T.T.O. It's a
permanent increase, in my mind, and they
ought to make the decision not on what the
person wants that particular evening for a
weekend or whatever, but what the person
can, what the person’s credit file indicates
that they can stand.

I would have no difficulty concurring with
that.

EXAMINATION BY COMMISSIONER GREENBERG:

Q.

Well, assuming that we are not going to have
credit in the casions any more, would that
make your job as law-enforcement officer
easier, Mr. Goas?

Yes, sir.
It would eliminate the possibility of a
number of these scams that you have

described?

Absolutely.
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Q. It will eliminate the lure for organized
crime, at least, in terms of the use of
credit for some of these scams, won't it,
Mr. Goas?

A, Absolutely.,
Casino Lawyer®s Outlook On Credit
The next witness was Joel A, Sterns of the law firm of Sterns,

Herbert and Weinroth, who was retained as counsel by Resorts
International soon after the voters ratified casino gambling in

1976. He conceded that his comments would reflect "an industry
point of view® although not authorized by any particular segment of
the industry. He noted that the hearing had focused on "two

central issues,” organized crime and credit. He added:

The organized-crime issue 1is perhaps the
most difficult, not because there's any
disagreement but because of the ability of
the casinos or for anyone to do anything
about it...There's nothing that a casino can
do no matter how remote in Atlantic City
that isn't going to get full scrutiny from a
number of public agencies and from the
press, and that is as it should be. Now,
under those circumstances there isn't any
casino or casino executive in his right
mind that wants to have any remote
association with organized crime,

Now, what can they do about it? To the
extent that a casino knows of the reputation
of a person, and I'm now dealing first with
reputation, and +to the extent that that
casino then knowingly goes ahead and offers
comp, free meals, liguor, et cetera, et
cetera, they're making a drastic mistake and
they shouldn't do it. But you have got to
be sure they know about these people...T
heard a lot of names this week and maybe you
did, teoo, that would not have meant anything
to me and if someone had called me and said
what do we do about this person, I would not
have known that name.

What I'm suggesting is that it is not within
the capability of the casinos to, first of
all, make the judgment as to who or what is
organized crime or representative of
organized crime. The second thing I'm
suggesting is that 1f they did know, they
certainiy should cut out anything that's
within their discretion...In summary, number
one, a casino is crazy where it knows, or
has reason to kXnow, of a notorious
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individual to offer comps, that 1is, free
elements of any kind, whether it be food,
travel, transportation or drink. But as to
rejection, as to keeping these people out, I
think the casinc under the present situation
and the law must rely on the state entity to
provide it.

X X X

Sterns next addressed the issue of casino credit, as a
business tool of the industry, as a basis for fraud and as a spur
to gaming addiction. Sterns said:

The easiest thing for me to address is the
issue of <credit scams, people taking
advantage, bilking casinos and, therefore,
possibly 1losing, losing revenues for the
state, et cetera. In that particular
instance, 1, first of all, would say that I
think vyou would f£find the record of the
casino industry with regard to collection of
credit an enviable record. I don't believe
anybody in the credit business in the United
States = banks, financing companies, et
cetera - collects back as much credit as
they do; and in the case of Resorts with
which I'm most familiar, with 50,000 active
credit files and over $369 million extended
in credit, only seven-tenths of one percent
was lost...In perspective, 1it's a very
minuscule loss to the state. I think if
given the time, and I know that I have
impinged on your time so I don't want to do
it, but given the time I think I could
demonstrate to you that there's no loss to
the state out of this and that, in fact, the
tax revenue is enhanced.

We all would like to see the casinos and the
state not bilked, and to the extent we are
loose in our credit practices, there are
certain things that have been testified that
can be done,

I think the significant issue 1is the one
that you reached yesterday. I think the
casino industry, as you have pointed out,
has an obligation to 1look at its credit
limits that it extends to people and not get
them in over their head; and I'm far more
concerned with that aspect of what you have
heard than I am with the scam aspect. The
scam aspects can be taken care of and are
taken care of, are insignificant as a
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percentage of the thousands and thousands of
credit transactions. But it doesn't answer
the question of what is the obligation of
the state or the casinos to stop a person
from getting in over his head.

Now, this is not an easy question and it's
not one that the casinos alone can deal
with. But I think there are some things
that they can do.

First of all, I don't think there's any
reason why Central Credit Bureau in Atlantic
City should not let each casino know what
exactly the credit balance of any customer
is at all of the casinos as a total. I'm
speaking again personally, now. This 1is
where 1 have, I cannot say to speak for the
association or, really, only impliedly for
Resorts. But I definitely believe that in
that <circumstance the e¢asino should know
what the limits are, and I think they should
be much more rigid in judging what the
casino limits or the credit limits to be
extended are...

I must say, and will try to say in conclu-
sion, that to me the answer is not to cut
out all credit in Atlantic City, and I don't
put it only on the fact that casinos have
come in with a certain understanding of the
law and made massive investments and I domn't
put it only on the fact that people -~ that
it will cut down the tax revenues of the
State of New Jersey, although both of those
cases I believe are true. I put it on the
fact that, when you take casino gambling and
when you say this is the entity that the
people of New Jersey are going to adopt by
referendum, you know, in effect, what you're
getting and what you want to do is get the
cleanest and best example of that. But the
fact of the matter is that those people who
are most able to gamble are not people who
want to feel that they're going to travel to
various places with large amounts of money
in their pocket and they are people who are
credit worthy.

The fact of the matter is that, again, 99.3
percent inm our casino of credit is repaid.
There are excesses that must be dealt with,
but T think that you are not understanding
the nature of the casino gambling experience
as entertainment to the person whe can
afford it when you are saying you have got
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to carry this money with you to the conven-
tion that we hope we'll get in Atlantic City
or whatever else.

What I'm suggesting 1is your hearings have
proven even beyond a shadow of a doubt that
there are problems that have to be dealt

with, To my mind, the problems are most
unfortunate in the case of the compulsive
gambler. Casinos have to stop competing

with each other and step back in perspective
and say we cannot, because of what it will
do to our reputation and standing in New
Jersey, let certain people get over their
heads, and they have to take steps to deal
it with. I don't think the answer is the
ultimate penalty. I will stop there.

DGE Director Urges Credit Reforms

Thomas O'Brien, who was appointed Director of the Division of
Gaming Enforcement in December, 1982, testified next. He observed
that the hearing testimony had emphasized the credit issue as "the
Achilles heel of the State's regulatory system" and that "reform in
this area is of paramount importance."™ The statutory controls over
credit, said O'Brien, are "intolerably lax," a problem compounded
by the inability or inwillingness of the casinos "to set up
effective and stringent guidelines to prevent the abuses™ disclosed
at the public hearing. O'Brien stated:

It is evident, therefore, that controls in
the casino credit area must be superimposed
upon the industry and backed up by the full
force and effect of the law. With
strengthened and uniform regulations 1in
place throughout the industry, all casinos
would be governed by the same rules and no
casino would have an advantage over another.

By the same token, tougher standards would
limit the risks and potential abuses
inherent in the present system as well as
enhance the integrity and viability of the
entire industry.

Now, in the course of this hearing you have
heard testimony from representatives of the
Division of Gaming Enforcement who suggested
areas where credit regulations must be
strengthened. These suggestions are not
based on speculation or assumptions but on
facts developed in hundreds of credit scam
investigations, I firmly believe that the
recommendations that we have detailed in the
area of information and verification
procedures, accountability, and expeditious
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payment of debt are all vital components of
any responsible and acceptable credit
system,..We believe that these measures will
remedy the serious deficiencies and fill in
the wide information gaps created by present
practices...As we are well aware by now, the
most disturblng aspect of present credit
practices is the potential for the illegal
and fraudulent diversion of money. The
so~called walking-with-~chips scenarioc has
been fully described and documented in the
course of these hearings. We know that the
perpetrator of this scam has 120 days at a
minimum to go undetected and ¢an invest
monies obtained from this interest-free loan
for non=gaming purposes, either legitimate
or illegitimate, all at the casino's
expense., And by rollling his markers, so to
speak, this period can be extended.

The recommendations we offer in this area
would greatly undercut the ability of a
gaming patron to manipulate the system for
his own benefit. Specifically, we suggest
this can be accomplished in two ways: One,
by drastically curtailing the length of time
a patron's counter check may be held for
deposit: and, two, by requiring any patron
winnings or remaining chips secured on
credit to be applied to existing debt prior
to the patron's departing the casino.

O'Brien also called for strong efforts to bar organized crime
elements from casinos. He said:

In the exclusion 1list we have a very
effective weapon for eliminating the corrup-
tive influence these undesirable elements
exert over casinces and their employees. In
my position as director, 1 have already
implemented a plan to use this tool for all
it*s worth and to the fullest extent
possible, I have discussed the matter
personally with some casino executives and
security people. A unit has already been
established in our trial section to work
full time on this effort. In the weeks
ahead we will be giving this matter our
immediate attention and I assure it will
remain a priority throughout my tenure in
office., This is one area, I feel, where we
cannot afford to be less than total in our
commitment and our vigilance.

Although traditionally limited to members of
organized crime, their associates and other



~279~

criminal offenders, I believe the exclusion-
list concept can be expanded to include
those who, because of the level of their bad
debt and their high~risk status, have proven
themselves unworthy to participate in casino
gaming in Atlantic City. In my view, this
category of individuals is inimical to the
interest of gambling in this state, and as
such, their access to casino games and
credit should be denied, either through
outright placement on the exclusion list or
an absolute prohibition on extending them
any additional credit.

Suffice it to say that the recommendations
we have suggested throughout the course of
this hearing will strengthen the govern-
ment's ability to monitor and regulate the
most sensitive aspect of casino operations
and insure that credit, properly controlled
and responsibly managed, remains a viable
marketing tool for the industry. And,
gentlemen, if we can't do this, it appears
to me that the next step is obvious.

The Casino Control Commission’s Views

Walter N. Reed, chairman of the Casino Control Commission
since December, 1982, and & former president of the New Jersey
State Bar Association, was the final witness. He prefaced his
observations on the public hearing disclosures with what he
described as an "overview of the economics of casino credit in New
Jersey." He cited statistics demonstrating that “credit is
responsible for one-third of the win from table games.” He also
pointed out that when casinos were legalized, no one could predict
that revenues would amount to $1.5 billion in one year or that the
cost of launching a casino hotel would require an average
investment of $150 million. He continued:

But, indeed, that is what happened and what
is happening today. And thus it is apparent
from these numbers that credit has become an
integral part of the economics of an indus-
try that on the plus side has generated
30,000 jobs, a huge payroll, and substantial
direct and indirect tax benefits for the
state. I believe, therefore, it would be
unrealistic and economically untenable to
suggest now that credit gambling be elimin-
ated as a legal practice in Atlantic City
casinos.

But I believe your hearings have exposed
certain problems in the way credit gambling
is employed. It 1is incumbent on us to
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examine those problems and adjust the law to
eliminate those deficiencies. It is also
entirely reasonable to expect the industry
to abide by the law and regulations and to
exercise its business judgments in this area
with prudence.

Read next discussed what he described as "the issue of access
to c¢asinos by persons alleged to be members or associates of
organized crime:"

As you know, Section 71 of the Casino
Control Act provides for the establishment
by the commission of a list of persons whose
presence in casinos 1is deemed undesirable
and inimical to the interests of the state
and the policies of the Casino Control Act.

bursuant to this provision, the commission
established and maintains such a list and to
date 75 persons have been placed on it. The
list now operates under vrevised rules
adopted by the commission last October. I
believe, and I think experience with these
new regulations demonstrates, that the
revised procedure provides a swift and
viable means of determining whether certain
individuals should be barred from the
casinos. The new procedures preserve
essential due process requirements without
hindering the ability of the government to
identify and exclude individuals whose
presence would be inimical to the stated

public policy of maintaining public
confidence in the integrity of casino
gambling.

Since the new regulations took effect in
October, twelve persons have been subiject to
preliminary orders of exclusion which
maintain their ability to seek a full fact
hearing pending final commission
determination.

I know there’s a feeling the casinos should
not merely rely on the state-sanctioned
exclusion list, but should anticipate it and
attempt to identify and on their own action
exclude individuals who may be members or
assocliates of organized crime. I know, tooc,
that at least one industry witness testified
that such action by the casinos could expose
them to unacceptable legal risks. I think
that concern is a legitimate one, but I must
point out that by casino regulation, and I
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refer to N.J.A.C. 19:48-1.7(e), an
obligation exists and has existed on the
casinos for five years that, and I quote:
"It shall be the continuing duty of a casino
licensee to inform the Commission and the
Division in writing of the names of persons
it believes are appropriate for placement on
the exclusion list.," That duty is clear and
it always has been.

Read said that the problem of compulsive gambling existed in

New Jersey prior to the influx of casinos but added that their pre-

sence has to some degree "exacerbated it." On this subject,

said:

The exclusion list, of course, is in our law
to deal with individuals who, when shown to
meet its objective criteria, must be barred
from the casinos. It does not deal with
another group, much harder to identify, who
arguably could be Xkept out of casinos in
their own interest, the compulsive or
addicted gamblers.

We know enough about their problem to
recognize that it existed before casinos
were legally established in New Jersey ang
that it would exist if the casinos were not
here. No one can quantify the relationship
between casinos and the probable increase in
this wunfortunate problem, but it seems a
reasonable guess that to some degree the
presence of legal casines in Atlantic City
has exacerbated it. The Casino <Control
Commission, has almost from its inception,
supported the notion that the government of
our state must recognize and make an effort
to deal with the issue of addictive gambling
because on the other side it has made legal
gambling one of its policies. The
commission supported legislative initiatives
in 1980 and 1981 to establish state fundina
for programs to identify and assist
compulsive gamblers, Last year the
commission also lent support to this idea
and was pleased that it was adopted by the
governor in his budget. However, no matter
how often or how extensively this issue is
examined it is important to draw a
distinction between the presence of casinos
and the prevelance of compulsive gambling.

Indeed, one of the distinctions between
compulsive gambling and other addictions
like alcohol or narcotic abuse is that the

Read
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outward behavior of the afflicted
individuals does not necessarily manifest an
addiction. If anything, we know that

addicted gamblexrs attempt to hide their
problem. In fact, they have to in order to
maintain the habit, This was verified by
the testimony of the witness who told you
about a gambling problem that led him to the
casinos and 590,000 worth of credit from
them, But he also had managed to get
substantial bank loans to feed his
compulsion to gamble also at race tracks as
well as to make 1llicit wagers, Those
banks, depending on the interpretation, were
no less qgullible or careless than the
casinos.

The Casino Control Commission thus continues
to support illumination of this gserious
problem, efforts by the state to increase
awareness of it and to redress the negative
ramifications of & public policy that makes
various forms of gambling legal.

Read also offered recommendations with respect to 1issues
raised at the SCI hearing:

The first is in the negative and concerns
suggestions that either the law or the
casino regulations be revised to allow the
redemption of counter checks at the tables
and the gambling pits.

The Casino Control Commission has had
serious reservations about this proposal and
continues to have them. An essential
ingredient in the commission's internal
control regulations is the segregation of
functions in the casino, placing different
responsibilities on the gaming, cage,
credit, accounting, security, and
surveillance departments of the casinos.
But 1f counter checks are to be allowed to
be paid down at the tables, this must remain
a cage function and would probably require a
costly increase in staff because additional
cage employees would be needed in the gaming
pits.

However, there is a deserved concern about
possible collusicn between casino employees
and patrons., The temptation would exist for
corrupt individuals to arrange private
transactions to discount cowunter checks
costing the casinos loss of revenue with a
concomitant loss of tax revenues.
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Second, the commission is aware of proposals
to require photo identification for credit
patrons, We endorse this idea and believe
it would provide a further appropriate check
in the verification of credit issuance.

Third is the guestion whether the present
statutory allowance for a write-off of four
percent of bad credit should be maintained,
reduced or eliminated. Recalling the
figures I discussed at the outset, it is
apparent that this allowance, although
permitted against total gross gaming
revenue, effectively applies only to the
table game revenue. Historically, the
industry has utilized less than half the
allowance or about 1.7 percent against all
credit issued, representing gomewhat less
than $60 million which has been written off
and consequently escaped the eight percent
gross revenue tax.

S0 much as this write-off allowance is a
refuge from the kinds of imprudent credit
decisions about which you have heard
testimony this week, it warrants tightening,
and I would have no problem with that. I
think we need to look at the matter more
closely before saying whether the allowance
should be cut or eliminated, and if cut by
how much. But I believe there is a
legitimate basis to contemplate such a
reduction without the risk of any real
financial harm to the industry.

Fourth. I recommend further study and
serious consideration of proposals to reduce
the present 90-day allowance for the
collection of counter checks in excess of
$2500. Again, exactly by how much this
should be shortened deserves further review
and I don't have a specific suggestion
today. But I believe we have sufficient
experience to date to demonstrate that the
casinos would have better control over their
credit 1issuance if there were a shorter
maximum period in which they c¢ould hold
counter checks and that such a change could
be expected to encourage a beneficially
tighter control over otherwise 1liberal
credit extensions which should not be made.
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Finally, let me close with the observation
that credit in casinos is not analogous to
the c¢redit extended by traditional lenders
such as banks. It dis not backed by
collateral and when it goes bad represents
lost opportunity vather than lost assets.
It is legally enforcible in New Jersey and
should remain so to encourage the percéeption
that it should not lightly be asked for nor
received, but also to assure that there is
prescribed legal means of collecting it.
This protects that portion of the public
which will seek casino credit from the kind
of extortionate methods purportedly used at
other times in other jurisdictions to assure
that gambling c¢redit is repaid, and to
prevent credit payment from being siphoned
off illegally at the expense of the industry
which has legitimate c¢laim to it with a
consequent loss of tax revenues.

THE CHAIRMAN: I have a question, Commis-
sioner, if I may. As I listened to your
statement on exclusion o©of associates of
organized c¢rime, 1 understood you to say
there is swift and viable means of estab-
lishing the type of person who should be
eliminated, but I didn’t hear anything about
the actual elimination, and I think we con-
sider that of very wvital importance and we
are mindful, or, at least, T am mindful of
the fact that sometimes government moves
terribly, terribly slowly. We have been
stressing in the last four days that this
should be done as of yesterday or as of
tomorrow, not as of sometime in the wvague

future. I understand that the Racing
Commission has by regulation excluded these
people from the race track. They're

promptly taken out if they dare to come in.
And I also understand that the State Police
have a 1list of some 3500 associates of
general -- of organized crime in and around
this area and I would suggest the possi-
bility that that might be a good starting
point to take that 3500 and tell them they
may not come into the casino. And, again,
as of next week Ov maybe tomorrow,.

THE WITNESS: I sald we act promptly. I'm
not sure we could handle that volume in that
time frame.

THE CHAIRMAN: VYou would get some help from
the State Police and they would be anxious
to help you,
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THE WITNESS: 1If they submit those names to
us, we will handle them properly.

Closing Statement

SC1 Chairman Arthur S. Lane brought the four-day hearing to a
close with a statement which emphasized the Commission's continuing
obligations "with respect to the serious problem of credit abuses
at New Jersey's casinos." He pointed out that hearing testimony
must be studied "for the purpose of proposing a reconstruction of
the credit process so it can better serve the industry, the
regulators, the patrons and the public.” He pointed out that
investigative findings and public hearing revelations "mean nothing
unless they can be translated into effective remedial laws and
regulations.," Chairman Lane said certain credit abuses were
highlighted during the public hearing, particularly "the scandalous
invasion of casinos by criminal elements, including some of the
most notorious members and associates of organized crime." He
continued:

Casino fraud, corruption and other miscon-
duct will become far more extensive, we
believe, unless we force the casinos to
close their doors to the mob. Superfi-
cially, at least, the casinos indicate that
they also want to keep unsavory patrons off
the premises. But, as one of our knowledge-
able State Police witnesses has told us
here, the casinos find it much easier to
eject card counters than gangsters. The
S.C.I. believes that no greater threat to
the honesty and integrity of the casino
industry exists than a constant organized
crime presence at the gambling tables. Not
only should the granting of credit and the
dispensation of expensive complimentaries to
individuals of gquestionable repute be
prohibited, but no person who can be linked
to any criminal activity, mob c¢ontrolled or
otherwise, should be permitted to remain in
a casino.

1f there is one recommendation that the
S.C.I. can make here and now it is this:
that an absolute, and instant, ban be
imposed against the presence of anyone with
a known criminal background in any New
Jersey casino.

The SCI chairman called attention to the disclosures that "a
markedly disporportionate share of casino law enforcement and
regulatory oversight is concentrated on credit misconduct." Even
casino executives themselves have been forced to admit under oath,
Lane said, "that millions of dollars in credit have been disbursed
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in a shockingly irvesponsible manner.®

Probably the most

Chairman lane added:

damaging testimony heard

in thig chamber came Ffrom the casinos. We
heard one covedit execurive after another
testify about credit decisions that were in
our judgnent irresponsible, unjustified,
ervatic, unwarvanted, all at a cost of
millions of dollars in revenue losses to the
casinos and tax losses to the state,

Chairman Lane said the
of easy gredit

Commission was

deeply concerned about

the impact mn& lavish VI® attention on compulsive
gamblers., Sald Lane:
However bhis Commission 1s wmove concerned
about Lhe human cost than the dellay cost or
any other aspect of credit mishandling and
mizconduct & casinoes, We recorded
testimony at lengtr by vepresentative
victims of the process, who were lured by
excessive credit and comps into pevscnal and
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in sum, we intend to opose a wide-vanging
overhaul of the casino credit system that
will takes into account every  proposal
suggested at  this public hearing. No
industry is more in need of public faith in
its honesty than : casino industry and
nowhere is  this kﬁt?y more  vulnerable
than in its oy We intend to
recommend exceedi lenq ent reforms
because we f1xm?v &hai without such
reforms  the o itself will
evantueally self as have many
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Wi L
"'%ﬁﬂ{MW ation

Belore
the Comn
Attorney (
Enforcement,
Justice, the

g

¢

vixxon

and

ims of casino

like to extend
to the

of  Gaming

of Criminal

others with



w2B7 -

whom we maintained productive liaison during
the course of this inquiry. We also want to
compliment those members of our staff who
worked so long and hard to make this hearing
successful, and I am referring in particular
to Michael Coppola, our chief counsel in
this endeavor, the members of his team,
Wendy Bostwick, Kurt Schmid, Dennis
McGuigan, Dick HButchinson, Honey Gardiner,
and to our secretaries, particularly Carol
Nixon and Diana Vanderhoff, and to many
others who contributed, including Sheilah
Duignan, Rob Lagay, Chris Klagholz, George
sahlin, Mike Goch, Joe Corrigan, Bob
Diszler, and Cy Jordan.
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RECOHMMERDATIONS IN DETALL

Transeittal Notice

The 8CI's recemmendations on casinoe credit practices
were transmitted on May 3, 1983, to Governor Thomas H. Kean
and to the ILegislature wvia SBenaste President Carmen A.
Orechic and Assembly Speaksr Alan J. RKarcher, These
transmittal letters, signed by Chairman Arthur 3. Lane,
stated:

“This Commission respectfully submits the enclosed
draft of recommendations based on its public hearings March
1~4, inclusive, on the subiect of ecasino credit practices
and procedures. Thiz trangmittal ig in accordance with the
statute governing the Commission’s operations, N.J.S.A.
52:9M-1 et seq, which states in Section 8$M-4:

The Commisgion shall, wi

ithin 60 days
of heolding & public hear

i
ring, advise

the Governotr and the Isgislature of
any recommendations of administra-

tive or legislative action which
they may have developed as a vesult
of the public hearing.

"Under that provision the deadline for transmitting
these recommendations is May 3. Thisz time frame prevents us
from including our full report on the public hearing with
this englosgsure. ABitheough that veport may contaln more
details, the enclesad draft vepresents the Commission's
eggential vproposals for strengthening substantially the
statutory and regulatory reguirements and controls with
regard to the casino credit process,”

"The Commission is prepared to cooperate fully in any
discussicons of these rscommendations and in connection with
any subgeguent decisions to implement them.”

{(NOTE: With respect to the Following vecommendations,
uniegs reguited ¥ ‘ ity various sections and
gubsections of the Control Act (W.J.H8.AK. 5:12 et
seqg. ) and the « Control Commission regulations
{(N.J.A.C., 19:40 et i st be 1 ~ated heve 1f no
changes ave involvad. 3 statutory language has

been excised, gervtair will be suggested to the
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reader by the use of ... before and after such excisions and by
asterisks *** between omitted provisions. Also, since there will
be references to the Casino Control Commission, to prevent
confusion the State Commission of Investigation will be referred
to as the S.C.I. Finally, brackets [ ] indicate deletions and
underlines indicate new language recommended by the S.C.I.

A. STATUTORY COMMENT AND RECOMMENDATICNS

I. CASTING CONTROL ACT - N.J.S5.A. 5:12-1 et seq.
COMMENT

The SCI recommends the repeal of all credit provisions of the
Casino Control Act, for the reason stated in the introduction to
this report. This introduction also noted that, should this
repeal reguest be declined by the Legislature, we have proposed
alternative lawmaking and regulatory action.

RECOMMENDATION

N.J.5.A. 5:12-1 et. seg.

Repeal all statutory provisions and supplementary regulations
which authorize the extension of credit at casinos.

=
II. CASINO CONTROL ACT - WN.J.S.A. 5:12-24. "Gross revenue®
COMMENT

The 8.C.I. recommends that the definition of "gross revenue”
be amended to delete the following language, "pursuant to Section
101 of this Act." This deletion will eliminate a potential
problem that credit issued, or handled by a casino licensee in a
manner inconsistent with Section 101 is not considered "gross
revenue" and, thus, not subject to New Jersey's gross gaming
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revenus tax. Theoretically, a casino could negligently or
intentionally violate N.J.S.A. 5:12-101 and reduce its tax base by
the deduction of the revenues gained by such a violation.

The 85.C.I. also recommends elimination of the statutory
provigion contained in Bection 24 that allows a casino licensee to
deduct from ®gross revenue”™ a percentage of uncollectible gaming
receivables. That deduction, commonly known as the ®write off"
provision, effectively reduces the revsnue - available for
distribution to New Jersey's disabled and senior citizens. The
5.C.1. believes that the casinos should bear the risk of
uncollectible gaming receivables, not citizens of the State. The
S.C.T. also recommends that N.J.A.C. 19:54~-1.5, entitled
Computation of tax, be amended to conform with this statutory
change, as detailed in the regulatory section of this document.

RECOMMENDATION

Hod SR, 5:12-24 ®Gross revenue®

The total of all sums, including checks received by a casino
licensee [pursuant to section 101 of this act], whether collected
er not, actually received hy a casino licensee from gaming
operations, less only the total of all sums paid out as winnings
to patrons. [and a deduction for uncollectible gaming receivables
not to exceed the lesser of a reasonable provision for
unccllectible patron checks received from gaming operations or 43
of the total of all sums including checks, whether collected or
not, less the amount paid out as winnings to patroms.]

= (o

IIf. W.J.85.A. 5:12-71 Regulation requirimg exclusion of
certain persons

COMMENT

The S.C.I. recommends that section 71 be amended to (1)
supplement the statutory language concerning categories of
excludable individuals to include definitions for “career or
professional offenders” and inimical to the State of New Jersey or
of licensed gaming; (2) further define the duty of a licensee to
exclude and/or eject individuals who are subject to exclusion; (3)
avthorize a licensee to detain and question any individual to
determine if that person is within the class of people who should
be excluded or ejected; (3) grant immunity to a licensee which
detains, questions and ejects individuals if the licensee's
conduct is reasonable; (4) further define the responsibilities of
the Division of Gaming Enforcement (D.G.E.) and the Casino Control
ComWISSLQ“ (C.C.C.) with respect to individuals who are reasonably
believed t® be within the class of 'individuals who shoulé be

ejected; and (5) Place the burden of proof at an exclusion hearing
on the D.G,E.
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The B8.C.I. believes the proposed amendments will resolve a
troublesome area that presently reguires a casino licensee to
exclude or eject from their premises persons who fall within the
clasg of individuals set forth in subsection a. However, during
the course of our investigation, and public hearing, the S5.C.1I.
learned that compliance with subsection d. with respect ¢¢o
individuals not on the C.C.C.'s ®exclusion list" was nil. Reasons
were advanced by the casino industry for such nonecompliance, to
wit: (1) The categories set forth in subsection a were vague; (2)
Casinos were unable to determine whether or not an individual fell
within &n excludable category without State assistance; and (3) an
ejection or exclusion of an individusl who was not on the
exclusion list would subject the licensee to civil .and criminal
liability.

The 8.C.I. is not in complete agreement with the position
advanced by the industry, but believes public policy dictates that
section 71 of the Act be strengthened to reguire a casino to
perform a statutory obligation based o©n reasonable beliefs free
from the concern that its actions will result in civil or criminal
liability. Bs a vresult of the ecasinos'® non-compliance many
individuals who ‘apparently were within the categories of subsec-
tion a. were allowed to utilize casino facilities, receive credit
and comps.

In addition to the proposed statutory amendments to section 71
of the Act, the 5.C.I. also has proposed recommendations regarding
the regulations promulgated by the Casino Control Commission with
respect to the issue of exclusion and ejection, to wit: N.J.A.C.
19:42-4.1 et seq.; and 19:48-1,1 et seq. Those recommendations,
allow for the immediate placement of an individual on the exclu-
sion list pending a Casino Control Commission final determination
that the individual in guestion is properly subject to exclusion,
are detailed in the regulatory section. The S5.C.I. contends that
immediate exclusion reflects the intent of the State legislature
in this area as evidenced by sections of the "declaration of
policy and legislative findings® N.J.5.A. 5:12-71 e., f. and gq.
With these policy declarations in mind, the regulations promul-
gated by the Casino Control Commission with respect to exclusion
and ejection are substantially inconsistent with the legislative
lntent. .

RECOMMENDATIONS

H.J.5.A. 5:12-71 Regulation reguiring ezclusion of
certain persons

a. (1) Who are career or professional offenders {as defined by
regulation of the commission} ; which means any person whose
behavior is.pursued in an occupational manner or context for the
purpose of economic gain, utilizing such methods as are deemed
criminal violations of the public policy of this state;
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{3) Whose presence in a licensed casino would [in the opinion
of the coemission,] bé inimical to the interest of the State of
New Jersey or of licensed gaming therein, or both. "Inimical to
the interest of the State of New Jersey or of licensed gaming"
means adverse to the public confidence and trust in the credibil-
ity, integrity and stability of casino gaming operations and in
the strict regulatory process created by the Casino Control Act.

In addition to the above definitions, [The] the commis-
sion shall promulgate definitions establishing those cateqories of
persons who shall be excluded pursuant to this section, including
cheats and persons whose privileges for licensure or registration
have been revoked.

d. Any list compiled by the commission of persons to be excluded
or ejected shall not be deemed an all inclusive list, and license3d
casino establishments shall have a right and a duty to [keepl]
immediatelv eject and thereafter exclude from their premises
persons known to them to be within the classifications declared in
paragraph a. of this section and the regulations n»nromulgated
thereunder, even in the absence of action by the Division or the
commission. Further a casino licensee shall 1mmediately furnish
the division and the commission the names and whatever other
identification 1s available, of all persons excluded or ejected by
1t who are not on the exclusion list, together with the reason(s)
for 1ts action and any other material information relatina
thereto. Such ejection or exclusion shall not render such
Ticensee civilly or criminally liable for talse 1imprisonment,
Talse arrest, slander or unlawiul detentilon unless such action 1s
unreasonable, capricious and arbitrary un-er all the
clrcumstances,

e. For the purpose of determining whether any person on the
premises is included on the list of persons established pursuant
to paragraph a. of this section, or 15 otherwise within the
classifications declared in paragraph a. of this section and the
reguiations promuigated thereunder, any licensed casino, by 1tS
officers, employees or agénts, may detaln and guestion 5UChH
Person. If such a person 1s desmed to bhe on the said list or
otherwise within the said classifications, the licensee, 1ts
officers, employees ©or agents shall eject such person from the
premises with the use of reasonable force 1f necessarv, after
informing law entorcement or commlssion authorities, without
incurring any Civil OF criminal 1iability for false imprisonment.,
Talse arrest, Glander Or unlawiul detention, unless such conduct
18 unreasonabple, capricious and arbltrary under all
circumstances,

f. When the division or the commission in the normal performance
of their duties observe an inaivigual within the licensed bremises
and 1t 15 believed that the individual imn guestion 1s within the
classifications deciared in Paragraph a, Of this section and the
regqulations promulgated thereunder, they shall so advise the
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casino licensee. The licensee shall, in writing, advise the
commission and the divieion within 24 hours of the action taken
thereon.

[f.] h. Within 30 days after service by mail or in person or 60
days from the time of last publication, as the case may be, the
person named for exclusion or ejection may demand a hearing before
the commission, [and show cause why he sghould have his name
reroved from such 1list.] A demand for a hearing must be in
writing. Failure to demand such a hearing within the time
allotted in this mection shall preclude a person from having an
administrative hearing, bhut shall in no way affect his right to
judicial review as provided herein.

iﬁT if a hearing is held, the Division shall have the affirmative
obligation to demonstrate by a fair preponderance OF the evidence
that the excluded person eatisfies the criteria for exclusion
established by "section 71 of the Act and Ehe cCommission's
regulations.

.
IV. H.J.5.A. 5:12-100. Games and Gaming Bquipment
COMMENT

The 5.C.I. recommends that this section be amended to reguire
a licensee to apply chips in the possession of a credit gambler
against outstanding counter checks in the "pit area™ of the casino
and to prevent a casino from redeeming chips surrendered by a
credit gambler if that gambler has unredeemed counter checks.
The S5.C.I. would also amend this section to prevent the
solicitation or acceptance of a tip by a casino supervisory
employee from any patron or on behalf of same at any casino in
Atlantic City, rather than, as the statute currently provides,
only at the casino where that employee works.

It must be keot in mind that a counter check is a negotiable
instrument made payable to the casino and drawn on the credit
gambhler's bank account. In the casino industry, a counter check
is also known as a "marker®™. The credit gambler signs the marker
at a gaming table and receives chips in an amount egqual to the
monetary value of the marker. Once the gambler has chips in his
possession, he may decide not to gamble and instead leave the
gaming area with the chips and cash them out or have a confederate
cash out for him. Even if the gambler intends to eventually make
good on the counter check, he is free to make use of the casino's
money for whatever purpose he desires., His purpose might be to
invest the money, receive interest and then, at sometime in the
future, redeem the counter check. His purpose might also be to
finance a 16’ansharkinqr narcotics or sdme other criminal venture.

The above scenarios describe what is commonly known as
"walking with chips”, a major problem in the indjustrv. The casino
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industry itself also considers the problem to be widespread
throughout Atlantic City. The Act and the regulations promulgated
by the Casino Control Commission do not address this problem. 1In
fact, the Act mandates that a ecasino must, upon a patron's
reguest, redeem its gaming chips even if the person requesting
payment has &a large outstanding marker balance owed to the
casinoc. The S.C.I. probe and public hearing conformed that
credit gamblers who have a large amount of markers outstanding,
walk with chips so that they can use the casino money to pay off
their oldest markers. That practice is known as "rolling markers™
and also causes the industry much concern.

Qur recommendations would curtail the abuse of walking with
chips by forcing the casinos: (1) to know how many chips a credit
gambler has in his possession when he leaves a gawming table, and
to allow the casino to utilize those chips to reduce the gambler's
outstanding marker balance, and (2) to prevent a casino from
redeeming or cashing out chips surrendered by & credit gambler if
that gambler has unredeemed counter checks.

This aspect of the recommendations represents a marked
departure from current procedure by which counter checks are
redeemed. New Jersey regulation now provides for counter checks
to be issued only at the gaming tables and redeemed only at a
cashier's cage. The 8.C.I. recommendations would allow casinos t»
obtain payment on counter checks from gaming patrons in the casino
pits. Such procedures should enable casinos to more effectively
control credit and, thus, reduce the likelihood of individuals
using the casino money for mnefariocus purposes, The §.C.I. also
recommends that W,J.A.C. 19:45 be amended to reflect these
statutory recommendations.

RECOMMENDATIONS

H.J.5.A. %:12-100 Games and Gaming Bguipsent

k. It shall be unlawful for any person to exchange or redeem
chips for anything whatsosver, except currency, neqotiahle
personal checks, negotiable counter checks or other chips. A

casino licensee shall upon the reguest of any person, redeem that
licensee's gaming chips surrendered by that person in any amount
over $25.00 with a check drawn upon the licensee™s account at any
banking institution in this State and made payable to that
person {.] if that person has unredeemed negotiable checks in an
amount of less than 5200.

1. The casino licensee shall [request patrons] be required to
obtain and the patron shall be required to apply any chips or
plagues in their possession in reduction of Counter Checks
exchanged for purposes of gaming pricr to exchanging such chips or
plagues for "cash or prior to departing from the casino area [.] ,
if that person has unredeemed negotiable checks in an amount of
5200 or more.
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m. Whenever a patron leaves a geming table with chips in his
possession in an amount of 5200 Or greater and has unpald counter
checks in an_amount of &200 or greater, the casino shall be
required to collect and the patrons shall be reguired to apply
those chips against the unpaid counter c¢hecks. 1This procedure
shall take place in the pit area in accordance with regulations
promuigated by the Commisgsion,

(1) This shall apply to a1l casino patrons except those
exempted in writing by:

{a) Vice~President of Casino Operation, or his
equivalent; or ;

(b) Director of Casino Credit, or his equivalent; or

(c) Vice-President of Fimance, or his equivalent.

{(2) An exemption shall be requested in writing by the patron
and shall incilude, but not be limited to:

{a) signature of patron

(b} date of request

{c¢) amount of reguest

(d} reason for reduest

(3) The authorization shall include signatures .indicating a
review ©Of the patron's credit and gambling activity at this
establishment. Patrons exempted must exhibit a history of
extensive gambiing &t a Jevel commensurate with the established
credit 1imit and payment ol gambling uebts at the casino and shall
also include the reason(s) why the exemption was approved and the
time period the exemption will be in effect.

(4) Whenever a patron is permitted to leave the gaming table
with chips, the casinc personnel responsible for the preparation
of player rating forms shall record the amounts of chips 1in the
patron's possession on 581G IOTM,

n. [e.} (1) It shall be unlawful for any casino key emplovee or
“{bozman, floorman,} boxperson, floorperson, or any other casino
employee who shall serve in a supervisory position to solicit or
accept, and for any other casino employee to solicit, any tip or
gratuity. [from any player or patron at the casino where he is
ezmployed. )
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Ve N.J.8.A. B5:12-1081. Cradit
COMMENT

The 5.C.T. recommends that subsection ¢ be amended to require
a licensee to deposit counter checks within 14 days of the counter
checks’ issuance dates,

Currently, New Jersey casinos can legally hold a counter
check of $2,500 or more for %0 banking days, or approximately 120
calendar days, before depositing it. Credit gamblers are aware of
this and once one casino is persuaded to hold checks, the other
casinos follow suit because of the competitive pressures. This
provision in the Act and supplemental regulations cause many of
the industry's credit problems. This prolonged depository time
period allows credit gamblers to utilize casino money during a
four month period,. Further, compulsive gamblers or problem
gamblers who receive credit have essentiallv four months to
personally and financially self-destruct.

The ability for credit gamblers to roll over markers and
obtain interest free loans would be interrupted by the 14 calendar
days rule. This would allow sufficient time for a debt to be
honored and still provide a quick way to determinmne a patron's
ability to afford gambling debts,

The §.C.I. contends 14 calendar days is sufficient time for
credit gamblers who have incurred gambling debts to return home
and prepare for counter checks to be presented for payment at
their hanks. Further, the reduced time period would discourage
credit gamblers who cannot zfford to lose money since they would
know their debts could not be strung out over four months. Also,
regulatory and law enforcement agencies would much earlier be
alerted to a credit scam as a result of checks either clearing
banks or bouncing within two weeks after the date of issuance.

RECOMMENDATION

H.J.B.A. 5:12-101 Credit

¢, When a casino licensee or other person licensed under this
act, or any person acting on behalf of or under any arrangement
with a casino licensee or other person licensed under this act,
cashes a check in conformity with the requirements of subsection
b. of this section, the casino licensee shall cause the deposit of
such check in a bank for collection or payment within {{l}) seven
banking days of the date of the transaction for a check in an
amount less than $1,000.00; (2) fourteen banking days of the date
of the transaction for a check of at least $1,006.00 butless than
$2,500.00;..0or (3) mninety banking days of the date of the
transaction for a check of $2,500.00 or more.] fourteen days of
the date of the transaction. '
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Notwithstunding the foregoing, the drawer of the check may redeem
the check by exchanging cash or chips in an amount equal to the
amount for which the check is drawn; or he may redeem the check in
part by exchanging cash or chips and another check which meets the
requirements of subsection b. of this section for the difference
between the original check and the cash or chips tendered; or he
may issue one check which meets the reguirements of subsection b.
of this section in an amount sufficient to redeem two Or more
checks drawn to the order of the casino licensee. If there has
been a partial redemption or a consolidation in conformity with
the provisions of this subsection, the newly issued check shall be
delivered to a bank for collection or payment within the period
herein specified. No casino licensee Or any person licensed under
this act shall accept any check or series of checks in redemption
or consolidation of another check or checks in accordance with
this subsection for the purpose of avoiding or delaying the
deposit of & check in a bank for collection or payment within the
time period prescribed by this subsection.

In computing the time period fixed by this subsection the
last day of the period it to be inciuded unless 1t 1s a Saturday,
Bunday or a state or federal holiday in which event the period
runs until the next gday.

N

Vvi. N.J.S.A. 5:12-122, Other offenses; general penalty
5:12~129 Supplemental sanctions

COMMENT
The S.C.I., recommends the above two sections be amended to
increase the criminal and c¢ivil penalties. It is our position
that the proposed increases will more realistically reflect the
current economic climate within the casino industry.

N.J.S.A. 5:12-122 Othexr offenses; general penalty

RECOMMENDATION

any person who violates any provision of this act the penalty
for which is not specifically fixed in this act is guiltv of
a [disorderly persons offense.) crime of the fourth degree and
notwithstanding the provision of N.J.S5. 2C:43-3 shall be subject
to a Fine of not more than 25,000, and in the case of a person
other than a naturai person, t0 & :rine of not more than $100,000,
any other appropriate disposition avthorized by N.J.S. 2C:43-2b.

N.J.5.A. §5:12-129 Supplemental sanctions

RKRECOMMENDARTION

(b) Assess such civil penalties as may be necessary to punish
misconduct and to deter future violations, which penalties may not
exceed [810,000] $100,000 in the case of any individual licensee
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or registrant, except that in the case of a casino licensee the
penalty may not exceed [$§50,000} $1,000,000 [;] , unless the
commigsion determines & greater amount is appropriate under the
clrcumstances:

",

B. REGULATORY COMHMENT AND RECOMMPEDATIONS

Is ﬁ-JaR.C. 19:45"'1-1 Mfiniti.ons
COMMENT

The 5.C.1. recommends that patrons be reguired to provide a
casino with a more reliable form of identification. Specifically,
credentials would have to contain a photo or physical description
of the credit spplicant and the applicant's signature. resently
the regulations permit credit gamblers to submit any document
which econtains their signature as a valid form of identification.
The purpose of the 85.C.I.'s regulation is to more accurately
establish a gambleris identity. A photo or physical description
would be & much more accurate and reliable means of identifying
an individual.

RECOMMENDATION

W.J.A.C. 19:45-1.1 Definitions

*fdentification Credentials"” means a {credit card,] driver
license, passport or other form of identification credential which
bears a photoe or a physical description and contains, at a
minimum, ¢he DatYonR's sidgnature. A personal reference does not
constitute an identification credential,

P -
II. H.J.A.C. 19:45-1.11 Casino Licensees Organization
COMMENT

The §.C.1. recommends that subsection ¢ 1, eoncerning Casino
Surveillance Department, and subsection ¢ &, concerning the Casino
Security Department, be amended to require both departments to
notify the Credit #anager or other appropriate supervisors in
writing of any information which may be useful in determining an
individual's credit worthiness. Such a ‘change would make the
directors of surveillance and security responsible for developing
procedures to communicate information on credit gamblers to Credit
Managers so they are continually apprised of informatien which
could affect a credit decision. Hany times the surveillance and
departments are in rveceipt of information regarding a gambler's
activity ingide or outside the casino, obtained through
documentaeble sources as well as their intelligence sources. That
information should be made available to a casino credit
department.
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RECOMMENDATION

N.J.B.C. 19:45-1.11({¢c)i Casino Licensees Organization

A surveillance department supervised by a director of
surveillance who ... shall be responsible for ...

viii. The communication in writing of any information regarding
casino patrons to the credit manager and other approprilate
supervisors which may be useful in determining a patron's credit
worthiness, or Titness to remain on the premises. This 1s a
continuing responsibility.

NerR-C. 19:45“1.11(C)6 .
A securilty department supervised by a director of security who
... 8hall be responsible for ...

ix. The communication in writing of any information regarding
casino patrons to the credit manager and other approprlate
supervisors which may be useful 1n determining a patron's credit
worthiness, or fitness to remaln on the premises, This 1§ a
contlnuling responsibility,

= (=
ITI.N.J.A.C. 19:45~1.1] Cesino licensee’s organization
COMMENT

The S5.C.I1. recommends that subsection {(c)5, concerning the
casino's Credit Department, be amended to regquire that the credit
manager forward a list of new credit applicants to the directors
of surveillance and security at a minimum on a daily basis for
their review. Such a review would not be a prereguisite to
issuing credit. However, these departments would have timely
notifications that credit sapplications were being processed and
would have an affirmative responsibility to forward relevant
information to the C(Credit Department. The surveillance and
security departments many times have access to information which
cannot be obtained by the Credit Department when it performs its
normal credit reference verifications. Derogatory information
obtained from these departments often can be as important when
making a credit decision as information obtained from financial
institutions or other casinos.

RECOMMENDATION

N.J.A.C. 19:45-1.11{c)5 Credit Department
A credit department supervised by a credit manager who ... shall
be responsible for ... '

)
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iv. The reporting of the names o new credit applicants, with
approved credit Iimits, to the directors of security and
survelllance, at a minimum, on a gaiiv basis,

mno-un

IV, H.J.A.C., 19:45-1.25 Procedure for exchange of checks
submitted by gaming patrons

COMMENT

The 5.C.1.'s position on this regulatory revision is the same
as our position with respect on N.J.5.4. 5:12-100. As noted, this
regulatory amendment would place an obligation on casinos t9
obtain =and the patron to apply chips in his possession for the
reduction of counter checks prior to exchange the chips for cash.
This revision would reduce the current problem of patrons walkina
with chips and then using casino funds for their versonal use,
whether legal or illegal.

RECOMMENDATION

H.J.A.C. 19:45-1.25 Procedure for exchange of checks
submitted by gaming patrons

(1) The casino licensee shall [reguest patrons] be required to
obtain and the patron shall be reguired to apply any chips or
plaques 1n thelr possesslon i1n reduction of Counter Checks
exchanged for purposes of gaming prior to exchanging such chips or
plagues for cash or prior to departing from the casino area [.] ,
unless that person has unredeemed negotiable vhecks in an amount
of less than 5200.

- Qo

V. W.J.A.C. 19:45-1.26 Procedure for redemption, consolidation
or substitution of checks submitted by
gaming patrons

COMMENT

The 5.C.I. vecommends that this regulation be amended to
regquire casinos to redeem the most recent outstanding counter
check of a credit gambler, rather than the earliest outstanding
counter check as the regulation currently allows. This amendment
will force counter checks to be deposited on a more timely basis
and help to prevent the roll over ©of counter checks bv credit
gamblers. Under this amendment, the earliest dated checks will be
deposited in the custeomer's bank for collection, thus giving quick
reliable feedback tc the casinos about a gambler's credit
worthiness.
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RECOMMENDATION

N.J.A.C. 19:45-1.26 Procedure for redemption, consolidation
. or substitution of checks submitted by
gaming patrons

(a) The drawer of a check may redeem the check by
exchanging [:] the following and such check redeemed shall be the
most currently dated check.

-

Vi. B.J.A.C. 19:45-1.27 ¥rocedure for recording checks
exchanged, returned or consolidated

COMMENT

It should be noted that subsection d, with respect to the
credit file, is the heart of the credit regulatory structure since
it applies to the credit application, information contained on the
application, verification of that information by casinos and the
ultimate credit decision. The §.C.I. recommends that this
subsection be completely overhauled because its inadequacies have
generated an overwhelming majority of credit abuses.

Although casinos for the most part comply with the current
regulations, those regulations, in effect, reguire very little of
a casino licensee. The §.C.I. confirmed that even where a
particular casino policy was more strict than the regulatory
framework, the casino policy was not followed in all cases. In
fact, internal policy was often ignored to permit a so-called
"business judgement" decision by the casino. The exercise of such
"business judgements”, the §&.C.I. found, often resulted in
extension of excessive credit to problem gamblers, to people who
could not afford to repay the credit they received and to peovle
who utilized the credit received to commit fraud. The regulations
presently allow casinos unlimited control with respect to the
credit decisions.

The S.C.I.'s recommendations would require that in every
instance casinos verify a great majority of the information aiven
to them by the credit gambler prior to the extension of credit to
that individual, such an amendment would give the casinos
knowledge of the accuracy of the information before a scam
occurred, or before that account became a collection problem.

In addition the casinos would be reguired to verify a
potential credit gambler's non-gaming as well as gaming credit
references prior to the extension of credit, the better to
evaluate the credit worthiness of the patron. Further, the
§.C.1. recommendations would reguire a casino to accummulate
information from every other casino where a gambler has or had
credit prior to the extension of credit to that gambler. This
provision would reguire a casino to give the information when
requested. Thus, the common response of “preferred customer” to




~302-

abruptly cut off communication and liaison among casinos would be
eliminated. Implementation of this recommendation, together with
the other recommendations concerning section d would greatly
alleviate the “rounder® problem of a credit patron receiving
credit lines at a number of Atlantic City casinos.

The S.C.I. particularly urges that a credit applicant's
fingerprint and photograph be taken by the casino and maintained
as part of the applicant®s credit file. This information would be
useful in deterring frauvdulent ecredit activity at the outset,
would enhance debt collection efforts and would be an effective
tool for law enforcement in the identification of suspects who
may have perpetrated a crime. Credit gamblers are often closely
scrutinized by credit executives and law enforcement
representatives in casinos. 1If photographs are utilized properly,
law enforcement effectiveness will be greatly increased. Further,
when a gambler approachs a gaming table and requests credit, the
gambler must be adequately identified by a casino pit clerk and
pPhotographs could be used in that circumstance. The S.C.I. urges
that all of the following recommendations concerning section 4 be
considered as interrelated, since each individual amendment gives
substance to another,

RECOMMENDATION

H.J.A.C. 19:45-1.27(4d) Procedure for recording checks
exchanged, returned or consolidated

(d) A credit file for each patron shall be prepared manually or
by computer, brior to issuance of a counter check to a patron bv
casino clerks and such file shall include, at a minimum, the
following:

l. The casino clerk's signature receiving and/or preparing
the credit file inciuding the method of receipt (mail, telephone,
in person, etc.);

[11‘34 The name of the patron;
i2] 3. The [address] residence of the patron;
4. The patron's residence phone;
5. The name of the patron‘'s emplover;
1. Type of business
ii. Position
iii. wWumber of years )
6. The address of the patron's employer;
7. The patron’s business phone;
8. Income to be considered;
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i. Amount

[reme—

ii. 8aurce

9. Outstanding indebtedness

i. Amount

ii. Source(s)

[3) 10. The name of the patron's bank:

{4) 11. The number of the patron's [bank] personal checking
account(&) which the patron is individually authorized to sign on;

i. The cage ecashier shall examine and retain an
an original specimen check from the account(s) used to redeem
Counter Checks..

12. A physical description of the patron which shall
include, but not be limited to, the following:

i, TwWo photographs taken by the licensee
accompanied by the signatures of the cage cashier and the patron
indicating che photographs are of the patron applying for credit;

ii. Date of birth:

iii. Beight;

iv. Weight;

v. Hair eolor:

vi., Eye color;

vii. Two fingerprints taken by the licensee accompanied hy
the signatures of the cage cashier and the patron indicating the
Tingerprints are of the patron appilying for credit.

.

{6] 13. The patron's signature [;] indicating acknowledgement of
the foliowing statement:

I declare the information provided to be true and correct,
and authOrizé the casino to conduct such investlgations pertaining
To this information B6 it deems necessary for the approval of my
Es%uested credit dimit. 1 further authorize the release of all

NLOTMAtion contained in my credit file as reguired by law. 1
certify that mil of the above intormation 18 true., T realize that
willingly furnishing Falee intormacion may Bubject me to criminal
prosecution. K

[71 14. The type o©0f 4dentification c¢redentials examined,
accompanied by the signature of the cage cashier [end the date] ,
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indicating that the signature on the credit file compares to the
signature on the identification eredentials presented by the
patron;

15. The credit limit requested by the patron and the names of
other legal casinos where the patron has/had established credit:

16. The verification of information reqguired by subsection
1.27(d)3 through 7 prior to the approval of a credit 1imit;

[5) 17. Credit references, prior to the approval of a credit
limit and increases thereto, &ccompanied by the signature of the
credlt department representative [and the date] indiecating
verification ﬂirectlx with: [either a recognized credit bureau,
the patron’s bank or another legal casino:)

i. Recognized ecredit bureaus that have the capability to
provide the following:

(1) The patron's casino credit history;

(2) The patron's other ecredit history; and

ii., Other Jlegal casinos where the patron has/had
established credit. FEach New Jersey casino shall be required to
turnish to other New Jersey casinos information that shall
include, but not be limited to, the following:

(1) Date account established;

{2) amount of highest approved credit limit;

(3) Amount of current approved credit limited;

{4) Status of the account at the time of verification,
including intransit items, derogatory information and information
recelved from the Security and Surveillance Departments,

{5) The name and title of -person supplying the
information,

iii. The patron's personal checking account(s). In the
event that items 1 and 311 above do not reveal any derogatory
information, the c¢asino shall not be required to verify the
patron's bank account prioy to the aporoval of a credit line, but
shall immediately request in writing, and by other normal business
practices, verification of the bank account(s) provided,

iv. ®"Derogatory® information consists of, but is not
limited %o, -the any write-pff, unpald returned check, settlement,
lien, or jucgment.

v, If casino credit history is unavailable or if
derogatory information 1B obtained or the patron does not have
cagino credit activity in the last 24 months, no credit shall be
extended uniless the bank account(s) provided by the patron is
verlfied in writing,
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vi. The information to be verified on the patron's bank
account{s) shall Include, but not be limited to, the following:

(1) Type of account (business, personal, savings,
checking, etc.);

(2) Account pumber:

(3) Date the account was opened;

(4) Average balance of account for, at a minimum, the
last twelve months;

(5) Current status of account:

(6) An indication as to whether the individual
applying for credlt, can sign individually on the account; and

(7) Name and title of the person supplying the

information.

vii, In the event that derogatory information is obtained
when verlfying credlt references, or there 15 xnowledge OF
derogatory information, or & credit limit decision 15 made which
1s not commensurate with information contained in the credit file,
and Counter Checks 1issued thereafter are uncollectibie, the
licensee shall be reguired to vay a penalty in an amount egual to
the uncollectible items, 7This penalty will be in addition to
other flnes, penalties or sanctions authorized by law or these
regulations.

viii. Credit reference verifications required by subsection
17 above shall be updated at least every six (&) months.

ix. A reply of “"no record", "too new to rate", "no
information obtained,” etc., does not constitute a credit
reference verification.

[6] 18. The credit limit, and any changes thereto, approved by
the signature of the Vice President of casino operations, or his
equivalent, credit mwanager, the assistant credit manager, credit
shift managers, or a credit committee which may approve credit as
a group but whose members wmay not approve credit individually
unless such person is included in the job positions referenced
above. The credit limit and changes thereto shall be commensurate
with the information contained in the credit file. The casino
manager, asslstant casino manager, Or cAasino Shift manager may
have input to the credit 1limit decision but shall not have
approval authority [;] + The approval shall include:

1. Signature;

ii. Player rating;

iii. Outstending balances at other legal casinos on the
date of the approval;
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iv., A description of other information considered in
determining the credit Jimit, Inecluding the source of the
information;

v. A reason as to why c¢redit was approved if derogatorv
information was obtained when performing credit reflerences;

vi, Credit limit increases shall be requested in writing
by the patron and shall include, but not be limited to:

(1) Signature of patron;

({2) Date of request:

{3) Amount of reguest,

19, The credit limit reduced to zero at any casino where the
patron has returned checks until such time the returned checks
have been paid in full by the patron, Exempted from this
regulation shall be dishonored checks where the patron 1s not
responsibie.

[9] 20. The credit player rating based on a continuing evaluation
of his amount and frequency of play subsequent to the patron's
initial receipt of ecredit. Each licensee shall establish a method
to independently review and monitor the player vratings to
determine the accuracy and reasonableness of information recorded
on the documents. The review shall be performed by persons with
no incompatible functions such as Internal Audilt or Survelllance.
These procedures must be submitted to the Division of Gaming
Enforcement and Casino Control Commission for review anc
approval. The iniormation for the credit plaver's rating shall be
recorded on & player rating form by casino department supervisors
and shall include, but not be limited to, the following:

i, Patron's name;
ii. Game and table number;
iii. Average bet; .
iv. Approximate length of time played;

v, Amount of gaming chips in patron's possession upon
leaving the gaming table;

[v] vi. Rating as determinad by supervisor;
{vi} vii. Rater's signature and license number; and
{vii] viii, Date of observations, '

[l0} 21. The date and amount of each Counter Check idnitially
accepted from the patron;
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[11] 22. The date and amount of each consolidation check accepted
from the patron;

[12] 23. The date, method and amount of each redemption

o

transaction;
[13) 24. The date and amount of each substitution tramsaction;
[14] 25. The date and amount of each check deposited; [and]

26, The outstanding balance after each transaction;

{15]) 27. The details relating to returned checks [.)] ; and

28. The details vrelating to checks determined to be
uncollectible.

-0-

VII. N.J.A.Co 19:45-1.28 Procedure for depositing checks
received from gaming patrons

COMMENT

With respect to this regulation, please refer to the S.C.I.'s
position concerning N.J.S.A. 5:12-101.

RECOMMENDATION

N.J.A.C. 19:45-1.28 Procedure for depositing checks received
from gaming patrons

{a) All checks, unless redeemed or consolidated prior to the
time requirements herein, received from gaming patrons in
conformity with section 19:45-1.25 of this regulation shall be
deposited in the casino licensee's bank account in accordance with
the casino licensee's normal business practice, and such practice
must be submitted in writing to both the Commission and Division,
but in no event later than: :

1. The bank day after the date of the check for a non-gaming
check;

2. [Seven banking] Fourteen days after the date of the
check. [for a check in an awmount iees than $1,000.00;)

{3.]) [Pourteen banking days after the date of the check for a
check in an amount of at least $1,06060.00 but less than $2,500.00;
or} - .

[8.) [Ninety banking days after the date of the check for a
check in an amount of $2,500.00 or more.]
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(b) All checks received for consolidation in conformity with
section 19:45-1.26 of this requlation shall be deposited in the
casino licensee's bank account within:

1. [Seven banking] Fourteen days after the date of the
initial check for a consolidating check. {where the consolidating
check is in an amount less than $1,000.00;)

[2.) [Pourteen banking days after the date of the imitial
check where the consolidating check is in an amount of at least
$1,000.00 but less than $2,500.00;: or)

{3.] {Ninety banking days after the date of the initial check
for a conselidating check where the consolidating check is in an
amount of $2,500.00 or more.]

(c) All checks received as part of a redemption in conformity
with section 19:45-1.26 of this regulation shall be deposited in
the casino licensee's bank account within:

1. [Seven banking] Fourteen days after the date of the
initial check. [if the initial check is in an amount of less than
$1,000.00:)

[2.] [Pourteen banking days after the date of the initial
check if the initial check is in an amount of at least $1,000.00
but less than §2,500.00; or)

{3.] [Ninety banking days after the date of the initial check
if the initial check accepted is in an amount of $2,500.00 or
more. )

{e) Any check deposited into & bank will not be considered clear
until a reasonable time has been allowed for such check to clear
the bank. The licensee must submit to the Commission and Division
the time allotted for checks to clear the banpk.

(f) In computing the time period fixed by this subsection the
last day of the period is to be included unless it 1s a Saturday,
sunday or state or federal holiday in which event the period runs
until the next day.

=0-
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VIII. W.J.A.C. 19:45-1.29 Procedure for collecting and recording
checks returned to the casino after
deposit

COMMENT

The 5.C.I. recommends an amendment to eliminate the
availability of a write off and to reqguire a casino to document
the uncollectibility of & returned check. The S.C.I. believes
this recommendation would lessen the likelihood that a casino
credit debt will be considered uncollectible when circumstances
where the defaulting gambler actually has the financial ability to
repay. Such a requirement would add to the integrity of a casino
decision concerning an uncollectible debt since required
documentation would offset criticisms or allegations of
favoritism, payoffs or misjudgments.

RECOMMENDATION

N.J.A.C. 19:45-1.29 Procedure for collecting and recording checks
returned to the casino after deposit

(j) After all vreasonable collection efforts, it may be
determined that returned checks sre uncollectible, A returned
check may be considered uncollectible only 1f sufficient
documentation has been obtained evidencing the uncollectibllity of
the returned check. Aiso, a 1listing of uncollectible returned
checks |returned checks shall be written-off and listings of such
checks] shall he approved in writing by, at a minimum, the Chief
Executive Officer, or his equivalent, Vice-President of Casino
Operations, or his equivalent and Controller and such checks and
listings shall be maintained and controlled by accounting
department emplnyees. A continuous trial balance of all [written
off)] uncollectible checks shall be maintained by employees of the
accounting department with no incompatible functions. The
continuous trial balance shall be adjusted for any subseguent
collections.

(k) When computing the penalty reguired ‘by section 1.27, all
checks received by a casino Jlicensee which remain unpaid 180
calendar days after the date of issuvance, or in the case of
partial redemptions and consojidations 1B0 calendar days aiter the
date Oof the initial check, shall be considered uncollectible.

-
I¥X. HR.J.A.C. 19:45-1.45 Signatures

.. COMMENT
The §.€C.I. recommends that the date and time accompany a
gignature. This amendment would aid various State agencies which
monitor casino credit. A signature accompanied by a date and time
would permit a more accurate and thorough investigation.
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RECOMMENDATION

Wed . A.Co 19:45-1,.45 Signatures
{a) Signatures shall:

6. Include the date and time;

-

X. CERAPTER 42
Subchapter 4 Provisions applicable only to ezelusion of
persons hearings

W.J.A.C. 19:42-4,1 et seg. and

CRAAPTER 48
Bxclusion of persons
Subchapter 1 General provisions

NanRoCe 19:43"101 E;E B‘egu

COMMENT

The S.C.I.'s position with respect to W,J.A.C. 19:42-4.1 et
Beg. and 19:48-1.1 et seg. is identical to its position as stated
at N.J.S.A. 35:12-71. The objective is to reguire immediate
ejection and exclusion of undesirables consistent with the Casino
Control Act and due process of law. The interest of the State in
denying access to the casinos by undesirables is wvital. It can
only be accomplished by a speedy ejection and exclusion procedure.

RECOMMENDATION

Subchapter 4 Provisions applicable only to ezclusion of
persons hearings

H.J.A.C. 19:42-4.1 pPefinitions

The words and terms defined in N.J.A.C. 19:4B-1.1 shall have
the meanings set forth therein when used in this subchapter,
unless the context clearly Indicates otherwise.

N.J.A.C. 19:42-4.2 [Preliminary bearing:] (notice;]
Hotice; service

(a} Whenever the [Division] commission, pursuant to section 71
of the act and the regulations of the commission, [petitions to]
pPlaces [a candidate] the names of any person on the exclusion
list,” the comhission Jor Divisiom] shall give notice of such fact
to [the candidate] such person by:

l. Personal service: or
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2. Certified mail at the last known address of
the ecandidate; or,

3. Publication daily for one week in & newspaper
of general ecirculation in Atlantic City, New

JErgey.
{(b) Such notice shall advise [the ecandidate]) such person of
fthe pending petition and his right to appear before the
Commigsion at a preliminary hearing. The notice shall include a

statement o©f the time, place and nature of the preliminary
hearing. The preliminary hearing shall be scheduled no earlier
than fifteen (15) days from the date of Bervice.] his right to a
bearing before the Commission and of bie responsibility £6 reguest
such & hearing.

[(c)] [Unless otherwise agreed by the parties and the Commission,
a preliminary hearing scheduled in &ccordance with these
regulations shall not be postponed at the request of any party.)

N.J.A.C. 19:42-4.3 (Preliminary hearing; nature of hearing;
burden of proof; service of order] Right to
hearing; demand; time; waiver

{(a)][AR preliminary hearing shall be a limited pre-exzclusion
proceeding. The purpose of the preliminary hearing is to
determine 1f there is & reasonable possibility that a candidate
satisfies the criteria for ezclusion established by section 71 of
the Act and the Commiseion’s regulations.)

{(b)][A preliminary bearing shall be decided on the basis of the
facts alleged by the petition and affidavits of the Division. The
parties’ right to participate in the preliminary hearing shall be
limited to the presentation of eral argument on the sufficiency of
the Division's petition. Parties may be represented by counsel.]

f(c)]{The Division asball have the affirmative obligation to
establish that there iz & reasonable possibility that the
candidate satisfies the eriteria for ezclpsion established by
section 71 of the Act and the Cosmission’s regulations.)

[{(d)][A preliminary order of the Ooemission designating a
candidate an ezcluded person shall be served within five (5) days
of its entry upon the candidate, the Division and all casino
licensees in a w®menner provided by H.J.A.C. 19:42-4.2. A
Commission order dismiseing & Division petition naming a candidate
shall be served upon the candidate and the Division in a manner
provided by N.J.A.C. 19:42-4.2.)

(a) Any person so named for exclusion ar ejection may, within 30
days after service in person Or DY certitied mail or within 60
days from the time of last publication, a8 the case may be, demand
& hearing before the commiggion. A demand fOr & hearing must be
in writing.
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{b) Any pergon s0 named for exclusicn or rejection who fails to
demand sBuch a hearing within the allotted time period shall be
precluded from having a hearing before the commission; provided,
however, that such preciusion shall in no way alfect the right of
any such person €6 Jjudicial review as provided in the act and the
regulations of the commission.

{c) The commission shall, upon receipt of a timely and
gufficient demand for a hearing, set a time and place for such
hearing. Unless otherwise agreed by the commission and the named
person, such hearing ghall not be Jater than 30 davs after the
receipt by the commission of Buch a demand for & hearing.

{19:42~4.48] {[Right to a final hearing; time; waiver)

[(a)lian ezcluded person placed on the list by preliminary order
of the Commission shall be advised at the time of service of the
preliminary order of bisz right to demand a final hearimg before
the Coemigsion.]

{ib)}ia demand for a final hearing shall be in writing and must
be received by the Commission within thirty (38) days after
service in person of by certified mail or within sizty (60) days
from the time of last publication, as the case may be, of the
preliminary order placing the eszcluded person on the list.]

f{c)[The Commission 8hall, uwpon receipt of a8 timely and
gufficient demand for 2 final bearing, set a time and place for
such kearing. Onless otherwise agreed by the Commisgsion and the
ezcluded person, & fimal hearing shall be initiated no later than
thirty (30) days after the receipt by the Commission of the
written Jesand for & final hearing.]

[{&2)] [Any excluded person placed on the list by preliminary order
of the Commission who fails to demand a8 final hearing within the
@llotted time periocd shall be precluded from baving a final
hearing before the Commiszsion, and shall be subject to the
issuance of & final order directing that the ezcluded person shall
remain on ¢the list wumntil further order of the Commission;
provided, however, that such preclusion shall in no way affect the
right of any excluded person to judicial review as provided im the
Aet and regulations of the Commission.]

H.J,A.C. 19:42-[4.5]4.4 [Pinel hearing] Rearing: nature of
proceeding; burden or proof; final
decision and order; service of order

(a) 2 [finall hearing shall be & full evidentiary procesding
conducted in accordance with the provisions of secticn 107 of the
Act and the Commission’s regulations, The purpese of & [final]
hearing is ¢o determine if an excluded person placed on the list
by preliminary order satisfies the criteria for exclusion
@stablished by section 71 of the Act and the Commission’s
regulations.
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{b) The Division 8hall have the affirmative obligatiosn to
demonstrate by a fair preponderance of the evidence that the
excluded person satisfies the criteria for exclusion established
by section 71 of the Act and the Commission's regulations.

(c) The Commigsion shall render a decision and issue a final
order as 8soon as I1s practicable after the completion of the
[£inal] hearing. A final order directing that an excluded person
shall either remain on the list or be removed from the list shall
be served within five (5) days of its entry upon the excluded
person, the Division &and ell casinc licensees in a manner provided
by N.J.A.C. 19:42-4.2. A final order of the Commission shall be
gubject to review by the Superior Court im accordance with the
rules ©of court.

Subchapter 1 General Provisions
N.JDAOCD 19:43-101 Mfinitions

The following words and terms, when used in this ehapter,
shall have the following meanings unless the context clearly
indicates otherwvise.

“Candidate™ means any person [whose name is included in &
petition to place Buch person on the exclusion list pursuant to
section 71l of the het and these regulations.] whom the Commission
or the Chairman determines should be served with & notlce of
intention to place his name on the list.

N.J.A.C. 19:48~1.3 Criteria for ezclusion
(a) The exclusion list may include any person:

l, Wwho is 'a career or professional offender [and whose
presence in a licensed casino establishment would, in the epinion
of the Commission, be inimical to the interest of the Btate of Rew
Jergsey or of licensed gaming therein;) as defined by Section 71 of
the Act and by regulation of the commission; or

f2. ¥ho is an assocliate of a career or professional offender
and whose assocliation is such that his presence imn & licensed
casino establishment would, in the opinion of the Commiesion, bhe
inimical to the interest of the State of Bew Jersey or of licensed
gaging therein; or]

2. [3.] Who has been convicted of a criminal offense under the
lawes of any State, or of the United States, which is punishable by
more than six months in prison, or who has been convicted of any
crime or offense involving moral turpitude [, and whose presence
in a licensed caesino esteblisheent would, in the opinion of the
Commission, be inimicel to the interest of the State of Hew Jersey
or of licensed gaming therein] ; or
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3. [4.] Whose presence in a licensed casino establishment
would [, 4m the opinion of the Cosmission,] be inimical to the
interest of the State of New Jersey or licensed gaming therein,
including, but not limited to, cheats and persons whose privileges
for licensure have been revoked.

N.J.A.C. 19:48~-1.5 Procedure for entry of names

{a) Upon receipt of a division petition naming a candidate for
the exclusion list, the Commission shall [schedule a preliminary
hearing in asccordance with the provisions of N.J.A.C. 19:42-4.1 et
seq.] immediately review the informstion contained in tFe

etition, If, upon completion of the [preliminary hearing, ]
review, the Commission determines that there is a' reasonable
possibility that the candidate satisfies the eriteria for
placement on the exclusion list, the Commission shall immediately
issue & preliminary ovder placing the candidate on thé eXxclusion
list pending further proceedings in accordance with these

regulations. A preliminary order designating a candidate an
excluded person shall be effective as to a particular casino
licensee upon its service upon that casino licensee. The

Commission shall deny any petition which does not present facts
establishing a reasoneble possibility that a candidate satisfies
the criteria for placement on the exclusion list.

(b) An excluded person placed on the list by preliminary order
of the Commission shall be advised of his right to & [fimal]
hearing in accordance with the provisions of section 71 of the Act
and N.J.A.C. 19:42~4.1 et seq.

(c) 1f, upon completion of a [final]l hearing. or in the absence
of a [finsl]l hearing, upon the expiration of time for reguesting
guch & hearing, the Commission determines that an excluded person
placed upon the list by preliminary order of ¢the Commission
gatisfied the criteria for exclusion established by section 71 of
the Act and these regulations, the Commission shall issue a final
order directing that the excluded person shall remain on the list
until further order of the Commission. A final order directing
that an excluded person remaln on the list shall be effective
immediately. I1f, upon completion of a-[final]l hearing, the
Commission determines that an excluded person placed upon the list
by preliminary order of the Commission does not satisfy the
criteria for exclusion established by section 71 of the Act and
these vregulations, the Commission shall issue a final order
directing that the excluded person be removed from the 1list. A
final order directing the removal of an excluded person from the
list ghall be effective as to a particular casino licensee upon
its service upon that ecezsinc licensee, :

(4) The placement of a ecandidate on the szclusicn list pursuant
to section 71 of the Act and these regulations shall have the
effect of reguirimg the exclusion or ejectment of the excluded
Person from any casino hotel facility.
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H,d.h,Co 19:48-1.7 Buty of cesine licensee; duty of
- individual Jicensee

(e} Any list complied by the Cosmiszsion of persons to be
excluded or ejected shall not be deemed ¢o be an &l1l inclusive
list, and [& essino licensea] licenped casino esteblizhments shall
have & pight and a duey o [keep &v ite easino hotel
Facility] ilmmediately edect and thereafter execliude f£rom the
premiges of any Jicented CABino DErBOnNs KNowh o Lhem Lo Deé within
the elespifications deciared in Sectien Tla of the Act end these
regulatiens, even in the absence of setion by the division or the
commisglon. LFULLNEY, B CABING Licensee Bhall immediatedy FULNLEN
the division apd the commiseion the nawes and acdresses of all
persong excluded or etlecied by 1t who are Bot on the exclusion
dist, together with ¢he reagonis) inr it8 action snd any other
MAteriB, iNlOTMALLON FelBting thereto, bBueh @jection OY exciusion
ghall pot render such Jicensee eivilly or eriminally Jliable for
false ‘mprisonment, folsSe AYYest, slander oY unlawiul detention
uniess such action is unreesonable, capvieious and srbitrary under
@ll the ecircumpténces,

(d) Whenever an excluded pevreon enters, attempts to enter, or is
in & easino hotel facility and sald excluded person is recognized
by the casino licensee, its employees or agents, it shall be the
duty and vespongibilicty of the ecasino licensee, its sgents and
employees to Iimmediately notify & Cowmission imspector and
bivision representative of guch fact.

{e) For t¢the purpose of determining whether any person on the
premises i3 includec on the list of persons established pursuant
to paragraph a. of thig section, or is otherwise within the
classifications ceciaved in peragraph &. ©&f this section and the
regulations pronulgated thereunder, any Licenged casind, by its
pificers, emplovees ©r agents, BmAY ocethin &nd  guestion Buch
DETrBON ., i suech & pereon 18 geemeu ¢0 be On the said 1ist Of
otherwise within the Bald classificabions, the Jlicensee, its
officers, emplovees or agents shall eject such person from the
gyeﬁigea with ¢he u©vBe ©I responable Joree I necesssry, arter

NEOTMing Jaw @RiOrcement ©Ff comnission aulnorities, without
incurring BNy ©ivii OY Criminal Limbility tor Leise Imprisonment,
Talee Brvefi, Hlander OF UnLawiu, detention, UnJeBs BUCH conauct
ig unreazonable, capricloud and avbitrary undey all circumstances.

fe} (£) It shall be the continuing duty of a casino licensee tO
inform the Comwmission end Diviaeion ds writing ©f ¢he names of
persong it belleves are appropriate for placement on the erclusion
list.

{g) When the divieion eor the commission im the normal
ge DIMBhCG ©Of Cheir GuLiks ODEEEvVE @n Anoividual within the

icensed prem.seb oand Lt 48 bolieved Gthere 1B @ reaponable
poBeibiiley Chat the individua, in questlion 18 within the
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elassifications declared in ?aragrnph @, of this mpection and the
feguletions promuigated thersunter, they Bhall 80 advise the
CEBINO JiCEenRee. e licensee shall, In writing, &dvise the
COMMiBBLON BNY The OIViBion wWithin ¢4 hOUrE OF the action taken
thereon,

B.J.8.0, 19:48-1.8 Petition to remove name from eszclesion list

{8) A hearing to determine if an ezcluded person placed on the
iist by final order o©f the Commimsion should be removed from the
Iist shall be econducted as If it were & [fimal] hearing pursuvant
to the provisiens of WN.J.A.C. 19:4B-1.6{c) and N.J.A.C.
19:42- [4.5] 4.4. Motwithstanding the foregoing, &n excluded
pergon shall have the affirmative vbligation to show cause why he
shouid be vemoved from the list.

=~
23, B.J.A.T. 19:54-1.6 Computation of taz
COMMENT

. The 5.C.Y1.'s position with respect to W.J.A.C., 19:54-1.6 is
identical to its position concerning N.J.5.A. 5:12-24.

RECOMMENDATICN

B.d.h.C. 19:54-1.6 OComputation of taz

(é) The elght per cent gross revenues tax lisbility for the tax
year shall be eight per cent of the amount obtained from the
following calculations:

1. %he sum of the totals for the tar year which appear in
the easino department sccounts for revenuves £from table games &nd
the easino d&epartment accounts for revenues from eoin-operated
devices, which accounts sre to be maintained in asccordance with
generally accepted accounting prineiples as part of the uniform
ehert of accounts for cusino departments;

[2. Hinus only the lesser of the following:

i. Pour per cent of the sum total derivsd im paragraph
1 abowve; er

2i. The a=ount shown im the casine department account
entitlied “Brovigion for Dreollectible Patren Checks,® which
account shall be mainteiced in sccordance with generally accepted
eecounting prisciples =3 part of acocommts regulred for easino
eREE . 3

[ 3 &}
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